R - Z

This is a miscellaneous collection of newspaper obituaries, funeral notices and death notices submitted by San Francisco researchers and volunteers. If an entry has a contact name, you may contact the researcher with questions about the families mentioned, but understand that **they have *not*** volunteered to provide copies for people. Source information for each entry is provided for your convenience so that you can obtain a photocopy on your own.

"RABBITT--In the City and County Hospital, December 10, 1887, Andrew RABBITT, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"RABER--In this city, Sept. 7, 1933. Catherine RABER, beloved mother of Mrs. Helen D. BAKER, a native of Seattle, Wash. aged 56 years. Funeral services will be held Monday at 10 a.m. at the chapel of H.F. Surh Co, 1919 Mission st near 25th st. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13

"RABLIN--In this city, December 1, Thomas H., beloved husband of Elizabeth J. Rablin and son-in-law of Mrs. KINSMAN, a native of Cornwall, England, aged 52 years 6 months and 6 days. (Vancouver, B. C. papers please copy.)." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Dec 1905, pg 6. Contact: Lloyd Raeg Ibraeg@frontier.com

"RADBRUCH [KADBRUCH?]--Herman A. age 85 years. Mortician - H.F. Suhr Co." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RADEMAKER--Richard RADEMAKER contributed to his quota to a Barbary Coast annals last night by shooting Mrs. Gussie **MUNROE**, habitue of the Cascade dance hall, and then shooting himself. Both will die." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 24 Feb 1906, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RADICH--In Gilroy, May 29, Mateo RADICH, brother-in-law of Antonio SVAMAZ[?] STOITH[?], a native of Austria, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), from St. Mary's Cathedral, whence a Solemn Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"RADIUS--In this city, February 14, Ludwig RADIUS, a native of Germany, aged 51 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 15 Feb 1895.

"RADSTON.-In this city, October 6, 1896, Rebecca RADSTON, wife of the late Jacob RADSTON, and beloved mother of Julius and George RADSTON, Mrs. Siegfried LAUTER and

R - Z

Mrs. Maurice L. **ASHER**, a native of Germany, aged 59 years, 6 months, and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday, at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Maurice L. **ASHER**, 731 Eddy Street. Interment Hills of Eternity Cemetery, by Southern Pacific train leaving at 3:30 o'clock p.m." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 8 Oct 1896, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"RAEL--In this city, Dec. 18, 1952, Trutoso A. RAEL, dearly beloved husband of Beatrice RAEL, loving father of Mrs. Alma MACHADO, Mrs. Cleo ACOSTA and Mrs. Esther LUJAN, a native of New Mexico. The funeral will take place Satruday at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of J.C. O'Connor Co, 455 Valencia St, thence to St. Teresa's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Friday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"RAFAEL--Marysville (Yuba County) -- Mrs. Al. J.CLARK of this city has received the news of the death of her mother, Mrs. RAPHAEL, which occurred in San Francisco. Heart trouble superinduced by asthmatic conditions was the cause of death." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 January 1906, p. 6. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"RAFFERTY--In this city, January 5, Francis, son of William and Bridget RAFFERTY, a native of this city, aged 4 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clk, from the residence of the parents, 519 Jones street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 Jan 1870.

"RAFFERTY--San Francisco, October 13 - Sarah RAFFERTY, 29 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAFFO--In this city, December 17, 1952, Fred A., beloved husband of Ann T. RAFFO, loving father of Joanne and the late Marjorie Ann RAFFO, loving son of the late John and Clara RAFFO, loving brother of Mrs. Rose GEROSA, Mrs. Elizabeth RAFFO and William RAFFO; a native of San Francisco. Funeral on Saturday, at 8:30 a.m. from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, cor. 16th and Dolores Sts.; thence to St. Paul's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Friday evening at 8 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"RAGEN--On Tuesday night last, Paul RAGEN, night watchman on board the steamer, Pelican, lying at the wharf of the California, Oregon and Mexico Steamship Company, fell through the main hatchway of the vessel and sustained injuries which resulted fatally yesterday morning. It apears that during the day, the hatch covers had been removed, and at night they were not replaced, only an old piece of sailing being thrown over the opening. RAGEN, having occasion to cross over one side of the vessel to the other, thought he would take a "short cut" not knowing

R - Z

the covers had been removed. The sail could not bear his weight and he fell through. He was removed to the United States Hotel on Beale Street, where he lingered until death came to his relief yesterday. Deceased was a native of England, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RAGGIO--At San Juan, Apr. 16, Luis RAGGIO, a native of Italy, aged 75 years, 5 mos. [In the death of Don Luis RAGGIO, San Benito county loses another one of her early settlers. Deceased, whose father was a farmer in his native land...at the age of 21 came to New Orleans, where he remained for 5 years, during most of which time he acted as pilot on the Mississippi river. From New Orleans, he came to San Diego, via Mexico, from there went to San Francisco, where he remained 1 winter, then returned down the coast to Monterey, where he engaged in lumbering...(details of businesses)...In the dry year of 1863-64, he moved to San Juan, where he has ever since resided...He was married to Marie EINISA, and was the father of 6 children, 4 sons & 2 daughters. The funeral took place last Wednesday...] [from San Juan column --buried from the Catholic church...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 19 April 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAICEVICH--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 5, Lillie, dearly and beloved wife of Spiro RAICEVICH, and mother of George, Ella, Spiro, Peter, Lillie, Rudolph, Valeria and the late Regina RAICEVICH, a native of San Juan, aged 42 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 7 Feb 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAICEVICH--In this city, January 4, 1899, Regina, beloved daughter of Spiro and Lillie RAICEVICH, and sister of George, Ella, Spiro, Peter, Lillie, Rudolph and Valeria RAICEVICH, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 3 months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"RAICHE [RIACHE] Marie Louise." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RAILTON--DEATH OF MRS. GEORGE M. RAILTON - The death is announced of Mrs. George M. RAILTON, in San Francisco. Mrs. RAILTON was long a resident of Sacramento, and prominent in social circles. She was a leading member of St. Paul's Church and Guild." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 March 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAINEY--In Santa Rosa, August 25, Susie, eldest daughter of A.C. and Martha RAINEY, aged 15 years, 11 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"RAINEY--In Santa Rosa, August 25th, Susie, daughter of A.C. and Martha RAINEY, aged 15 years, 11 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Sept 1873.

R - Z

"RAINS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 12 -- George RAINS, late of Company B, 7th California Volunteers, was fatally stabbed in a saloon on Pacific street early this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAIPER--In this city, December 3d, at the City and County Hospital, Henry RAIPER, a native of Germany, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Dec 1865.

"RALEIGH--In Oakland, February 25, James F. RALEIGH, a native of New York, aged 82 years, 3 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 26 Feb 1895.

"RALEIGH--Thomas RALEIGH, a negro minstrel, was accidentally shot and killed on the night of the 5th, in the Bella Union, San Francisco." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, San Mateo County, California), 10 Dec 1859, Vol. 1 No.36. Transcribed by jch.

"RALEIGH--Death of Tom RALEIGH--A minstrel singer, dancer, and banjo player, known as Tom RALEIGH, was accidentally shot during a disturbance in the "Bella Union," on Washington street, in San Francisco, on Monday evening, by Frank HUSSEY, who was engaged with RALEIGH in the evening's performance. The room was crowded at the time of the shooting and much excitement ensued. The shooting arose out a difficulty in which HUSSEY was engaged with a man by name of ELMORE, when RALEIGH came up and while passing between them, received the shot from a pistol held by HUSSEY, and which shot was designed for ELMORE." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 7 Dec 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"RALEIGH--HOMICIDE -- Frank HUSSEY, engaged as a minstrel at the Bella Union, San Francisco, accidentally shot Tom RALEIGH, one of his best friends, on Monday night last. HUSSEY had drawn to defend himself from a threatened assault with a knife, by one ELMORE, when his pistol went off and killed his friend RALEIGH." Source: *The San Andreas Independent*, 10 Dec 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"RALPHS--In this city, August 18, Edwin, son of Arthur and Jane RALPHS, a native of Amador County, aged [3?] months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m from the residence of the parents, Potrero, near the Rope Walk, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Aug 1873.

"RALSTON--At Lon Moor, Iowa, November 17th, Robert RALSTON, aged 72 years, father of W. C. and A. J. RALSTON of this city." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Nov 1870.

"RAMBERT--In this city, August 20, Caroline F., daughter of Christian and Matilda RAMBERT, aged 6 weeks. The funeral will take place T0-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 32 1/2

R - Z

Langton street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"RAMIRRAS--In this city, January 28, 1895, Camilia RAMIRRAS, aged 66 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"RAMM--In this city, September 4, Henry, son of Hermann and Margaret RAMM, aged 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"RAMMINGER--In this city, October 2, 1898, JOHN ANTONY RAMMINGER, beloved husband of Harriett RAMMINGER, a native of Bavaria, Germany. A member of the German Krieger Verein. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"RAMPE, Ellen." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"RAMSAY--Ethel." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RAMSDELL--In this city, August 22, after a brief illness, Mrs. Marie F. RAMSDELL, a native of Chili, formerly a resident of Nantucket, Mass., aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m, from her late residence, in the rear of 322 Main street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Aug 1873.

"RAMSEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Geo. RAMSEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RAMSEY--July 29, 1874 - James RAMSEY, attache of Queen's circus stoned to death by hoodlums in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAND--In this city, August 11, at No. 1148 Sutter street, John H. RAND, a native of Albany, Maine, aged 55 years and 28 days. (Elko, Nevanda papers please copy.)" Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"RANDALL--In Oakland, April 21st, H. M. RANDALL, Esq., formerly of Rhode Island, aged 36 years. The funeral will take place on Monday next, at 11 o'clock, A.M., from his late residence. Friends and acquaintances of the family are invited to attend." Source: *Alta California*, 22 April

R - Z

1860. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"RANDALL--MORE WORK FOR THE VIGILANCE COMMITTEE -- Dr. S. RANDALL, an old resident of San Francisco, was shot and instantly killed, on Thursday, by a man named **HETHRINGTON**, in a difficulty originating between the parties on account of some monetary transactions. **HETHRINGTON** is in the hands of the Vigilance Committee. We derive the above information from the telegraphic dispatch to the Sonora 'Herald.'" Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 26 July 1856. Transcribed by Dee.

"RANDALL, Samuel, 80 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"RANDEL--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 22 -- The funeral of the late Edward RANDEL took place today. He was the originator of the plan of building cottages in blocks in San Francisco and selling them out to people of small means on long time, at which he had been very successful." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 23 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"RANDHAHN.-Edna M. In this city, September 4, 1982, dearly beloved wife of the late Henry **RANDHAHN**, loving mother of Gary J. **RANDHAHN**; dearly beloved grandmother of Keith, Gregory and Darren **RANDHAHN**; aged 71. Friends may call at the Mortuary Tuesday after 2 p.m. and are invited to attend the funeral, Wednesday, September 8 at 9:30 a.m. from the mortuary of W. C. Laiswell & Co., 6154 Mission St., cor. Wilson; thence to St. Michael's Church, Broad St. at San Jose Ave., where a mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 10 a.m. The Rosary will be recited Tuesday evening at 7 o'clock Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Sep 1982. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"RANDOLF--In this city, March 3, Meta D., wife of Charles RANDOLF, a native of Germany, aged 53 years, 6 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 4 March 1895.

"RANDON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 10 -- The dead body of John RANDON, a German, aged 20 years, was found this morning hanging by the neck, at the foot of Eighth street, near the sugar refinery, under a barge. The probabilities are that he committed suicide, although his friends know no reason for doing so, except that he has recently been despondent." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"RANGELEY--Died at San Juan, Apr. 19, Robert RANGELEY, a native of England, aged 59 years. [San Juan --conducted the poultry yard opposite the brewery...aged 60 years. He was a pioneer stone mason of San Francisco. Owing to failing health he came here several years ago and purchased the property. His illness was of but 3 days' duration.] [...an old recluse of

R - Z

San Juan, who raised and dealt in chickens for a livelihood, died last Tuesday from kidney troubles. Deceased was a strange person. He preferred seclusion and made no acquaintances...He leaves 2 sisters and a brother surviving him in England.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Apr 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"RANKIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 15 -- The funeral of the late Captain RANKIN took place this afternoon. The hearse was escorted by detachments of regulars United States artillery and infantry, and followed by the Associated Veterans of the Mexican War, with a full band and colors draped, and a long line of carriages with citizens. A salute was fired from Alcatraz as the procession marched through Montgomery street." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"RANKIN--In San Francisco, March 3, Mrs. Mary E. RANKIN, 33 years, 10 months and 15 days." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 5 March 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RANKIN--In San Francisco, March 3, 1875, Mary F. RANKIN, 33 years, 10 monhts and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"RANKIN--In San Francisco, Cal., Robert RANKIN, son of John RANKIN, of this city (Brooklyn, N.Y.), aged 36 years." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 8 Nov 1859. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"RANNEY--In this city, August 29, 1942, Rose, beloved wife of the late Vance RANNEY, loving mother of Mrs. D. SHARMAN, sister of M. C. WILLIAMS, Mrs. F. G. VIVIAN, Mrs. K. DONOVAN. Friends are invited to attend t he funeral Monday at 9 a.m., from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy-O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave.; thence to St. Thomas' Church, where mass will be celebrated at 9:30. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"RANOUS--In this city, January 27, 1895, John H. RANOUS, a native of New York, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

RANSOM--In this city, March 4, Julius B. **RANSOM**, a native of New York. Aged 66 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"RANSON--In this city, December 17, 1952, Lucene RANSON. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service 3 p.m. Saturday, Dec. 20 at Gray's Divisadero Street at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"RAPHAEL--In Berlin, Germany, November 17, Henriette RAPHAEL, beloved mother of Isidor and Sali RAPHAEL of San Francisco, aged 85 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15

R - Z

December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"RAPHAEL--In this city, December 4, Phillipine, beloved wife of Isidor RAPHAEL, aged 23 years. Funeral today at 2 o'clock from the residence, Folsom Street, between Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RASH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 1 - Yesterday about half past 3 p.m., a bank on the North end of Russian Hill, where Leavenworth street is being cut through, caved upon workmen, and Nicholas RASH, a native of Austria, aged 35 years, was caught under it and instantly killed. Deceased was unmarried and came to this county from Europe only about a year since." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RASMUSSEN--June A. RASMUSSEN nee SCHULKEN. In San Mateo on December 7th, 2004. A native San Franciscan, June made her home in Belmont for the past 36 years. Born June 12, 1921 to the late Henry H. SCHULKEN and the late Lillian TREZISESCHULKEN. Preceded in death by her husband of 42 years, Raymond E. RASMUSSEN. Also preceded in death by sisters, Lillian (Pat) EAGER of Kentfield, Shirley FISCHER of San Anselmo, and brother, Roy H. SCHULKEN of Sebastopol. June is survived by brother, Henry A. SCHULKEN of Roseville; sister, Gloria Muldoon ANGELL of Hawaii and numerous nieces and nephews. On Sunday, December 12th, friends may gather beginning at 10:00 with service at 11:00. Burial at Skylawn will follow services. Arrangements by: O'Connells Chapel 650-345-8585." Source: San Mateo County Times, 10 and 11 Dec 2004. Transcribed by Lynn Glocker.

"RASMUSSEN--Ludwig, 19 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"RASSER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 11 - Saturday last Peter RASSER was thrown from a butcher's cart and sustained injuries which resulted in his death yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"RASSETT--DEATH of an OLD SAN FRANCISCAN - A private dispatch from Virginia City, received yesterday, states that Joseph RASSETT had been killed by falling in a shaft of the Chollar mine. Mr. RASSETT was at one time a wealthy citizen of San Francisco and erected the hotel famous several years since as the Rassett House." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 4 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"RASTRICK--In this city, October 17, John RASTRICK, a native of Manchester, England, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 3 o'clock p.m from the residence of Henry **BROWN**, No. 1004 Kearny street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

R - Z

"RATH--Mary J. Rath, 86, died July 2 in San Francisco. Wife of the late John RATH of Pennsylvania and mother of Mrs. May WELCH of Brisbane, she is survived by her sister, Mrs. Nellie SPANG of Philadelphia and brother, Samuel SIDEBOTTOM of New Jersey. Mrs. RATH was a resident of Brisbane for 21 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Wednesday at 2:30 p.m. in the Nauman and Lincoln Mortuary, 332 Maple Avenue, South San Francisco. Inurnment is private. Rev. William ROSE of the First Baptist Church of Brisbane will officiate." Source: San Mateo Times, 4 July 1967, p.21. Transcribed by jch.

"RATHBONE--In this city, May 30, Frederick V. W. RATHBONE, aged 54 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Sunday), at 1:30 o'clock P.M., from the Alcazar Building, 114 O'Farrell street. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully requested to attend." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"RATHBONE--GAS AND MORPHINE. Fred V. W. RATHBONE Commits Suicide in the St. David's House. Fred V. W. RATHBONE, for many years a bartender in Phil McGOVERN's old corner, was found dead in bed in his room in the St. David's House yesterday morning. The smell of gas issuing from the room attracted the attention of one of the employees of the house, who forced the door and found RATHBONE dead in bed. The gas was escaping from a fixture in the room, and a half-emptied bottle of morphine was standing on a table. RATHBONE has been afflicted with asthma and rheumatism, was out of funds, and it is supposed that he committed suicide during a fit of despondency. He was unmarried and about fifty years old." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"RATIGAN--In this city, September 6, Ann RATIGAN (nee COUGHLAN), beloved wife of Patrick RATIGAN, a native of Parish of English, Kings County, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 8, at 9:15 o'clock, from the parlors of Carew & English, 29 Van Ness avenue; thence to St. Ignatius' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"RATLIFF.-In this city, January 16, 1946, George O. RATLIFF, beloved husband of Carrie E. RATLIFF, beloved father of Frank J. RATLIFF, Ralph H. RATLIFF and Nina Mardel LUTZ, leaves seven grandchildren, and one great-grandson; a native of Illinois. A member of United Commercial Travelers No. 80 of San Francisco, Good Fellowship Camp No. 9633, Modern Woodmen of America of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the services Saturday, January 19, 1946, at 10:00 a.m. at Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary Blvd at Sixth Ave." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Jan 1946. Contact: Michael Ratliff Lutz Carmikl@sbcglobal.net

"RAUSSEY--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 1 -- Emile RAUSSEY, who saved so many

R - Z

lives at the ferry steamer disaster at Oakland wharf, July 4, 1868, died this morning from disease contracted on that occasion. He had just been informed that \$800 had been raised for his family at the California Theater benefit, where his death occurred." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 2 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAUST--March 9, Jacques RAUST, France 39." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"RAVANI--In this city, May 5, 1940, Henry J., dearly beloved husband of Helen RAVANI; loving father of Patricia RAVANI, beloved son of Leonard J. and Nellie RAVANI, brother of Eugene, Fred and Leonard RAVANI and Mrs. Ethel PELLEGRINI; a native of San Francisco; aged 44 years 6 months 25 days. Funeral Wednesday at 9 a.m. from Valente, Marini, Perata & Co. 649 Green St. Mass at St. Anne's Church commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 May 1940, p.11. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"RAWLES--Phoebe A." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"RAWLINS--In this city, November 3, at the City and County Hospital, Nellie Amelia RAWLINS, a native of New York, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"RAWSON--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Caleb W. RAWSON, aged 54 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAWSON--In this city, February 28, Richard RAWSON, a native of New York, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

"RAWSON--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, June 11 -- S.S. RAWSON, for many years a resident of this city, was found dead in his room yesterday afternoon. He was lying on the floor with his clothes on when discovered, and is supposed to have died suddenly on the night previous as he was about going to bed. Appearances indicated the cause of his death to have been hemorrhage of the lungs. Mr. RAWSON was a native of Maine, about 60 years of age, a lawyer by profession, and has been employed here for several years past, principally as searcher of records. He was formerly Collector of Customs in Eastport, Maine, and once held a clerkship in one of the departments at Washington." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAWSON--The late S.S. RAWSON, who was a few days since found dead at the Washington Lodging house, was a graduate of Waterville College, Maine, in the class of 1828. Among his class-mates were the Hon. James **BROOKS**, of the New York 'Express,' and the Rev. Drs.

R - Z

CHAPLIN and **CUMMINGS**, well known divines in the East." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAWSON--[June 11th 1866] - S.W. RAWSON, aged 64, was found dead at the Washington Lodging House, San Francisco. He was formerly Collector of the port of Portland (Me.)." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAY--B.M. RAY, died in Santa Rosa, Apr. 12, 1878, 29 years of age, a native of Baltimore. (San Francisco, Chicago and Baltimore papers please copy)." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 18 Apr 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RAY--Charles RAY, shot by Henry J. BARNETT in a quarrel on the 2nd, died Thursday night. BARNETT is in custody." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15, Jan 1895, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RAY--Died at Vallecito, March 2d, 1859, George RAY, son of Dr. P.G. and Elizabeth RAY, aged 6 years, 11 months. [Poor little George, we knew him well -- a bright-eyed, manly little boy, who had won the sunny side of everybody's heart, and during his brief residence in San Francisco, made every one his friend; but, alas! "Whom the God's love die young."]" Source: *The San Andreas Independent*, 5 March 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 3 - Mary Ellen RAY, the girl who was so fearfully burnt yesterday on Tehama street, died last night. She was kindling a fire at the time and turned some oil from a gallon can on the wood, when the fluid ignited and the can exploded." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RAYE--In this city, March 8, Nora, wife of Alfred P. RAYE, a native of Ireland, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"RAYMOND--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Sept. 15 - Dr. Chas. RAYMOND committed suicide by taking morphine last night. He was resident physician of the County Hospital. The impelling cause is supposed to be charges of fraud that have been brought against some officers in the hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Sept 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"RAYMOND--RAYMOND Burial To-morrow--Funeral services for Charles J. RAYMOND, who passed away yesterday in San Francisco, will be held at 1 o'clock to-morrow afternoon from the Miller & Skelton parlors. Rev. William HARRISON of the Presbyterian Church will officiate.

RAYMOND had been an employee in the time-keeping office of the Southern Pacific Company for the past five years. He was a member of the Odd Fellows lodge. He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Nellie RAYMOND, and a son, Lloyd RAYMOND; and two brothers and a sister, F.A. and

R - Z

H.C. **RAYMOND**, and Mrs. Emma **GAGE**, all of Sacramento. **RAYMOND** was 39 years of age and a native of Missouri. Interment will be in the Masonic Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 March 1923. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAYMOND--In San Francisco, March 20, 1923, Charles J. RAYMOND, husband of Nella A. RAYMOND, father of Lloyd C. RAYMOND, son of E.C. and Emma RAYMOND, brother of F.A. and H.C. RAYMOND and Mrs. Erma GAGE of Sacramento, nephew of Mr. and Mrs. A.F. RAYMOND and Milton CHILDESTER; a native of Missouri, aged 39 years 2 months and 16 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the home of Miller & Skelton, 1015 30th Street, Thursday, 1 p.m. Interment private, Masonic Lawn Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Bee, 21 March 1923. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RAYMOND--In this city, Dec. 17, 1952, Annie R., beloved wife of the late George A. RAYMOND, loving mother of Mrs. Gertrude F. BORMAN and Mrs. Mary Elinor LUIDGE, sister of Mrs. Theresa MULLANEY and the late William J. CAIN, and grandmother of Sharon Ann LUIDGE. A member of White Squadron Auxiliary No. 90, V.F.W. and Secretary Treasurer of Dewey Congressional Medal Men Assn. Funeral Monday at 8:15 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave, thence to the Church of the Epiphany where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Presidio National Cemetery. Rosary Sunday evening at 8:00 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"RAYMOND--On Thursday the 27th inst., Mr. FREDERICK RAYMOND, of New Bedford, Mass and in about the fiftieth year of his age." Source: *The California Star,* San Francisco, 29 May 1847, page 2.

"RAYNES--San Francisco, Sept. 22 - Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Captain John RAYNES, aged 55y. The sudden death of this estimable and truly sainted woman, has filled a large circle of friends and acquaintances with surprise and sorrow." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 4 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"REA--In this city, November 8, Henry L., beloved husband of Ernestine REA, a native of South Carolina, aged 52 years 7 months and 29 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"REA--In San Francisco, Jan. 22d, James W., son of Robert REA, aged 1 month and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"READ--THE BODY of the young man who committed suicide by shooting himself a few days since on Pacific street wharf, San Francisco, has been identified as that of Charles READ, who, about 2 years since was engaged in mining at Sherlock's, Mariposa county, where he

R - Z

possessed a fine claim. While under the influence of liquor he shot an Indian at that place and decamped, since which time those who knew him there have not heard anything of his whereabouts. Deceased was attached to DONI-HAN's Regiment during the Mexican war as a teamster." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 29 May 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"READ--In this city, February 20, at the Small-Pox Hospital, Frederick READ, from New Bedford, Mass., aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 March 1869.

"READ--DIED.-On November 19th, of Consumption, Ralph READ, a native of Alabama, aged 34 years. San Francisco Examiner and Sacramento Union please copy." Source: *San Luis Obispo Tribune*, 8 Nov 1869. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"READ--DEATH -- in San Francisco, June 16th, Mrs. A. Augusta, wife of W.D. READ, and daughter of F.P. HOLDEN, of this city. [The funeral will be attended from the Congregational Church of this city today (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 June 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"READ--In San Francisco, January 10, Samuel READ, aged 62 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"READING--Captain E.M. READING, who kept a drug-store here in the early days of Salinas City, died in San Francisco last week." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 8 Dec 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"READING--In this city, July 18, Libbie A., infant daughter of E.M. and Maria READING, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months and 10 days. God has taken but the jewel from its fair and fleshy rim: God has placed in in his bosom--Mourning mother, look to Him. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 208 O'Farrell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"REAGAN--Robert REAGAN--The funeral of Robert Keith REAGAN, 46, a former resident of San Jose, will be held at 11 a.m. tomorrow in the Chapel of the John E. Dowdle Mortuary. Interment will be in Oak Hill Cemetery. REAGAN, supervising engineer for Dayco Electronics Inc., San Francisco, died Dec. 28 in a San Francisco hospital after a brief illness. He lived in San Jose from 1936 to 1947 and was a former motion picute projector operator for the Santa Clara Theater. He attended San Jose State College. REAGAN was a member of the Variety Club of San Francisco and of Local 564 of the Theatrical State Employees and Moving Picture Machine Operators union. He was the husband of Marjorie REAGAN, father of Mrs. Carole PESCHEL of Daly City and Barbara REAGAN of Colma; son of Mrs. Olive REAGAN of Buena

R - Z

Park, and brother of William W. **REAGAN** of Buena Park." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 9 Jan 1964, p. 46Z. Transcribed by jch.

"REAMER--In San Francisco, July 23d, Kate, wife of Frederick REAMER, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 28 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REAMMER--SUDDEN DEATH--James REAMMER, aged 24 years, died suddenly on the steamer Cornelia yesterday afternoon. Mr. REAMMER resided about 6 miles from this city on the Woodbridge road, and was on his way to San Francisco in the hope of finding relief from a change of air. He was in the last stages of consumption. Coroner BOND took charge of the body. No inquest will be held. Deceased leaves and wife and infant child." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 2 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"REARDAN--Mrs. REARDAN Dead -- OROVILLE (Butte Co.), May 5 - News reached here yesterday afternoon of the death in San Francisco of Mrs. Ada Frances REARDAN, widow of the late Judge T.B. REARDAN, who, with his wife, resided here for a number of years. Dr. T.H. REARDAN, of this city, is a stepson of deceased. Mrs. REARDAN was a highly educated and cultured woman and many friends deeply regret her demise. The interment took place yesterday afternoon in the Odd Fellows' Cemetery, San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 5 May 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REARDON--In the City and County Hospital, June 17th, John REARDON, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875 and San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"REARDON--In San Francisco, Feb. 2nd, Mary Elizabeth, daughter of Dennis REARDON, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 17 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Feb 1866, p. 3. Transcribed by Janet.

"RECK--William, 6 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"RECTOR--In San Francisco, Mar. 4, Margaret Alice, beloved wife of E.J. RECTOR, of Nevada City, and formerly of this place." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 March 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"REDDING--In San Francisco, March 2nd, 1865, Mary Elizabeth, daughter of George C. REDDING, aged 20 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6, March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"REDDY--In San Mateo county, Michael J. REDDY, a native of Maryborough, Queens Coutny,

R - Z

Ireland, aged 23 years, 3 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of the United Undertakers, Nos. 27 and 29 Fifth streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 29 May 1886.

"REDELL--In this city, June 3, Elijah W. REDELL, beloved son of Mrs. E. F. JAY, and brother of Mrs. S. H. de MAYER, Mrs. R. S. BUSH, Mrs. Millie FROST, William H., Frank and Charles M. REDELL, a native of New Jersey. A veteran of the Spanish-American War." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"REDFERN--In this city, September 16, James REDFERN, a native of New York, aged 73 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"REDICAN--In this city, May 17, Maria L., beloved wife of John REDICAN, a native of Brooklyn, N.Y., aged 39 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the embalming parlors of W.J. Mallady, No. 733 Mission street, opposite Grand Opera House." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 May 1884.

"REDLICK--Louise A. REDLICK--Funeral services were held yesterday for Louise A. REDLICK, club leader and businesswoman, who died Saturday. She was 81. Mrs. REDLICK was secretary of REDLICK-NEWMAN Co., the home furnishing store at Mission and 17th streets, established by her brothers in 1906. Mrs. REDLICK belonged to the San Francisco Advertising Club and the Western Women's Club; and was a charter member of the Jewish Community Center. Survivors are Belle V. ABRAMS, a niece, and Richard and Charles REDLICK, nephews. Last rites were held at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter street. Interment was in Salem Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 30 April 1952, page 17.

"REDLINGTON--In City and County Hospital, June 13, Joseph REDINGTON, a native of England, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1875.

"REDMAN--A suicide was enacted at half past two o'clock yesterday afternoon in the upper story of a hosue at the corner of Sacramento and Waverly Place. It was the act of C.B. REDMAN, a young man not more than twenty five yers of age. His name will suggest a woman of the same name, who three months ago, chased him from the same building where he died yesterday, and folowed him into the street with a pistol. It was his wife, whom he seems to have loved, yet had been a public woman for a long time. Since that occasion, a divorce has resulted. Yet at times he followed her and they still quarreled. Yesterday he called at the place to see her, but she had changed her room, having moved up the street. Notwithstanding, she was not there and entered an unoccupied toom. He had not been there long when the report of a pistol was heard, and he was found on the floor fast bleeding to death from a hole in his heart he had fired

R - Z

with the pistol. He has relatives in the city." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Jan 1875, p.2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"REDMAN--James R. REDMAN, Aug. 13, 4 yrs., New Albany, Is." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"REDMOND--THE S.F. 'ALTA' says: Judge J.W. REDMOND, an old, well-known and highly esteemed citizen of Santa Clara, died on the 6th inst. His loss will be mourned by a host of warm friends." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 11 April 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"REDMOND--Joanna." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"**REDMOND**--In this city, June 28, Mary, daughter of Dennis and Esse **REDMOND**, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 23 Chesley street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"REDY--In San Francisco, May 10th, Catherine REDY, aged 48 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REED--Mrs. A.B. REED of San Francisco suicided last week by cutting an artery." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 20 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"REED--Mrs. Anna Morrison REED, 71y, widely known among the writing fraternity of Ca., died at the home of her daughter in San Francisco Monday night. The funeral took place at her former home near Ukiah. Mrs. REED for a number of years published the Northern Crown, a monthly magazine devoted to high class literature and poetry." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 27 May 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"REED--SHOCKING CASE of SUICIDE -- A man by the name of Charles REED, said to be about 30 years of age, committed suicide at San Francisco on Sunday, under the following circumstance: He was walking at the time, and, when about the middle of Pacific wharf, shot himself through the body, with a large English pistol. The ball entered the left breast, near the heart, passed through the lungs, and lodged near the shoulder blade. It did not touch the heart. After the shot, the unfortunate man was observed to walk about 50 yards. Being spoken to by several persons who ran to his assistance, he said: "Leave me alone, I can walk well enough," and shortly afterwards expired. The body was conveyed to the Coroner's office, where a post-mortem examination was held. A witness stated that the deceased came from New Orleans to California about 5 years ago; and failing to obtain work, became low-spirited."

R - Z

Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 27 May 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"REED--In this city, May 12, Charles E. REED, a native of Massachusetts, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"REED--[In San Francisco Jan 2] Capt. David REED, New London, inflammation of stomach." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REED--At San Mateo, March 19th, Helene, wife of Oloff REED, a native of Norway, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REED--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 27, Wm. REED, Scotland, 49." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"REEDOINE--April 1, 1874 - Ellen REEDOINE found dead in San Francisco, in Bud Run alley." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REESE--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Elijah REESE, cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"REESE, George, 68 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"REEVE--In Sacramento, December 9th, Allen REEVE, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Dec 1865.

"REEVES--In this city, August 4, Mrs. Johanna REEVES, a native of St. Patrick's parish, Limerick, Ireland, aged 77 years, 7 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at [? __] o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 720B Union street; thence to St. Francis' Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug 1894, p. 7. Transcribed by Dee.

"REEVES--In this city, September 28, 1897, Marie, beloved wife of Thomas REEVES, a native of France, aged 44 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"REGAN--TERRIBLE ACCIDENT -- S.F 'Alta' -- One of those peculiar fatalities which at times mark a community, occurred yesterday in this city [San Francisco]. Mrs. REGAN, the wife of the

R - Z

well known confectioner, on Montgomery street, near the Mechanic's Pavilion, about 10 o'clock A.M., while passing down a small ladder leading from the roof of her residence -- where she had been engaged hanging out clothing to dry -- to the roof of a rear addition, slipped and fell. In the fall her left leg was forced through a window, severing the muscles, arteries and tendons, and cutting clear to the bone. The fall alarming the family, she was quickly extricated from her perilous position, and conveyed to her chamber, where a number of physicians were in immediate attendance. From the loss of blood and the shock to her system, although everything that science could command was brought to her aid, Mrs. **REGAN** sank and died about 4 o'clock. Mrs. **REGAN** was an exemplary woman, well known and respected for her disinterested charity and modesty and worth. She leaves a family, the greater portion of whom are young ladies, who have already won the admiration and esteem of a large circle of friends, who condole with them in their severe affliction." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 4 July 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"**REGAN**--A woman named Helena **REGAN** from Santa Rosa committed suicide in San Francisco this week. The deceased was a native of Ireland and about 35 years of age." Source: *Russian River Flag* [Healdsburg, CA], 15 June 1871. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"REGAN--In this city, October 31, 1918, John A., beloved husband of Irene REGAN, brother of James REGAN of Los Angeles, Alice REGAN of Springfield, Hoio, and Edward REGAN of East Orange, N.J., a native of Ohio, aged 38 years. Funeral tomorrow (Saturday), November 2, 1918at 10:30 o'clock, from the chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness avenue. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"**REGAN**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 5 -- Yesterday afternoon the son of Martin **REGAN**, while swimming with some companions off Long Bridge, was seized with cramps and drowned before assistance could reach him. The body was recovered." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"REGAN, Mary, 23." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"REGAN--In this city, October 21, William REGAN, eldest son of Patrick and the late Ellen REGAN, a native of Charlestown, Mass, aged 33 years, 6 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 11:15 o'clock, from his late residence, 125 Francisco Street, thence to St Francis Church, Vallejo Street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"REGLEY--In the City and County Almshouse, March 17, Joseph REGLEY, a native of Switzerland, aged 78 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 18, 1887.

R - Z

"REGNES--A widow named Catherine REGNES was found dead by A. JOHNSON, a carpenter, yesterday, in her home on Willow Street, near Railroad Avenue. She lived alone and is not known to have any relatives. She was 63 years of age and an old resident of Alameda. Heart disease is supposed to have caused her death. Her body was still warm when it was discovered by JOHNSON. The Coroner took charge of the remains and will hold an inquest." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Feb 1890, p.12. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"REICHEL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 19 - F.R. REICHEL, jeweler, died suddenly this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Nov 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"REICHENBERG.--In this city, March 6, 1931, Fannie REICHENBERG, beloved mother of Mrs. Isidor EISBERG, Mrs. Emile REISS, and Mrs. Harry A. MILLER; loving sister of Mrs. A.H. GREENBERG and Mrs. E. ICKELHEIMER. Funeral services and interment strictly private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"REICHERT--In this city, Max REICHERT, a native of Germany. The funeral will take place Thursday, May 29, at 10:30 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of J. O. O'Connor & Co., 767 Mission street. Interment, Salem Cemetery, by 11:30 o'clock train from Third and Townsend streets. Omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"REICHING--Deaths: Peter REICHING." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"REID--James Bessic REID, Jr., was born on July 3rd, 1900 and died on May 31st, 1958, in his 58th year. He was given Christian burial on June 2nd at Woodlawn Memorial Park. He is survived by his wife, a son, and a daughter. Mr. REID was an active member of the congregation attending church and communion when it was possible for him to do so. For much of his life he was sever[e]ly crippled with an arthritic condition." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, July 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"REID--In this city, May 9, Jessie Isabel, only daughter of W.E. and Sarah J. REID, aged 5 years, 11 months, and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"REID--John REID, a colored man who formerly acted as a cook for the inmates of the Pesthouse, died at that institution Wednesday of smallpox. He contracted the disease at the Pesthouse." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 May 1893, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

R - Z

"**REID**--In San Francisco, Mar. 28, John H., beloved husband of Minnie **REID**, a native of Maryland, aged 52 years. [...well-known resident of Hollister...sufferer from a complication of disorders...The remains were interred in the IOOF cemetery, at that city, last Sunday.]" Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 6 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"REIGHLEY--In this city, May 9, 1902, Katie REIGHLEY. beloved wife of James B. REIGHLEY JR., daughter of John and Elizabeth LIPPERT and sister of Louis, Annie, Lizzie, and Ernst LIPPERT, a native of Langenheim, Hessen-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 25 years, 7 months and 3 days. A member of the Ladies Society of St. Paul's Church and Hoffnungs Lodge #1. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Sunday) at 1 o'clock from Druid's Hall, 413 Sutter Street, thence to St. Paul's German Evangelical Church. 1419 Howard Street. commencing at 2 o'clock. Remains at the parlors of H.F. Suhr and Company, 1137 Mission. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"REILLEY--In this city, Dec 11, 1930, Sara REILLEY, dearly beloved wife of the late Charles REILLEY, loving mother of Mrs John SCHINKEL, Sr, the late Conrad GLANVILLE, and Mrs Charles LANDRESSES, beloved sister of Mrs John GATLEY, Mrs William KLINDT, Mrs John ELIER and the late Nelson MATHEWSON, Sr, a native of Massachuesetts, aged 73 years 2 months, 10 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Saturday) at 10 a m at the chapel of H F Suhr Co, 2919 Mission st, near 26th. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park. Source: San Francisco Examiner, December 12, 1930. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"REILLY--In this city, June 26, Andrew REILLY, dearly beloved brother of Maggie and Bessie REILLY, Mrs. Jean SABARRAS and Mrs. M. McCARTHY, a native of the Parish of Knockning, County Fermanagh, Ireland, aged 26 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at 9:30 o'clock, from the parlors of the Pacific Undertakers, 777 Mission street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"REILLY--In this city, May 5, Charles, beloved son of Annie and the late Peter REILLY, a native of San Franicsco, aged 8 years and 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m from the residence of his mother, 361 Minna street, between Fourth and Fifth." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"REILLY--In this city, October 20, Edward T. REILLY, a native of Kenauly, County Fermanagh, Ireland, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of his son, Edward REILLY No. 162 Shipley street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 22 Oct 1879, p.4.

R - Z

"REILLY--At San Francisco, Dec. 1, Mrs. J.J. REILLY, beloved sister of Arthur and Richard BRANNAGAN, a native of California, aged 30 years, 11 mos., 17 days. [The death of Mrs. J.J. REILLY occurred in San Francisco last Sunday and the remains were interred at the Catholic cemetery here last Wednesday. The deceased was the daughter of the late Mr. & Mrs. A. BRANNAGAN, of Willow Creek, where she was born Dec. 14, 1870. The cause of her death was consumption, which she contracted about 5 years ago.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 6 Dec 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"REILLY--in this city, November 22, Johnny....[copy incomplete]." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"REILLY-In this city, December 29, 1898, John REILLY, dearly beloved brother of Lillie and Mary REILLY, Mrs. Robert WILSON and Mrs. Edward MONOGHAN, a native of the parish of Templefort, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 20 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 9 o'clock, from the residence of his brother-in-law, Robert WILSON, 1106 Alabama street, thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898.

"REILLY--St. Marys' Hospital, San Francisco, Dec. 22, 1875, John P. REILLY, late of Mendocino county." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 20 Jan 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"REILLY--In San Francisco, September 20, Mary REILLY, aged 30 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 23 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REILLY--In this city, August 22, Mary Anne, daughter of James and Sarah REILLY, a native of this city, aged 2 years, 2 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintnaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the paretns, 37 Frederick st." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Aug 1873.

"REILLY--In this city, Nov. 12th, Robert, son of Edward and Maria Theresa REILLY, aged 1 year, 1 month and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Nov 1865.

"REILLY--In San Leandro, Alameda county, Cal., May 9 William Thomas, dearly beloved husband of Annie REILLY, an employee of the United State Mint for twenty-five years, a native of New York city, aged 74 years and 9 months. Friends of the deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock, from the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co., 22, 24, and 26 Mint avenue, San Francisco. Remains now at the chapel. Internment, Laurel Hill

R - Z

Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"REIMERS.--In this city, January 3, Frederick Henry, dearly beloved husband of Christina REIMERS, and beloved father of William, Gretchen, Edna and the late Frederick REIMERS, a native of Kiel, Germany, aged 45 years, 3 months and 13 days. A member of Eureka Lodge, No. 6, O.d.H.S. (Stockton papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, January 8, from 510 Bush street, where funeral services will be held under the auspices of Eureka Lodge, No. 6, O.d.H.S., commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 11:30 o'clock. Remains at the parlors of H.P. Petersen & Co., 228 McAllister street." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"REIMERS--In this city, Janaury 3, 1899, Frederick H., beloved hisband of Christina REIMERS, and father of Willie, Gretchen and Edna REIMERS, a native of Kiel, Germany, aged 43 years 4 months and 13 days. A member of Eureka Lodge, No. 6, O.d.H.S. (Stockton papers please copy.) O.d.H.S.-The officers and members of Eureka Lodge, No. 6, O.d.H.S. and all members of the order, are respectfully requested to attend the funeral of our late past president, F.H. REIMERS, from our hall, 510 Bush street, to-morrow (Sunday) at 10 o'clock. William MAAS, President, William REHKER, Secretary." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 7 Jan 1899.

"REINECK--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 24, Catherine REINECK, New York, 2." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"REINECKE--In this city, September 20, Frederick Claus, only son of Frederick and Catharina REINECKE, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 September 1881, page 4.

"REINHARD--A Lover's Suicide - Brooding, still over the tragic death of his sweetheart, who perished in the great fire of last April, W.H. REINHARD, 45 years of age, a waiter, committed suicide last evening in San Francisco." *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 7 Sept 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REINHARDT--In Adn Francisco, January 1, Anna Clara, daughter of John B. REINHARDT, aged 3 years and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"REINHART--In this city, 7/28/1864, F.M. REINHART, a native of Germany, aged 53 years, friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 11:00 from his late residence, 715 Eddy Near Polk." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 July 1864. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

R - Z

"REINHOLD--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 2 -- This afternoon Justus REINHOLD, of Washington Territory, was drinking in a beer cellar, corner of Clay and Kearney streets. He laid down on a sofa and apparently went to sleep. After a time an attempt was made to awaken him, and it was found that he was dead, having passed away so quietly that people all around him saw no indication of anything but healthy sleep. He is said to have been a man of considerable intelligence and some fortune." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"REISS--San Francisco, July 29 - John REISS, 27 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REISS--In the City and County Hospital, February 26th, Miss Lizzie REISS, a native of Ohio, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"REITER--In this city, February 7, Bernhardt H., oldest and beloved son of Charles and Katie REITER, and brother of Mabel I., Elaine and Herbert REITER, and grandson of Mrs. L. C. RAUCK, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 9 months and 10 days ..." (Funeral: 9 Feb 1893; Interment: Odd Fellows Cemetery). Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Feb 1893. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"REITERMAN.-In this city, March 12, Raymond L., dearly beloved son of William and Mary **REITERMAN**, and brother of Willie, Neil and Percy **REITERMAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 6 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully notified that the funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 7 Hickory avenue, thence to Laurel Hill." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"REITZ--In this city, April 30, any dearly beloved wife of William REITZ, and daughter of Andrew and the late Rose HUGHES, and sister of Lizzie Charles and Joseph HUGHES, a native of San Francisco, age 26 years, 5 months in 7 days. The funeral will take place Tuesday, May 1, at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of the Western Edition funeral directors. 1724 Devisadero Street, between Sutter and Bush. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. " Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"RELS--In San Francisco, June 30th, Gustav Dent, son of J.E. and E.W. RELS, aged 8 months and 28 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RELS--In San Francisco, Aug. 16, Mary Phelby, wife of Gustave RELS, aged 25 years, 9 months and 10 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Betty

R - Z

Loose.

"REMILLARD--In Oakland, November 9, Matilda, widow of Joseph P. REMILLARD and mother of Marie REMILLARD, a native of Oakland." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 4 Nov 1904.

"REMPARD--In San Francisco, Joseph REMPARD, aged 34 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REMSEN--Ronald C." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"RENAULT--"In this city, Oct. 23, Charles RENAULT, of Avallon (Youne), France, a member of the California Pioneers. The members of the Society of friends are requested to attend the funeral of their late member and friend, from the Hall of the Pioneers, at 1 o'clock P. M., to-morrow (Monday)." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"RENDELL--In this city, December 31, 1898, Thomas, beloved husband of Hannah RENDELL, a native of Bridgeport, England, aged 66 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"RENDHEIM--In New York, January 27, 1895, Clara **DAVIS RENDHEIM**, a native of San Francisco, aged 38 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"RENDSBURG--In this city, September 2d, John M. RENDSBURG, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"RENE--Apoplexy - John Ernest RENE, a French merchant, aged 45, fell in a fit on Monday night and died in the hospital, in San Francisco, yesterday morning." Source: *Daily Sacramento Bee*, 28 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RENNER--In this city, October 18, 1903, Gottlieb RENNER, brother of Louis and Theodore RENNER, a native of Hospenthal, Canton Uri, Switzerland, aged 41 years, 6 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Oct 1903, p.6. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RENWELL--In this city, August 6, Mathilde R. RENWELL, a native of California, aged 23 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 and 11 Aug 1887.

"REPITON--In this city, January 21, Mrs. Amelia C. REPITON, wife of Dr. R.A.J. REPITON, a native of the State of New York, aged 47 years, 5 months, and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock,

R - Z

from her late residence, No. 774 Folsom street, between Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1870.

"REPP--In this city, March 19, Conrad, beloved husband of Margaretha REPP, a native of Munster, Hessen-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 39 years, 8 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Verein Eintracht Hall, No. 316 Post St." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23 Mar 1884. Contact: Kathy Repp kathyrepp@attbi.com

"REQUA--At his residence in Alameda county, Oct. 5th, John REQUA, aged 45 years. Tarrytown (N.Y.) papers please copy." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"RERICKS--In this city, September 10, Uriah S. RERICKS, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 35 yrs." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"RESKE--August A. RESKE, who was well and favorably known in Colma, died in San Francisco January 27th and the funeral takes place today, Friday under the auspices of Colma Vista Grande Aerie 1848, F.O.E. of which he was an honored member. He was also a member of Olive Grove, 116, U.A.O.D. The deceased was a native of Germany, aged 54 years, and leaves a wife and four children, Martha, Charles, Elsie and William to mourn his loss. Interment Mount Olivet." Source: *Daly City Record*, 30 Jan 1914. Transcribed by jch.

"REVILEN--MAN DROWNED - A man named August REVILEN, who left San Francisco on the steamer 'Cornelia' Wednesday evening, with the intention of coming to this city, fell overboard and was drowned. The particulars, as related to us by an officer of the 'Cornelia' are as follows: When the boat had reached a point about 12 miles out from San Francisco, just this side of what is known as Red Rock, REVILEN got upon the railing of the forward deck upon which he sat down. Losing his balance by some means shortly afterward, he fell backward into the water, passing directly under the wheel. The alarm was immediately given, the engines stopped promptly, both the 'Cornelia's' life-boats were lowered and manned at once, and a thorough search was made for the unfortunate man, but without avail. It is supposed that he was struck by the wheel and instantly killed. REVILEN was coming to Stockton under an engagement to assume the position of chief cook at the Lafayette Restaurant. Deceased was a native of France, aged about 30 years." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"REWIG--In Oakland, May 20, 1934, Leon H. Rewig, beloved brother of Sophie REWIG and Mrs. Charles Turk; a native of San Francisco. A member of B.P.O.E. No. 171 and Athens Parlor, N.S.G.W. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Thursday. May 24. at 9:15 a.m. from the

R - Z

Conservatory Chapel of Julius S. Godeau, Inc., 2110 Webster Street, Oakland, thence to St. Francis de Sales Church where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 a.m." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"REYMON--In Oakland, Aug. 20th, Ferdinand REYMON, a native of Germany, late of Nashville, Tenn., aged 98 years, 5 months and 23 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend his funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 3 p.m., from the residence of R. SMITH, on Broadway, corner of Seventh street, Oakland, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"REYNOLDS--On board the steamship Winfield Scott, Dec. 24th, C. P. REYNOLDS, of Bangor Maine." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Jan 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"REYNOLDS--C.W., age 38." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"REYNOLDS--Died at San Francisco, Mar. 16, 1882, Mrs. Eliza REYNOLDS; 66y; born in Tnn., near Nashville; came to Healdsburg in 1871; leaves four children, John, Wm. B., James in Healdsburg, and Mrs. Fannie HALL in San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 23 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"REYNOLDS--In this city, February 14, Ellen L, beloved wife of E.J. REYNOLDS, a native of Geneva, Wisconsin, aged 35 years. (Dublin (Ireland), Wisconsin and Chicago papers please copy.) Funeral from her late residence 1214 Larkin Street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 16 Feb 1883, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"REYNOLDS--In St. Helena, Cal., April 7, Frank B.REYNOLDS, a native of Augusta, Md., aged 69 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock, at the Masonic Temple, corner of Post and Montgomery streets, under the auspices of California Lodge, No. 1, F. and A. M." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"REYNOLDS--In this city, July 23, Hannah (Etta), beloved wife of George T. REYNOLDS and loving mother of Mrs. Ben MENDOZA, Mrs. Phillip E. GARCIA and Loretta and George REYNOLDS, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 309 Capp street; thence to St. Charles Borromeo's Church, Eighteenth and Shotwell streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment,

R - Z

Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"REYNOLDS--John." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"REYNOLDS--In San Francisco, October 8, John REYNOLDS, aged 59 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REYNOLDS--In Salinas, Jan. 26, 1892, Leroy REYNOLDS, son of Mrs. C. BIRD, aged 29 years, 11 months, 7 days. [Funeral at 3 o'clock p.m., today from Muller's undertaking parlor. Leroy REYNOLDS, who died in Salinas Tuesday, was brought here a week before his death from San Francisco, in the hope that our climate would arrest the progress of the disease from which he suffered -- consumption. He formerly lived at Salinas and at Monterey, in both of which places he ran a barber shop. He was a step-son of C. BIRD, the street paver." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 21 Jan 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"REYNOLDS--In this city, June 13, Minnie, eldest daughter of Nicholas and Maria REYNOLDS, a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, 800 Filbert street, corner of Mason; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 June 1875.

"REYNOLDS--In this city, June 13th, Minnie, eldest daughter of Nicholas and Maria REYNOLDS, a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years and 6 days...." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1875.

"REYNOLDS--October 19th [1863] - Peter REYNOLDS was burned to death at a fire in San Francisco" Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"REYNOSA--In Hollister, Mar. 4th, Francisco REYNOSA, a native of Calif., aged 33 years & 1 month. [Mr. & Mrs. Jesus REYNOSA extend their most sincere thanks...for the kindness shown them during their late bereavement.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 11 March 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"REYT--In this city, Nov. 16th, Louis REYT, aged 48 years, a native of France." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 17 Nov 1865.

"RHEUDE--Andrew A. July 31, 1971, Andrew A. RHEUDE, beloved brother of Mildred CLOPTON, Felton. Services Monday afternoon 1 o'clock at Halstead & Co., 1123 Sutter Street. Complimentary Parking." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Aug 1971. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

R - Z

"RHEUDE--Anton RHEUDE. Died 17 May 1877; buried 22 May 1877; aged 43 years, 7 months. [He was removed from the I.O.O.F. cemetery and buried in Cypress Lawn in the "Utschig Plot."] Source: Greenlawn Cemetery Records, burial Books for the I.O.O.F. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"RHEUDE--Kate Lillie RHEUDE. Died 18 Jan 1885, buried 21 Jan 1885; aged 3 years, 5 days; child of Catherine RHEUDE [Buried in the children's section of Greenlawn, it was thought. She was moved from the I.O.O.F. cemetery. #123.]" Source: Greenlawn Cemetery Record, Burial Books for the I.O.O.F. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"RHEUDE--In this city, September 23, 1919, Mary RHEUDE, dearly beloved wife of Andrew A. RHEUDE and loving mother of Mary [Submitter's note: Not sure, maybe just May] and Andrew A. RHEUDE, Jr., Mrs. B. BROTZEO, Mrs. W. C. R. WILLIAMS, Mrs. R. A. CLOPTON and the late Mrs. G. BAZZINI, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from the chapel of H. F. Sahr & Co., 2919 Mission St., between 25th and 26th; thence to St. Paul's Church, 29th and Church Sts, for services commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Sep 1919, p. _ , c. 7. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"RHEUDE--May M. March 16, 1969, May M. RHEUDE, beloved sister of Mrs. Mildred CLOPTON and Andrew A. RHEUDE. Rosary, Monday evening, 8 o'clock, at Halstead & Co., 1123 Sutter St. A Mass of Requiem will be offered Tuesday morning, 9 o'clock, at Mission Delores Basilica, Delores and 16th sts. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Complimentary Parking." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Mar 1969. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"RHOADES--From San Rafael, Sept. 13 -- H.A. RHOADES, Deputy County Assessor, died this morning from taking an overdose of chloral hydrate. He was a brother of the Ex-Treasurer of the State of Nevada, who committed suicide in San Francisco, 3 years ago." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"RHODES--In Oakland, Decembr 4, Francis RHODES, a native of Melbourne, Australia, aged 26 years (Australian papers please copy). Funeral will take place from the corner of Eleventh and Washington Streets, tomorrow at 11 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RHODES--In Sacramento, July 17th, James M. RHODES, a native of Ohio, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 July 1865.

R - Z

"RHODES--Raleigh E. 45." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"RHODEHAMEL--The wife of W. H. RHODEHAMEL died in San Francisco a few days ago. Mr. RHODEHAMEL's first wife was Anna SPRAGUE, daughter of Judge Royal SPRAGUE." Source: Weekly Shasta Courier, 24 July 1886. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"RIAL--At 3:30 Friday morning [Oct 17, 1884], John RIAL, a yardman at Southern Pacific Railroad Company in the yard at Sixth and Townsend, was run over and killed by a freight car. RIAL was seen to signal with his lamp, and then the lamp went out. The engineer stopped the train and RIAL was found between the last two wheels of the rear car, dead. He is supposed to have stumbled as he was crossing the track." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"RIANDA--Died in San Francisco, June 6, Aquiline Joseph RIANDA, nephew of Jos. RIANDA, of Tres Pinos, a native of Moghegno, Switzerland, aged 28 years, 6 mos., 21 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 12 June 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"RICARD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 10 -- Charles RICARD, a Frenchman, aged 35 years, committed suicide at No. 620 Jackson street, about 8 o'clock yesterday morning. About the hour mentioned, the report of a pistol was heard from his room, but no particular attention was paid to the fact at the time. Later in the day, some one connected with the house, went to the room and found RICARD lying dead on the bed, with a derringer pistol in his hand and a large hole in his skull above the ear, having evidently shot himself while lying in that position and died instantly. He left a note on the table near the bed, stating that he had met with so many troubles that he was sick of life and determined to die." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 11 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RICAUD--In Elko, Nevada, October, 18, Mary RICAUD, widow of the late J.P. RICAUD of 220 Francisco Street, San Francisco. A native of Ireland, aged 50 years. Buried at Elko, Nevada on October, 19." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 October, 1884, page 4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"RICE--In San Mateo, July 8, Mrs. B. McDERMOTT-RICE, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"RICE--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, Benjamin A. RICE, aged 37 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RICE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Sept. 12 - Jerome RICE, auctioneer, and his

R - Z

book-keeper, Mr. **GARDNER**, while driving near Centreville, on Wednesday night, drove over a precipice 20 feet high, in Alameda creek. They lay there wounded and helpless until Sunday noon within sight of a house, but were unable to reach it. **RICE** died this morning from injuries of his head. **GARDNER**'s leg is broken above the knee and he is in a critical condition, but will recover." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Sept 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"RICE--San Francisco - Joseph WALLACE shot and killed George H. RICE, proprietor of the Elite Variety Theatre, at the corner of Dupont and Geary Streets, last night. WALLACE is an ex-police officer, who resigned from the regular force a year ago. Since that time he had been employed at the Elite dive as a watchman or "Bouncer". The Elite is one of the numerous establishments of its kind, where drinks are sold during the progress of a musical entertainment." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 22 June 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RICE--In this city, Oct. 1st, Jarrett Mooney RICE, son of John D. and Mary RICE, aged 7 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Oct 1865.

"RICE--In this city, June 24, 1907, Lawrence RICE, beloved husband of Margaret RICE, a native of County Louth, Ireland, aged 68 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 519 Potrero avenue, thence to St. Charles Borromeo's Church, where a requiem high mass for the repose of his soul will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"RICE--In this city, February 14, Mabel J., only child of Robert H. and Jennie R. RICE, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months 19 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services at 2 o'clock this day (Sunday), from the residence 29 Washington avenue, off Mission, between Ninth and Tenth." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"RICE--In San Francisco, Feb. 12th, Sarah, daughter of Abraham RICE, aged 6 months and 9 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RICH--Died of Heart Disease--Paso Robles, May 2.--This morning, A.G. RICH, aged 65 yers, died at the Wintroll house of heart disease. He lately purchased 200 acres of land on the Eureka rancho, where he was building a home. He came to town to see a doctor, went to bed, and was seen no more until 5 a.m. When found, he was in the act of arising, his body, being still warm. From letters found, it is ascertained that he has children at San Jose and Los Angeles." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8. Contact: Pamela Storm

R - Z

"RICH--In this city, March 25, Mrs. Ellen B., wife of the late Amory G. RICH, and beloved mother of A. Gale, George O., Frank Elmer and Rev E. L. RICH, Mrs. Julia A. SMITH and Mrs. Nellie L. NEALE, a native of Ireland, aged 87 years and 3 months. Funeral Wednesday, March 27, at 1 o'clock, from the chapel of Halsted & Co, 1122 Sutter Street. Interment, private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Mar 1912. Contact: Pamela Storm

"RICH--In this city, July 23, 1958, John P. RICH, dearly beloved husband of the late Edna G. RICH, loving father of Lila TOY of Sacramento, brother of Louis (should be Loulis) HARDMAN and Clemance KNOLL of Sacramento and Tod HARDING. Very dear friend of Emma B. FLINT. A member of Fraternal Order of Eagles, Aerie #5. Funeral services Friday at 2 p.m. at Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave. Interment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 July 1958. Contact: Bea Barton fiebar@aol.com

"RICH--Viola RICH died at San Francisco October 31st, 1894." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"RICHARDS--Chas. RICHARDS, a native of Roxbury, Massachusetts, was found dead at the corner of Valenica and Fourteenth streets yesterday afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RICHARDS--CHARLYN RICHARDS--SOUTH SAN FRANCISCO, October 14, - Charlyn RICHARDS, one day old, died yesterday at Children's hospital in San Francisco. She was the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George RICHARDS, 112 Romona avenue, South San Francisco. Funeral services were held today from Nieri chapel here. Interment followed in Holy Cross cemetery, Colma." Source: San Mateo Times, 15 Oct 1953, p.29. Transcribed by jch.

"RICHARDS.—In this city, June 15, Clayton French RICHARDS, beloved husband of Annie A. RICHARDS, a native of Red Bank, N.J., aged 59 years and 7 months. (Philadelphia and Camden, N.J., papers please copy. Services will be held to-day (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 301 Pennsylvania avenue. Clayton French RICHARDS, well known in the early days of California as a writer of sonnets and short stories, died yesterday at his home, 301 Pennsylvania avenue. When the 'Alta' and the 'New Era' were the leading periodicals of San Francisco he was one of their chief contributors. After his arrival in this city, in 1862, Mr. RICHARDS was identified with the drug trade and for thirty years had a wholesale store at Clay and Sansome streets. A widow and four children survive him." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"RICHARDS--In this city, July 5, 1892, Francis RICHARDS, aged 3 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

R - Z

"RICHARDS--In this city, December 13th, Frank W., infant son of Ezra and Charlotte H. RICHARDS, aged 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Dec 1865.

"RICHARDS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: J.W. RICHARDS, wife and two children." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RICHARDS--In this city, June 25, 1907, Nellie M. RICHARDS. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab

"RICHARDS--DIED--Mr. William RICHARDS, Minister of Public Instruction for the Hawaiian Government, died on the 7th ult., in the 55th year of his age." Source: *Californian*, 8 Dec 1847, p.3. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"RICHARDSON--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 20, Abm. M. RICHARDSON, N. Orleans, 42." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RICHARDSON.--Charles H. RICHARDSON, who shot and killed his wife, Ella RICHARDSON, in San Francisco on October 10th last, was sentenced to term of ten years in San Quentin by Judge LAWLER." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 May 1900. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RICHARDSON--In this city, May 6, Edward John, dearly beloved son of Fred and Louisa RICHARDSON, aged 5 years and 2 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"RICHARDSON--In this city, November 10, Harry RICHARDSON, a native of London, England." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"RICHARDSON--In this town, on the 9th instant, of intermittent fever, contracted in the gold region, Mr. Henry P. RICHARDSON, aged 24 years, a son of Peter RICHARDSON, Esq. of Boston, Mass. He was a young man of estimable character, and had endeared himself to a large circle of acquaintances." Source: *Californian*, 16 Sept 1848, p.3. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"RICHARDSON--In this city, August 10, Jas. RICHARDSON, a native of Germany, aged 50 years." Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"RICHARDSON--JOHN RICHARDSON DEAD--GRIDLEY (Butte Co.), April 18 - L.M.

R - Z

GRIDLEY, of this place, last night received a dispatch from San Francisco to the effect that John **RICHARDSON**, a former well-known resident of this town, had died at Dawson City of an abcess of the brain." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 18 April 18, 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RICHARDSON--In this city, June 16, Mary C. RICHARDSON, beloved grandmother of Alfred R. and Arthur D. STEVENS, a native of Maine. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the funeral parlors of Porter & White, 122 Eddy Street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"RICHET--In this city, October 18, Augustus E.E., son of A.B. and L. RICHET, aged 6 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"RICHMOND--June 3d at 3 o'clock, C.C. RICHMOND, druggist, of San Francisco, aged [?] years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 June 1852. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RICHTER--Emil RICHTER, a clerk 21 years of age, was found dead in bed in his room at 467 Bryant Street, San Francisco, yesterday morning. Death was due to gas asphyxiation." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 1 July 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose. Research contact: Bob Pratt TeaTime4@webtv.net

"RICHTER--In this city, May 23, 1901, Penelope V., wife of Adolph RICHTER, a native of California, age 24 yrs, 10 months and 4 days. Burial at Cypress Lawn." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 May 1901. Contact: Sharon Richter srich38@pacbell.net

"RICKLEFSEN--In San Francisco, July 19, 1874, Wilhelmine B.L, infant of G.L. and W. RICKLEFSEN." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"RIDDELL--Alfred M., age 34 years. Mortician - Carew & English." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RIDEOUT--In this city, March 17, (1888), George F., beloved husband of Annie RIDEOUT, and eldest son of Captain and Mrs. A.J. RIDEOUT, aged 24 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Monday) at 11 o'clock a.m., at the residence of the parents, 804 Filbert Street, between Powell and Mason. Internment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 March 1888, p. 6. Submitted by Susan Valladao. [Submitter's note: The father's name was actually James Ransom RIDEOUT, not A.J. The mother's name was Alvira.]

R - Z

"RIDER--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 26, John RIDER, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIDER--In San Francisco, August 14, Mary F. RIDER, aged 22 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 August, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RIDGE--In this city, June 28, at the City and County Hospital, Thomas D. RIDGE, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 64 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"RIDLEY--In this city, July 23, Rosie, wife of A.E. RIDLEY, aged 26 years." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"RIDLEY--San Francisco, December 19---Albert E. RIDLEY, 1 year and 19 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"RIDLINGTON--In this city, Mary 27, Walter H., beloved child of Thomas and Pauline RIDLINGTON, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 mos. [Sacramento papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 321 Capp street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1876.

"RIEDEL--Robert R." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"RIEHN--Lizette." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"RIEHN--In this city, July 19, William Henry, infant son of Albert H. and Gertie RIEHN, aged 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 July 1879.

"RIELEY--In this city, January 19, Peter, beloved husband of Catherine RIELEY, a native of County Meath, Ireland, aged 47 years. (Santa Barbara papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 309 Chestnut street, between Stockton and Powell." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Jan 1882.

"RIESE--In this city, Nov 24, 1943, Caspar E., beloved husband of Ora RIESE, loving father of Nancy, Chapman, Madeline and Eleanor RIESE. Private funeral services were held Friday morning at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 Nov 1943, p. 5. Contact: Diane Dworzack dijag@hotmail.com

R - Z

"RIESE--John Ernest, 72 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"RIESENWEBER--ARGUMENT HEARD ON WEBER ESTATE--SAN FRANCISCO, November 21 - Arguments in the case of Christoph E.R. RIESENWEBER vs. Adolph WEBER and John ADAMS, the administrator of the estate of Julius WEBER, was heard in the Circuit Court yesterday with Judge MORROW on the bench. Adolph WEBER is under sentence of death for the murder of his parents, his brother and his sister, at Auburn, last year. Two-fifths of the estate was distributed to him when RIESENWEBER, a brother of the dead man, Julius WEBER (whose name it is asserted was originally RIESENWEBER) applied for an injunction restraining the further distribution of the estate. The injunction was granted, and the argument yesterday was over the question of making it permanent." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 21 Nov 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RIETZ--Hugo Charles RIETZ, died October 17 in his 81st year and was given Christian burial on October 22 at Olivet Memorial Park. He leaves to mourn him a sister and 2 nieces." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, December 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"RIGBY--At Oakland, 24th inst., Francis Judson RIGBY, in the 21st year of his age. The funeral will take place from the Baptist Church, corner of Fourtheenth and Brush streets, this day (Thursday), at 2:45 o'clock P.M. Friends are invited to attend without further notice." Source: Daily Alta California, 25 March 1869, page 4.

"RIGNEY--In this city, May 7, James RIGNEY, a native of Balbriggan, County of Dublin, Ireland, aged 66 years. Friends and acquaintances, and those of his sister-in-law, Mrs. Ann GALLAGHER, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Wednesday) at 3 o'clock P.M., from the undertaking rooms of Wm. J. Malladay, 733 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 9 May 1883. Contact: Cheryl Shaffer Harvey1680@AOL.COM

"RIGNEY--In this city, October 12, 1917, James A. RIGNEY, dearly beloved husband of Veronica C. RIGNEY, loving father of Joseph A. and Charles RIGNEY and Mrs. D. H. SHAFFER, and brother-in-law, of H.R. ESSE and A.I. ESSE, a native of NY, aged 73 years, 5 months and 14 days. A member of Lincoln Post, No.1, G.A.R.and Millmen's Union, Local No. 423. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, October 16, at 9:15 o'clock, from the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co. 2919 Mission St., between 25th and 26th; thence to Corpus Christi Church, Santa Rosa Ave., near Mission St., where a mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, National Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Oct 1917. Contact: Cheryl Shaffer Harvey1680@AOL.COM

"RILEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 19 -- Mrs. RILEY fell dead at the corner of First and

R - Z

Lick streets at half past 5 o'clock this evening, it is supposed from heart disease. Her husband is a waiter at the Grand Hotel." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 20 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"RILEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 19 --Mrs. Annie RILEY, who died in a hall-way on First street this afternoon has been a vagrant on account of intemperance for some time. She leaves 2 children at school at San Rafael." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 20 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"RILEY--In this city, at his residence, 1012 Vallejo street, December 1, 1885, A.P. RILEY, aged 56 years, and known on this Coast and in the Southern States as Gus. RILEY. Mr. RILEY was a native of Alabama. Funeral Thursday, at 11 o'clock a.m. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"RILEY--In Sacramento, Nov. 18th, Alfred RILEY, a native of Clay county, Missouri." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Nov 1865.

"RILEY--In this city, Dec 24th, at the City and County Hospital, Ellen RILEY, aged 25 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 Dec 1868.

"RILEY--In this city, November 3, George, beloved son of Patrick and Catherine RILEY, and brother of John, Martin, William, Nellie and Josie RILEY and Mrs. M. HANNON, a native of Austarlia, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"RILEY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 23 - The bodies found at Goat Island have been identified as those of Wm. **BOMSTER**, sailor, and James **RILEY**, shoe-maker." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RILEY--In this city, October 24, John RILEY, a native of County Caven, Ireland, aged 42 years. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, on Clipper street, between Dolores and Church, Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 26 Oct 1879, p.7. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"RILEY, Maggie, 21 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"RILEY--Mrs. Maggie RILEY, wife of James RILEY, of San Francisco, died in Yolo at 1 o'clock this morning, after a brief illness, at the resdence of her mother Mrs. Mary **MURPHY**. The funeral procession will leave Yolo about 9 o'clock Monday morning. Mass will be celebrated in

R - Z

the Catholic church in Woodland about 10:30 o'clock and the internet will follow in the Catholic cemetery. The deceased was the second daughter of Mrs. MURPHY. She was a native of Ireland, and 41 years, 4 months and 16 days old. Mrs. RILEY came to the United States about 19 years ago. Her father died prior to her departure from Ireland, and her mother followed her to this country a short time afterward. Mrs. RILEY also leaves five sisters and six brothers. Mrs M. SLAVEN lives at Blacks Station, Mrs. MORAN and Mrs. LARRY reside in San Francisco. Mrs. CROWLEY resides in Massachusetts, and Miss Lena MURPHY, the youngest, lives with her mother in Yolo. Of the brothers, P. MURPHY lives in Willow Oak Park, C. MURPHY lives in Woodland, Jerry, Michael and Daniel live in Yolo and John MURPHY is a resident of Crockett. Mrs. RILEY was a very estimable woman greatly beloved by her family and esteemed and respected by all who knew her. Her untimely death is deeply regretted and the bereaved family has the sympathy of the entire community." Source: Woodland Daily Democrat, 16 August, 1902, page 1. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"RILEY--In San Francisco, May 3d, Mary RILEY, aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RILEY--In this city, May 18, Mary Jane, beloved wife of William RILEY, daughter of Catherine and the late John McDEVITT, and sister of Joseph, John and Charles McDEVITT, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 2 months and 20 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 646 Mission street, between Second and Third." Source: San Francisco Morning Call., 19 May 1884.

"RILEY--In this city, June 3, Phillip H., beloved husband of Margaret RILEY, and loving brother of Mrs. B. O'MARA, and uncle of Mrs. F. CALLAHAN, Mrs. J. A. BROWN, Mrs. A.D. CALLAHAN, and the late Mary., J. F. and Lawrence O'MARA and Mrs. E. P. STEPHENS, a native of Ireland. Late member of Company B., Twenty-third Regiment, U.S.A." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"RILEY--In this city, February 26th, Willie Joseph, infant son of John and Mary RILEY." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"RINGEN--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...RINGEN, George." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"RINGGOLD--In San Francisco, M. RINGGOLD." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"RINGOT--At Hollister, Feb. 12, Joseph RINGOT, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 81 years, 2 months. [...found dead in his cart, on his ranch across the river...indications of carbolic acid poisoning, the tongue and throat being badly burned...in addition to rheumatic troubles [he] suffered greatly for some time past from heart trouble...The only thing that seemed to give him relief was a cordial, which, together with a 2 ounce bottle of carbolic acid (used for disinfecting purposes) were kept on a shelf...(long description of how he took the carbolic acid accidentally)...His death was apparently painless and gentle...He leaves, besides his widow, a son, Joseph RINGOT, formerly of Jordan, Marsh & Co., Boston, and a daughter, Mrs. Ellen HIGBY, both children by his first wife. It was for his grandson, Mr. HIGBY, that he was founding his proposed model dairy. The remains were taken to San Francisco and the remains were interred on Monday in Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 18 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"RINGOT--Joseph...His relatives are Mary Belle RINGOT(his wife); Joseph H. RINGOT, a son, residing in Boston, Mass.; Mrs. Ellen HIGBY, daughter, aged 54 years, residing at Benicia, Solano county; and the following grandchildren: Nellie, Sarah, Jos. R., and Eben HIGBY...(long story)]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 18 Mar Jan 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"RINGOT--Estate of Jos. H. RINGOT -- ...I have deeded to my wife, Mary Belle RINGOT, her share of my estate. The remainder...share and share alike: Joseph H. RINGOT, Ellen M. HIGBY, Wm. HIGBY, Nellie HIGBY, Jos. R. HIGBY, Eben HIGBY, Sarah HIGBY and Ruth HIGBY...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 25 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"RINGSTROM--Died in Sonoma Twp., May 12, 1861, Adolphe RINGSTROM, nat. of Sweden, aged 35y. (S.F. copy)." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 May 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RINGSTROM.-Died in Sonoma Twp., 12th inst., Adolph RINGSTROM, native of Sweden, aged 35y. (San Francisco copy)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat*, 16 May 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RINN--In San Francisco, Aug 8th, Ann, wife of Thomas RINN, aged 29 years; also infant child of Thomas and Ann RINN." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Aug 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RIORDAN--In this city, March 13, Annie, beloved wife of Patrick RIORDAN, mother of William F., John J., Edward H., Daniel W. and Katie A. RIORDAN and Mrs. Charles KINKLER, a native of Little Island, County Cork, Ireland, aged 57 years and 11 months." Source: *San Francisco*

R - Z

Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"RIORDAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 23 -- The remains of Captain Joseph RIORDAN, of the Veteran Corps and National Guards, is being buried this afternoon with military honor." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"RIORDAN--In this city, Sept. 29, Margaret, beloved wife of Stephen RIORDAN, a native of Ireland, aged 48 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, THIS DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 246 Fourth street." Source: *Daily Morning Call* (San Francisco), 2 Oct 1870, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"RIPLEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Annie F. RIPLEY, 6 yrs. 10 mos. [Child of Noah RIPLEY]. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIPLEY.-Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Chas. E. RIPLEY, 8 yrs 3 mos. [Child of Noah RIPLEY]. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIPLEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Mrs. RIPLEY (wife of the above [Noah RIPLEY]), 30. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIPLEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, Lysander RIPLEY, Boston, 39." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIPLEY--At San Francisco, April 17th, Lysander RIPLEY, of Boston, 39 (?)." Source: Boston Daily Evening Transcript, 25 May 1853. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"RIPLEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Noah RIPLEY, Brooklyn, N.Y., 50. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIPLEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Sarah F. RIPLEY, 9 yrs 10 mos. [Child of Noah RIPLEY]. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RIPPON--In San Francisco, September 14, Jessie B. RIPPON, wife of Edward RIPPON, formerly of Sacramento, aged 30 years. [The funeral will take place from the residence of Frank

R - Z

L. WHITE, 716 Twelfth street, Thursday morning at 10 o'clock. Friends and acquaintences are invited to attend the funeral services. Interment private.]" Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Sept 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RISING--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 10 - David B. RISING, a pioneer, died last night of apoplexy of the heart. The Stock Exchange Board, of which he was a member, adjourned today out of respect to deceased." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RISLEY--At Yuba City, on the morning of the 31st March, Mary Missouri, daughter of Elvy and Martha June RISLEY, aged 4 years 1 month and 20 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"RISSLAND, Mrs. J.G." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"RISSLAND--In this city, January 31, 1894, Mrs. J.G. RISSLAND, beloved mother of William, Matilda, George and Katie RISSLAND and Mrs. H. PAPE, a native of Glasgow, Scotland, aged 40 years, 2 months and 1 day. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Martin & Morrison, 118 Geary street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"RISSMAN--Adele Gloria RISSMAN. Date of death: 30 Oct 1993; date of birth: 26 Aug 1920; age 73; born in Sweden, citizen of the U.S.. Father's name and state of birth: unknown; mother's name and state of birth: Kate, no other information. She was a widow; homemaker, own home, self employed, years in occupation: 53; education: 14; residence: 481 Twin View Blvd., Redding, Shasta County, CA; 3 years in this county. Allen & Dahl Funeral Chapel; creamated, ashes given to daughter, Suzanne Quibell, 2 Nov 1993." Source: Certificate #001352. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"RISSO--Louise Adele GENTOZARISSO, died June 23, 1942, Alameda, CA, 66y, 1m 20d; born May 3, 1876 in San Francisco to Luigi [Louis] GENTOZA and Maria FERREA; wife of Joseph RISSO; informant, daughter Edith RISSO; buried St Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source, Death Certificate, Alameda County Book #292, June 1942. Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"RISTINE--In San Francisco, January 31, Julius W. RISTINE, a native of Ohio, aged 35 years. [Funeral from Grace Church at 11 A.M., to-morrow. Friends are invited to attend.] " Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RISVOLD--In this city, October 19, Olene RISVOLD, beloved sister of Mrs. Captain O.

R - Z

MONSEN, a native of Sovde, Norway, aged 25 years 6 months and 19 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 12:30 o'clock pm, from the residence of Mrs. O. **MONSEN**, 1123 A Alabama Street, thence to Our Savior's Scandanavian Evangelical Lutheran Church, Howard Street between Twelfth and Thirteenth, where services will commence at 1 o'clock pm. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Oct 1903, p.6. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RITCHIE--Killed by a Train--To the wife of Romer K. RITCHIE, one of the most prominent young real estate brokers of San Francisco, came the tidings yesterday that her husband had been killed by a railroad train near Corte Madera, while driving to meet her at Larkspur." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 22 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RITTER--In this city, September 2, 1883, Gustav RITTER, beloved husband of Katie RITTER, a native of the Providence of Posen, Germany, aged 39 years, 10 months, and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 1333 Pine Street, near Larkin." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"RITTER--Josephine. November 24. Mortician - Julius S. Godeau, Inc." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RIVERA--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P. RIVERA." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RIVOIRE--In San Francisco, Cal., March 16, 1931, John D. RIVOIRE of Pilot Hill, El Dorado county; son of the late John and Mary RIVOIRE, loving brother of Mrs. Louise PLAVAN of Morgan Hill and the late Margaret MEYNIER and Harriet CLEVELAND; aged 59 years, 6 months and 11 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, March 19, 1931, at 2 p.m., from the funeral chapel of Denegri-Geoffroy, corner of Second and San Carlos street. Interment, Oak Hill cemetery." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 18 Mar 1931. Transcribed by Chris

"RIX--January 11, 1874 - John RIX drowned in San Francisco bay." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RIZE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 6 -- Charles RIZE, a German, committed suicide at his residence on Quincy street, this morning, by hanging himself with a silk scarf. When found, his feet were hanging on the floor. A deep wound in his arm and a quantity of

R - Z

blood in a basin, showed that an attempt at self-destruction had been made by opening a vein. Deceased was an old resident and the loss of \$15,000 worth of land in this city, taken from him by a decree of the Court, was the cause of his temporary aberration of mind." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 May 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"ROACH--In this city, August 20, Mrs. A. ROACH, a native of Ireland, aged 84 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ROACH--In Alameda, March 7, Edward M. ROACH, a native of California, aged 24 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 8 March 1895.

"ROACH--Near Punta Arenas, July 10th, J. Francis, youngest son of Patrick and Catherine ROACH, aged 1 year, 3 months and 17 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"ROACH--In San Francisco, October 5, 1875, Mrs. Mary ROACH, aged 75 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 Oct 1875. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ROACH--Philip A. ROACH died at his home in San Francisco last Saturday, aged 69. Deceased was a native of Cork, Ireland, and landed in Monterey in 1849, where he was elected Alcalde the same year. He represented Santa Cruz and Monterey in the State Senate of the first Legislature. He was a Democrat and died with a clean public record..." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 2 May 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROACH--In this city, December 4, Theresa ROACH, aged 18 years and 10 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 733 Mission street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"ROACHE--Died in South San Francisco, Aug. 3, Willie, youngest son of William H. and Elizabeth **ROACHE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 12 Aug 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROBBINS--In San Francisco, May 12th, John ROBBINS, in the 39th years of his age." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 14 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROBBINS--In this city, March 12, W. G. ROBBINS, a native of England, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ROBBINS--In San Francisco, November 25, 1905, William Z., dearly beloved husband of Louise ROBBINS, son of Mrs. E.H. CALLENDER, father of Rose M. ROBBINS, and brother of Joseph M. and Rose E. ROBBINS, Mrs. G.C. JONES, Peter and Helen CALLENDER, a native of Sacramento, Cal., aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to

R - Z

attend the funeral to-morrow, November 28th, at 11:15 a.m. from the Cathedral, corner 11th and K Streets. Interment City Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 27 Nov 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROBERT--In this city, July 23, Charles de ROBERT de LAFREGAYRE, beloved husband of Marie ROBERT, father of George, Paul and Louis ROBERT, and stepfather of Minnie ROBERT, a native of France, aged 61 years. Funeral will take place to-day (Saturday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness avenue. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"ROBERTS--Abraham ROBERTS, a Grand Army veteran and United States pensioner, fell dead in the washroom of 614 Howard Street, San Francisco, yesterday forenoon. He was a widower, 70 years old. His death was from natural causes." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ROBERTS--In this city, January 16, Ann, wife of James ROBERTS, formerly of Utica, New York, aged 43 years. (Utica, N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral, this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, north side of Ellis street, near Fillmore. There will be a Mass for the repose of her soul, at the Cememtery Church, at 9 o'clock this morning." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Jan 1870.

"ROBERTS--In this city, January 19, Elizabeth ROBERTS, a native of England, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Jan 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"ROBERTS--Died at San Francisco, Apr. 19, 1889, Frances, infant daughter of Mr./Mrs. ROBERTS, aged 6m., the funeral was held at Mrs. **DENNING**'s in Healdsburg." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 27 Apr 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROBERTS--Santa Rosa, Jan. 27, 1890, Mrs. J.A. ROBERTS, native of Healdsburg, aged 30y 2m 29d. Mrs. ROBERTS, of San Francisco, was better known here as, Maggie CAPELL, died in the city Sunday." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 1 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROBERTS--In San Francisco, Cal., August 17, 1916, Jane beloved wife of Return ROBERTS, mother of J.G. and F.P. ROBERTS, Mrs. S.T. ALDERSON, Mrs. Charles HILDERBRATH and the late Jane ROBERTS, daughter of Mrs. Ora DOWDLE, sister of Henry and John DOWDLE and Mrs. F.L. PROCTOR, a native of Paris, Texas, aged 64 years. Funeral services tomorrow (Saturday), August 19, at 10 a.m. from the chapel of Halstead & Co., 1122 Sutter street, San Francisco. Interment private." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 18 Aug 1916, p. 14.

R - Z

Transcribed by jch.

"ROBERTS--John ROBERTS, owner of the Mountain Ranch, now under lease to Jack SIBBALDS, and former partner of Mr. SIBBALDS, lost his life near San Francisco on Monday last, he leaves a widow, and 3 small children. He was aged 35y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 22 Apr 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROBERTS--In San Francisco, March 11, Margaret, wife of Charles ROBERTS, and sister of Maurice O'CONNOR, of Sacramento, a native of Ireland, aged 54 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 March 1891. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROBERTS--In San Leandro, March 12, Mary A., beloved daughter of Austin J. and Eliza W. ROBERTS, a native of Massachusetts. Funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10:30 o'clock I at the residence. Interment private, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ROBERTS--In San Francisco, June 18, Mrs. Mary Ann ROBERTS, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 21 June 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROBERTS--In the City and County Almshouse, August 7, Thomas ROBERTS, a native of England, aged 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Aug 1885.

"ROBERTSON--In Oakland, June 29, 1920, Alice Berry, beloved wife of Wm. L. ROBERTSON and loving daughter of Julia E. BERRY, a native of Los Angeles, aged 33 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), July 1, at 2 p.m., from the chapel of California Crematory, 4499 Piedmont av." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"ROBERTSON--Mrs. Della." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"ROBERTSON--J.C. ROBERTSON, a teacher at the Industrial School near San Francisco, who was knocked down with a clothing bar on the 13th inst. by one of his unruly scholars, died in San Francisco on the 17th." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 July 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROBERTSON--In this city, July 16, James C. ROBERTSON, a native of La Grange, Ga, aged 34 years, 4 months and 20 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, to-day (Thursday) at 4 o'clock p.m. from Dr. Scott's Church." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call.* 17 July 1879.

R - Z

"ROBERTSON--In Temescal, Alameda county, March 2, Mary, wife of John ROBERTSON, a native of Scotland, aged 86 years, 10 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 4 March 1895.

"ROBERTSON--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 16, 1889, Nellie, youngest daughter of the late R. ROBERTSON, native of Virginia City, Nv., aged 18y 6m." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 2 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROBERTSON--Interment in San Francisco, April 10, W. ROBERTSON, From Pennsylvania, aged 28." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ROBERTY--Interment in San Francisco, April 20, Baptieste ROBERTY, France, 44." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ROBIE--March 16, 1874 - Col. Oliver P. ROBIE, U.S.A., committed suicide at San Francisco by shooting himself through the head." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROBIN--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...ROBIN, Michael E." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"ROBINET--SUICIDE at SEA -- The supercargo of the Chilanean ship Mercedes committed suicide at sea when near Valparaiso. His name was ROBINET, formerly a merchant of San Francisco. The vessel was on its way to Valparaiso from Hong Kong, when he attempted to scuttle and sink the ship when near the end of the voyage, that he might claim insurance for goods he had pretended were on board, but which he had secretly sold at Hong Kong. Being discovered in his attempt, he committed suicide by jumping overboard." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 23 May 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROBINS--In San Francisco, Nov. 15th, Mrs. C.E. ROBINS, wife of C.E. ROBINS, aged 55 years." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 18 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROBINS--San Francisco, January 15--Captain Mark ROBINS, of the steamer Santa Cruz, who was shot December 27 by his brother in law, Oscar WALTER, died this afternoon from erysipelas, caused by his wound." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16, Jan 1895, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ROBINSON--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Mrs. Ann. L. ROBINSON, a native of Louisville,

R - Z

Kentucky, aged 75 yrs., 7 mos., & 21 days. [Deceased was the adopted mother of Mrs. J.D. **ROBINSON**, of Platea, San Benito county, and Mr. S.S. **WATSON**, of Los Angeles.]" Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 28 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROBINSON--E.R. ROBINSON was an insurance broker, doing business at 436 Montgomery street in this city. He was well-known in business circles and leaves many friends to mourn his loss. He resides in Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ROBINSON--In San Francisco, Friday, Sept. 27th, at 5 o'clock p.m., of inflammatory croup, Frank Henry ROBINSON, aged 3 years, 1 month, son of Jeremiah and Frances C. ROBINSON. [Funeral at 2 o'clock p.m. tomorrow (Sunday) from the residence on Oak street. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROBINSON--In this city, Dec 19th, George ROBINSON, a native of Pictou, Nova Scotia, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Dec 1865.

"ROBINSON.-John C. ROBINSON, pioneer and one of California's foremost citizens, died yesterday in San Francisco. He had been a sufferer for a long time and death resulted from a complication of his diseases. ROBINSON'S life was one of activity. He fought as a soldier in the Mexican War, and most of his life was spent filling important offices of public trust. He was a diplomat, navigator and millionaire." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 April, p.10. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ROBINSON--In this city, March 15, Margaret, wife of Francis ROBINSON, a natvie of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 March, 1895.

"ROBINSON--In this city, Nov. 30th, Richard T. ROBINSON, aged 45 years, a native of Pittsburg, Pa." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 1 Dec 1865.

"ROBINSON--At Honolulu, July 9th, Robert ROBINSON, of small pox, aged 27 years. Mr. R. was born on the island, and was a son of James ROBINSON, of Honolulu." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Aug 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ROBINSON--DEATH of MISS SUE ROBINSON -- This distinguished actress, well known to the early residents of this city almost from her infancy, died at Sacramento at 20 minutes past 3 o'clock last Saturday morning, 17th instant. 'Figaro,' in announcing her death, says: "Many old Californians now resident in far off lands will remember her as "little Sue ROBINSON," a bright and talented little girl, the leading attraction of the "Robinson Family," who for years traveled

R - Z

through the mining towns in the early days of California, giving light dramatic entertainments. Her vocal and dramatic talents made her a universal favorite; and many will also remember with what demonstrations her plaintive little song "Do they miss me at Home" was always received by her audience of bronzed and rugged miners, in whose hearts it never seemed to fail of awaking a warm responsive feeling, that was often followed by the most fabulous showers of silver which fell at the feet of the little cantatrice. "Miss Sue ROBINSON made her first appearance in San Francisco on the boards of the old Union Theater, on Commercial street, then under the management of James STARK, in October, 1855. She afterwards played a season at the American Theater: then removed to Oregon with her family; was there married to C.H. GETZLER, and lived many years in retirement. She subsequently resumed her professional duties there. She has since filled the leading business at Piper's Opera House, at Virginia City; at Maguire's Opera House, San Francisco; and at the Metropolitan Theater, in Sacramento City. At the time of her death, Miss ROBINSON was under engagement to proceed to Chicago, to fill the leading business, next season, at McVICKERS's new theater. Miss **ROBINSON** was universally esteemed by members of the profession, not only for her talents and versatility, but for her heart qualities and virtues." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 19 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROBINSON--In the City and County Hospital, February 26th, Theodore P. ROBINSON, a native of New York, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"ROBINSON--At Shanghae, Feb. 10, W. F. ROBINSON, Esq., of Salem, Mass, aged 35 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ROBINSON--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 26, Wm. ROBINSON, New York, 25." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ROBINSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 6 -- A terrible accident occurred on Geary street, above Kearny, at half-past 8 this morning. For some days past men have been at work excavating in a lot adjoining the residence of D.D. GAUTIER, a 2-story brick house, and this morning the east wall gave way, burying Wm. ROBINSON and Jeremiah CARROLL in the ruins, killing them almost instantly. One other man, name unknown, was slightly cut and bruised about the head. The Fire Department were called out and extricated the bodies from the debris. The family of GAUTIER were fortunately out of the house at the time of the accident. The accident was owing to an oversight in not shoreing up the wall as it was undermined." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"ROBITSCHECK--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 29 - Mr. EISNER, who shot H. ROBITSCHECK about a week since at a store on Sansome street and then committed suicide, executed a will about 3 years ago, in which he directed that in the event of his dying before Mr.

R - Z

ROBITSCHECK the latter should have his entire property. The will was delivered into the hands of Mr. **ROBITSCHECK**'s attorney in this city [San Francisco], who has it now." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROCCA--In Los Gatos, Santa Clara Co., Cal., Rossa ROCCA, beloved wife of Felice ROCCA, loving mother of Andrew and Victor ROCCA, and sister of Giovanni GIAMBATISTA, Molinari and Mrs. Maria CASSALEGGIO and Mrs. Clorinda RAFFETTO of Italy and mother-in-law of Mrs. Angelina ROCCA; nieces, nephews, brothers-in-law, sisters-in-law in San Francisco; nieces, newphews, brothers-in-law, sisters-in-law in Seattle, Wash; a native of Italy, aged 53 years 1 month and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, January 26, 1922 at 9:30 a.m. from the parlors of Ferrari, Cassinelli Co., 1548 Stocton st; thence to the SS Peter and Paul's Church for a requiem mass for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"ROCHE--In this city, September 28, 1897, Frank ROCHE, a native of Massachusetts, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ROCHE--Guadalupe Sanchez ROCHE Dies--Pioneer's Death Kills Hope of Finding \$60,000 Treasure--The Last hope of locating the "SANCHEZ Treasure," \$60,000 in gold coins vanished today with the death of a 90 year old woman, daughter of an early California family. During the last decade, Mrs. Guadalupe S. ROCHE lived in the family home at 220 Pierce St., dreaming about the buried treasure and vainly striving to recall its exact location..." Source: San Francisco Daily News, January 1936. Transcribed by Bill Roddy.

Submitter's note: She was the daughter of Jose Maria **SANCHEZ** and Encarnacion **ORTEGA**. Full story at http://americahurrah.com

"1853 Sanchez File Murders"

http://americahurrah.com/California/MontereyMurders/GuadalupeSanchezDies.htm

"ROCHE--In this city, July 27, 1972, Madeline O'DONNELL ROCHE, beloved wife of the late Richard M. ROCHE, loving stepmother of Eleanor MULLINGER, Richard and Paul ROCHE, dear cousin of Albert BUCKLEY; and alumna of St. Peter's Academy." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 July 1972. Submitted by Susanna O'Donnell.

"ROCHE--Madeline O'DONNELL ROCHE, widow of a prominent San Francisco banker, died at her home here yesterday after a long illness. She was 79 yesterday. Mrs. ROCHE was a native and lifelong resident of San Francisco. Her husband, Richard M. ROCHE, retired vice president of the Hong Kong and Shanghai Bank here, died in 1967. She is survived by a step-daughter, Eleanor MULLINGER of Hurricane, Utah; and two stepsons, Richard ROCHE of Walnut Creek

R - Z

and Paul **ROCHE** of San Mateo." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 July 1972. Submitted by Susanna O'Donnell.

"ROCHE--In this city, September 5, Mary Ellen, only duaghter of Delia and the late James ROCHE, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 yrs., 3 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 67 Clementina street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call. 6 Sept 1873.

"ROCHE--Thomas W., 14 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"ROCHETTE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 6 - Jean ROCHETTE, the well-known circus clown and athlete, died at the County Hospital yesterday, aged 40 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROCHFORD--Thomas ROCHFORD, an old and respected citizen of Petaluma, died yesterday morning after a long illness." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 Aug 1890, p. 8. Contact: Kathy Balestrini & Balestr

"ROCK--In this city, October 29, John, infant son of Charles and Mary ROCK, aged 5 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 710 Green street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Oct 1873.

"ROCKS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 16 --A man generally known as Captain ROCKS, was found dead in his house on Jessie street this evening. He was a man of intemperate habits and his death is supposed to have resulted from natural causes." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"RODDY--Ellen RODDY, S. F. Actress--Final rites for Ellen CRANE RODDY, retired actress and member of a pioneer family are scheduled at 9 a. m. tomorrow at Halsted & Co. Mrs. RODDY, 78, died of a heart attack Friday at her longtime residence at the Powell Hotel. Her son, William, an NBC newsman here, said she wanted to live in the heart of the city. She was known as Ellen CRANE in the days when she was a singer, dancer and actress on the Orpheum and Pantages circuits. She began her career here after the 1906 earthquake and fire with the oldtime producers, KOLB and DILL. Mrs. RODDY was a direct descendant of Sgt. Jose Francisco de ORTEGA, the first white man to see San Francisco Bay and a scout with the PORTOLA expedition, and George W. CRANE, who emigrated to California in 1846. Burial will be at the National Cemetery at the Presidio alongside her husband, Capt. William M. RODDY, a

R - Z

publicist for circus and vaudeville, who died in 1957." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 Oct 1963, page 52. Contact: Bill Roddy billroddy@cox.net

"RODDY--In this city, September 3, John Edwin, youngest and dearly beloved son of James J. and Mary RODDY, and brother of James, Margaret, Marlon and Virginia RODDY, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"RODELAT--In Oakland, November 8, Marie RODELAT, beloved mother of Fred, Toney and An[ita?] RODELAT and Mrs. Louise MOORE, a native of Mexico, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 4 Nov 1904.

"RODGERS--Arthur RODGERS, a prominent attorney of San Francisco, died at Auburn last Tuesday after an illness of several months. The deceased was a member of the Board of Regents of the University of California, and one of the ablest lawyers in the State. About 30 years ago Mr. RODGERS was the principal of the Hollister Public School and was a teacher of great ability and by his kindly disposition and the great interest he took in his pupils won the affections of all..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 27 June 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"RODGERS--In this city, November 12, Elenore, beloved and only daughter od Edward and Mamie RODGERS, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*. 14 Nov 1904.

"RODGERS--in San Rafael, May 18 1894, Francis, husband of Winifred RODGERS (nee GILMARTIN), native of Cornwallis, Nova Scotia. St. Raphael's Church for mass, interment Mount Olivet Cemetery, San Rafael." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"RODGERS--James A. RODGERS, a member of the San Francisco Board of Education, died of small pox Saturday morning. He was 48 years of age and a native of Connecticut." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 29 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RODGERS--In this city, June 1, Mary, beloved wife of John RODGERS, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged [57?] years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 911 Greenwich street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 June 1886.

"RODRIGUEZ--In San Francisco, March 3, Jose M. RODRIGUEZ, a native of Mexico, aged 75 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

R - Z

"ROE--In this city, December 13, Eliza (HOLMES), wife of Walter J. ROE, mother of Mrs. Mary E. HILL and Mrs. Elizabeth C. WRIGHT, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 75 years and 2 months. Interment Calvary Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Dec 1878. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"ROE--In this city, March 11, Helen M. ROE, a native of Vermont, aged 53 years, 6 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"ROE--In this city, Walter J. ROE, father of Mrs. Mary E. HILL and Mrs. Elizabeth C. WRIGHT, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 73 years and 2 months. Interment Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 June 1880. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"ROEBEN..." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1873.

"ROEDDE.-Not a word has been printed in the San Francisco newspapers of the fact that Anne ROEDDE, a trained nurse, died in that city November 3 of the bubonic plague. The evidence is to the effect that this young woman contacted the plague from having nursed a white boy for six hours from October 21-22. It is assumed from October 22 to October 31, through date she was taken to the contagion hospital connected with Children's Hospital, she was at Pacific Hospital, where she had been employed, but there is an effort on the part of those who have had the case in charge to suppress the facts, and the health authorities have had much difficulty in getting a history on the case, although the facts have been furnished by the Bee to the Associated Press. The facts have also been printed in the National Bulletin of Quincy, Plumas County, in which Miss ROEDDE formerly lived and where she was highly regarded." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ROEHL--In this city, June 27, Louis ROEHL, a native of Schlieswig-Holstein, Germany, aged 39 years. (German papers please copy.) The funeral will take place to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from J. McGINN's, 731 Market st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 June 1875.

"ROER--In Sacramento, Dec 16th, Peter H. ROER, a native of Louisville, Ky, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Dec 1865.

"ROERNER--In the City and County Hospital, May 27, Herman ROERNER." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ROESLER--In this city, December 3, Julius ROESLER, a native of Germany, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 2 o'clock from

R - Z

Horticultural Hall Stockton Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ROETHE--C. ROETHE, who was proprietor of the City Drug Store at the place thirty years ago, died in San Francisco last week." Source: *Weekly Shasta Courier*, 19 Jun 1886. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"ROFF--In this city, Dec 16th, at the City and County Hospital, Isaac ROFF, aged 32 years, a native of New York." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868.

"ROGER--Dr. Joseph H. D. ROGER--Private funeral services were held Saturday for Dr. Joseph H. D. ROGER, a native of San Francisco who died here Thursday at the age of 90. During his 35 years of private practice here, Dr. ROGER was on the staffs of St. Mary's Hospital and the French Hospital as a physician and surgeon. He was the son of Leon (ROGER) and Marie Ann (FAGOTHEY) ROGER. His father was headmaster of Trinity College, a well-known boy's academy here in the late 19th and early 20th centuries. Dr. ROGER enrolled at the University of California at Berkeley at the age of 14 and was graduated in 1911. He earned both a degree in pharmacy and a doctorate of medicine in 1915 from the Affiliated Colleges in San Francisco, now the University of California Medical Center. As part of his internship, he worked for the San Francisco Emergency Hospital Service. He served as a captain in the Army Medical Corps in World War II. He is survived by three daughters, Dorothy PHILLIPS of Santa Barbara, Gabrielle LAPACHET of Murphy's (Calaveras County) and Loretto WHITE of San Francisco, a son Joseph H. ROGER of Fairfax: 10 grandchildren and six great-grand children. The family prefers that memorial donations be sent to the Hanna Boys Center in Sonoma or the St. Anthony Dining Room in San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 April 1983. Contact: Annalisa Roger TeamRoger@comcast.net

"ROGER--In this city, February 27, Marie, wife of Leon ROGER, a native of Frnce [sic.], aged 37 years, 8 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"ROGERS--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Albert ROGERS 50, Lewistons Falls, Me., cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"ROGERS--TAKEN to SAN FRANCISCO - The remains of Antonio ROGERS, 1st Mate of the steamer 'Julia,' who died in this city on Wednesday last, were placed on board the steamer 'Paul Pry' yesterday and carried to San Francisco. As a mark of respect to the memory of the deceased, the flags on the 'Paul Pry' waved at half-mast." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

R - Z

"ROGERS--In this city, December 28, 1898, Charles A., beloved husband of Grace A. SEAMAN, son of the late John D. and Harriet J. ROGERS of Colusa, Cal, and son-in-law of Mrs. George B. SEAMAN, a native of California, aged 25 years and 6 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock, at the funeral parlors of H.C. Bunker & Co., 2666 Mision street, Mission Masonic Temple." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"ROGERS--In this city, March 17, Ellen, beloved wife of Patrick ROGERS, a native of County Wexford, Ireland, aged 79 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 2826 Harrison street, thence to St. Peter's church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, March 18, 1887.

"ROGERS--In San Francisco, August 14, Mrs. Ellen KADY ROGERS, aged 43 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 August, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ROGERS--In Sebastopol, December 1, 1970, Emily Anna ROGERS nee MITCHEL, beloved wife of Clarence E. ROGERS of Monte Rio; sister of the late Cora M. ABRAMS, the late Alice M. MITCHEL and the late Mabel FOLEY. A native of Livermore. Daughter of the late Cora B. MITCHELL [nee BELLEAU, a native of San Francisco]. Age 79 years. A member of the Monte Rio Catholic Guild, The Russian River Sportsman's Club and the Aloha Parlor, Native Daughters of the Golden West, Oakland. Call at the Guerneville Redwood Chapel. Mass Friday, December 4, at St. Catherine's Catholic Church, Monte Rio. Chapel of the Chimes, Santa Rosa." Source: Press Democrat [Santa Rosa, CA], 3 Dec 1970. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"ROGERS--In this city, March 6, 1919, Faustino, beloved wife of Albert ROGERS, loving mother of Albert J ROGERS of San Francisco, Mrs. George TAYLOR and Mrs. Frank HESS of this city and Mrs. Thomas J. HANRAHAN of San Luis Obispo, beloved sister of Julia EARAS, a native of Sacramento, Cal. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Saturday) morning at 8:30 o'clock form her late residence, 1721 Thirteenth street, thence to the cathedral, where mass will be offered for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock. Interment City cemetery. W.F. Gormley, funeral director." Source: Sacramento Union, 8 March 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROGERS--Deaths: George H." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ROGERS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 27 -- The wife of Captain John T. ROGERS,

R - Z

U.S.A., a native of Portland (Or.) died at Point San Jose today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROGERS--At Healdsburg, June 30, 1874, Lewis G. ROGERS, aged 28y. Funeral from the residence of Mrs. A.S. PRINCE. He had lived in Healdsburg 2 years, his nearest relatives live at Falls Village, Connecticut. An uncle, Wm. HALL of San Francisco, came up with his wife to attend the funeral." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 2 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROGERS--In this city, June 6th, Clara J., wife of N.J. ROGERS, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1875.

"ROGERS--In the city and county hospital, February 28, Jeremiah ROGERS, a native of Ireland, aged 25 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1867.

"ROGERS--In this city, October 9, John Edward, beloved son of John and Mary ROGERS, aged 1 year, 8 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 725 Ellis street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Oct 1873.

"ROGERS--In this city, Dec 19, 1965. Lloyd E. "Cap" ROGERS, loving husband of Molly D. ROGERS, devoted father of Elizabeth AnnGLAD, also survived by three grandchildren, a member of The Amateur Athletic Union, aged 65 years. Private services will be held on Thursday, Dec 23rd at N. Gray & Co. Divisadero St. at Post. Interment Golden Gate National Cemetary. Memorial contributions preferred to Standford Buck Club Memorial Fund." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Dec 1965 Contact: Tom Glad glad@jps.net

"ROHRBACHER.--San Francisco, December 19----August ROHRBACHER, 23 years and 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"ROHRER--James ROHRER of San Francisco, whose legs, shoulder, and ribs were broken in attempting to alight from a moving Southern Pacific train near Agua Caliente, Saturday a week, died from his injuries at the County Hospital last Thursday. The deceased was a native of Switz., aged 70y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 Aug 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROLAND--In this city, Oct. 1st, Martha Jane ROLAND, youngest child of William and Jane ROLAND, aged 1 month and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Oct 1865.

R - Z

"ROLAND--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Wm. ROLAND." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"ROLLINSON--Interment in San Francisco, April 14, W. ROLLINSON, Wisconsin, 2 yrs 8 mos." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ROLLERI--Angelo B., 72 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"ROMATKA--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 22 -- Dr. T. Alphonse ROMATKA, who came here from France in 1858, and worked for some time as a printer, and latterly owned a ranch in Sonoma county, committed suicide about the 25th of last month in the hills back of the town of Sonoma, and his body was found Sunday in an advanced state of decomposition." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 23 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROMERO--In this city, August 28, 1942, Vincent ROMERO. Funeral services were held Saturday afternoon at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk." Source: San Francisco Call, 30 Aug 1942, page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"ROMIE--Death of Ernest ROMIE -- Ernest T. ROMIE died at his home in San Francisco last Tuesday night. The deceased was a native of Germany and in the 75th year of his age. He was a brother of Supervisor Charles T. ROMIE of Soledad, and Paul T. ROMIE of Salinas, who were at his bedside when he died. He was a man of the strictest integrity and a genial, generous hearted gentleman. A host of warm personal friends will regret his departure hence. The remains will be brought to Monterey and laid away to rest in the family plot upon the arrival of the noon train from San Francisco today." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 25 Oct 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROMPF.-ROMPF, Rita - August 2, 1971, Rita ROMPF, dearly beloved wife of the late Emil ROMPF, beloved mother of Mrs. Lorraine NAAMANI and Mrs. Dorothy AGLIANO and the late Morse Frank McCLAEB, loved sister of Mrs. Marie V. DUGGAN, Edwin and Nicholas SARGENT, loved grandmother of eight and great-grandmother of 15. Services Wednesday morning, 11 o'clock at HALSTED & CO., 1123 Sutter St. Interment Serbian Cemetery. COMPLIMENTARY PARKING." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Aug 1971, p 29. Transcribed by Ron Filion. Contact: Pamela Storm

"RONNAN--San Francisco, March 3 - Thomas R. RONNAN, 33 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROOKARD--In Napa, Napa County, May 9, 1913, Mamie E, ROOKARD, mother of Mrs. R.

R - Z

CROWDER and Harry Rookard; daughter of the late Joseph and Mary **WADE**; sister of Mrs. Nellie **HIGGINS**, Mrs. R.E. **EWART** and Mrs. G.J. **ZIEGENFUSS**; a native of San Francisco, aged 53 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 May 1913. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROONEY--In this city, April 29, at the City County Hospital, Annie ROONEY, a native of California, age 16 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"ROONEY--Mr. John ROONEY, aged 23 years, a native of New York, and in San Francisco a member of Fire Engine Co. No. 10, died at the residence of his father, at Albany Flat, Calaveras county, on the 2d inst. He was sun struck." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 8 Aug 1854. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ROONEY--KESWICK MAN'S SUICIDE--BENICIA (Solano Co.), August 28 - M. ROONEY, a well-known resident of Keswick, committed suicide early Friday morning in Martinez by draining a large bottle of strychnine solution. A receipt from St. Mary's Hospital, San Francisco, which was found in his pocket, showed that he had been an inmate of that institution for some time. Ill health brought on by the loss of one of his eyes prompted the deed." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 28 Aug 1905, p.6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROONEY--In San Francisco, February 25th, Thomas ROONEY, a native of Ireland, aged 33 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 7 March 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROOPE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Edward ROOPE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROOT--March 23d [1863] - H.S. ROOT, a pioneer, deceased, at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROOT--In this city, August 9, Datus E. ROOT, a native of New York, aged 61 years and 8 month. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services at 1 o'clock p.m. to-morrow (Thursday), from Masonic Temple, Post and Montgomery street." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"ROOT--In San Francisco, Feb. 26, Jeremiah ROOT, a native of New York, aged 97 years. [...grandfather of Chief Wharfinger ROOT, reverently went from this county to the metropolis for medical treatment. He was a pioneer of this State having come here in 1849...The remains were brought to Hollister for interment.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 4 March

R - Z

1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROOTE--In Saint Augustine, Florida, July 25, Rev. Eleazer ROOTE, for twelve years rector and for three years past rector emeritus of Trinity Episcopal Church, St. Augustine, brother of Mrs. A.H. LOCKE of San Francisco, aged 86 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

"ROPENSKE--Died in San Francisco, April 26th, Mrs. Noma ROPENSKE, aged 35 years. [The funeral will take place in this city today, at 10 o'clock a.m., from the residence of M. MORRIS, Hunter street, between Fremont and Lindsey streets. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend.]" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROPER--In San Francisco, march 28th, George O., son of J.C. ROPER, aged 9 years and 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROSA - In this city, June 26, Abbie, beloved wife of Joseph ROSA, a native of Castlefrake, County Cork, Ireland aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday) from her late residence, No. 20 Calhoun Street; thence to St. Francis Church, Vallejo Street, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 11:30 o'clock a.m" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 27 June 1884, p.4. Contact: Suzanne Babkirk-da Rosa suzanne.darosa@gmail.com

"ROSA--In Hollister, Apr. 20, Francisco **De ROSA** [sic.], a native of Azores Islands, aged 45 years. [Deceased was an old and respected resident of Cleveland District...The funeral took place from the Catholic Church last Sunday...]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 27 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSA --In this city, September 8, Thomas Jefferson the youngest son of Joseph and Abbey ROSA, aged 11 months. Friends and acquaintenances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TOMORROW, (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the southwest corner of Clay and Powell streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 Sept 1876, p.4. Contact: Suzanne Babkirk-da Rosa suzanne.darosa@gmail.com

"ROSA--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 22 -- William ROSA, a native of South America, died suddenly today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Dec 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 15 -- Alexander ROSE, proprietor of the Hermitage at the Willows, died suddenly yesterday at the French Hospital, of delirium tremens." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSE--In San Francisco, February 23, 1919, Aphraim ROSE, formerly of Chico, a native of

R - Z

New York, aged 82 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROSE--In this city, February 26, Bernhard ROSE, a native of Germany, aged 77 years, 3 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 27 Feb 1895.

"ROSE – In Alhambra, November 13, 1942, Ella B., beloved wife of the late William ROSE, and mother of Mrs. Phillip R. WEINMANN, Mrs. Eloise RILEY and the late James W. ROSE. Funeral services were held at Alhambra November 16th." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 November 1942, p. 17. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"ROSE, Jason A." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"ROSE--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, John ROSE, aged 55 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROSEBERRY--In Oakland, August 27, Ada E., daughter of James and Emma ROSEBERRY, aged 2 years, 7 months and 7 days." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"ROSENBAHM--San Francisco, June 13 -- Lena E.A. ROSENBAHM, a native of Sax Weimer, Germany, died yesterday from the effects of a dose of phosphorus which she took last Sunday night, for the purpose of committing suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSENBAUM--At about 6 o'clock Wednesday evening, the badly decomposed remains of August ROSENBAUM, were found near the foothill county road, on the east side of Napa Valley, 2 miles south of St. Helena. The story of his disappearance and death is a sad one. He was a son of F.H. ROSENBAUM, a well-known glass dealer on Market Street, San Francisco, who has a beautiful home one mile north of St. Helena. August had had charge of his father's vineyard for several years past. Lately he had been acting rather strangely, and at 8 o'clock Sunday morning became quite violent, charging his folks with wanting to kill him and giving evidence of being out of his mind. On Sunday afternoon, he started for town, but no anxiety was felt at his non-return until evening, they then became uneasy. Hunting parties had been scouring the country for him and his father had also been searching San Francisco, thinking he might have gone down there. His remains were accidentally found, Wednesday evening, by Henry RAHN, near whose house, the boy died. He had evidentally wandered off during a fit of temporary insanity and roamed the hill until he died of exhaustion and privation." Source: *The Somona Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 21 Sept 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROSENBAUM--Moses ROSENBAUM, a prominent capitalist, died yesterday morning at 3

R - Z

o'clock, after a protracted illness. The immediate cause of death was heart disease. He had been confined to his bed but a week previous to his death, but had been unwell for a year. The deceased was formerly of the well-known wholesale tobacco firm of A.S. Rosenbaum & Co., one of the oldest established firms in this city. He left a large estate. Six children, all grown, survive him. His wife died this year." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 Nov 1891, p.7, c.4. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"ROSENBERG.--In this city, January 29, 1920, Herman, husband of Katheryn ROSENBERG, and father of Henry, Arthur, Frances and Carrie ROSENBERG, a native of Germany, aged 60 years. A member of Barbers' Protective Union." Source: *San Francisco Call and Post*, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by Chris Havnar.

"ROSENBERG--In this city, Oct. 23d, Samuel, son of Hermann and Lina ROSENBERG, aged 5 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Oct 1865.

"ROSENER--In this city, February 20, Herman ROSENER, a native of Prussia, aged 59 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Feb 1895.

"ROSENFELD--In New York, May 28, John ROSENFELD, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 70 years, 3 months and 6 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"ROSENSTOCK--W. ROSENSTOCK, a retired wholesale boot and shoe manufacturer, died suddenly early yesterday at The Palace Hotel of heart failure. The deceased was 70 years of age and came to California in the early 50's." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 April 1902. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ROSENTHAL--In this city, February 27, Barnett ROSENTHAL, a native of Poland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

"ROSENTHAL--In this city, May 3. Doran, dearly beloved mother of Emma, Esther, Adolph, Robert, Benjamin, Daniel, Louis, David and Morris ROSENTHAL, and the late Mrs. Nellie FERNANDEZ, a native of New York, NY, aged 62 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Theodor Dierks & Co. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile. Friends will note that Theodor Dierks & Co. has moved from Divisadero street and are now at 924 Fillmore street, near Fulton." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 May 1915.

"ROSENTHAL--In this city, March 13, Nanetta, relict of the late Benzin ROSENTHAL, beloved mother of Mrs. Jacob RICHand Mrs. B. LEVY of San Jose, Mrs. S. ARONSOHN, Mrs. L.

R - Z

BETZEL, Mrs. Louis **SEIDNER** and Mrs. H. **ZACHARIAS** of San Francisco, aged 85 years and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of Louis **SEIDNER**, 1528 Ellis street. No flowers." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, March 14, 1887.

"ROSENTHAL.-In Medford, Or., June 15, Simeon ROSENTHAL, beloved brother of J. ROSENTHAL, Mrs. Esther COHN, Mrs. Pauline KNOPF, all of New York, and the late Solomon and Simon ROSENTHAL, a native of Germany, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock at the , Odd Fellows' Hall corner of Seventh and Market, under the auspices of O. F. Relief Committee. Interment, Hills of Eternity Cemetery, by 11:30 train, from Third and Townsend streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"ROSIE--In this city, May 15, 1936, John ROSIE." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"ROSS--In San Francisco, June 27, 1879, of enlargement of the liver, Allan C. ROSS, aged 45 years." Source: *Mendocino Beacon*, 5 July, 1879, page 3. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"ROSS--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 22 --A negro known as Col. ROSS, went into Lefreve's drug store on Washington street this evening and said he was short of breath. Some medicine was given him, when he immediately fell to the floor and expired, probably from heart disease. He formerly trained with the Lincoln Guard and was well known among the colored men." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 23 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSS--In this city, December 31, 1868, David ROSS, a native of Canada West, aged 32 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Friday afternoon at 2 o'clock from the Presbyterian Church, coroner of Stockton and O'Farrell streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ROSS--In this city, January 2, 1899, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of William T. ROSS, a native of Ross County, Ohio, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock from the funeral parlors of Porter & White, 122 Eddy street. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1899, p. 13.

"ROSS--Santa Rosa lost a pioneer woman this week, Mrs. Elizabeth G. ROSS, wife of the late Judge ROSS, died in San Francisco on Monday." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 Aug 1888. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

R - Z

"ROSS--Died at San Francisco, Oct. 30, 1861, Elizabeth, wife of Wm. ROSS, of Santa Rosa, aged 32y. Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 7 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROSS--In this city, July 10, James ROSS, a native of Scotland, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ROSS--At San Francisco, Apr. 19, Mary Ann ROSS, a native of Missouri, aged 75 years, 5 mos., 2 days. ["Aunt" Mary ROSS, a pioneer resident of Hollister and well known to all of our early settlers, died in San Francisco Wednesday...The funeral will be held from the M.E. Church this afternoon at 2 o'clock.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 21 Apr 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSS--In this city, May 6, 1905, Myrtle ROSS, granddaughter of George W. and Lugardo WHITLOCK and niece of Mrs. J. KLEBS, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) afternoon from St. Paul's Parish House, 15th Street, between J and K, where funeral services will be held, commencing at 3 o'clock. Interment City Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 8 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROSS--At White River, November 16th, W.B. ROSS, aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Dec 1873.

"ROSS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, May 25 -- William G. ROSS, who was shot by Charley **DUANE**, expired about half-past one o'clock this afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, May 27 -- The Coroner held an inquest yesterday on the body of Colonel ROSS. The testimony did not show a single extenuating circumstance. It clearly proved that ROSS was shot down in cold blood, from behind, without even seeing his assailant." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROSS--[May 23d 1866] - C.P. **DUANE** shot and mortally wounded Wm. G. **ROSS** of Merchant street, San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROSSEN--Hans ROSSEN, a prominent rancher of Rio Vista and 84 years of age, dropped dead from heart disease at the home of his sister, 2113 Powell Street, San Francisco, about

R - Z

7:30 o'clock last night. The body will be taken to Rio Vista for burial." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROSSI--The body of Albert ROSSI, the 9y old boy who died here Monday evening was shipped to San Francisco for burial. He died from the breaking of an inflamed appendix who had burst before medical attention could be had. He is the son of Mr/Mrs. Anselmo ROSSI of Geyserville." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 23 Sept Aug 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROSSITER--At Rabbit Creek, Sierra county, Feb. 13th, Mrs. Mary Martha, wife of Capt. E.J. ROSSITER, late of San Francisco, and daughter of Wm. HANSON, of Baltimore, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 19 Feb 1856. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROUSSOU--SUICIDE -- A Frenchman by name of ROUSSOU committed suicide at San Francisco on Monday night by cutting both his arms at the elbows with a razor. He was discovered lying upon a bed in his house on Bartlett's Alley, with his right arm thrown over the head, and the left hanging over the side of the bed. Both elbows were bathed in blood, and a large pool was on the floor immediately under where the left arm hung. When found, life was totally extinct." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 1 April 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROTHCHILD.—In this city, November 14, Lena ROTHCHILD, wife of the late Albert ROTHCHILD, mother of Mrs. Robert JACOBS of Susanville, Ca., and William ROTHCHILD, and sister of Max CABEN. Funeral services held today, Wednesday, at 10 o'clock, at the chapel of Halsted & Co. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ROUGHAN--San Francisco, December 19---Mrs. Hannah ROUGHAN, 52 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"ROUKE--At San Francisco, Nov. 10, Mrs. Mary ROUKE, a native of Ireland, aged 83 years. [...mother of Thos. ROUKE and Mrs. Carsen JENSEN of this county...]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 15 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"ROUNTREE--In this city, February 18, Benjamin F. ROUNTREE, a native of Natchez, Miss., aged 71 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 19 Feb 1895.

"ROURKE--In this city, January 3, 1899, at her residence, 516 Taylor street, Bridget ROURKE, dearly beloved mother of Mary C., Thomas D., and Maggie T. ROURKE, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

R - Z

"ROURKE--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Bridget, wife of Thomas ROURKE, aged 23 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROURKE--John, 20 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"ROURKE--In this city, at his late residence on Mission, between Second and Third streets, on Monday evening, 4th inst., John ROURKE, Esq., formerly of New York city, in the 52d year of his age. The friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"ROURKE--[On 20 Jan 1873] Four sudden deaths in San Francisco in one day, T.J. CHUBBS, John FORBES, L.L. ROURKE, and an unknown man..." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROUSSEAU.--In this city, April 28, 1933, Fannie ROUSSEAU, wife of the late Charles M. ROUSSEAU, dearly beloved mother of Charles J., Arthur F. and Oliver M. ROUSSEAU, Mrs. Wilhelmina DROSSEL, Mrs. Frances SKELLY, Mrs. Laura JORDAN and Mrs. Mabel McCARTHY, a native of Kentucky. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday morning, May 1, 1933, at Notre Dame Des Victoires Church, Bush st. near Grant ave., where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends may call at Gray's, Divisadero st at Post." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1933, page 9. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"ROUSSEY--In San Francisco, Oct. 30, Charles, infant son of Emil ROUSSEY, aged 3 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ROUVIERE--In this city, January 8, John B. ROUVIERE, a native of France, aged 39 years, 7 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of his brother, No. 1409 Stockton street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Jan 1870.

"ROUX--In this city, December 1, Frank, son of Frank and Julia ROUX, aged 3 months and 25 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"ROVER, Herman, 45 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"ROWAN--In this city, March 12, Maria Jane, beloved wife of Patrick J. ROWAN, and beloved mother of J. P., Maria, Ethel Jane and Sarah Kate ROWAN, and sister of B. and Timothy

R - Z

McDERMOTT, niece of Mrs. Leonard and cousin of Patrick, Thomas and Mary **McDERMOTT**, aged 38 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ROWAN--In Sacramento, Nov. 15th, John, son of James and Mary G. ROWAN, aged 1 year and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Nov 1865.

"ROWAN--In this city, January 31, William ROWAN, anative of Bantry, Ireland, aged 60 years. Funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from St. Mary's Hospital. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1886.

"ROWE--In this city, November 27, Rufus Hall ROWE, a native of East Corinth, Vt." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Nov 1879. Contact: Gene Murray krigen@surewest.net

"ROWELL--The will of Dr. Isaac ROWELL, who died suddenly in San Francisco last week, has been filed for Probate. After making a disposition of his property, he then inserts the following clause in regard to the disposition of his body. "After death I wish my body to be dissected by my medical friends, the soft parts burned and the ashes preserved in an urn, the skeleton wired well together, and both kept in some medical college or university in San Francisco. But in case my wife should wish for them, it is my will that they be delivered to her in case she is willing to pay the expense of their preparation." The will is dated the 26th day of October, 1867. Source: Democratic Standard (San Luis Obispo, CA) 21 January 1871. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"ROWLAND--Monday brought forth a most terrible mishap in this city, and Mrs. Jane ROWLAND, an aged resident of San Francisco, who was attending camp-meeting here, was the unfortunate one whom the casualty befell and which resulted in instant death. In company with Mr. TROY and the lady's grandson, she was strolling on the railroad track from the South st. crossing to the west St. crossing. When but a few feet from the trestle crossing the little creek on the west side of town, the whistle of the 2:50pm train was heard. They thought they would have ample time to reach the east end of the trestle before the train would reach them and they continued on. When about midway the locomotive was in sight and only about 150 feet distant. Mr. TROY and the boy leaped to the ground and Miss RIPPEY, who was standing near by noticed the peril of the old lady and called to her to jump too, but being somewhat dazed by her awful situation, she did not know what to do. She kept on walking however, and almost every other step would look back at the train that was thundering along at a speed of almost 10 miles per hour. For the last time she turned around and the deadwood of the engine pilot struck her a terrific blow on her left shoulder, throwing her headlong a distance of 15 feet against the abutment of the trestle. By the fall her neck was broken as was her right leg and the right side of her body was horribly bruised from shoulder to knee. Death came almost instantly, for she lived but 3 or 4 minutes. On Tuesday, an inquest on the remains was held in the city hall, Coroner

R - Z

BLANEY, presiding. The engineer and fireman of that train testified and explained that being on a curve they did not see her until the train was only a few rods from her. The danger signal was given but the engine could not be stopped in time to save her life, though the air brakes were at once applied and the engine reversed, almost derailing the locomotive. The jury returned a verdict of accidental death and exonerated the RR Company from any and all blame. The remains were interred in San Francisco and the obsequies were very mournful. Mrs. **ROWLAND** leaves a large estate. The death of Mrs. **ROWLAND** of San Francisco, by being struck by the engine has cast something of a gloom over the camp."Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ROWLAND.-In this city, January 15, Dr. Peter D. ROWLAND, dearly beloved husband of Catherine ROWLAND, a native of New Jersey, aged 45 years. A member of Golden West Lodge, No. 145, K. of P.; Fraternal Order of Eagles, Colma Aerle, and Vista Grande Camp, No. 6035. Royal Neighbors. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, January 18 at 11 o clock, at the chapel of Truman Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth. Cremation, Cypress Lawn Cemetery by carriage. VISTA GRANDE CAMP No.6035, Royal Neighbors Officers and members are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late brother, Dr. P. D. ROWLAND, Thursday, January 18, from the chapel of the Truman Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth. By order of Louise CASTLE, Oracle; Annie DUFFY, recorder." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"ROYAL--Mrs. Beck ROYAL Dies--NEVADA CITY (Nevada Co.), February 17 - News has reached here of the death in San Francisco of Mrs. Beck ROYAL, a former well-known Nevada Cityan. She was the daughter of the late Dr. VALENTINE and wife of this city and the wife of Major William ROYAL. She leaves a son, Ward ROYAL." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUBARDO--In this city, 24th inst., Josephine, daughter of Joseph RUBARDO, aged 11 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 March 1869, page 4.

"RUBEN--In Alameda, November 26, Frederika RUBEN, a native of Germany, aged 48 years,9 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 11 o'clock A.M., from the residence of he sister, Mrs. A. **ZOPPOTT**, corner of Benton street and Santa Clara avenue, Alameda." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"RUDDOCK--In this city, June 28, Frederick L., dearly beloved husband of Sallie RUDDOCK, nee LENNON, devoted and only son of Mr. and Mrs. George RUDDOCK, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years. The funeral will take place Thursday, June 30, at 8:30 o'clock, from

R - Z

his late residence, 913 Florida street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"RUDDOCK--In this city, October 9, Mary Ellen, daughter of Ellen and the late John RUDDOCK, aged 25 years, 5 months and 7 days. Funeral Monday at 10 a.m. from No. 322 Vallejo street; thence to St. Francis Church." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"RUE--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 18, Grace RUE, wife of Fred C. RUE [...formerly of this place...], a native of California, aged 23 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Aug 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"RUE--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 18, infant son of Fred C. and the late Grace RUE, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Aug 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"RUF--San Francisco, January 10, 1883 - Jacob RUF, an aged shoemaker, was found dead this morning. He had been dead since Monday. Nothing indicated the cause of death, but it is supposed to have been a case of suicide, as two years ago, he cut his throat. He has family in New York." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Jan 1883, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RUHLAND--Despondant from long-continued illness, Christian RUHLAND, a milkman, aged 63 years old, committed suicide by blowing the top of his head off with a double barreled shot gun. RUHLANDwas married and lived with his wife and three children at 4306 Pt Lobos Ave." Source: *The Mountain Democrat* (Placerville, CA) 31 March 1900. Contact: Shirley Brook sbrook101@embarqmail.com

"RUHNKE--Adolph RUHNKE died on June 12th and was given Christian burial in Troy, Kansas on June 15th. He leaves his daughter Viola RUHNKE, his wife, Minnie, having preceding [sic] him in death." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, September 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"RUNDLET--In San Francisco, Alfred RUNDLET, of Portsmouth, N.H." [No DOD listed.] Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"RUNGE--H.C., 28 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"RUNNELS-- In this city, January 5,1912. John W., husband of Allethia J. RUNNELS, father of Mrs. Mabel FRANCIS and Raymond and Dora RUNNELS and grandfather of Lois FRANCIS, a native of Missouri, aged 53 years and 5 days. A member of Martha Washington Council No. 2, daughters of Liberty. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral

R - Z

tomorrow (Sunday). at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 51 Lloyd Street, off Scott Street near Waller Street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery by automobile."Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Jan 1912. Contact: Kathie Runnels Hoffman SrfCtyMom@aol.com

"RUNNELS: beloved husband of Carrie L. RUNNELS, Loving father of Geneva J. DYSLE and Harold L. RUNNELS; devoted brother of Dora DeRAAD; also survived by five grandchildren and one great grandchild; a native of San Francisco, Calif. aged 80 years; a member of Balder Lodge No 393 F & AM and the ship clerk's union local no 34 I. L. W. U. Funeral services. 1 pm Wednesday. December 20 under the auspices of Balder Lodge No 393 F&AM at N. Gray & Co. Divisadero Street at Post. Inurement, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. Memorial remembrances to Shriners Hospital for Crippled Children preferred." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1972. Contact: Kathie Runnels Hoffman SrfCtyMom@aol.com

"RUNYON--Isabel FITZRANDOLPH." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"RUPERICH--In this city, April 11th, Maud I., wife of George E. RUPERICH (sister of Albert, John and Harry GELLS, Mrs. George W. ELDER, Mrs. P. WICHMAN, Mrs. Joseph BLAKELY of San Francisco), a native of California, aged 20 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Monday) afternoon, April 13th, at 2 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of Miller & McMullen, No. 905 K street. Odd Fellow's Temple. Interment private." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 April 1896. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUPPEL--In this city, September 5, infant daughter of Frank C. and Ida C. RUPPEL, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 day." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"RUPPIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 23 -- Fred RUPPIN, cigar maker, No. 414 Sacramento street, cut his throat almost from ear to ear with a knife, this afternoon, and was found dead, almost floating in blood." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"RUPPIN--SUICIDE in SAN FRANCISCO -- A man named RUPPIN, formerly a partner in a cigar manufacturing firm, was found yesterday at Muller & Co.'s establishment, in San Francisco, with his throat cut. A pocket-knife was found near him, with which he had evidently inflicted the wound. He had been out of work and was quite low spirited. He left a letter, written in German, addressed to his wife and sister in Europe. He leaves a family in San Francisco." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"RUSCH--In this city, May 28, Charles G., beloved son of Robert H. and Katie RUSCH, and grandchild of Mrs. Margaret BORLE, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years and 11 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"RUSCH--July 27th [1863] - Joseph N. RUSCH, a pioneer of ?48, and a member of Stevenson's regiment, died in San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUSCH--In this city, November 3, Walter, beloved son of Ernestine RUSCH, a native of Germany, aged 26 years 9 months and [20? or 29?] days. (Chicago papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, November 6, at 1 p.m. from the parlors of McFadden, McBrearty & Green, 1171 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth, under the auspices of Bartenders' League, Local No. 41. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"RUSSEL--[On 1 Aug 1873] Charles A. RUSSEL hanged at San Francisco for the murder of CROTTY." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUSSELL--ANN V. RUSSELL OF ELK GROVE DIES IN S.F. -- Funeral Services Set For Monday Morning in Richmond Church -- Mrs. Ann V. RUSSELL, 47, of Elk Grove died yesterday in the University of California Hospital at San Francisco, after an eight-month illness. She was a native of Half Moon Bay and a member of St. Joseph's church in Elk Grove and Liberty parlor, Native Daughters of the Golden West. Surviving are her husband, Raymond DeWitt RUSSELL; her mother, Mrs. Mary RING, both of Elk Grove, and the following sisters and brothers: Mrs. Margaret GORDON, Richmond; Richard RING, Lodi; Francis RING, Sacramento; Mrs. Carl PELKAN, San Jose; John RING, Richmond, and Mrs. Agnes CAMPBELL, Richmond. Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Monday in the Ryan funeral home, 3331 MacDonald avenue, Richmond. A requiem mass will be said at 10:30 a.m. in St. Mark's church, with burial in Holy Cross cemetery, San Francisco. A rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. tomorrow." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 24 July 1937. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUSSELL--In this city - September 3, Frank RUSSELL, beloved husband of Emma RUSSELL and devoted father of Missie RUSSELL, and brother of George RUSSELL, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 37 years, 9 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"RUSSELL--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 29, George RUSSELL, New Hampshire, 30." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

R - Z

"RUSSELL--[In San Francisco Jan 3] Isaac RUSSELL, Mass, 20, dysentery." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUSSELL--Jane - 25 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"RUSSELL--In this city, May 26, John B. RUSSELL, a native of Plymouth, Mass., aged 54 years and 7 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the First Unitarian Church (Dr. Stebbins) Geary street, between Dupont and Stockton." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 May 1886.

"RUSSELL--In the City and County almshouse, May 19, Louisa RUSSELL, a native of England, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"RUSSELL--In Hawyards, April 13 (1886), M.F., daughter of J and C(or O). D. RUSSELL." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Apr 1886, p.5, c.5. Transcribed by Candy Lee Chickite.

"RUSSELL--In this city, November 11, Mary, beloved wife of Antone RUSSELL, a native of Austro-Hungary, aged 54 years 4 months and 22 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"RUSSELL--In West Berkely, January 3, 1899, Patrick, beloved husband of Mary J. RUSSELL and brother of Thomas RUSSELL of Milpitas, Mrs. Israel ROLFE of Stockton and Mrs. Catherine FLEMING of San Francisco, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 61 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"RUSSELL--April 21, 1874 - William RUSSELL, a druggist, killed himself in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUTAN--In San Francisco, Aug. 14, Mary F. RUTAN, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 17 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RUTH--Died--In San Francisco, Nov. 22, Louis H. RUTH, beloved husband of Lesette RUTH, and father of Louis de YONGE, Dora MILLER, Julie GELINES and Louis RUTH, a native of Germany, aged 70 years, 10 months and 24 days. Deceased was an uncle by marriage of C. H. BEHRENS, and used to be a resident of this place." Source: Weekly Shasta Courier, 3 Dec 1892. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"RUTHRAUFF--In this city. April 1, 1891, Helen F., wife of A.T. RUTHFAUFF, a native of

R - Z

Liverpool, England, aged 48 years. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"RUTLEDGE--In this city, November 21, Mrs. Margaret RUTLEDGE, aged 38 years." Source: Daily Alta California, 27 Nov 1885.

"RUTTER--In this city, June 30, 1895, John E., beloved son of Harry A. and Theresa RUTTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"RUZ--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 5 -- The Coroner will hold an inquest on the body of Henry RUZ, aged 61, found dead in his bed yesterday in the northern part of the city. A post mortem leads to the conclusion that he did not died from disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 6 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"RYAN--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, Mrs. Ann RYAN, New Orleans, 27." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"RYAN--In this city, August 7, Annie E., beloved wife of Frank J. RYAN, daughter of Mary L. and the late William J. BECK, and sister of William J., Alfred P., and Amande E. BECK and Mrs. Odelia PRATT, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 6 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her mother, 145 Main street, between Mission and Howard." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"RYAN--In this city, September 16, 1957, Catharine, beloved wife of the late John A. RYAN, loving mother of John A. jr., Joseph A., Leo and Francis RYAN, loving sister of Eda B. DAVIS, beloved grandmother of Joseph F., Patricia M., Geraldine M. and Daniel F. RYAN, a native of San Francisco. A member of the Women's Auxillary of the Apostleship of the Sea. Funeral on Wednesday, at 9:15 a.m., from Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, corner 18th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Cecilia's Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered at 9:45 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sept 1957. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"RYAN--The Water Supply-Mining Accidents--Virginia (Nev.) Sept 1, 1870--Fatal Mining Accident--I grieve that I have to relate another sad mining accident, which has occurred since my last letter. On Thursday evening, the 25th of August, Thomas STANTON and David RYAN were killed in the main shaft of the HALE & NORCROSS mine- killed instantly, by the cage falling to the bottom of the shaft. The breaking of a bolt was the cause of the mischief. There is no reason to accuse the managers of the mine of any want of precaution-that is, such precautions are are usually taken, but it seems that the lives of these poor miners should not be

R - Z

dependent on so slight a thing. There ought to be some way of stopping the cage when such an accident happens-something more between these poor fellows and a dreadful death than a single bolt. Both of the men were quite young-one thirty years of age only, the other thirty-four. Both leave wives to lament their loss, one leaves also two children, and the unhappy mother about to be confined of a third. The funerals took place on Saturday, and were very largely attended. There were some sixty carriages in the procession, and about 500 members of the Miners' Union on foot. There is something to me very sad in these funerals, and though I have witnessed many of them I never can to so with the persons who have died a natural death, surrounded by ther relatives and friends. I see walking in the procession fine, healthy looking men, patient and strong, and brave, and think how soon many of these may be even as the men they are following." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 April 1934 (reprint front page of 4 Sept 1870). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"RYAN--Miss Delia RYAN jumped overboard from the steamer Eureka between Santa Cruz and Monterey on the 14th inst., and was seen no more. She was a native of Tipperary, Ireland, and had been living in San Francisco during the past 3 years. It appears that a young man named Jos. McCOY, to whom she was engaged to be married, had discarded her; hence the rash act. Miss RYAN was on her way back to Ireland, intending to stop at Los Angeles, where she had a brother living. Unless devoured by sharks, the body of the unfortunate girl will probably be washed up on the beach near the mouth of the Salinas river." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 22 Mar 1888. Transcribed by Dee.

"RYAN--In this city, January 2, 1899, Ellen, widow of the late David RYAN, and mother of T.F. RYAN, 309 Castro street, Mrs. Mary SULLIVAN and Miss Delia RYAN, a native of New Brunswick, aged 74 years. (San Jose papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 523 Octavia street, thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a low mass will be said for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

RYAN--At Harpin's Springs, July 10, suddenly, J?? **RYAN** of San Francisco, native of County Westmeath, Ireland, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, (Monday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from St. Mary's Cathedral, at which hour a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"RYAN--At Harpin's Springs, July 10, suddenly, J(no.?) RYAN of San Francisco, native of County Westmeath, Ireland, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Monday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from St. Mary's Cathedral, at which hour a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: San

R - Z

Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"RYAN--In San Francisco, April 1st, James RYAN, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RYAN--Last evening the sewer in course of construction at the corner of Post and Levenworth streets fell in, burying alive one of the workmen - James RYAN. His body was dug out last night. It is supposed that death ensued instantaneously." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RYAN--At the Seven-mile House, Ormsby county [NV], Oct. 7th, John RYAN, aged about 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"RYAN--In this city, November 3, infant child of Joseph F. and Monica RYAN, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"RYAN--In this city, January 8, 1892, John RYAN, dearly beloved son of Patrick and Delia RYAN and nephew of William RYAN, Mrs. John RYAN and Mrs. James NOLAN, a native of San rancisco, aged 2 years, 4 months and 23 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his parents, 413 Clementina street, between Fifth and Sixth. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"RYAN--In this city, April 30, 1941, John A., beloved husband of Catharine RYAN, loving father of John A. Jr., Joseph A., Leo and Francis RYAN, loving brother of Mrs. Joseph KENNEDY, Nita, May, and Viola RYAN, a native of San Francisco. A member of Pacific Parlour No. 10, N. S. G. W.; San Francisco Aerie No. 5, F. O. E. and the South of Market Boys Club. Funeral Friday at 8:45 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Cecilia's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 May 1941. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"RYAN--In this city, January 24, Maggie, daughter of James and Bridget RYAN, a native of Middletown, Conn. aged 6 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Wednesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from 729 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 Jan 1870.

"RYAN--HORRIBLE OUTRAGE.-On Monday of last week, a little girl of the name of Maggie RYAN, of the tender age of six years, was outraged and then strangled to death by a fuffian of the name of Charles QUINN, under a wharf in San Francisco. The follow confessed his quilt,

R - Z

and has been held to answer. Surely for such a crime death is a mercy, and no punishment." Source: San Luis Obispo Tribune, 5 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"RYAN.-"Charles **QUINN**, for some days on trial in San Francisco, for the murder of little Maggie **RYAN**, was on last Saturday evening found guilty of murder in the second degree." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 11 Aug 1870. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RYAN--In this city, Nov. 29th, Margaret, wife of James K. RYAN, a native of Ireland, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Nov 1865.

"RYAN--In this city, April 18, Margaret, beloved wife of Patrick RYAN, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 60 years. (Irish and Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, No. 358 Brannan street; thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Apr 1888.

"RYAN--Margaret F. - 4 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"RYAN--In this city, January 7, 1869, Mary RYAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 28 years. On account of recent sickness in her brother's family, the funeral will take place from Thomas GOLDEN's undertaker, 702 Market Street, the Friday afternoon. Friends and acquaintances of the deceased, also her brother, Daniel RYAN, of Greenwich Street, are invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RYAN--In this city, December 16, 1952, Mary Agnes, beloved wife of the late John S. RYAN, loving sister of William, Rose E., Patrick, Elizabeth and Arthur C[??] RYAN. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday at 8:30 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy O'Hara Co, Geary Blvd. at Tenth Avenue, thence to Star of the Sea Church where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"RYAN--In this city, November 13, Michael, dearly beloved husband of Mary E. RYAN and loving father of John J., Mary A., and Francis M. RYAN, and brother of Mary A. RYAN, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland. A member of the [H-----?] Society of St. Paul's Church and All Saints Court, No. 9, C.O.F. Funeral Wednesday, from his late residence, 38 Cheney [Chenery?] Street, thence to St. Paul's Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

R - Z

"RYAN--July 6 [1860]- Mrs. RYAN was found dead in her house, near San Francisco, having been beaten to death by her husband." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RYAN--Mrs. Nellie RYAN, a middle aged woman, suicided Monday (2/7/1898) in San Francisco by taking carbolic acid." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"RYAN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: T.O. RYAN." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"RYAN--San Francisco, Nov. 6 - Thomas Peter, youngest son of James and Lucy E. RYAN, 15 months." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RYAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 9, Wm. P. RYAN, aged 29 years, 7 months and 22 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"RYBURG--In San Francisco, Nov 15th Charles G. RYBURG, age 44 yrs." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"RYCHMAN--Dispatch from San Francisco Feb. 21 -- G.W. RYCHMAN was found dead in his room at Vallejo on Sunday night, having died from hemorrhage of the lungs. He was lying across a trunk when found. The body of deceased was buried yesterday at San Francisco by the Grand Army of the Republic." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"RYDER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 20 - Captain George W. RYDER, a prominent Republican and Odd Fellow, died of apoplexy last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"RYDER---In this city, Sept. 9, 1947, William B. RYDER, beloved husband of Mary F. RYDER, loving father of Dr. William B. RYDER Jr. and the late Alice F. MACKAY, grandfather of Joan Dewey MACKAY and Bonnie Lou and Dorill Jean RYDER; a native of S.F., Cal. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 9 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy-O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave.; thence to Star of the Sea Church where a requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9:30a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Sept 1947, p 17. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

R - Z

"RYERSON--BENICIA (Solano Co.), November 9 - Joseph RYERSON, the son of a Benicia pioneer, committed suicide in San Francisco yesterday by shooting himself through the head with a revolver. He was committed to an insane asylum some years ago and since his discharge as cured has repeatedly threatened the life of his brother, whom he fancied had wronged him in the distribution of the estate." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 Nov 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SAARINEN--In this city, June 29, 1920, Oscar SAARINEN, beloved son of Frank SAARINEN of Leideia (?) Nystad Finland, a native of Finland, aged 29 years 2 months 15 days. A member of Sailors' Union of the Pacific. Funeral services tomorrow (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m. at Anderson's, Valencia and 26(?)th sts. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SABILLA--Sometime Thursday night, an Italian fisherman, named Giovani SABILLA, was murdered by his companion, Captain Giobatta ZABEZZI, both of San Francisco. The murder was committed on a small fishing boat on the mud flats near the mouth of Petaluma Creek. (Story pg. 2 col. 4)" Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA) 12 Mar 1891. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SACHET--In this city, December 6, Paul SACHET, aged 28 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"SACHS--Mary, 21 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"SACKETT--October 29th [1863] - Charles C. SACKETT, a pioneer, died in San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SADEMAN--May." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"SADLER--In this city, May 4, Mrs. Alice SADLER, a native of New Brunswick, aged 67 years." Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

"SAINT GAUDENS--In this city, January 23, 1922, Jeanette, dearly beloved and only daughter of Gabriel and Jeannette SAINT GAUDENS, beloved granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul TORRE and Mr. and Mrs. G. BARRIERE and loving niece of Mr. and Mrs. A.T. JANNSON, Mr. and Mrs. M. SAINT GAUDENS, Miss Marie TORRE and Mr. TERRAMORRE, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 10 a.m. from the parlors of Suhr & Weiboldt, 1465 Valencia st., between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth. Interment Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco

R - Z

Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"SALALLA--In this city, Sept. 7th, Mauel SALALLA, a native of Mexico, aged 30 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Sept 1865.

"SALAMON.-In this city, at 1509 Broderick street, Max SALAMON, loving brother of Alix SALAMON." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"SALAZAR--At rest, in San Rafael, January 12, Albert G. SALAZAR, dearly beloved brother of Mrs. Carrie S. GLIDDEN and Mrs. Ida Pauline DALSTON, brother-in-law of Mrs. G. F. GLIDDEN, uncle of Ida E. GLIDDEN, and nephew of the late Mrs. F. H. PRATT, a native of Sacramento." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"SALDIVA--Fatal Shooting -- Francisco SALDIVA Killed by John DUNNE in a Dispute over a Drink -- Francisco SALDIVA, a tamales peddler, was fatally shot by a gambler named John L. **DUNNE**, at Vic **BARLOGIO**'s saloon on Main street, between 4 and 5 o'clock last Sunday morning. The evidence adduced at the coroner's inquest held on Monday evening was substantially as follows: Frank CONNER testified that he went into BARLOGIO's saloon a little after 4 o'clock Sunday morning and there found DUNNE and SALDIVA. DUNNE ordered the drinks and SALDIVA asked CONNER to join them. After imbibing DUNNE refused to pay for SALDIVA's and CONNER's drinks. After wrangling a short time DUNNE drew his pistol and began striking at SALDIVA who was unarmed. SALDIVA backed out of the saloon and went to his home on Castroville street. A few minutes afterwards CONNER met SALDIVA on the street going towards BARLOGIO's saloon and saw him enter. A moment afterwards the saloon door opened, struggling men emerged upon the sidewalk and the report of a pistol was heard. Immediately afterwards SALDIVA started up Castroville street, entered his home and died in about 5 minutes. Vic BARLOGIO corroborated CONNER's testimony in regard to DUNNE's refusal to pay for the drinks and his attempt to beat SALDIVA with his pistol. He further testified that **SALDIVA** returned to the saloon brandishing a knife, when **DUNNE** drew his pistol but did not fire until SALDIVA had backed out to the sidewalk, when a shot was heard. DUNNE came into the saloon again exclaiming that SALDIVA had cut him and that he had shot SALDIVA, at the same time exhibiting a bleeding hand. Joe BOTILLER testified that when SALDIVA returned to the saloon he struck at **DUNNE** with a knife and, as he backed out of the saloon, was shot by **DUNNE** from the inside. Dr. Dorus **BRUMWELL**, who performed the autopsy, testified that the bullet entered under the collar bone, pursued a backward course when was it deflected downward, striking the 4th rib and fracturing it, when it took an upward and backward course lodging in the muscles of the back. In its course the bullet ruptured an artery causing death from hemorrhage. The coroner's jury, which was composed of John H. SMITH, W.J. SMITH, W.W. ZABALA, J.E. RIORDAN, C.Z. HEBERT, J.F. SNYDER, I. FERGUSON and Fred

R - Z

HUTCHINSON, rendered the following verdict: We, the undersigned jurors summoned to appear before John **PARKER**, coroner of Monterey county, Salinas, on the 22nd day of August, 1892, to inquire into the cause of the death of Francisco **SALDIVA**, having been duly sworn according to law and having made such inquisition, after inspecting the body and hearing the testimony adduced, upon an oath, each and all do say that we find the deceased was named Francisco **SALDIVA**, was a native of Central America, aged about 35 years, that he came to his death on the 21st day of August, 1892, in this county, by a pistol shot fired by John **DUNNE**. All of which we duly certify by this inquisition, in writing by us. Signed this 22nd day of August, 1892. **DUNNE** was arrested and lodged in the county jail. He will have his preliminary examination on a charge of murder before Justice**ROADHOUSE** today. Thus far he has refused to talk about the affair." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 25 Aug 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"SALESBURY--In Alameda, December 10, Mildred I. SALESBURY, a native of Alameda County, aged 11 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"SALING--In Alameda, April 9, Magda, beloved wife of Theo. SALING and mother of Max, Walter and Gertrude SALING, a native of Vienna, Austria, aged 40 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock a. m., from 736 Railroad avenue, Alameda; thence to Odd Fellows' Cemetery for cremation. No religious services." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SALINGER--In this city, July 7, Mrs. Cecilia SALINGER, beloved mother of Joseph SALINGER, a native of Germany, aged 59 years. Cremation, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 July, 1904, page 6.

"SALINGER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: J. SALINGER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SALMON--In San Francisco, May 10th, J.W. SALMON, a native of London, aged 44 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 1 May 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SALMON--In this city, March 19, 1950, Mary G., beloved mother of William B. SALMON, Mrs. Bernadette FURNANZ and the late Rita Anne SALMON, loving sister of Mrs. Margaret HACKETT, Timothy LYDON and the late Michael LYDON, loving grandmother of Bernadette, Patricia and David FURNANZ, Jr., a native of San Francisco. Funeral on Thursday at 8:30 a,m, from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, cor. 16th and Dolores Sts., thence to Church of the Epiphany where a Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of her soul at 9 a.m.

R - Z

Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 March 1950, page 15. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"SALMON--In the City and County Hospital, June 7th, Nicholas SALMON, a native of Ireland, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1875.

"SALMON-- In this city, May 19, 1930, Rita Anne, dearly beloved daughter of Bernard (Eddie) and Mary SALMON, beloved sister of Bernadette and William SALMON, beloved niece of Margaret HACKETT and T. A. LYDON, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 9 a. m. from the parlors of McBrearty and McCormick, 643-645 Valencia st. between 17th and 18th sts., thence to the Church of St. Charles Borromeo, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, May 1930 Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"SALOWSKY--G. SALOWSKY, proprietor of a furnishing goods store at 232 Sixth Street, dropped dead yesterday afternoon in the wholesale establishment of L and G BRENNER of 17 Battery Street. The deceased had been ill for a long time, and the death was presumably due to heart disease." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon."SAMBUCK--Nick, 41 years." San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"SALTZ--In this city, August 29, 1942, Phillip SALTZ, beloved husband of the late Lillian SALTZ, loving father of Charles SALTZ, brother of Mrs. Annie ADAMS, Mrs. Myrtle WILLIAMS and Louis SALTZ; a native of Rolla, Missouri, aged 57 years. Remains were forwarded from the Chapel of H. F. Surh Co., to Rolla, Missouri for services and interment in family plot." Source: San Francisco Examiner, Aug 30, 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SAMANICH--In this city, May 17, 1902, Martin SAMANICH, a native of Austria, aged 42 years, 2 months and 7 days. A member of The Riggers and Stevedores Union Association. Funeral services today at the partlors of Valenti, Martini and Company, 1524 Stockton. Interment, Laurel Hills Cemetery. Riggers and Stevedore Union - The funeral delegation, commencing with Rudolph LOPEZ and ending with Patrick MORGAN, will assemble at their hall, 603 Front Street, to attend the funeral of our late brother, Martin SAMINICH." Source: San Francisco Call, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SAMMI--In this city, June 17, Anna, dearly beloved wife of George SAMMI and devoted mother of George Jr., Emma and Adele SAMMI, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 49 years 2 months and 9 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

R - Z

"SAMPSON--In this city, October 2, of heart disease, James B. SAMPSON, a native of Maryland, aged 66 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1884.

"SAMSEN--In San Francisco, Dec. 27th, Margaret, daughter of A.B. SAMSEN, aged 11 months and 26 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 29 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SAMUELS--In this city, January 28, 1895, Alice Dorothy, beloved daughter of Stuart R. and Jeanette R. SAMUELS, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years. (Chicago and New York papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"SANCHEZ--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 29 -- Henry SANCHEZ, a negro, was killed by Mary MONTGOMERY this afternoon. She stabbed him to the heart. She claims that he stabbed himself in a scuffle for a dagger. She is under arrest; was his mistress." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SAND--Joseph SAND Sr., beloved husband of the late Katherine SAND, and devoted father of Frederick, Joseph Jr and George SAND and the late William and Walter SAND and Mrs. Lillian GLOCKER and Mrs. Laura SCHERMER, a native of Germany, aged 84 years 7 months and 14 days. Funeral Wednesday July 1 at 1 pm from chapel of California Undertaking Co., 100 Fillmore St., Interment family plot Cypress Lawn memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 30 June 1925. Contact: Lynn Glocker lynnglocker@yahoo.com

"SAND--Katherine beloved wife of Joseph SAND, mother of Fred, William, Joseph, George, Walter, and Laura SAND and Mrs. L.R. GLOCKER, and daughter of the late Barbara DECKER, a native of Louisville, Ky, aged 57 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 June 1900. Contact: Lynn Glocker lynnglocker@yahoo.com [Researcher's note: This obit is for Katherine NOLTE SAND.]

"SAND--In this city, January 17th, Sophie, wife of Max SAND, a native of Germany, aged 43 years. Friends and acquainatnaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, No. 1812 Stockton street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 18 Jan 1870.

"SANDERS--In this city, October 31, 1918, Louise A., dearly beloved wife of Henry SANDERS, loving mother of Insmore and Catherine SANDERS, and sister of Ted and Al HENNEMANN, a native of St. Louis, Mo, aged 28 years, 7 months, and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918

R - Z

"SANDERSON--In this city July 14, Mary, daughter of L. A. and Mary J. SANDERSON, aged 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SANDERSON--In San Francisco, Jan. 8, P.S. SANDERSON, aged 3 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SANDEZ--June 15, 1874 - A boy threw a stone in San Francisco and killed a girl named Petra SANDEZ." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SANDOW--In Sonora, Jan 8th, of Dropsy, Henry SANDOW, aged 57 years, a native of Devonshire, Eng." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"SANDS--In this city, November 30, Mary, wife of Felix SANDS, aged 52 years, 4 months and 5 days. Funeral to-day at 8 a.m., from St. Mary's Cathedral, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 and 2 Dec 1885.

"SANTA--In this city, August 28, 1942, Ernesta C., beloved wife of the late Germano SANTA, loving mother of Mrs. Adelina SCAFIDI, Edward P., Louise and Andrew SANTA, mother-in-law of Joseph G. SCAFIDI and Mary J. SANTA, grandmother of Joseph A. SCAFIDI, Edward P. and Lawrence A. SANTA, sister-in-law of Louis and Marjorie SANTA, nieces, nephews and other relations. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9:30 a.m. from the mortuary of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia St., between 25th and 26th Sts.; thence to SS, Peter and Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Entombment, Holy Sepulchre Cemetery, Hayward, Calif." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug, 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SANTEUGINI--In this city, September 15, Carmen, dearly beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. SANTEUGINI, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months. Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"SANTOS--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 13, Emma, beloved wife of John SANTOS, Jr., daughter of Mrs. Mary GOMES. [...after a short illness. The body was brought to Hollister for burial and the funeral took place Tuesday...was 21 years of age.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 18 March 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"SANTRY--Camille died: Oct 29, 1957, San Francisco." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: Dec 31, 1876, SF, to Julius NICHOLAS (from France) & Clara BLACK (from Portugal); married: Joseph SANTRY, Jan 31, 1916, SF.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

R - Z

"SARGENT--Death of A.A. SARGENT -- Aaron A. SARGENT died of enlargement of the spleen at his residence in San Francisco last Sunday morning...Mr. SARGENT was born in Newburyport, Mass., Sept. 28, 1827...At the age of 15 he went into a printing office and learned type-setting. He came to California in 1849, at the age of 22...[details of career]...Deceased leaves a widow, a son and 2 daughters. His son, George, is an assayer. His daughter, Miss Lizzie SARGENT, is a skillful medical practitioner and Miss Ella SARGENT is an authoress of considerable ability. The whole family lived together..." Source: The Salinas Weekly Index, 4 Aug 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"SARGENT--Death of B.V. SARGENT -- Ex-State Senator B.V. SARGENT died at his home in Monterey about 10 o'clock last Monday forenoon in the 65th year of his age. The malady to which he succumbed was a combination of la grippe and pneumonia brought on by getting wet and cold while driving cattle across the Carmel river to his San Francisquito ranch a few days before. He seemed to be getting along pretty well until last Friday night, when he suffered a relapse, became unconscious and remained in a comatose state until he died. Dr. GYDISON of Salinas and Dr. LANE of San Francisco were in attendance, but medical skill was unavailing to save their patient. Surrounded by all the members of his family the spirit of Bradley Varnum SARGENT winged its flight to those viewless realms on the other side of the river, where vast throngs are gathering as the stream of time flows onward. B.V. **SARGENT** was born in Grafton, New Hampshire in 182-[last digit illeg], and came to California in 1849. In the fall of 1850, in company with his 3 brothers, J.P., R.C. & J.L. SARGENT, he went into the stock business in San Joaquin county and, in the course of time, became the owners of large tracts of land in that county and also in the counties of Santa Clara and Monterey. B.V. SARGENT took up his residence in Monterey in 1858 and resided there until his death. A few years ago the brothers dissolved partnership and divided up their possessions, the property in Monterey County, estimated to worth \$250,000, falling to B.V. SARGENT. B.V. SARGENT was a Democrat in politics, but of very liberal views. He was an affable big-hearted gentleman, a true friend, chari-[about 3 lines are illegible due to damaged newspaper]...prominently mentioned for Congress in this district. He was a leading member of the Masonic fraternity, being a Past Master of Monterey Lodge No. 217, F.&A.M.; a member of Salinas Chapter No. 59, R.A.M.; and a member of Watsonville Commandery No. 22, Knights Templar. The deceased was married to a most estimable lady at Mokelumne Hill in 1856, besides whom he leaves 3 sons and 1 daughter, all of whom are married and residents of this county. They are J.P., R.C. & B.V., Jr., and Mrs. M.M. **GRAGG**. The funeral took place at Monterey at 2 o'clock p.m., yesterday under the auspices of Monterey Lodge, No. 217, F.&A.M., Watsonville Commandery of Knights Templar acting as escort. A special train took over a big crowd of people from Salinas and surrounding country, and the funeral was one of the largest ever seen at the old capital, attesting the high esteem and respect in which the deceased was held in this community." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 2 Mar 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"SARGENT--In this city, December 7, 1957, Gerald M., dearly beloved husband of Pearl M. SARGENT, beloved father of Leroy SARGENT, Mrs. Geraldine NEW, Mrs. Evelyn NEW, loving brother of Mrs. Rita ROMPF of Chico, Mrs. Marie DUGGAN, Nick SARGENT of Los Angeles and Edward SARGENT. A native of California. A member of the Painters Union Local 1073. Friends are invited to attent the funeral services Tuesday at 2 p.m., from the Chapel of The UNITED UNDERTAKERS, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave. at 22nd St. Interment, Serbian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 Dec 1957, p. II-19. Transcribed by Ron Filion. Contact: Pamela Storm

"SARGENT--In this city, Sept. 28, 1944, Mike SARGENT, beloved father of Philip, Gerald, Eddie, Nick, Rita SARGENT and Mrs. Marie WHITE, brother of Dr. Spiro SARGENTICH of Washington; a native of Budva, Yugoslavia. Funeral services Monday, 2:30 p.m. from the San Francisco Memorial Chapels, 435 Valencia st., nr. 15th. Interment, Serbian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Sept. 1944, p. 11. Contact: Pamela Storm

"SARGENT.-In San Francisco, July 24th, Bailey SARGENT, Jr., aged 1 year 5 months and 23 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 28 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SARGENT--In San Francisco, January 3 1866, Frances SARGENT, wife f Bailie Sargent, a native of Boston." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SARGENTICH---January 13, 1957, Dr. Spiro SARGENTICH, devoted uncle of Mrs. Maria DUGGAN, Mrs. Ann RAYNER, and Gerald SARGENT of San Francisco, Mrs. Rita ROMPF of Chico, Calif., Philip and Eddie SARGENT of Vallejo, Calif., Nicholas SARGENT of Long Beach, Calif., Mrs. Joy McCORMICK of Hemet, Calif., Frank MATULA of Seattle, Wash., Mrs. Elvera RADULAVICH of San Diego, Calif., and Mrs. Jovanka RAGJENOVIC of Yugoslavia; a native of Badua, Dalmatia, aged 84 years. A member of Legion of Foreign War, American Legion, American Medical Association. A life member Elks Club, Lodge No. 174, Tacoma, Wash., University Club, Portland, Ore. (Portland, Ore., papers please copy). Services Tuesday afternoon, 2 o'clock, at Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter Street. Inurnment, Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1957, p. II-21. Transcribed by Ron Filion. Contact: Pamela Storm

"SARTGENTICH--SARTGENTICH Rites Set. Funeral services for Dr. Spiro SARTGENTICH will be held at 2 p.m. tomorrow at Halsted & Company 1123 Sutter St. Dr. SARTGENTICH, a retired United States Army major, died at Fort Miley Veterans Hospital Saturday night after a brief illness. He was 84. Dr. SARTGENTICH, a native of Budua, Dalmatia, graduated from the University of California in 1898 and from the university's medical school in 1902. He practiced in Tacoma, Wash., from 1902 to 1908. Dr. SARTGENTICH served as a military surgeon in the

R - Z

Serbian army during the first Balkan war, 1908 and 1909. After service in China in 1912 and 1913, he rejoined the Serbian army for the second Balkan war. During World War I, Dr. **SARTGENTICH** served as a military surgeon with the United States Army in France. From 1919 to 1921, he supervised American Red Cross hospitals in Europe. He served on the staffs of several veterans hospitals in the country from 1922 until his retirement in 1943. Dr. **SARTGENTICH**, a bachelor, lived at the Elks Club here. He is survived by several nephews and nieces." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Jan 1957, p. II-21. Transcribed by Ron Filion. Contact: Pamela Storm

"SARLEY--In Los Gatos, December 14, E. C. SARLEY, a native of Michigan, aged 58 years. Resident of California forty-eight years, Los Gatos twenty years. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at Los Gatos to-morrow (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., under the auspices of Ridley Lodge, I.O.O.F., from Presbyterian Church. Members of Grand Army specially invited." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SARSFIELD:—In this city, January 18, 1937, John H, dearly beloved brother of Reginald SARSFIELD. Friends may call at the mortuary of O'Shaughnessy, Roche, Monahan & Co., 3300 16th street, at Dolores. (funeral notice later.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 20 January 1937, page 9. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"SARSFIELD--In this city, December 21, Margaret SARSFIELD, a native of Newmarket, County Clare, Ireland, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 9 o'clock a.m. from her late residence 64 Minna street, and from thence to St. Patrick's Church. [Boston papers please copy.]" Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SARSFIELD--In this city, December 21, Margaret SARSFIELD, a native of Newmarket, County Clare, Ireland, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, [3?]64 Minna street, and from thence to St. Patrick's Church. (Boston papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Dec 1873.

"SASS--Leslie - In this city, June 7 1976, Leslie L. SASS, dearly beloved husband of Mary SASS, beloved brother of Edward SASS and the late Jessie ERWIN, a member of Fraternal Order of Eagles Lodge 61 and I.A.M. Lodge 68. Friends may visit Wednesday from 1 to 9 p.m. at Currivan's Chapel of the Sunset, Irving at 26th Ave. Funeral Thursday 11 a.m. at the mortuary Interment Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 June 1976. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

R - Z

"SASS--Mary C - In Daly City, August 24,1984, dearly beloved wife of the late Leslie SASS, devoted aunt of Edna M. CAIN, Jack KYNE and Frank BRARENS along with several generations of nieces and nephews. Friends may visit Sunday from 5 to 9 p.m. at Currivan's Chapel of the Sunset, 2550 Irving St. (at 26th Ave) Funeral Monday 3 p.m. Interment Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Aug 1984. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"SASSOVICH--[Apr 28th 1866] - Antonio SASSOVICH hung in San Francisco for the murder of Edward WALTER." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SASSOVICH--DWINELLE today sentenced Antonio SASSOVICH to be hanged by the neck until dead on the 28th day of April next, between the hours of 12 and 3 p.m., for the murder of Edward WALTERS on the 3d of June last." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SATTERLEE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 10 -- William R. SATTERLEE, Register Clerk of the 12th District Court, died at his residence yesterday afternoon, of typhoid fever. Mr. SATTERLEE had been a deputy in the County Clerk's office for the past 11 years. He was a prominent member of the Order of Odd Fellows, and an officer of the Templar Lodge, No. 17." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 11 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SAUNDERS--Anna." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"SAUNDERS--In San Francisco, Calif., April 6, 1941, Clara Ann SAUNDERS, loving sister of John S. SAUNDERS, Cheney, Kansas, and Ella SAUNDERS, Portland, Oregon; a native of Missouri. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), April 10, 1941, at 11 o'clock a.m. from the chapel of Amos O. Williams Co., East Santa Clara street at Eighth. Interment, Oak Hill Memorial Park." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 9 Apr 1941, p. 20. Transcribed by jch.

"SAUNDERS--In this city, May 27, Emily G., beloved wife of J. Douglass SAUNDERS, and mother of John H. SAUNDERS, a native of New York city. Funeral services Friday, May 30, at 2 o'clock at her late residence, 2516 Pine street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SAUNDERS--In this city, May 2, Lena, beloved daughter of Mary E. and W.O. SAUNDERS, aged 2 years, 11 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

R - Z

"SAUSMAN--Gilroy -- A. R. SAUSMAN, the Mexican veteran and local writer for the Democracy, is dead. He had lived to a rip age, and was vigorous to the last. He died after an operation on his cancerous tongue in San Francisco. He will be buried in the Gilroy cemetery." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 18 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"SAVAGE--In this city, Nov. 23d, Anna E., daughter of R.W. and M.B. SAVAGE, aged 5 years, 11 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Nov 1865.

"SAVAGE--In this city, October 1, 1898, BENJAMIN B. SAVAGE, son of Mrs. E.W. TAYLOR, a native of Mobile, AL, aged 41 years. Funeral services will be held today (Monday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. at the rooms of N. Gray & Co., 641 Sacramento Street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SAVAGE--In this city, February 27, Bridget SAVAGE, a native of Ireland, aged 54 years, 2 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"SAVAGE--At sea, Patrick SAVAGE, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SAVIER--In this city, March 22, at the residence of George W. SMILEY, Thomas A. SAVIER, a native of Norfolk, Va., late of Portland, Or., aged 52 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Mar 1876. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SAVIER--In this city, March 22, at the residence of George W. SMILEY, Thomas A. SAVIER, a native of Norfolk, VA., late of Portland, Or., aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Wednesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the First Congregational Church (Dr. Stone's), corner of Mason and Post streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1876.

"SAWTELLE--In this city, September 4, David, beloved husband of Annie N. SAWTELLE, and brother of Mrs. W.N. STALEY, a native of Maine, aged 66 years, 8 months, and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 11 o'clock, from Hamilton Square Baptist Church, Post street, near Steiner. Interment Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland, by 1 o'clock creek boar." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"SAWTELLE--In Waterville, Me., November 22, Rev. Henry A. SAWTELLE, D.D., aged 53 years, 11 months and 11 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

R - Z

"SAWYER--In this City, November 14, Louis(?) SAWYER, father of V.W. SAWYER, A.M. SAWYER of Yuba City, I.S. SAWYER of San Jose and Mrs. F.E. WOODS of Sebastopol, a native of Canada. Private funeral today at 2 p.m. from parlors of Ashley & McMullen." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SAXE--At Washington, Alameda county, November 21, James N. SAXE, aged 33 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

"SAXL--In this city, July 5, 1937, Henry, beloved husband of Julia SAXL, loving father of Mrs. Ziker MECKLER. A member of Paul Revere Lodge, No. 462, F. and A.M. Funeral services will be held Wednesday, July 7, at 1 o'clock p.m. at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter strteet, near Polk, under the auspices of Paul Revere Lodge, No. 462, F. and A.M." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1937, p.9. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"SAYLES--In this city, Nov. 10, 1946, Flavia, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Nellie J. FISHER, Michael ESTELITA, George SAYLES and the late Mary and Antone ESTELITA, grandmother of Edna FISHER. Funeral Tuesday at 8:30 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave; thence to the Mission Delores Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"SCALES--In this city, July 7, Amanda M. SCALES, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 84 years, 5 months and 8 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 July, 1904, page 6.

"SCAMMON--DIED -- at Copperopolis, Nov. 8th, Etta May, daughter of B.F. and M.J. SCAMMON, aged 11 months, 19 days. [San Francisco 'Times' please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Nov 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SCANLAN--Katherine." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCANLAN--A solemn anniversary requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Rev. Patrick SCANLAN, at St. Peter's Church, Twenty-fourth and Alabama streets, Wednesday, May 30, at 9 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"SCANLON--In this city, December 5, Belle SCANLON, a native of California, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

R - Z

"SCANLON--Funeral of Rev. Father SCANLON Held at St. Joseph's Church - Pontifical High Mass - Sermon by Rev. Father McSWEENEY - Mrs .CROCKER III. SAN FRANCISCO, June 7 - The funeral of Father SCANLON, who died in New York a few days ago, took place to-day from St. Joseph's Church, of which he was pastor for many years. The building was draped in black and the auditorium was filled with mourners. The grand requiem form Zangardelli was followed by the celebration of a solemn Pontifical high mass by Arch-bishop MONTGOMERY. Father McSWEENEY of St. Francis Parish, Oakland, and an old friend and fellow-worker of Father SCANLON, preached the sermon, which was an eloquent tribute to the worth of the deceased priest. There were many beautiful floral tributes. The interment was in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Union, 8 June 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCARPA--Jessie." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SCATENA--SCATENA, Bruno J.--July 10, 1991. Friends are cordially invited to attend a Memorial Service in celebration of the life of Bruno J. SCATENA. A Catholic Mass will be held on Saturday, August 17, 1991, 9:30AM at St. Pius Church, 1100 Woodside Road, Redwood City, CA." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 Aug 1991. Transcribed by Madelyn Bechini.

"SCHAADT--In this city, December 26, Peter SCHAADT, a native of Germany, aged 64 years, [8?] months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, Seventeenth St., between Church and Dolores." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Dec 1873.

"SCHAD--In this city, February 19, at her late residence, 166 Guerrero street. Annie G., wife of William H. SCHAD and mother of Earl, Hazel and Alma SCHAD, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday), at Mission Dolores Church, where mass will be offered up for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:00 a. m. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 Feb 1906, p. 86. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"SCHAD--In this city, July 26, George H., beloved husband of Rosa SCHAD and son of Theresa and the late William SCHAD, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 July 1902, page 6. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"SCHAD--In this city, October 14, Therese SCHAD, widow of the late William J. SCHAD, a native of Hildesheim, Hanover, Germany, aged 72 years. Funeral from her late residence, 645 Washington street, to-day (Friday), at 1 o'clock p.m. Services at the chapel of Odd Fellows' Cemetery at 2:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Oct 1903, p.7. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

R - Z

"SCHAD--In this city, January 10, William SCHAD, a native of Coburg, Germany, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 1 1/2 o'clock P.M. from 645 Washington st." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Jan 1877. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"SCHAEFER--In this city, July 30th, Anna Elizabeth, youngest child of Charles G. and Mary SCHAEFER, aged 5 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Aug 1865.

"SCHAEFER--Elizabeth Agnes SCHAEFER, born June 22, 1875 in California; died St. Francis Hosp., San Francisco, June 9, 1956; age 80; Member of St. Anne Parish." Source: Personal records of submitter. Buried in the McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. [Submitter's note: Maiden name: MCCARTHY; Spouse of: Frederick SCHAEFER; Daughter of Catherine (POWERS) MCCARTHY; Cause of death: cardiac dilatation] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"SCHAEFER--Frederick SCHAEFER, born Sept. 21, 1878 in San Francisco; died St. Joseph's Hosp on Feb. 27, 1924, age 45 yrs. 5 mos., 6 days." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Son of Henry SCHAEFER, (born Germany) & Mary LINCOLN, (born Germany); Spouse of Elizabeth MCCARTHY; Cause of death: Lobar (sp?) pneumonia with abscess of lung] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"SCHAEFER--James L. SCHAEFER, born April 18, 1907, San Francisco; died 3669 23rd St. (St. James Parish) on May 11, 1908, age 1 yr. 23 days." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. Contact: weeour@yahoo.com [Submitter's note: Son of: Frederick SCHAEFER & Elizabeth MCCARTHY; Cause of death: pneumonia]

"SCHAEFER--In this city, January 6, 1899, John, dearly beloved husband of Katherine SCHAEFER, a native of Germany, aged 74 years and 11 months. (Sacramento and Norristown, Pa. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 30 Ringold street, between Eighth and Ninth, Folsom and Harrison." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 8 Jan 1899.

"SCHAEFER--Leonard Paul SCHAEFER, born June 16, 1948 in San Francisco; died St. Francis Hosp on June 22, 1948, age 6 days. Member of St. Mary's Cathedral Parish." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9.

R - Z

Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Son of Arthur J.**SCHAEFER** & Carmel E. (**HARRIMAN**); Cause of death: Malignant jaundice] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"SCHAEFFER.-In Oakland, November 26, John M. SCHAEFFER, aged 47 years, 9 months and 16 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from A.O.U.W. Hall, corner Twelfth and Franklin street, Oakland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"SCHAEFFER--Louis P." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"SCHAERTZER - In this city, April 10, John A., dearly beloved husband of Barbara SCHAERTZER and father of Mrs. C.J. TURRE, Mrs. F.R. HALEY, Mrs. E.R. FLETCHER and Henry C., Fred C., John A., Joseph P., Charles H., Eddie and Barbara SCHAERTZER, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 63 years 11 months. Funeral April 12 at 2pm at Independent Order of Red Men's Hall 510 Bush St., where services will be held under the auspices of Pacific Stamm No. 66 UORM. Interment at IOOF Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Apr 1901. Contact: Sue Young mtnfolks@yosemite.net

"SCHAFER--The body of Jacob SCHAFER, a native of Germany, was found hanging in the stable of Morris RILEY, at 525 Seventh street, this morning. The deceased was a widower. His death was the result of a protracted spree." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHALLENMILLER.-Dead from Gas -- Mary SCHALLENMILLER, a domestic in the employ of Mrs. Rosa Burns HERMAN was found dead from gas in San Francisco yesterday. In an adjoining room Mrs. HERMAN was discovered in an unconscious condition. Gas was issuing from an open unlighted jet in the bathroom and it poured into the girl's room. Mrs. HERMAN's door was closed, but enough gas entered to render her senseless. Mrs. HERMAN will recover. The gas was apparently turned on by accident." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 15 January 1906, page 2. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"SCHAMMEL--Mrs. Maria." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"SCHANBACKER--In Watsonville, August 19, Albert SCHANBACKER, a native of Germany, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SCHAREG.-In this city, January 5, Christine SCHAREG, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Ferdinand TROCHSTER and Ludicineus SCHAREG, a native of Canton Crabinton, Switzerland, aged 65 years and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

R - Z

"SCHARIG--In this city, January 5, 1899, Christina SCHARIG, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Fred TRACHSLER and Lizzie SCHARIG, a native of Paspeis, Canton Graubunden, Switzerland, aged 65 years and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), January 9, at 8:30 o'clock, from the parlors of Gartner & Guntz Undertaking Company, 8 and 10 City Hall square, thence to St. Boniface's Church, Golden Gate avenue, near Johnes street, where a solemn high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 8 Jan 1899.

"SCHARLACH--In this city, March 4, Abraham, beloved husband of Zerline SCHARLACH, and father of Mrs. Herman ADLER, Mrs. Liopold HESS of New York, Gustave, Heiene and Edmund SCHARLACH, a native of Germany, aged 79 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, p.m. from his late residence, 2026 Bush street. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery by 3:30 train from Third and Townsend. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"SCHARETG--In this city, June 29, 1895, Irene Ruth, beloved daughter of Antone and Julia SCHARETG, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 18 days. The funeral will take place this day (Monday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 232 1/2 Langton street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"SCHEEL--In this city, November 28, Rudolph R., son of Robert R. and Josephine SCHEEL, aged 3 months and 10 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 120 Thirteenth street. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"SCHEFLIN--Rose SCHEFLIN, born July 25th, 1875, died on October 6th, 1958 in her 84th year and was given Christian burial on October 8th at Olivet memorial Park. She leaves to mourn her, her sister, Mrs. L. ATTINGER, a daughter and son-in-law, Mrs. and Mrs. BROWN." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, November 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"SCHEIDT--In this city, December 17, Michael William, son of Jacob and Anna SCHEIDT, aged 2 years and 19 days. (Brooklyn papers please copy.) The funeral will take place to-day (Friday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the residence of Mrs. Catherine BURKE, 150 Clara st." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Dec 1873.

"SCHEIHING--Emmy SCHEIHING died on February 26th in her 63rd years and was given Christian burial on March 3rd at Olivet Cemetery. Mrs. SCHEIHING is the sister of a Lutheran pastor in Germany where she was baptized and confirmed. She leaves to mourn her three brothers and two sisters." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, March 1958. Transcribed by Judy

R - Z

Hitzeman.

"SCHELEY--Deaths: W. T. SCHELEY." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCHELVAN--Mrs. Agnethe - 62 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SCHENER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: P. SCHENER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCHENKEL.-In this city, December 26, 1898, Peter, dearly beloved husband of Elizabeth SCHENKEL, stepfather of Edward F. and Henry A. JANSING, and brother of Julius SCHENKEL and Charles SCHENKEL and Mrs. Philip HAHN of Philadelphia, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 58 years, 10 months and 4 days. A member of St. Peter and St. Paulus Society, Philadelphia. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 8:15 o'clock, from his late residence, 628 Baker street, between Fulton and McAllister, thence to St. Boniface's Church, Golden Gate avenue, near Jones street, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"SCHEPER--In this city, December 5, Edward August, Son of John H. and Magdalina SCHEPER, aged 1 year, 6 months and 25 days. Funeral private, Monday, at 1:30 p.m., from No. 1538 Clay street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 and 7 Dec 1885.

"SCHERF--A Brutal Murder - Wm. F. SCHULTZE was the only witness in the SCHERF murder case at San Francisco yesterday. He told the jury how his brother, Rudolph SCHULTZE, had been shot down by August SCHERF, the poundman. He saw his brother's little girl holding her pet puppy in her arms, and calling frantically for help, while one of the deputy poundmen was trying to take it from her arms. His murdered brother ran out into the street and was in the act of taking the dog from his little girl, when Scherf, who had been seated on the pound wagon, drew his revolver, took deliberate aim and shot SCHULTZE dead in his tracks." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 22 July 1905, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHIAFFINI--PACIFIC COAST ITEM -- It is supposed that Nicola SCHIAFFINI, whose body was found floating near Meiggs' wharf, San Francisco, on Thursday, Jan. 21st, committed suicide. He was a member of the Garibaldi Guards and much respected by his Italian

R - Z

compatriots." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SCHIEB--In the City and County Hospital, January 25, Frederick SCHIEB, a native of France, aged 52 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 Jan 1870.

"SCHIEFFER.-Died in Healdsburg, Apr. 6, 1891, Mrs. Mary SCHIEFFER, native of N.Y. City, aged 42y 11m 1d. One of the saddest deaths that has occurred in this city for some time was that of Mrs. Mary, wife of C.H. SCHIEFFER, who peacefully passed from this life Monday evening. The lady was universally loved and her friends were legion. The amiable lady leaves 13 children, 7 girls and 6 boys, the youngest of whom is a babe, but 4 months old. At the time of her death, her husband was in Fairhaven, Wash., and when he received the sad news he was almost frantic with grief. Her death was caused by congestion of the brain and pneumonia, originating from la grippe. Mrs. Mary, nee FAULHABER was born in New York City, May 5, 1848 and in 1856 removed with her parents to San Francisco. In 1867 she married C.H. SCHIEFFER in that city and remained there up to a few months ago when she removed to Healdsburg." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA) 9 Apr 1891. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCHIERHOLD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 30 -- About 5 o'clock last evening John SCHIERHOLD, a lad aged 7 years, son of John F. SCHIERHOLD, foreman in Lewis Bros., tobacco store, was run over and killed by one of the North Beach and Mission cars, on Powell street, between Union and Filbert." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 31 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SCHIFFEL--In this city, July 8th, Edward SCHIFFEL, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 July 1865.

"SCHIMPFERMAN--In this city, April 23, 1919, Pauline J. SCHIMPFERMAN, loving mother of Mrs. Annie ZENSIUS, Mrs. Emily RICKEY, Mrs. Marie REIMAN, Mrs. Elizabeth MURRY and W. F. and A. R. SCHIMPFERMAN, and grandmother of Mrs. Clara SULLIVAN, and a native of Saxony, Germany, aged 67 years, 6 months and 5 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock, at the chapel of H. F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission st., between 25th and 26th. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Apr 1919, pg 4, col 7. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"SCHIMPFERMAN.—In this city, December 11, Robert SCHIMPFERMAN, beloved husband of Pauline SCHIMPFERMAN and father of Arno, William, Emma, Elizabeth and Marie SCHIMPFERMAN, and grandfather of ClaraSANDERSON. a native of Neumark, Germany, aged 61 years 3 months. A member of the German Kreiger Verein. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Wednesday, December 15, at 11 o'clock a. m., from the Episcopal Church, corner Fifteenth street and Julian avenue; thence to Mt. Olivet.

R - Z

Cemetery by electric funeral car from Thirteenth and Mission streets. Remains at the funeral chapel of Rhode & Grantz, 1888 Mission street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Dec 1909, pg 4, col 7. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"SCHINKEL, Albert--Funeral services for Albert SCHINKEL, who died Thursday at Sequoia Hospital after a long illness, will be held Tuesday at 11 am at White Oaks Chapel in San Carlos. SCHINKEL, 80, was a native of San Francisco and lived at 113 Wildwood Avenue, San Carlos, for the past 26 years, moving there from South San Francisco. He had been a plumber and more recently a plumbing consultant with WL Hickey and Sons of San Bruno and Sunnyvale. He was a member of Plumbers Union, Local 467, of San Mateo. Survivors include his wife Anna of San Carlos; a daughter, Mrs Helen WILLIAMS of San Jose; a brother, William of San Carlos; a sister, Mrs Sophie WESTING of Mountain View, and one grandson. Private inurnment will be at Olivet Cemetary in Colma. Contributions to the San Mateo County Heart Association are preferred." Source: San Mateo Times, Saturday, December 30, 1967. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL--In this city, May 4, Albertine, dearly beloved wife of Diedrich SCHINKEL, and mother of Albert and Willie SCHINKEL, and sister of Mrs R. SCHULTSE and William J. PATTOSIEN, a native of Bremen, Germany, aged 56 years, 6 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, May 5, 1901. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL-In this city, March 26, 1935, Conrad SCHINKEL Jr, dearly beloved son of Conrad and Helen SCHINKEL, loving brother of Donald and Paul SCHINKEL, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years, 1 month and 21 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Thursday at 10:30 a m at the chapel of H F Suhr Co, 2919 Mission near 25th street. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, March 27, 1935. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL.-In this city, June 24, 1933, Diedrich SCHINKEL, dearly beloved husband of Elise SCHINKEL, loving father of Albert and Wm SCHINKEL, beloved stepfather of Mrs Sophie KRAUSCH, loving grandfather of Helen SCHINKEL, a native of Germany, aged 76 years. A member of Manzanita Tribe No 4 I O R M. Friends are invited to atted the funeral services today (Monday) at 1 p m at the chapel of H F Suhr Co, 2919 Mission st, near 25th under the austruce of Manzanita Tribe No 4 I O R M. Inurnment, Olivet Columbarium." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, June 26, 1933. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL--In this city, Sept 18, 1947, Elise, loving wife of the late Didrich SCHINKEL, loving mother of Mrs Sophie WESTING, devoted stepmother of Albert and William SCHINKEL and loving grandmother of Mrs Helen WILLIAMS; a native of Germany, aged 85 years. A member of Hoffnungs Lodge No 1 C d H B B. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services Monday at 11 a m at the chapel of H F Suhr Co, 2919 Mission st, near 25th.

R - Z

Inurnment at Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 Sept 1947. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL--In this city, May 20, 1934, Henry J, beloved son of the late Margaret and Otto SCHINKEL Sr, loving brother of John and Herman SCHINKEL, Mrs F THODE, and the late Otto SCHINKEL Jr, a native of San Francisco. Private funeral services were held Tuesday, May 22, 1934." Source: San Francisco Examiner, May 23, 1934. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...SCHINKEL, Henry J." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"SCHINKEL--In this city, November 24, 1930, Ida C, wife of the late Otto SCHINKEL Jr, mother of Mrs. Alice B. NOTTINGHAM and Mrs. Elsie D. MOUNTFORD, a native of San Francisco. Funeral and interment strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 25 November, 1930, p 10. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL.-In this city, January 26, 1907, Otto SCHINKEL, Jr, dearly beloved husband of Ida SCHINKEL, beloved son of Otto SCHINKEL, devoted father of Elsie and Alice SCHINKEL, and brother of Mrs. F. J. THODE, and Henry, John and Herman SCHINKEL, a native of Germany aged 37 years 9 months and 17 days. (Chicago papers please copy.) Notice of funeral hereafter. See detailed article of death on page 34." Source: San Francisco Call, January 27, 1907. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL--Otto SCHINKEL Killed Trying To Get Seat On Car---Brother Sees Prominent Brewer Fall to Death as Vehicle Starts Up. "Otto SCHINKEL, killed" was written vesterday on the "fatal accident" book that is kept by the United Railroads. SCHINKEL, a brewer of 2714 Bryant street, was killed by a Bryant street car just below Twentieth street shortly after noon yesterday as he was attempting to take a seat on the open side of the vehicle. The sudden starting of the car is alleged to have caused him to fall directly in front of the moving vehicle. The first wheel crossed his chest and the heavy trucks crushed his skull before Motorman J. N. **SWOPE** could stop the car. Motorman, conductor and passengers jumped to the man's aid. By main strenght they lifted the car. He was already dead, however, and terribly mangled. A brother J. H. SCHINKEL, was standing on the corner, less than fifty feet away, and saw the accident. He ran frantically to the scene and with his own hands dragged the form of his brother from under the car. J. N. SWOPE, the motorman, was arrested and charged with manslaughter. He was later released on \$50 cash bail furnished by the railroad company. Otto SCHINKEL was a prominent German brewer of the city. He was the owner of the Anchor Brewery, located at North Beach before the fire and now being rebuilt at Eighteenth and Hampshire streets. He was a member of the Norddeustcher Verein, Norddeutsche Schutzen Verein, Schleswig-Holstein

R - Z

Society, Golden Gate Aerie of Eagles, Red Men and the Brewers Association. He was thirty-nine years old and had been very prominent in German-American circles for many years. He leaves a widow and two children. A checkbook found in his pocket showed that he had \$40,000 on deposit in the Citizens National Bank." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 Jan, 1907. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHINKEL--William SCHINKEL of San Carlos, a retired inspector for the Dalmo Victor firm, died Sunday in Sequoia Hospital, Redwood City, after a short illness. A native of San Francisco, he spent his early years in Oregon and Michigan, moving to San Carols 30 years ago. He was a member of the International Association of Machinists and Aerospace Workers, a life-contributing member of Shriner's Hospital for Crippled Children, a member of Albert Pike Lodge 162 AF & AM of Portland, Ore and Al Kder Temple, Scottish Rite, in Portland. He is survived by his wife, Beatrice SCHINKEL of San Carlos. Private Masonic graveside services will be held in Olivet Memorial Park, Colma, under the direction of White Oaks Chapel of San Carlos. The family prefers contributions to the Shriner's Hospital of Crippled Children or to St Anthony's Dining Room." Source: San Mateo Times, January 6, 1981. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCHIRMER--In this city, October 22, 1951. Amalia M. SCHIRMER beloved sister of Clare SCHIRMER and Alma HERTENSTEIN, both of this city, Caroline KUNOW, August SCHIRMER, Amelia STUESSY and Ottilie STEUBER, all of Wisconsin; a native of Wisconsin. Remains were forwarded to Baraboo, Wisconsin for services and interment by H. F. Suhr Co." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Oct 1951, p. 21. Contact: Skip Place Murray imaracingmom@yahoo.com

"SCHLESSER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 6 - Jno. SCHLESSER, a cook in the New England House, on Sansome street, fell down stairs last evening and received injuries from which he died in a few minutes." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SCHLICHTING – In this city, October 24, at the German Hospital, Mary, dearly beloved wife of Henry W. SCHLICHTING, loving mother of Henry W. TURK, Margaret and Howard SCHLICHTING, loving daughter of the late J.J. and Elizabeth HAUSER and sister of George and Henry HAUSER, a native of Neider Weisel, Hessen-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 43 years 1 month and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery. A special car will be provided for the accommodation of friends." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 Oct 1913, p.8. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

R - Z

"SCHLIFF.-Thursday, October 25, 1917, Mrs. Christine SCHLIFF, aged 46 years. Burial took place at Napa, Cal., Sunday, October 28." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"SCHLOEN--SCHLOEN, John D.-33 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"SCHLOKER--In this city, May 1, Augustus SCHLOKER, a native of Germany, aged 29 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of James McGinn, 39 Eddy street." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"SCHMID--In this city, July 6, 1892, Richard SCHMID, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"SCHMIDST--SHOCKING AFFAIR at HAYWARDS - A Man Shoots His Sister, and Then Kills Himself - Mr. CUMMINGS, of the San Francisco and Alameda Railroad Company, relates the following particulars of a terrible affair which occurred at Haywards, Alameda county, on last Sunday night. A German named Peter SCHMIDST, residing on a ranch something like a mile and a half from Haywards, on the Warm Springs road, with his sister, has been opposed to a marriage which she was about to contract with a farmer residing in Alameda county, but no one anticipated any serious trouble growing out of his antipathy to the alliance. On Monday morning the remains of the brother and sister were found in their house, and it appeared from their position and other circumstance that he must have shot her with a revolver, and then finished the work by blowing his own brains out with the same weapon. The most intense excitement was created in the neighborhood by the discovery of the bodies and it is yet impossible to get all the facts in the case." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SCHMIDT--In San Francisco, March 30th, Anna Catherine, wife of William SCHMIDT, aged 50 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHMIDT--In the City and County almshouse, May 20, John SCHMIDT, a native of Germany, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"SCHMIDT--In this city, May 5, John L., beloved husband of Mary SCHMIDT, a native of Germany, aged 42 years, 6 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances and members of James A. Garfield Post No. 34, G.A.R., are repsecgfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the post room, Alcazar building, O'Farrell street, between Stockton and Powell." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

R - Z

"SCHMIDT--In this city, May 5, John L., husband of Mary SCHMIDT, a native of Gremany, aged 42 years, 5 months and 17 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"SCHMIDT--In this city, July 3, 1937, Louis SCHMIDT, dearly beloved husband and Annie C., loving father of Emma and Walter J. SCHMIDT; a native of Germany, aged 83 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service today (Tuesday) at 2 p.m. at the chapel of J.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission, near 24th street. Interment at Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"SCHMIDT--In San Francisco, on the 9th inst., Peter SCHMIDT, seaman, born August 3, 1803, in Hoblebull, Denmark" Source: *New York Herald*, 28 July 1849. Trans. By JI.

"SCHMITS--In San Francisco, Aug. 24th, Thomas SCHMITS, a native of Holland, aged 45 years and 10 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 27 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHMITT--In this city, Dec. 24th, Henrietta SCHMITT, aged 90 years. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her son, B.L. SCHMITT, 1016 Powell street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 Dec 1868.

"SCHMITT--In this city, December 11, 1887, Joseph SCHMITT Jr., a native of New York City, aged 31 years. Funeral will take place today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from Charles J. Metzler's undertaking parlors, 626 Washington Street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SCHMITT--In this city, September 6, Mary A. SCHMITT, mother of Mrs. Emma MUGGE and John K. SCHMITT of Petaluma, a native of Missouri, aged 55 years and 4 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"SCHMITZ--On board steamer Caroline, from Panama to San Francisco, Ambrose SCHMITZ, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SCHMOLE--In this city, February 10, suddenly, Franz SCHMOLE aged 38 yrs." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"SCHMOLL--Henry, age 33." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCHMULIAN--In this city, January 9, Ephraim, beloved husband of Sophia SCHMULIAN and

R - Z

beloved father of Peter, Adolph, Alfred, Alex, William and George **SCHMULIAN**, a native of Russia, aged 74 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Theodor Di[ak?]s & Co, 200 Divisadero street, corner of McAllister street. Interment private, Salem Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"SCHNABEL--Mrs. J.A." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"SCHNEIDER.-In this city, November 30, Alice SCHNEIDER, beloved wife of Hubert SCHNEIDER, a native of London, England, aged 45 years, 10 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock, from St. John's Episcopal Church, corner of Fifteenth street and Julian avenue. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery by electric funeral car." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Dec 1897. Transcribed by Brian White.

"SCHNEIDER--In this city, February 19, Alois, beloved husband of Catherine SCHNEIDER, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 63 years, 7 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 24 Erie street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 21 Feb 1886.

"SCHNEIDER--April 28th 1870 - Annie SCHNEIDER, an insane woman, committed suicide by cutting her wrists with a razor at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHNEIDER--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. DALL, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: Del SCHNEIDER to Portland..." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCHNEIDER--In this city, February 4, 1869, George SCHNEIDER, a native of Gundersheim, Hesse-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 32 years. Funeral from residence of brother in law, R. NEUENSCHWANDER, 208 Sutter Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 6, February 1869, p.2. Transcribed By Sandra Bordelon.

"SCHNEIDER--In this city, July 16, Henry, son of J. Joseph and Martha SCHNEIDER, aged 9 years, 4 months and 1 day." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"SCHNEIDER--In this city, July 9, Jacob SCHNEIDER, son of Jacob and Elizabeth SCHNEIDER, aged 3 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to

R - Z

attend the funeral Friday afternoon at 3 o'clock from the residence of the parents, corner of Grove and Franklin streets, Hayes Valley." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SCHNEIDER--In this city, August 28, 1942, Julia C. SCHNEIDER; a native of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 11 a.m. Monday, August 31, at Gray's Divisadero Street, at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SCHNEIDER--In this city, January 25th, Moritz SCHNEIDER, a native of Prussia, aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) afternoon at 3 o'clock, from Dr. ZELIE's, Pacific street, between Montgomery and Kearny." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 Jan 1870.

"SCHNIEDER--In San Francisco, Calif., July 13, 1943, John H., devoted husband of Sina SCHNIEDER, loving son of Henry SCHNIEDER, brother of Susan SCHNIEDER and Joseph PALMER, grandfather of Karen SCHNIEDER; a native of San Francisco, Calif. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, July 15, 1943, at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the Chapel of Albert Engel Co-James Taylor Co., 3630 Telegraph Ave. and 37th, Oakland; thence to the Church of St. Teresa, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Intermnet, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Recitation of the Rosary Wednesday evening at 8 p.m.). Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"SCHOENE--In Kentfield, November 15, Marie D., dearly beloved wife of Hermann SCHOENE and loving mother of Charles SCHOENE, Mrs. Annie PEIN and Mrs. Prienial THOMAS, a native of Germany, aged 72 years. A member of San Francisco Frauen Venn. Notice of funeral later. Call at the Chapel of Theo --ierka & Co., corner Divisadero and McAllister Streets. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCHOLTEN--In this city, October 22, Eugene G. Peter, son of Herman and Mary SCHOLTEN, aged 1 year, 11 months and 22 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"SCHONFELD.—In this city, February 1, Annie S. dearly beloved wife of the late David SCHONFELD, devoted mother of Louis C., Annie M. and the late David C. SCHONFELD and loving sister of Mrs. O. BURMEISTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 2030 Steiner street, near California street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Turk and Steiner streets." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

R - Z

"SCHOTTMAN--In this city, June 17, Bertha, dearly beloved daughter of Charles and Louise **SCHOTTMAN** and sister of Alice, Edwin, Grace and Julia **SCHOTTMAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her parents, 23 Montezuma street, between Shotwell street and Coso avenue. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner* 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"SCHOU--In this city, August 12, 1947, Frank M. beloved husband of Alice SCHOU, devoted father of Herbert E. SCHOU, Mrs. Reta RHODES and Mrs. Esther BERNARD, loving grandfather of Joan LUNSMANN; a native of Denmark, A member of Hermann Lodge No 127, F. & A. M. and Napa Aerie No. 161, F. O. E. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Thursday, at 2p.m. at the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara, Coy, Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave. under the auspices of Hermann Lodge No. 127 F. & A. M. Inurnment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 Aug 1947. Contact: Madelyn Bechini m.bechini@att.net

"SCHOW--In this city, March 1, Peter SCHOW, a native of Denmark, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 2 March 1895.

"SCHRECK--Augustus SCHRECK, former landlord of the City Hotel, in Petaluma, was burnt to death at San Francisco, last Saturday night, in the burning of the San Francisco Laundry, in which he was sleeping. His brother, Charles and his wife, barely escaped by jumping from a window. The deceased was a native of Baden, aged 34y." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 22 Mar 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCHRECK--Augustus SCHRECK, formerly landlord of the City Hotel, in Petaluma, was burnt to death at San Francisco last Saturday night, at the burning of the San Francisco Laundry, in which he was sleeping. His brother Charles and wife, barely escaped with their lives by jumping from a window. The deceased was a native of Baden, aged 34y. (Journal)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat*, 28 Mar 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCHRIMPSER--F." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCHRODER--Albert." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"SCHRODER--In San Francisco, Dec. 27th, Friedrich Wilhelm, son of John Friedrich SCHRODER, aged 6 years, 2 months and 3 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 29 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"SCHRODER--In San Francisco, Jan. 14th, Hermann SCHRODER, musician, a native of Hanover, Germany." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHROEDER.--In this city, February 2, Charles, beloved husband of Margereta SCHROEDER, a native of Germany, aged 35 years, 6 months, and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Sunday, at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 625 Pacific Street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCHROEDER--In this city, March 17, John H. SCHROEDER, a native of Germany, aged 61 years, 7 months and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 March, 1895.

"SCHROEDER--In this city, January 24, 1922, Marie, beloved wife of Otto SCHROEDER, a native of Russia, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, January 27, 1922 at 2 p.m. from the chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness av. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"SCHROEDER--In this city, October 31, 1918, John M., beloved husband of Rosie SCHROEDER, loving father of Mrs. KISSERS, son of Meta SCHROEDER, and brother of A.F. SCHROEDER, a native of Bremen, aged 51 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Saturday) at 11 a.m. from the parlosrs of Surh & Wieboldt, 1463 Valencia street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Crematory." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"SCHRONBERG--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 10 -- Frederick W.E. SCHRONBERG, a native of Prussia, aged 58 years, died suddenly last evening in the Dashaway Saloon, corner of Washington and East streets, from a rupture of a blood vessel of the lungs." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 11 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SCHUKOWSKY--In this city, February 1, Emma, beloved daughter of William and Margareth SCHUKOWSKY, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1886.

"SCHULER--In this city, January 19, Annie, daughter of Julius and Frances SCHULER, a native of Newark, N.J., aged 10 years, 5 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Thursday), at 2:00 o'clock P.M., from Trinity Church, corner Post and Powell streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

R - Z

"SCHULER--In this city, June 30, Willie, son of Julius and Fannie SCHULER, aged 4 year, 5 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 918 1/2 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"SCHULDT--In this ciny, March 13, Katie J., wife of John SCHULDT, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years and 3 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 13 March 1895.

"SCHULTMAN--San Francisco, May 21st - Carl SCHULTMAN, a Russian sailor, was found lying in the gutter this morning at an early hour, mortally wounded in the breast. He died soon after being removed to the hospital. Frank ROSENBAUM, a saloon keeper, was arrested and locked up on strong suspicions." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 28 May 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCHULTZ--In this city, June 29, Christine Dorothe SCHULTZ, mother of Adeline BODE, a native of Bederkesa, aged 66 years, 5 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence No. 518 Brannan street, near Fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 July 1873.

"SCHULTZ--On Bouldin Island, September 30, 1898, DOROTHEA GEORGINA LOUISA SCHULTZ, beloved mother of Louis E., Theodore, Ernest A., and Frederick J. SCHULTZ, a native of Ostende-am-Hartz, Hanover, Germany, aged 79 years, 9 months, and 14 days. Funeral services will take place today (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 2426 Filbert Street. Funeral private. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SCHULTZ--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Henry SCHULTZ, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHULTZ--In this city, July 6, 1892, Louis J. SCHULTZ, aged 4 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"SCHULTZ--M. SCHULTZ, a paper carrier, was found dead in bed in his room at 625 Pacific Street on Saturday afternoon [23 July 1887]. He was a native of Prussia, aged 65 years and unmarried." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SCHULTZ--In this city, Nov. 7, 1946, Mary E., dearly beloved wife of Henry G. SHULTZ, loving mother of Henry G. SCHULTZ Jr. and Mrs. Dolores GAGNIER, beloved sister of Marguerite CONLEY, Mrs. Esther McKEEGAN and James L. CONLEY and aunt of Robert SINCLAIR.

R - Z

Funeral Tuesday at 9:00 a. m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to the Church of Epiphany where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9:45 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"SCHULTZE--In this city, February 5, Mrs. Louise SCHULTZE, a native of Germany, aged 62 years. Funeral from residence of her son, August SCHULTZE, Illinois Street at Potrero." Source: San Francisco Call, 6, February 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SCHULZ--In this city, Sept. 13th, George, son of George T. and Margareth SCHULZ, aged 11 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

"SCHULZ--In this city, July 24, at St. Joseph's Hospital, Mrs. Minnie SCHULZ, loving mother of Maxine SCHULZ, a native of California, aged 29 years. Remains are at the parlors of Theodor Dierks & Co, 924 Fillmore street, between McAllister and Fulton streets. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"SCHUSTER--In this city, August 9, Eva Clara, beloved daughter of Frank and Johanna SCHUSTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Visitacion Valley, near Six-Mile House." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

"SCHUTTE--Clyde H. 17 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SCHUUR--In this city, October 2, 1898, ANNIE SCHUUR, beloved wife of William J. SCHUUR, mother of Mary, William L., and John H. SCHUUR, and sister of Kate WISELEY, a native of County Leitrim, Ireland, aged 44 years and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, October 5, at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of Carew & English, 41 Van Ness Avenue; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SCHUUR--In this city, May 29, 1898, Conradine SCHUUR, dearly beloved wife of the late John H. SCHUUR, mother of William J. SCHUUR, and sister of Bernhard RODENBECK, a native of Emden, Hanover, Germany, aged 49 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 618 Lombard Street. Members of Hoffnung Lodge No. 1, Order of Hermann's

R - Z

Sons-Sisters, are respectfully invited to attend. Interment Odd Fellow's Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 1 June 1898, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"SCHUUR--In this city, June 14, 1885, EDWARD J. SCHUUR, beloved husband of Caroline SCHUUR, and brother of John H. and William J. SCHUUR, and Mrs. Edward HILDEBRANDT, a native of Emden, Germany, aged 38 years, 7 months, and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Druid's Hall, 413 Sutter Street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery. Society of Old Friends will meet to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Tuesday) at Druid's Hall, 413 Sutter Street. By order C.H. GOUGH, President." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SCHUUR--In this city, September 2, 1883, Gesina Johanna SCHUUR, beloved mother of Edward J., John H., and William J. SCHUUR, and Mrs. Wilhelmine HILDEBRANDT, a native of Emden, Germany, aged 57 years and 3 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"SCHUUR--In this city, October 7, 1896, John H. SCHUUR, dearly beloved husband of Conradine SCHUUR, father of William J. SCHUUR, and brother of Mrs. Wilhelmina WOOD and William J. and Henry SCHUUR, a native of Emden, Germany, aged 48 years, 4 months, and 5 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 8 Oct 1896, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"SCHWARZ--San Francisco, July 8 - Bertha SCHWARZ, 3 years, 1 month and 12 days." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 12 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCHWEITZER--91 YEAR OLD RESIDENT DIES--- Jos. SCHWEITZER Was born in Alsace-Lorraine and came here When 19--- Joseph SCHWEITZER, aged 91, one of San Francisco's early Residents, died yesterday at the family residence, 2925 Pierce street. He was born in Alsace-Lorraine, 3 March, 1834, and when but 19 years of age went to Canada and in 1858 came to San Francisco by way of Panama. He was one of the oldest residents of North Beach. About Fifty-Five years ago he became interested in the Bauer & Schweitzer Hop and Malt Co., of which he was later president. The concern was one of those destroyed in the fire, and Schweitzer, though at the time 72 years of age, was one of the first business men to rebuild.

Retaining his faculties until the end, despite five weeks of illness, **SCHWEITZER** was fond of recounting stories of the days "when the waters came up to Montgomery Street." Mrs. **SCHWEITZER** died a few years ago shortly after the couple had celebrated their golden wedding anniversary. Two sons, the late William and George **SCHWEITZER** also died before their father. Surviving him are his two daughters, Mrs. Frank S. **KELLY** and Mrs. Fermin R.

R - Z

ORELLA. The funeral services will be held Friday morning at 10 o'clock at the St. Vincent de Paul's Church. Interment will be in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 30 July, 1925, pg 3. Contact: Tim Holl timothy holl@hotmail.com

"SCHWEDERLAUF" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SCHWEREIN--In this city, January 12th, Adolph August SCHWEREIN, a native of Germany, aged [29?] years, 1 month and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from Odd Fellows' Hall, Montgomery street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Jan 1870.

"SCHWERIN--Edna E., 1 yr." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"SCOOFFY--In San Francisco, Grace Phillips, youngest daughter of P.M. and Martha Jane SCOOFFY, aged 1 year and 6 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 8 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCOON--A little son of Wm. SCOON, a laborer near Fort Point, was drowned last evening. He was playing on the rocks and the surf swept him off. The body has not been recovered." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 23 April 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SCOTCHLER--In this city, August 11th, Annie Huntress, infant daughter of J.B. and Ellen M. SCOTCHLER, aged 3 years, 1 month and 23 days. Funeral at 11 o'clock a.m. this day (Friday) from the residence of her parents, corner of Sacramento and Powell streets, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"SCOTT--In San Francisco, August 15, 1874, A.C. SCOTT, aged 42 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SCOTT--In this city, February 26, Bessie Luara, youngest child of Irving M. and Laura SCOTT, aged 4 months and 11 days. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o[clock, from the residence of the parents, No. 17 Guy Place." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Feb 1869.

"SCOTT--Mrs. Grace, 73 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"SCOTT, Prof. Gustav A." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

R - Z

"SCOTT--In San Francisco, Nov. 11, Henry SCOTT, aged 27 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCOTT--In this city, June 26, 1920, Isaac G. SCOTT, a native of Scotland. Late member of Co. K, First California Vol. Inf., and Richter-McKinnon Camp No. 2, U.S.W.V. Members are respectfully invited to attend the funeral service today (Wednesday), at 2:?? o'clock, from the chapel of Halsted Bros., corner Divisadero and McAllister sts. Interment, National Cemetery. By order of Louis ODBERG, Commander, J. P. HARKINS, Adjutant." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SCOTT--In San Francisco, August 11, 1874, John SCOTT, aged 47 years." Source: Sacramento Bee [12 Aug 1874]. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SCOTT--SHASTA PIONEER DIES DOWN AT THE BAY--SAN FRANCISCO, December 29 - John V. SCOTT died yesterday at his residence, 280 Fourth Avenue. Mr. SCOTT was 83 years old at the time of his decease, and was one of the fast-disappearing pioneers. He came to California as early as 1851, residing for the most part in Shasta County, where he kept for many years the old Empire Hotel, well known to travelers in the northern part of this State a quarter of a century ago. Mr. SCOTT leaves a wife, who is a sister of Jeremiah LYNCH. His remains will be transported on the Oregon express to-night to Redding, where they will be interred on the following day with Masonic ceremonies." Source, Sacramento Evening Bee, 29 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCOTT--In this city, July 5, 1937, Joseph Jay SCOTT, brother of Mrs. Ethel GIBSON and Ralph E. SCOTT of Sacramento, Mrs. Reuben HAMPSON of Westwood, Mrs. Elizabeth McCONNELL and the late Clyde SCOTT. Services 3 p.m. Wednesday, July 7 at Gray's, Divisadero street at Post. Interment, Fresno, Cal." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"SCOTT--In this city, April 8, 1903, Margaret SCOTT, beloved mother of Mary KEARNS, and grandmother of Mrs. Joseph LAW and Nellie, Thomas, William, Frank, Jerome and Henry KEARNS, a native of Ireland, aged 83 years.KEARNS" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10 April 1903, p 13. Contact: Kevin Eyman keveyman@gmail.com

"SCOTT--In this city, Rosa, dearly beloved and only child of Albert and Trinidad SCOTT, aged 3 years and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SCOTT--Ruth Dolores -- Age 92, passed away Sept. 13, 1994 in Napa, CA. Born June 2, 1902

R - Z

in S.F., she vividly remembered the earthquake and fire of 1906. Married A. Harold **SCOTT** in Oakland on July 31, 1920. They operated grocery stores in SF for 23 years, retiring to Napa in 1961. She was predeceased by her husband in 1977, sons Robert L. in 1983 and J. Edwin in 1989. She is survived by sister Ida Ellen **LaROSE** of Napa, brothers Robert Arno **STEVENS** of Coos Bay, OR and William J. **STEVENS** of Walnut Creek; grandchildren Carol Sue **JONES** of Antioch, Donna Jean **RAFFER** of San Diego, Michael Steven **SCOTT** of SF, Deborah Ruth **MARCUS** of Sacramento, Lawrence Stuart **SCOTT** of San Jose, Victoria Sharon **LAURETTA** of Antioch, 15 great grandchildren and great-great granddaughter. Graveside service 1:30 p.m. Friday, Sept. 16 at Tulocay Cemetery, 411 Coombsville Rd., Napa. Contributions to America Heart Assoc., P.O. Box 844, Santa Rosa, CA 95402-0844. or donor's choice. Richard Pierce Funeral Services, Napa." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Sep 1994, col 5, p C6. Contact: Lloyd Raeg Ibraeg@frontier.com

"SCOTT--San Francisco--Samuel W. SCOTT died suddenly from heart disease last night". Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SCOTT--Thomas SCOTT, of San Francisco, choked himself to death with a handkerchief." Source: *Russian River Flag*, (Healdsburg, CA), 13 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SCOTT--In this city, May 27, Tiny SCOTT, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SCOTT--Violet Valentine, 9 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"SCOTT--Rev. W.A. SCOTT, D.D., pastor of St John's church on Post Street, died at his residence, 521 Post Street, 11 o'clock Thursday night after a lingering illness." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15, Jan 1895. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SCOTT, William V. Sr.--In this city, March 15, 1975, William V. SCOTT, Sr, dearly beloved husband of Mary SCOTT; devoted father of Harold J. and William V. SCOTT, Jr; loving brother of Harry, James, George and Aloysius SCOTT and the late Cecelia BRAAS, dear grandfather of Joan TAYLOR, Janice GREER, Carol WHITE, Katherine CANDITO, James, Eugene, William, Barbara and Susan SCOTT; also survived by 14 dear great-grandchildren and many nieces and nephews; a native of SF aged 84 years; a retired Railroad Engineer with Southern Pacific, Legislative Representative for the Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers and Firemen. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services, Tuesday, March 18 at 8:30 from Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave, east of Junipero Serra Blvd, DC; thence to St. Thomas More Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary, Monday, 8 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 March 1975.

R - Z

Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"SCOULER--In this city, March 15, Willard SCOULER, beloved son of Benjamin and Clara S. SCOULER. A native of San Rafael, Cal., aged 2 years and 9 months. Funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock, from his parents' residence, 188 Lexington avenue. Internment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SCOVILLE--In the City and County Hospital, March31, W.O. SCOVILLE, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"SCRAMAGLIA--In this city, October 30, 1918, Adelina, dearly beloved daughter of Adelina and the late John SCRAMAGLIA, loving sister of Louis, Emile, Tony, Josephine, Virginia and Edith SCRAMAGLIA and Mary MEDO, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years, 1 month and 7 days." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"SCTHUDER--At sea, on board the schooner Eliza Miller, May 4, at 5:15 a.m., Julius SCTHUDER, a native of Germany, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"SCUITTI--In this city, July 13, 1943, Giacomo SCUITTI, dearly beloved husband of the late RosaSCIUTTI, beloved father of Anna MONDANI, Antonio and Lorie SCUITTI, brother of Frances SCIUTTI of Stockton, Calif., father-in-law of Albert MONDANI, brother-in-law of Antonio SCIUTTI and Rosa SCIUTTI of Stockton, Calif., Santino and Maria SCIUTTI of Millbrae, Calif., Caterina SCIUTTI and the late Giacomo SCIUTTI of Stockton, Calfi., and Andrea SCIUTTI of San Francisco, nieces and nephews in San Francisco, Millbrae, and Stockton, Calif.; a native of Italy, aged 68 years, 2 months, 8 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Friday, July 16th, 9:15 a.m. from Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 649 Green St, thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:45 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery, Rosary Thursday evening, at 8 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"SCULLY--San Francisco, March 17 - John SCULLY, 56 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 20 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SCULLY--In San Francisco, Apri 14 1884, Joseph Emmet SCULLY, son of Thomaes and Ann SCULLY, aged 16 years, 3 months and 13 days." Source: San Jose Mercury News, 15 April 1884. Transcribed by Sue Bruce.

R - Z

"SEABRANE--WIFE TOOK POISON AFTER A QUARREL--VALLEJO (Solano Co.), December 12 - Mrs. Frank SEABRANE, wife of a machinist working on the new dry dock here, committed suicide last evening by swallowing a quantity of carbolic acid. It is stated that her husband came in unexpectedly last evening and found a letter to his wife lying on a table that had been written by some other man. Warm words followed, and Seabrane left the room. In a little while he heard his wife screaming, and, rushing in to where she was, he discovered she had taken poison. She died in a little while. The couple came here from San Francisco a few weeks ago." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 12 Dec 1905, Page 12. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SEADLER--In this city, November 3, Alice, wife of James SEADLER, and mother of Ruth and Eugene SEADLER, a native of Louisiana, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"SEADLER--The death occured in San Francisco last night of Miss Alice May SEADLER, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James SEADLER, for many years residents of Sacramento. Miss SEADLER was 19 years of age. She suffered an attacke of appendicitis and was operated on yesterday afternoon. She failed to rally from the effects of the operation and death came to her about 8 o clook last night. Miss SEADLER was one of the handsomest and most popular young women in Sacramento, and her death is a blow to the young people here who were not even aware of her illness. She was a member of Alpha Sigma High School Society and was always prominent in social gatherings of young people." Source: Sacramento Bee, 28 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SEAGRAVE--In San Pedro, March 16, Samuel, beloved husband of Mrs. J. SEAGRAVE, and father of Fred SEAGRAVE, Mrs. PINSCHOWER and Mrs SWART, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 March 1892, p. 7.

"SEAL--In this city, May 27, Katherine SEAL, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SEALE--In San Francisco, July 20, 1874, Joseph SEALE, aged 45 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**SEALY**--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, Waman **SEALY**, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SEAMON--In this city, November 17, Louis SEAMON, aged 52 years. Funeral Sunday at 2 p.m. from No. 510 Bush street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 and 22 Nov 1885.

"SEARING--In this city, September 7, of typhoid fever, Lovenia M, SEARING, second daughter

R - Z

of the late M.G. **SEARING**, a native of New York, aged 21 years, 11 months and 7 days. (New York and Wisconsin papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the family, No. 41 Clary street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 Sept 1873.

"SEARING--In this city, September 7, of typhoid fever, Lovenia M. SEARING, second daughter of the late M. G. SEARING, a native of New York, aged 21 years, 11 months, and 7 days. [New York and Wisconsin papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the family, No. 41 Clary street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SEARING, Matthew, 9 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May, 1893, page 7.

"SEARLES--In this city, November 9, Rachel, widow of Robert SEARLES, a native of Canada." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 4 Nov 1904.

"SEARLES--Slept With Her Dead Husband--The Paso Robles 'Moon' of the 24th inst., says: "Robert SEARLES, capitalist, and wife of San Francisco came to Paso Robles some days ago for the benefit of Mr. SEARLES' health, which had been failing for some time past. Tuesday night Mr. & Mrs. SEARLES retired as usual, Mr. SEARLES apparently being in as good health as at any time since his arrival here. Wednesday morning Mrs. SEARLES arose and dressed herself, and, noticing that her husband lay quite still, she thought him sleeping and went out of the room and ordered a pail of hot water. When the water arrived Mr. SEARLES was asked to get up. He did not move, and the horrible truth flashed through the mind of Mrs. SEARLES that her husband was dead. Medical aid was summoned, and the physician stated that Mr. SEARLES had died of apoplexy, and had been dead about 5 hours when found. The remains were embalmed and taken north on Thursday for interment." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 29 Dec 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"SEARS--In this city (San Francisco), January 17, Robert Ashbury SEARS, beloved husband of Anna P. SEARS, father of the late Mrs. Mabel L. JOHNSON and Mrs. Effie May DUNN, and brother of Bradford, Albert, Vivian, George and John SEARS, a native of Bowling Green, KY, aged 58 years 7 months and 6 days. (Woodlawn,* Sacramento and Los Angeles papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral servicesWednesday, January 19 at 10 o'clock at the new funeral chapel of Charles H. J. TRUMAN, 1919 Mission Street between Fifteenth and Sixteenth streets. Interment, Cypress Lawn cemetery by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 Jan 1910, pg. 17. [Submitter's note: *Woodlawn probably should be Woodland, in Yolo County, California, as that is where the Robert and his parents resided.] Contact: Peggy B. Perazzo pbperazzo@comcast.net

R - Z

"SEATON--Death - Horace H. SEATON." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SEAVERS--Yesterday afternon at 2 o clock, August B. SEAVERS, employed on the milk rancho of Mr. DAVIS, a little above Saucelito, left the city in a Whitehall boat, in tow of The Steamer, Princess. The steamer missed her landing on reaching the other side, and she commenced backing. In so doing, she was in danger of capsizing the small boat, and SEAVERS, seeing the danger, attempted to jump out of his boat on to the steamer, but he miscalculated the distance and fell into the Bay. Parties immediatly put off to his assistance, but could not save him. Deceased was a native of Germany, about 21 years of age." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SEAY--Mrs. SEAY Dead -- REDDING (Shasta Co.), May 3 - Mrs. Rosa M. SEAY, wife of William SEAY, of Trinity Center, died in this city yesterday. Her death was due to inflammatory rheumatism, but it was hastened by the nervous shock she received in San Francisco at the time of the earthquake. She was born in Trinity County, in 1888, and was married less than a year ago. She was a daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George MILLER, of Trinity Center." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 3 May 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SECOR--San Francisco, July 12 - Mary Eleanor SECOR, 66 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SEDER--In this city, October 31, 1918, Delia, beloved wife of William SEDER, mother of Susie, Catherine, Edward and the late William SEDER, sister of Miss Susie McGEE, a native of Ireland." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"SEDGLEY--In this city, Nov. 16th, Rosetta Leaver SEDGLEY, aged 11 months and 14 days, youngest child of Joseph and Rosetta A. SEDGLEY." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 17 Nov 1865.

"SEEBOHM.-In this city, Sept 6, 1933. Mathilda SEEBOHM, wife of the late Carl A.P. SEEBOHM, beloved mother of Edwin, Gustave and Herbert SEEBOHM, loving grandmother of Vivian, Brita and Alice SEEBOHM, a native of Sweden, aged 82 years. Friends are respecfully invited to attend the funeral services today (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. at Anderson's, Valencia st. at 25th st. Interment, private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"SEELINGSOHN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: M.

R - Z

SEELINGSOHN." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SEELY--In this city, September 5, Mrs. C.Y. SEELY, wife of the late Jonas SEELY, mother of Mrs. F.M. HAIGHT and Frank H. and Alex B. SEELY, a native of New York. Funeral services will be held Thursday September 7, at 10:30 o'clock at St. James' Church, Clement street, near Sixth avenue, Richmond District. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"SEELY--In this city, May 25, Elizabeth, beloved wife of the late Dr. M.J. SEELY, a native of Pennsylvania. The funeral service will be held tomorrow (Tuesday) at 10 a.m. at the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co. (Prechtel & Mathieson), 1550 California st. Interment Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 May 1930, p.19. Contact: Christine jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"SEELY--In this city, March 4, at his late residence, 1313 Baker street, Lewis Warren SEELY, beloved husband of Marguerite Roberta SEELY, and brother of Mary and Frank Howard SEELY, a native of Honesdale, Pa., aged 48 years, 2 months and 23 days. (Honesdale, Pa., and Washington D.C. papers please copy. Friends and companions of the Loyal Legion are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, March 9, at 1:30 o'clock, from the chapel of N. Gray & Co., 2196 Geary street, corner of Devisadero. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Thirtieth street and San Jose avenue." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"SEELY--Last Rites Planned For Oldest Dentist--Masonic services for Dr. Mack J. SEELY, 80, 1991 Howard street, one of the oldest practicing dentists in California and for more than fifty years a Mason, will be held at 10 o'clock this morning at 1550 California street. Dr. SEELY died Saturday from a heart attack. A native of Rome, Iowa, he came to California overland in 1864 and settled in Winters. He became a member of the Buckeye Lodge of Masons. He married Lizie SNYDER, who survives him. There are no children." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1930. Contact: Christine jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"SEELY--In this city, April 26, 1930, Dr. Mack J., beloved husband of Elizabeth SEELY, a native of Iowa. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service today (Tuesday) at 10 a.m. at the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co. (Prechtel & Mathieson), 1550 California st., under the auspices of Occidental Lodge, No. 22. F. and A.M. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1930. Contact: Christine jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"SEELY--In this city, October 29, 1917, Margaret Roberta **SEELY**, a native of Virginia, aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, at

R - Z

1:30 o'clock, from the new parlors of Suhr A. Wieholdt, 1463 Valencia at, between 25th and 26th sts. Incinceration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 30 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"SEERS--In this city, on the 15th inst., John Selby, infant son of Jenry J. and Harriet A. SEERS, aged 6 months. The friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this afternoon, Saturday, 16th inst. at half past 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his parents, Eddy street between Mason and Taylor streets (near the junction of Eddy and Market streets, St. Ann's Valley, without furthur invitation. New York papers please copy." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Feb 1856.

"SEERY--In this city, January 27, 1895, Bridget, beloved mother of Patrick, Thomas and John SEERY and Mrs. M. MADDIGAN, Mrs. P. SWEENEY, Mrs. David BARRY and Mrs. William SCRIBNER, a native of county Roscommon, Ireland, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence 20 Geneva street, hence to St. Rose's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"SEIFERT--At rest, in this city, March 22, at her late residence, 1001 Diamond St. Christine SEIFERT, beloved wife of the late Charles F. SEIFERT, loving mother of Hugo, Carl and Walter SEIFERT and the late Mrs. Frieda ROBERTS and Margaret SEIFERT, and sister of Henry and the late Peter & Ferdinand BRARENS, a native of Island Fohr, Schleswig, Germany, aged 65 years, 7 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Mar 1914. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"SEILER--In New York, October 8, Joachim Frederick, father of Paul SEILER and Mrs. MEYER, aged 75 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Oct 1885.

"SEIMERS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 5 - Saturday afternoon a boy, while hunting in the bushes near the Presidio, found the body of a man. A pistol was in 1 hand, and a bullet hole in his head, but the body was much decomposed. Yesterday the body was recognized to be that of Weigman SEIMERS, a native of Hanover." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 6 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SEIVERS--July 6, John A., only son of J. H. and Julia L. SEIVERS, aged 5 months and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

R - Z

"SELBY--In this city, April 1, Florence W., wife of Prentiss SELBY, and daughter of the late Edward W. and Letitia H. CHURCH, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 2 months and 14 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the fueral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Howard Presbyterian Church, Mission street, near Third." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Apr 1882.

"SELBY--At his residence, on Rincon Hill, June 9th, Thos. H. SELBY, in the 55th year of his age. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m., at St. John's Presbyterian Church, Post street, near Mason." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 June 1875.

"SELBY--At his residence, on Rincon Hill, June 9th, Thomas H. SELBY, in the 55th year of his age. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m., at St. John's Presbyterian Church, Post street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 June 1875.

"SELDEN--SELDEN, Herbert Emory, Jr. -- 80, passed away January 8, 2000 at St. Mary's Hospital in San Francisco. An unexpected and sudden illness silenced the beloved brother of Jack Stewart SELDEN; sister-in-law Marilyn SELDEN; nieces Jackie GRAY (husband, David), Sydney SELDEN-MARSDEN (children Jan, Kay Marie and William); nephew Mark SELDEN (wife, Robin and children Samantha and Spencer). We are grateful that family members were at 'Uncle Bing's' bedside during his last moments. Bing was an integral part of our family and we will miss his humor and generosity. Herbert Emory SELDEN, Jr. served in the 57th Field Artillery Battalion from 1941 to 1945. He maintained the friendships established there and enlivened their reunions. Herbert had just finished writing his memoirs, poignantly and humorously chronicling this period of his life. Herbert retired from Westinghouse Corporation and proceeded to enjoy his time at home, his family and friends, golfing, and his pets. Three years ago Bing discovered new talents that he approached with enthusiasm. He began to write and experiment with poetry. We will cherish the poems that came to us from Bing; and keep him close when we recall his humor and kindness. A memorial service has been planned for Thursday, January 20, at 1:00 P.M. at the Columbarium located at One Loraine Court in San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Jan 2000. Contact: Bobbie Jdt47@aol.com

"SELIGMAN--In this city, January 5, Edith, wife of N.H. SELIGMAN, a native of Indiana, aged 22 years, 2 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Jan 1870.

"SELIGMAN--In San Francisco, Jan. 21st, Ricke, wife of F. SELIGMAN, aged 22 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SELKIRK--In this city, September 2d, James SELKIRK, a native of Scotland, aged 61 years."

R - Z

Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"SELLECK.—In this city, January 25, 1922, Flora SELLECK, loving wife of Jacob. D. SELLECK, loving mother of Harry, Morry, Abe, Monroe, Izzy and Dr. S.D. SELLECK, Mrs. Bessie YOUNG of New York and Mrs. Irene DANEGGER, daughter of the late Marcus and Yetta LESSER, sister of Mrs. Mary BARNETT, a native of Nakel, Germany. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday, January 27, at 11 o'clock a.m. at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter st." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"SELLECK--Died near Cloverdale, Jan. 22, 1890, Mrs. G.W. SELLECK, of San Francisco, aged 33y 2m 24d." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 1 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SELLINGER--The body of Edward SELLINGER, who fell overboard from the Priscilla on June 21st, was recovered yesterday from the rocks beneath Greenwich Street wharf, San Francisco. Sellinger and J.B. PAULSEN were drowned a week ago last Sunday by falling from the rail of the steamer Priscilla while en route to San Francisco from Vallejo." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 1 July 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SELLON--At Colfax, Sunday, November 26th, 1905, Marion J. SELLON, a native of San Francisco, beloved daughter of the late E.R. and Joyce SELLON, beloved sister of Mrs. D.L. ARONSON and Edward SELLON, a native of San Francisco, aged 17 years. Funeral from her late residence, 2122 I Street, Sacramento, at 2 p.m. to-morrow (Tuesday)." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 27 Nov 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SELMAN--In this city, March 11, May Debby, dearly beloved daughter of Robert and Annie SELMAN, and beloved granddaughter of Peter F. and the late Mary LEONARD, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SELNA--In this city, December 30, 1898, Edward, dearly beloved husband of Matilda SELNA, father of Henry, Edward, William and Morris SELNA and Josephine McDONALD, and father-in-law of Mrs. Rosie SELNA, a native of Switzerland, aged 52 years and 3 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898.

"SELNA--In this city, December 30, 1898, Edward, dearly beloved husband of Matilda SELNA, father of Henry, Edward, William and Morris SELNA, and Josephine McDONALD, and father-in-law of Mrs. Rosie SELNA, a native of Switzerland, aged 52 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 10:30 o'clock from his late residence, 637 Chestnut street, thence to Sts. Peter and Paul's

R - Z

(Italian) Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 11 o'clock, thence to Garibaldi Hall, 423 Broadway, where funeral will take place..." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"SEMBERTRANT.--In this city, Nov. 5, 1935, Frank SEMBERTRANT, D.S.C., beloved brother of John and Rose SEMBERTRANT, son of the late Frank and Ellen SEMBERTRANT and loving nephew of William...." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SEMLER--Frederick SEMLER, a German barber, who some time ago was in the employ of Wm. PALMTAG, of this town, was drowned on Sunday last while out for a sail with his brother on the San Francisco bay. The brother narrowly escaped the same fate." Source: San Benito Advance, 11 Mar 1876. Transcribed by Dee.

"SENF--In San Francisco, April 1, 1902, George SENF, husband of the late Lizzie A. SENF and stepfather of Leon S. QUIMBY and Eva E. SENF, a native of Germany, aged 67 years and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tommorrow at 2:30 pm at the Chapel of The Odd Fellows Cemetery, San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 April 1902, p.5. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SENF--In San Francisco, February 12, 1898, Lizzie A, beloved wife of George SENF and mother of Leon S. QUIMBY and Eva E. SENF. A native of New Hampshire, aged 56 years, 11 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SENGALACKEN--Lena M." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"SENSENBRENNER--Death - C. SENSENBRENNER." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SERPIA--In Oakland, July 15, Maria C., wife of Manuel R. SERPIA, a native of Portugal, aged 66 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"SERVETI--In this city, May 16, 1902, Emile SERVETTI, beloved brother of Albina MARRASSI, aged 29 years, 9 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of Castagnetto and Company, 643-45 Vallejo St. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SESSIONS--In this city, February 8, Sarah, wife of William W. SESSIONS, a native of Calis, Maine, aged 28 years and 11 months. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to

R - Z

attend the funeral, to-morrow (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from 115 Turk street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1869.

"SETH--In San Francisco, Nov. 8th, Eleanor J., wife of Willian H,. SETH, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Bee (Evening), 9 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SEVENING--Maudie." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"SEVERANCE--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Mary Frances, wife of Henry W. SEVERANCE, a native of Belfast, Maine, aged 26 years, 3 months and 9 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SEVERANCE--In this city, November 3, Mary Frances, wife of Henry SEVERANCE, native of Belfast (Maine), aged 26 years, 3 months and 9 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 November 1870, page 4.

"SEVERE--George SEVERE was fatally stabbed in the neck by Mrs. Lansie EDDY in a bar room brawl on Sunday [3 July 1887]." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5, July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SEVIN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: E. SEVIN and servant." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SEWELL--In Oakland, March 6, Ezra G. SEWELL, a native of Ohio, aged 53 years, 10 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 March 1895.

"SEWELL--In this city, April 29, 1902, Newton SEWELL, father of Mrs Mollie JONES and Amos F and Edward N. SEWELL, a native of Wilmington, Ohio, aged 80 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 2 o'clock at The Old Peoples Home, Pine and Pierce Streets. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SEXTON--[Abstract:] James Walter SEXTON; husband of Mary Emman [sic = Emma] SEXTON, d.o.b. 3 June 1887, d.o.d. 12 July 1917, age 30y 1m 9d; father, Daniel Warner SEXTON, b. Georgia; mother, Rose MOORE, b. Georgia; Length of Residence at place of death 8m, in California 7y; Cause of Death, tuberculosis of lungs, duration 1y 2m; Place of Burial or Removal, [remains donated to] Cooper Medical College for Pathological Purposes, 16 July

R - Z

1917." Source: Standard Certificate of Death, City and County of San Francisco, Local Registered No. 4290, Calif. State Board of Health No. 1110. Transcribed by Chuck Sexton.

"SEXTON--JUDGE W.T. SEXTON CALLED BY DEATH - Well Known Northern California Jurist Expires Suddenly in Arms of Bride - [Special Dispatch to The Call] "OROVILLE, Sept. 13.— Warren T. SEXTON, judge of the superior court of Butte County, died suddenly this afternoon. The death of Judge SEXTON came without warning. During the morning he performed the duties of his office as usual, sitting in a number of cases. One of his last acts was the marriage of a couple. About 11 o'clock he complained that his heart was troubling him, but paid little attention to the matter. At noon he went home and there expired in the arms of his bride, he having been married but four months. Judge SEXTON was one of the best known attorneys in northern California. He was one of the leaders of the republican party in the Sacramento Valley. He was twice elected district attorney of Butte county, and at the last general election was elected judge of the superior court, taking office January 1 of this year. He was 48 years old. He leaves a wife and a sister, Miss Caroline SEXTON of Palo Alto." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 Sept 1909, p.4. Contact: Jeff Lloyd majorwilliamstree@msn.com

"SEYMOUR--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 8 -- George SEYMOUR, 3rd officer of the steamship 'Moses Taylor,' died on board the vessel October 27th, of heart disease. Deceased was 33 years of age and a native of Baltimore, Maryland." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 9 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SEYMOUR--The disappearance of J. SEYMOUR, from San Francisco, a short time ago, has been accounted for. His body was found floating in the Bay early Sunday morning. SEYMOUR was quite well-known in Santa Rosa as one of the partners in the SEYMOUR & MATHEWS excursions, which paid a number of visits to this city. He was short in his accounts about \$600., which was probably the cause of the suicide. SEYMOUR was a married man, about 37y, and a native of Australia." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 23 July 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SEYMOUR--The body of J.C. SEYMOUR, the missing manager of athletic events, was found floating in the bay on Sunday." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 18 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SEYMOUR--Capt. S. SEYMOUR, well and favorably known as a steamboat commander on Sacramento river, died at his residence in San Francisco on the 11th inst., of erysinelas." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA) 19 Aug 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SEYMOUR--In San Francisco, August 11th, Capt. Samuel SEYMOUR, a native of Hartford,

R - Z

Conn., aged 41 years and 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Friday Evening Bee*, 12 Aug 12, 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHABER - In this city, November 21st, Lottie A. BARBAR, [sic.] wife of J. A. SHABER, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Nov 1873.

"SHABER--In this city, November 21, Lottie A. BARBER [sic.], [SHABER?], wife of J. A. SHABER and sister of Mrs. C. N. COUSENS, aged 33 years. (New York and Boston papers please copy.) The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the First Unitarian Church, Geary street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SHACKELFORD--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 10, Louisa, wife of R.M. SHACKELFORD, a native of Missouri, aged about 58 years. [... occurred at the Homeopathic Hospital, San Francisco, last Monday morning. The deceased was well known in this county, where she resided several years ago...The funeral took place yesterday at Paso Robles.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 Feb 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHACKELFORD--January 12, 1874 - Mary SHACKELFORD found dead in her room at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHAESHNIKOFF--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 10 -- Among the passengers for Sitka by the steamer Alexander today, were Father Innocent SHAESHNIKOFF, Chief Ecclesiastic of the Russian Greek Church, in Alaska, and his daughter." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHAFER--Died near Santa Maria, Santa Barbara co., July 9, 1879, George SHAFER, formerly of Healdsburg, aged 69y. Leaves 3 children; Mrs. Bell CAMPBELL; Jas. of Santa Maria; and Mrs. Ned. WRIGHT of San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 31 July 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHAFER--Died in Healdsburg, Jan. 21, 1880, J.S. SHAFER, aged 59y. A native of Pa., crossed the plains to California in 1852; came to Healdsburg in 1863, where he engaged in tanning. The disease that took him was diabetes. His first wife was a sister J.L. TERRY and Mrs. D.D. PHILLIPS. His wife is a sister of Mrs. Joseph NOLAN of San Francisco, he also leaves a grown son in the Northern Territories; a daughter, Mrs. Dora JAMISON, in Alameda; and two sons here, Frank and Terry." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 22 Jan 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHAFF--In this city. May 15. Mabel Clara, beloved infant of Orrin M. and Helen S. SHAFF, a

R - Z

native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SHAFFER--At the Quarantine on Monday morning last, Hannah, wife of John B. SHAFFER, of San Francisco, Cal., aged 38 years." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 11 Sept 1857. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"SHAFTER--In San Francisco, May 3d, Chester Hubbard SHAFTER, son of J. Mc M. and Julia H. SHAFTER, aged 9 years and 13 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHAFTER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 23 -- A private cable dispatch, received here this evening, announces that Hon. O.L. SHAFTER, formerly Judge of the Supreme Court of California, died today at 8 p.m. in Florence, Italy." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHAHAN--Patrick." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"SHANAHAN--In this city, June 4, 1891, Anule Theresa, only and beloved child of Thomas and Maggie SHANAHAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 24 days. Funeral will take place this day (Saturday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 5 Chattanooga street. Interment Private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 6 June 1891.

"SHANDY.-BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 6 - Yesterday afternoon Patrick SHANDY, formerly of Norwich, Connecticut, went to Vallejo street wharf, distributed his little articles of personal property among some boys, then filled his pockets with stones and deliberately threw himself into the Bay and was drowned. The body was afterwards recovered." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHANKLIN--Feb 19th ,wife of J.W. SHANKLIN, of a son." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHANNAHAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 23 -- William SHANNAHAN, the driver of a cart loaded with bricks, fell from his seat yesterday, on Rich street, the wheel passing over his neck and killing him almost instantly." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHANNON--Esther, 17 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"SHANNON--In this city, January 20, James SHANNON, a native of Ireland. Aged 41 years."

R - Z

Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1880, p. 4. Contact: Rosanna Young rosanna@youngconstruction.com

"SHANNON--In San Francisco, February 27, Mary Ann SHANNON, aged 14 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 1 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SHANNON--In this city, Jan 9, Rosanna, beloved wife of James SHANNON." Source: San Francisco Call, 10 Jan 1882, p. 4. Contact: Rosanna Young rosanna@youngconstruction.com

"SHANS--On Saxton's Creek, Mariposa county, Nov. [2d?], John SHANS, aged about 50 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 Nov 1865.

"SHARKEY--In this city, November 28, Kate, wife of John SHARKEY, aged 29 years and 19 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 58 Shipley street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"SHARKEY--In this city, February 20, Mary, wife of James SHARKEY, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 21 Feb 1895.

"SHARP--In San Rafael, December 30th, John SHARP, a native of New York City, late of Belmont, Nye County, Nevada, aged 40 years, 2 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the Masonic Temple, Montgomery and Post sts., without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SHARP--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, June 12 - Patrick SHARP, who was severely kicked by a horse a few days since, died of his injuries in the county hospital this morning. Deceased was 38 years of age and a native of Ireland." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 June 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHARP, Robert, 6 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"SHARPE--In Oakland, Clara Findley, wife of J. H. SHARPE. Funeral will take place at her late residence, 922 Townsend streets at 12:25 o'clock p.m." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"SHATH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 19 -A boy named James Frederick SHATH fell from a balcony at No. 15 Everett street. The boy died of his injuries 2 hours afterwards." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 20 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

R - Z

"SHATTUCK--[In San Francisco Jan 4] David W. SHATTUCK, Mass, 21, dysentery." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHATTUCK--In San Francisco, Dec. 24th, Mrs. Silence SHATTUCK, mother of Mrs. Pillsbury HODGKINS, a native of New Hampshire, aged 83 years, 24 days." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 27 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHATTUCK--FUNERAL YESTERDAY--The remains of Mrs. SHATTUCK, formerly a resident of this city, were brought from San Francisco by steamer, and interred in the Rural Cemetery yesterday. The funeral took place at the First Presbyterian Church. Deceased was mother-in-law of Pillsbury HODGKINS." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 27 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHAUGHNESSY--In San Francisco, Nov. 24th, Mrs. Catherine SHAUGHNESSY, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 28 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHAW--Benjamin SHAW, native of England, aged 40y, committed suicide at San Francisco, Saturday night." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 13 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHAW--Benjamin SHAW, a native of England, 40 years of age, committed suicide at San Francisco Saturday night." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 11 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHAW--In this city, July 6, Edward J., beloved son of the late Mary J. SHAW and brother of the late Charles R. SHAW, a native of Denver, Colo., aged 34 years, 1 month and 2 days..." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 July, 1904, page 6.

"SHAW--Mrs. Elizabeth SHAW, wife of George T. SHAW, Grand Secretary of the IOOF and mother of Mrs. Harry CHASE of San Felipe, died in San Francisco last Sunday. Mrs. SHAW was well known to many of our people and was universally respected." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 5 May 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHAW--In this city, March 10, Colonel Henry Glenville SHAW, dearly beloved husband of Minnie C. SHAW and father of Mrs. A. F. HARRISON, Mrs. Augusta R. MEHRTENS and Henry G. SHAW Jr., a native of Liverpool, England, aged 63 years. Member of the Military Order of the [..?..] Legion, George H. Thomas Post, No. 2, G. A. R. and Jersey City Lodge, No. 74, F and A. M. Funeral from Hamilton Hall. Interment, National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

R - Z

"SHAW--In San Francisco, December 10, 1904, Margaret C. SHAW, mother of Dr....?" [The rest is cut off.] Source: Sacramento Saturday Bee, 10 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHAW--In this city, May 30, Mary Elizabeth SHAW, beloved mother of Henry M. and Walter C. SHAW and Mrs. Charles T. COOK. Notice of the funeral to-morrow." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SHAY--In San Francisco, May 14th, Henry SHAY, aged 23 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHAY--In San Francisco, May 14th, Henry SHAY, aged 23 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHAY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 10 - John SHAY, who was injured at Johnson's coal yard on Saturday, died this afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHEA--In this city, July 16, Dennis T., eldest son of Mrs. Catherine and the late T. SHEA, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Monday), at 9:30 o'clock from his late residence, 20 Garden street, thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: San Francisco Call, 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"SHEA--Last evening at 5 o'clock Edward SHEA, a house painter, fell from staging on Masonic Temple and fractured his spine. He is not expected to live." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SHEA, Mary J." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"SHEA--In the City and County Hospital, June 15th, Michael SHEA, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 June 1875.

"SHEA--In this city, June 16th, Nellie, daughter of Daniel and Margaret SHEA, aged 1 year, 7 months and 16 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875.

"SHEA--In this city, June 16, Nellie SHEA, aged 1 year, 7 months and 16 days." Source: San FranciscoChronicle, 18 June 1875.

"SHEA--In this city, January 26, Nicholas SHEA, a native of Massachusetts, aged 61 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 January 28, 1912, p. 74. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

R - Z

"SHEA--Dec. 22d, Wm. SHEA, of Waukegen, III., of fever." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"SHEAN--Wm., 47 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"SHEAR--In this city, June 18, John P. SHEAR, a native of New York City, aged 57 years. Notice of funeral in to-morrow's papers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 June 1875.

"SHEAR--In this city, Sept 15, 1939, Savina Soledad (Sally), dearly beloved wife of Chester SHEAR, loving sister of Mrs. Henry DERNBACH and Tobias CAMARGO; a native of Calif. Funeral Monday at 8:30 a.m., from Gastner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave.; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francsico Examiner, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"SHEEHAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 10 - On Tuesday, James L. SHEEHAN, an oiler employed on the steamer 'Constitution,' was engaged oiling some part of the machinery, when he fell into it and was crushed to death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SHEEHAN--In this city, January 8, 1892, Mary, beloved wife of James SHEEHAN, and mother of Mrs. Mamie NOONAN and Nellie, Lizzie, Maggie, Daniel, James, William and the late John SHEEHAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 59 years and 11 months. (Taunton, Mass. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 37 1/2 Garden street between Sixth and Seventh, Harrison and Bryant. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"SHEEHAN--At Grand Island, Sacramento County, July 13, Mrs. Mary W. SHEEHAN, a native of Ireland, aged 79 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"SHEEHAN--San Francisco April 28 [1882] - Nellie SHEEHAN, aged 18, died suddenly. She roomed at [?]08 Sutter Street. It is supposed to be heart disease." [Submitter's note: Address is probably 908 Sutter, but may be 308 or 808.] Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 28 April 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SHEEHAN--Stephen - 60 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

R - Z

"SHEELY--In the City and County Hospital, November 18th, Michael SHEELY, aged 30 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *Alta California*, 19 Nov 1870.

"SHEHAN--In San Francisco, Oct. 8th, Jeremiah Francis SHEHAN, a native of Mendon, N.Y., aged 26 years and 9 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHELBY--In this city, February 9, Ralph R., son of the late Thomas H and Henrietta I. SHELBY, aged 32 yrs. Funeral services will be held to-morrow (Tuesday) at 11 o'clock at his late residence, 2119 Buchanan St. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"SHELDON--In this city, Dec 26th, Mattie B., only daughter of Bishop and Kate G. SHELDON, aged 5 months and 9 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Dec 1865.

"SHELDON--In this city, July 25, Thomas T. SHELDON, aged 23 years, 3 months and 15 days." Source: *Alta California*, 26 July, 1879.

"SHELLGRAIN--In this city, September 1,1936, Charles F., beloved husband of Trinidad M. SHELLGRAIN, loving father of Lillian S. and Evelyn M. SHELLGRAIN, beloved brother of Mrs. Dora HELMQUIST, Mrs. Lillian BULKLEY, Mrs. Lydia CADDY and Alva SHELLGRAIN and the late Frank SHELLGRAIN. Funeral services will be held Fri,Sept 4 at 2 o'clock pm at the morturary of Halstead & Co, 1123 Sutter St near Polk." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1936, p.13, c.6. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"SHELLGRAIN--In this city, Feb. 10, Emma, beloved wife of Charles F. SHELLGRAIN, mother of Lillian and Evelyn SHELLGRAIN and daughter of the late John and Mary deWIT, a native of San Francisco. The funeral services will be held Friday, at 2 o'clock, at the chapel of Halsted & Col, 1122 Sutter st. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1915, p.13, c.4. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"SHELLY--In this city, July 12, Peter SHELLY, after a short but severe illness, a native of..." [copy incomplete] Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SHELLY--In this city, July 12, Peter SHELLY, a native of the Parish of Castletown, Queen's County, Ireland, aged 45 years. [New York City papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 226 Austin street; thence to St. Bridget's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, at 10 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning

R - Z

Call, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SHELTON--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, C.A. SHELTON, San Jose. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"SHEPARD--A telegram announcing the death of A. SHEPARD, formerly of this city, which occurred at his late home in San Francisco, April 12th, was received by Dr. THOMPSON, Tuesday afternoon. The remains will be sent to this city for interment. The funeral will take place at Odd Fellow's Hall tomorrow at 11 a.m." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 Apr 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHEPARD--In Strawberry Valley, Siskiyou County, October 11, Emily T. SHEPARD, aged 14 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Oct 1873.

"SHEPHARD--In this city, January 25, Harry, beloved husband of Nellie SHEPHARD (formerly Nellie McLENNON), a native of England, aged 45 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday at 2 p.m. at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771 to 777 Valencia S, near 19th st. Interment Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Jan 1922.

"SHEPHERD--In this city, July 15, Mrs. Mary SHEPHERD, a native of Ireland, aged 37 years. (Sheffield England papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 22 Mint avenue, corner Jessie street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"SHEPPARD--EXECUTION -- Wm. B. SHEPPARD, for the murder of Henry C. DAY, suffered the extreme penalty of the law, at San Francisco, on the 28th ult., in the presence of a crowd of 5 or 6 thousand persons." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 5 August 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHEPSTON.-In this city, Nov. 8, 1946, Minnie SHEPSTON, dearly beloved wife of the late Benjamin SHEPSTON, loving mother of Mrs. Gertrude JONES, Mrs. Jessie JINSAY, Mrs. Bernice ROSSET of San Francisco, Mrs. Vivian MOORE of Sutherland, Ore., Raymond SHEPSTON, U. S. N. of Fort Lauderdale, Florida, and the late Frank SHEPSTON, idolized daughter of Mary PEREZ; aged 68 years 10 months 3 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Tuesday, Nov. 12, at 8:30 a. m., from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Peralta & Co., 4840 Mission St., thence to Church of the Epiphany, where a Mass will be said for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

R - Z

"SHERBURNE--In this city, July 1, 1895, Franklin Harrison SHERBURNE, beloved husband of Hattie SHERBURNE, and brother of Charles SHERBURNE of Quincy, Mass., aged 37 years 4 months and 9 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"SHERER--In this city, Octover 31, 1918, Catherine SHERER, dearly beloved wife of Joseph T. SHERER, and loving mother of Lester F., Frank (U.S.N. France) and Elizabeth Ethel SHERER, a native of Wisconsin." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"SHERER--In this city, August 7, Thomas SHERER, brother of Mrs. E. McWHIRTER and father of Mrs. E. GOLDEN and Miss Tilly SHERER, a native of Londonderry, Ireland, aged 51 years. [Boston papers please copy.] Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from his late residence, 31 Second avenue, between Sixteenth and Seventeenth sts." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"SHERIDAN--TELEGRAPHIC to the 'Argus' -- San Francisco; Feb'y 22--Last night about 8 o'clock James WHITFORD shot Edward SHERIDAN. The ball passed near the spinal column and lodged near the right nipple. No hopes of his recovery. SHERIDAN is a well known street contractor, and formerly kept the United States Hotel. WHITFORD has been arrested." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 23 Feb 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHERIDAN--In this city, July 6th, Ellen, the beloved wife of Laurence SHERIDAN, aged 31 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 48 Ritch street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"SHERIDAN--In this city, October 8, 1893, John SHERIDAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"SHERIDAN--In this city, March 6, Mary, wife of Edward SHERIDAN, a native of Parish Granard, County Longford, Ireland, aged 32 years. (Shasta and New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, No. 17 Welch street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"SHERIDAN--In this city, May 10, Mary Cecella, dearly beloved wife of Eugene SHERIDAN, and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. D. KELLY, and sister of Sister M. Angeline of Notre Dame Convent, San Jose, Dennis, Myles, William, Frank, Maggie and Belle KELLY, a native of Columbia, Tuoloumne county, Cal., aged 23 years, 10 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 2525 Folsom street; thence to St. Peter's Church, Alabama street, where a solemn

R - Z

requiem mass will be celbrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Internment Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"SHERIDEN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. SHERIDAN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHERK--In San Francisco, Nov. 25th, Jenny SHERK, daughter of Louisa and Matilda SHERK, aged 13 years, 5 months and 27 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 8 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHERMAN--In this city, March 11, Agnes C., beloved wife of Charles H. SHERMAN of Santa Barbara. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday), at 3 o'clock, at the residence of her brother-in-law, F. A. HYDE, 1500 Larkin street. Interment at Santa Barbara." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SHERMAN--In this city, March 11, Agnes C., beloved wife of Charles H. SHERMAN of Santa Barbara. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services of this day of (Tuesday), at 3 o'clock, at the residence of her brother-in-law, F. A. HYDE, 1500 Larkin street. Interment at Santa Barbara." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SHERMAN--Monterey Items -- Mrs. Cleopatra SHERMAN, mother of Mrs. HYDE, of the firm of SHERMAN & HYDE, of San Francisco, died at Pacific Grove on Friday last. She came from San Francisco on Tuesday previous, hoping a change would be beneficial to a delicate state of health, but lived only a few days after arriving. Her remains were taken to San Francisco for burial on Saturday morning." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 26 Jan 1888. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHERMAN--At Shaw's Flat, Tuolumne county, Nov 21st, Royal SHERMAN, aged about 48 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Nov 1865.

"SHERRIDAN--In this city, January 27th, James A., youngest son of P.T. and Margaret SHERRIDAN, aged 1 year, 5 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, southwest corner of Laguna and Fulton streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Jan 1870.

R - Z

"SHERRY--THE SAN FRANCISCO TRAGEDY -- The catastrophe at Minna and New Montgomery streets, San Francisco, was more destructive of life and limb than was at first reputed. 4 persons were crushed to death and several others were badly injured, 1 or 2 of whom may not recover. There seems to be but little doubt that the disaster was the result of culpable mismanagement as the unsafe condition of the walls of the new building had been discussed the evening before they fell. The 'Chronicle' of Thursday says: The killed are Johanna McDONALD, aged 37 years; Mary LOGAN, aged 35; Peter McDONALD, aged 9 months; and Lizzie SHERRY, aged 11 years. The last named is a daughter of Mrs. McDONALD by her 1st husband. Johnny SHERRY who was spoken of as having been injured, was in a doubtful condition yesterday, he having been more seriously injured than was at first supposed. Coroner **LETTERMAN** took charge of the remains of the killed, and they were conveyed to the morgue and there laid out. 3 tables were placed side by side, on one of which Mrs. McDONALD was place, on the next lay her dead children, and further on were the remains of Mrs. LOGAN. Soon after 10 o'clock in the morning a crowd of persons thronged to the Morgue with that morbid desire which is a part and parcel of human nature -- a desire to look upon the faces of those who have been suddenly called to that unknown country from whose bourne no tidings are received, or no traveler returns. The Coroner's Clerk, Mr. O'BRIEN, then opened the doors of the Morque and from that time a continual crowd poured in until evening, when it was found necessary to refuse admittance to any more. It is estimated that over 5,000 persons, men, women and children, visited the room in which the bodies lay." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHERRY--Petaluma, May 17, 1876, Mary Ann M. SHERRY, aged 18y 7m; native of San Francisco." Source: *Santa Rosa Times*, 25 May 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHERWOOD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 19 - On Saturday evening the wife and infant child of Mr. SHERWOOD, living on Potrero Nuevo, fell into a well and both were drowned. The husband, who is confined to his bed, is nearly insane from grief." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 20 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SHERWOOD--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, W.C. SHERWOOD, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SHEYER--Benjamin R., 26 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"SHIELDS--SUDDEN DEATH - Charles SHIELDS, master of the sloop John, of San Mateo, died suddenly, Friday, July 29th, while on the trip to San Francisco. He was at the helm, and feeling suddenly ill, called a man to relieve him; he then went forward, laid down and died. SHIELDS,

R - Z

was a native of Alman, in Sweden, and aged about thirty years." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 6 Aug 1859, Vol. 1 No.18. Transcribed by jch.

"SHIELDS--In this city, July 26, 1958 Gladys Marie SHIELDS, dearly beloved wife of Frank S. SHIELDS, devoted mother of Sandra, Louise and Stephen SHIELDS, loving sister of Mrs. Emily LANG, Robert and the late Frank SWEETSER, loving daughter of the late Emily and Leon SWEETSER. A native of San Francisco. Funeral Monday, July 28th at 9:30 a.m., from Earl J. Currivan's Chapel of The Sunset, Irving St. & 26th Ave. (Sunset district), thence to St. Finn-Barr's Church, Hearst Ave. and Edna St., where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary, Sunday, 8 p.m. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 July 1958, p.21. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"SHIELDS--At San Benito, Sept. 4th, Julia, beloved wife of John SHIELDS, a native of Queens County, Ireland, aged 46 years. [...born in Queens County, Ireland in 1845. She came to New York city with her parents when quite young and remained there until she was 16 years of age. She then came to Calif., locating at San Jose where she married shortly after...After 2 years in Lewiston, Trinity county, they returned to San Jose...then to Castroville...removed in 1870 to their present ranch above the San Benito store...7 children survive her: Agnes, who is married & living in San Francisco; Ida, of the same place; and Frank, Gussie, John, George and Murty, all of San Benito county. Mrs. A. DORN, of Santa Ana, is a sister of the deceased...The funeral took place from the Catholic Church last Sunday afternoon...]." Source: Hollister Freelance (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 18 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

SHIELDS--Stephen-In San Francisco, March 11, 1993; beloved brother of Sandra HERZSTEIN and Cynthia CLEVIDENCE; loving companion of Perry MIRILLI for 18 years; loving uncle of Jeffrey & Matthew HERZSTEIN and Bobby & Michelle CLEVIDENCE; dear brother-in-law of David HERZSTEIN and Robert CLEVIDENCE; a native of San Francisco and a graduate of Balboa HS; Stephen was a 20 yr employee of the S.F. Newspaper Agency; he will be remembered for his passion for sports & love of birds & animals. Friends may visit Sunday & Monday 2-9 p.m. and are invited to attend Funeral Services Tuesday, 10:30 a.m. at Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave., D.C. Interment, Cypress Lawn." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1993, p. B5. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"SHILLABER--In this city, July 6, Bernie, infant son of Levi S. and Mary F. SHILLABER, aged 7 months. Funeral will take place from the residence of the parents, 326 Main street, between Folsom and Harrison, TO-DAY (Monday), at 3o'clock, p.m. [New York and Boston papers please copy.]" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SHIPLEY--In Oakland, December 12, Thomas, beloved husband of Elizabeth SHIPLEY, a

R - Z

native of Staffordshire, England, aged 68 years, 11 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"SHIPLY--In this city, May 9, Joanna Isabella, only daughter of Helen V. SHIPLEY, aged 2 years, 8 months and 16 days. Funeral at the residence of L. QUINT, No. 1309 Mason Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SHIPSTONE--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 25, Josiah SHIPSTONE, England, 28." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"SHIRLEY--In this city, February 22, John L. SHIRLEY, a native of Ireland, aged 96 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"SHOHAY--In this city, March 12, Mary S. SHOHAY, a native of Austria, aged 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SHOMAKER--In this city, March 26, 1891, Carsten SHOMAKER, beloved husband of Anna SHOMAKER, and father of Lizzie SHOMAKER, a native of Elm, Amt Bremervorde, Provitz Hanover, Germany, aged 62 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 2507 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"SHOOTS--SHOOTS, Mitchell. Died Early monday morning. Succumbed to wounds from a knife of Ben SCHILLER. Ben SCHILLER Is WANTED." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 April 1898, page 7. Contact: Thomas Jones tommythejonesman@yahoo.com

"SHORE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J.W. SHORE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SHORT--In this city, December 29, 1898, Gertrude F., daughter of the late Michael SHORT, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 9 o'clock, from St. Mary's Church, corner of California and Dupont streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"SHORT--John SHORT, retired Captain, San Francisco Police Department, died June 23, 1897." Source: 1896/97 San Francisco Municipal Report, page 472.

"SHORTELL.-San Francisco, October 14 - Michael SHORTELL, 86 years." Source:

R - Z

Sacramento Daily Union, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHREVE--San Francisco, Oct. 9--Joshua A. SHREVE of Philadelphia, fell down and died of apoplexy in an out house connected with a saloon on the corner of California and Battery streets, today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SHRIMPTON--On September 10th at San Francisco U.S.A., William Boulton SHRIMPTON, eldest son of the late Emanuel SHRIMPTON, of this town, aged 44 years." Source: *Redditch Indicator* (Worcestershire, England) 25 Nov 1899. Contact: Valda Shrimpton vshrimpton@aol.com

"SHRIVER--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, John SHRIVER, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SHRODER--In this city, January 1, 1899, Adrian SHRODER, a native of France, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"SHUEY--In Berkeley, August 16, at the residence of Dr. SHUEY, Mrs. Lucinda SHUEY, relict of the late John SHUEY, of FruitVale, Alameda County, aged 71 years, 7 months and 14 days.) Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Thursday_ at 10 1/2 o'clock a.m., from the Presbyterian Church, Berkeley." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 Aug 1881.

"SHULL--In this city, July 1, Anna Frances, wife of Louis D. SHULL, aged 33 years. (Chicago papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintacnes are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 1031 Sutter street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"SHULTZ--A young man named John SHULTZ was found dead this morning in the court in the read of the City Hall. He had been subject to fits, and it is supposed he died in one of them." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SHULTZ--In this city, June 18, Lewis E. SHULTZ, a native of New York, aged 51 years, 1 month." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 June 1875.

"SHURBURN--San Francisco, July 4 - Oliver James SHURBURN, 42 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SHURLEY--In the City and County Hospital, March 31, Mrs. S. SHURLEY, a native of Missouri, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

R - Z

"SHURLEY--In this city, March 31, Mrs. S. SHURLEY, a native of Missouri, aged 31, years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"SHYNE--In this city, December 6, Mary Anne, youngest daughter of J.G. and Anne SHYNE, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years and 9 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 339 Fourth street, between Folsom and Harrison, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 Dec 1873.

"SICKELS--Dec. 25th, J. SICKELS, New York, of diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"SIDENEM--Lt. C." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SIEBERT--In this city, September Charles J. infant son of Charles J and Jennie J. SIEBERT, aged 34 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Report, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"SIEDENBURG--In this city, February 22, Edward Martin, son of Herman and Mary Ann SIEDENBURG, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 5 months...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Feb 1874.

"SIEMENSEN--In this city, July 23, Josephine May SIEMENSEN, only daughter of Henry M. and Maggie Jane SIEMENSEN, aged 3 years, 2 months and 23 days. (Sacramento papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 10 o'clock from the residence of the parents, Ash Street between Fulton and McAllister, near Laguna." Source: San Francisco Call, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SIERCK--Francis Anderson SIERCK, agent for the Northwestern Pacific Railroad. A native of Hopland, died at Howard Memorial Hospital. Survived by his wife, Mildred and a brother and sister George SIERCK, Concord, and Mrs. Elain HURLBUTT, Eureka. Member of the Ukiah Elks Lodge." Source: *Press Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Dec 1955. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SIEVERS--In this city, December 3, 1890, Albert, beloved husband of Katherine SIEVERS, and father of Albert, Dora and Olga SIEVERS, a native of Holstein, Germany, aged 45 yers, 8 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Friday), at 1 o clock P.M., from his late residence, 908 Sansome street; thence to Shiels Building, 32 O'Farrell street, where the funeral services will be held under the auspices of Yerba Buena Lodge, No. 14, A.O.U.W., at 2 o clock P.M. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source:

R - Z

San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"SEIVERT--Henry SEIVERT, a striking molder in San Francisco, was shot last Saturday night by Walter R. RIDEOUT, an apprentice, who took a striker's place. SEIVERT and another striker assaulted RIDEOUT on a street-car and the latter used his pistol in self-defense. SEIVERT died at the hospital a few hours after he was shot." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SIHNER--Martha Hedwig SIHNER died on April 18 in her 63rd year and was given Christian burial at Cypress Lawn. She is survived by her husband, and three sons, as well as three sisters and two brothers." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, May 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"SILBERSTEIN – In this city, November 15, 1942, Herman SILBERSTEIN, beloved brother of the late Clara and Julius SILBERSTEIN, loving uncle of Ethel WEINSTOCK, Martha GOLDSTEIN, Leo, Jake, Joe and Lyonelle SILBERSTEIN; aged 73 years. Funeral services will be held Tuesday afternoon, 1 o'clock at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter Street, near Polk. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Nov 1942, p.17. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"SILBERSTEIN--In this city, March 12, Jacob SILBERSTEIN, a native of Sacramento, aged 27 years, 3 months and 2 days. Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 13 March 1895.

"SILOA--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, April 11 -- An infant 15 months old, child of Manuel SILOA, was burned to death at a fire on Valparaiso street last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Apr 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"SILSBEE--Josh SILSBEE, the Yankee Comedian, died at San Francisco on the 22d Dec." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 25 Jan 1856. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"SILVA--At rest, in this city, May 2. Anna F., bloved daughter of Jane and the late Frank P. SILVA, loving sister of Manuel, Joseph, Mary, Rosie, Clara, Anthony, Alfred and the late Frank and Emma SILVA, a native of Santa Clara county, California. Remains at the parlor of Leary Bros. 2917 Twenty-fourth street, between Harrison and Bryant streets, until 7:30 o'clock a.m. when they will be forwarded to Santa Clara by 9 o'clock train, leaving Third and Townsend streets. Funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday) upon the arrival of the train at Santa Clara; thence to St. Claire's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated...." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 May 1915.

"SILVA--In this city, Antone **SILVA**, a native of Portugal, aged 39 years and 1 month." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

R - Z

"SILVA--Jospeh SILVA, whose true name was Jacinto CORREIA, an old resident of Bay Farm Island and who bore for many years the title of King of The Portuguese settlement, died Sunday morning at his home near Alameda. He was aged 67 years, a native of the Azores. SILVA leaves a wife and three children, Mrs. Joseph COSTA, Mrs. Joseph PERRY and Joseph SILVA of CORREIA." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SILVA--ROSEVILLE - Rosary will be recited today at 8 P.M. in Lambert's for Frank SILVA, 68, retired farmer, who died Tuesday at his home following 50 years of residence in the Loomis area. He was a native of Yolo County. The body will be taken to San Francisco, where rosary will be recited tomorrow at 8 P.M. in Suhr and Weibolt's Mortuary. Mass will be at 9:30 A.M. Saturday in Church of Epiphany in San Francisco. Burial will be in Holy Cross Cemetery in that city. He was husband of Matilda of LOOMIS, stepfather of Arthur LUSTIG of Palo Alto, Alice CREEVAN of Redwood City, and Virginia COX of San Francisco. He was brother of Manuel SILVA of Lincoln and Mary GOULART of Newcastle." Source: Sacramento Union, 25 April 1957. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SILVA--[Dec 28th 1867] - Jose SILVA died at San Francisco from a knife wound inflicted by a woman named SANCHEZ, on Christmas Eve." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SILVA--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 9 - Yesterday evening the examination of Gertrude SANCHEZ for the killing of Jose SILVA, on Christmas Eve, was concluded. Defendant was discharged." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"SILVA--In this city, Sept. 7, 1933, Margaret, dealry beloved wife of Jauquin SILVA, loving mother of Joseph B. SILVA. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday at 9:30 a.m. from McAvoy, O'Hara & Co's, Geary st. at 9th ave., thence to Star of the Sea Church, where mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"SILVA--In this city, March 11, Tobaiso Clevea SILVA, a veteran of the Mexican war, a native of Portugal, aged 69 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of George COLLINS, 3806 Seventeenth street. Interment, National (Presidio) Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SILVA--In this city, March 11, Tobaiso Clevea **SILVA**, a veteran of the Mexican War, a native of Portugal, aged 69 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to

R - Z

attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of George **COLLINS**, 3806 Seventeenth street. Interment, National (Presidio) Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SILVA--November 9th [1860] - William J. SILVA, aged eight years, and Maria Louisa NEVA, his nurse, were found suffocated by gas in San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union,* 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SILVER--Max. November 23. Mortician - Sinai Memorial Chapel." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SILVER--In this city, March 13, Minnie, wife of Marks SILVER, a native of Germany, aged 53 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 March, 1895.

"SILVERSTEIN--Julius, 51 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"SILVERSTONE--In this city February 10, Betsy, beloved wife of L. SILVERSTONE & mother of Pauline, Abe, Tillie & Rosa SILVERSTONE, a native of Russian Poland, aged 56 yrs & 3 mo." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"SIM--In this city, February 8, George M., eldest son of William and Elizabeth **SIM**, aged 8 years, 5 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow, (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, No. 6 Liberty street, between Third and Fourth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Feb 1869.

"SIME--The will of the late John SIME, the banker, was also filed. It bequeaths his estate in Marin county equally to his father and brother; that in Marysville to his sister, Mrs. Charles STEVENSON, and that in San Francisco, with his personal property, to his children. His widow is to have the entire income of the estate during her widowhood. "Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 24 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SIMMIE--Albert SIMMIE--Services will be Saturday for Albert SIMMIE, who died last Saturday at home in Boulder Creek. He was 83. A native of San Francisco, Mr. SIMMIE spent his early work years at sea, in China and the Philippines. He was a prisoner of war in Japan for 3 1/2 years after fighting as a guerrilla soldier. He was commissioned into the army in the Philippines in World War II. According to his wife, Lynn Garrett, Mr. SIMMIE witnessed the atomic bomb explosion at Hiroshima from his mountainside POW camp. Mr. SIMMIE raised sheep near Davis for 10 years after the war and then spent 8 years of retirement with his family in Guadalajara, Mexico. He then returned to Napa via Arizona, working at a variety of jobs, including cowboy and psychiatric technician. After another retirement, he participated in the intentional

R - Z

communities of Synanon, Findhorn and Esalen. He enjoyed gardening, weaving, yoga and story telling, according to his wife. He is survived by his wife, Lynn **GARRETT**; four daughters, Connie **PEABODY**, Kit **DICKENSON**, and Beckie **NESSEKER**, all of the Santa Rosa area; and Aura Mary **SIMMIE** of Oregon; son Tom **SIMMIE** of Arizona; his former wife, Mary **SIMMIE** of Napa; 7 grandchildren and 2 great-grandchildren. Services will be 2 p.m. Saturday at Louden Nelson Community Center. Donations to the Louden Nelson senior program or the Stroke Center are preferred." Source: *Santa Cruz Sentinel*, 30 January 1991, p. A-8.

"SIMMONS--Alex. SIMMONS, Aug. 14 (15 or 16), Georgia." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"SIMMONS--In this city, January 9, 1892, Joseph S., beloved husband of Ellen B. SIMMONS, and father of Nellie L. and William SIMMONS, Mrs. William D. C[L?]ARK and Mrs. C.C. BRUCE, a native of Mon[egan] Island, Me. aged 65 years and 4 months. (Portland, Me. papers please copy). Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 819 Filbert street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"SIMMONS--SUDDEN DEATH -- [from San Francisco]--An Irishman named James SIMMONS, who had been laboring in the livery stable situated under the National House, No. 76 Pacific street, while carrying a hand full of wood, fell down in a fit soon after breakfast this morning, and notwithstanding medical aid was brought, almost immediately expired, before any relief could be afforded." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 28 Nov 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"SIMON--Entered into eternal rest, in this city February 11, 1917, Joseph (Jack), dearly beloved and devoted husband of Emilie SIMON, and loving father of Joseph SIMON Jr., a native of Alsace-Lorraine. A former P.P.I.E. guard and former sergeant of Troop, Fourth U.S. Cav. A member Richtet-McKinnou Camp, No. 2, Spanish War Veterans and Gen Jacob Smith, No. 83, Veterans of Foreign Wars, the U.S., and an Indian War Veteran (Geronimo campaign). Funeral Tuesday, February 13, from the General Letterman Hospital, Presidio." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"SIMON--In San Francisco, June 22, Levi SIMON, aged 58 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 24 June 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SIMON--Took Poison and Died--Mrs. Mary SIMON, of San Francisco, took carbolic acid yesterday and was dead before medical assistance could be summoned. She was the wife of an Italian ranch worker." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 January 1906, p. 3. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

R - Z

"SIMON--In this city, July 1, 1895, Sarah SIMON, beloved mother of Annie KARMELENSKI and sister of A. SCHWARTZ, a native of Poland." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"SIMON--In this city, January 15, Sarah M. SIMON, mother of the late Jefferson M. MARTIN, a native of New York city, aged 54 years and 6 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1017 Van Ness avenue. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"SIMON--In this city, June 13, 1896, Walter SIMON, a native of Wales, age 29 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"SIMONET--San Francisco, Oct. 8--Eugene SIMONET, a Frenchman and a master Mason, aged 48 years, suicided by cutting his throat at the French laundry, on Clay street, near Waverley Place this morning." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 9 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

SIMONTON.--In this city, April 30, at the City and County Hospital, Thomas B. **SIMONTON**, a native of Maine, age 77 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"SIMPKINS--In this city, August - [date not given], Charles F., beloved son of Mannasseh G. and Mary Louisa SIMPKINS, a native of Ohio, aged 27 years." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

"SIMPSON, Hollis B., 19 y." Source: San Frnacisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"SIMPSON--Died at San Francisco, Sept. 26, 1882, Mrs. Mary J. SIMPSON, wife of Jas., and daughter of J.S. BLAZER, both of Alexander Valley; aged 36y; cause disease of the heart; buried at Oak Mound Cemetery, Healdsburg on Sept. 29th; leaves a husband and 5 children, the eldest 18 years of age, the youngest being 5." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Oct 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SIMPSON--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 12, 1890, Wm. A. SIMPSON, brother-in-law of Mrs. W.P. WHITE, of Healdsburg, aged 27y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 18 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SIMPSON--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 12, 1890, Wm. A. SIMPSON, brother-in-law of Mrs. W.F. WHITE of Healdsburg, aged 27y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 20 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

R - Z

"SIMPSON--At San Francisco, Jan. 21, Wm. T. SIMPSON, formerly of Newburgh, Orange Co., N.Y." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SIMRAK--In this city, October 29, 1917, Mitchell S., beloved husband of Annette SIMRAK, father of Mrs. J.B. BILLAFER, Mrs. C. DEMETRAK and Sylverine SIMRAK and grandfather of Bernice BILLAFER and Geroge and Constance DEMETRAK, a native of Austria, aged 67 years. A member of Court San Francisco, No. 10, I.O.O.F. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at Scofield's Home Parlors, 1724 Divisadero st." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"SIMS--Mrs. Ann SIMS died in San Francisco on Saturday under suspicious circumstances. She had been separated from her husband; had met him on Saturday morning, and had a long conversation with him; the same evening she died. An inquest will be held." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 7 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"SINCLAIR--May 4--John SINCLAIR, aged 3 years, was found drowned at the foot of Pacific street this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 5 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"SINGLETON--In this city, November 4, Mrs. America SINGLETON, mother of Mrs. Phil LANGENOUR of Knights Landing, Cal., a native of Kentucky, aged 82 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"SINNOTT--In this city, January 21, 1942, Anna SINNOTT, beloved wife of the late Edward SINNOTT, loving mother of Edward SINNOTT and sister of Mrs. Mathilda HALL, Mrs. Henrietta WOLLSEN and Ham IBURG; a native of San Francisco; aged 72 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow, Friday at 11 a.m. at the chapel of H.F. Subr Co., 2919 Mission, near 25th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Jan 1942, p.9. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"SISKRON--In this city, December 26, 1898, infant son of Charles and Ada SISKRON." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3, and San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"SISTINE--In San Francisco, March 16th, of consumption, Margaret H., daughter of J. SISTINE, of Yolo county, aged 18 years 11 months and 11 days. [Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from Grace Church, Sacramento, at 2 o'clock this afternoon.]" Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 18 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SJOVALL--In this city, November 13, Erasmus P. SJOVALL, husband of the late Mary A. SJOVALL, and loving father of Mrs. Charles B. FENN, Louise SJOVALL and the late Albert

R - Z

SJOVALL, a native of Sweden. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, November 16, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 875 Castro street, thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, via electric funeral car from Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909

"SKEHAN--James SKEHAN, an aged milk dealer, while attempting to avoid a trolley car at College Hill last night, drove in front of a car going the opposite direction. SKEHAN was thrown to the street and sustained a fracture to the skull, He died while being taken to Southern Pacific Hospital." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SKELLY--In this city, June 13, 1885, EDWARD ALFRED SKELLY, son of J.R. and Amelia M. SKELLY, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 29 days. Funeral will take place today (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 615 Seventeenth Street, near Dolores." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SKELLY--In this city, May 20, Henry Clay, infant son of J.R. and Amelia D. SKELLY, aged 2 months and 20 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 218 Dolores street." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"SKELLY.-Ex-Inspector Drops Dead--Former Police Inspector James D. SKELLY, who retired less than three weeks ago after nearly 40 years service, died suddenly of a heart attack late yesterday afternoon as he was talking with two friends in a downtown department store. It was one of the stores he had long covered as a member of the shoplifting detail. SKELLY joined the department November 30, 1900. Twelve years later he was made a detective sergeant, and with abolition of the designation, "detective", became an inspector. In 1920, he was commended for bravery in line of duty. In his final work Inspector SKELLY was the terror of shoplifters, although he seldom jailed anyone for a first offense. The veteran officer retired April 1. SKELLY was a native of San Francisco, 63 years old and lived with his wife, Mrs. FlorenceSKELLY, at 1870 Pacific avenue. Halsted & Company, 1125 Sutter street, has charge of funeral arrangements. Requiem high mass will be said at 10 a. m. Monday at St. Brigid's Church, Van Ness avenue at Broadway. Interment will be at Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 April 1940. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"SKELLY-At rest in this city, February 26, Amelia D., dearly beloved wife of the late John R. SKELLY and loving mother of James D., Gus G. and Edward D. SKELLY and Mrs. G. H. THERKOF, a native of California, aged 55 years 3 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 8:30 o'clock a. m. from her late residence, 74 Portola street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, corner of

R - Z

Sixteenth and Dolores streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock a. m.; thence to electric funeral car from corner of Twelfth and West Mission streets at 9:40 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 March 1909, page 6. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"SKELLY--In this city, September 4, Lloyd P., son of Frank J. and Julia A. SKELLY, aged 4 years, 1 month and 3 days." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"SKELLY--In San Francisco, May 3d, Peter SKELLY, aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SKERRETT--Mrs. Ellen - 68." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SKERRETT--The settlement of the preliminary proceedings in the matter of the estate of the late Nicholas SKERRETT, murdered in August last by Wright LEROY, was before Judge COFFEY again Wednesday, and postponed until the 11th of November. The postponement was occasioned by the fact that another brother has turned up in Australia, who desires to be represented in Court." Source: *The Daily Record-Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 2 Nov 1883. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SKINNER--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 12 -- It is believed that the death of Frank H. SKINNER, whose body was found on the ocean beach, was suicidal or the result of accident. The condition of the remains is such that it will not be possible to determine the cause." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 13 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SKINNER--SAD AFFAIR -- In relation to the finding of the body of Frank H. SKINNER, in the water at Ocean Beach, San Francisco, on Wednesday last, and which was mentioned in our San Francisco dispatches in yesterday's 'Independent,' the 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following additional intelligence: "In our report of the finding of F.H. SKINNER, yesterday, we stated that up to the hour of going to press nothing was known of his death. We have since learned that he left his house 2 weeks since in order to make arrangements for a trip to the East. He was not again seen, nor heard of, until his body was found on the ocean beach. It is said by some that he had money on his person at the time of his disappearance, and that foul play may have transpired. This, however, is merely conjecture." For a long time Mr. SKINNER was a purser of the steamer Cornelia, and was well and favorably known to many of our citizens. His end is truly a sad one." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SKINNER--Guy SKINNER, a young man of excellent character and a late resident of

R - Z

Guerneville, committed suicide in San Francisco, on the 3d inst., by taking an over-dose of chloral hydrate." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 14 Mar 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SKINNER--In this city, January 10, Rose, devoted wife of Charles A. SKINNER and loving mother of Thelma SKINNER, idolized daughter of Maria DeMARTINI and the late Paul DeMARTINI, and loving sister of John DeMARTINI and Mrs. T. TAMBRINI and loving aunt of Norma TAMBRINI, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 1680 Lombard street, near Octavia street; thence for blessing at SS. Peter and Paul's (Italian) Church, corner of Filbert street and Grant avenue." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"SKOLFIELD--San Francisco, December 19---Clara SKOLFIELD, 4 years, 3 months and 13 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"SKUPINSKY--In this city, May 28, Antonie, widow of the late Albert SKUPINSKY, a native of Germany, aged 64 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1902. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SLACK--In Rough and Ready, Nov. 30th, Abba Florence, daughter of A.L. and Emma F. SLACK, aged 18 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Dec 1865.

"SLATER--DEATH OF D. C. SLATER--It is with great regret that the tidings announces the death of Mr. D. C. SLATER on Wednesday morning, November 4th, at the home of his sister, 2632 Howard St., San Francisco. The news of Mr. SLATER's death came to hand just as the paper was going to press. This brief notice will be followed in next week's issue by a more extended account of his life. The family, have the sympathy of their many friends in this valley in their sore bereavement." Source: *Big Valley Gazette* (Bieber, Lassen Co., Cal.), 11 Nov 1903. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"SLEVIN--In San Francisco, January 2, 1901, Mrs. Mary SLEVIN, widow of Owen SLEVIN, deceased, a native of Minnesota, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), January 10th, from St. Josephs Church at 9:15 o'clock. Interment at Santa Clara." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 10 Jan 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"SLEVIN--In this city, March 6, Patrick SLEVIN, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years, 9 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 March 1895.

R - Z

"SLINKEY--San Francisco, January 13, 1899- Mrs. James SLINKEY, wife of the proprieter of The El Monte Hotel in Sausalito, committed suicide last night in an Ellis Street lodging house, by hanging herself with a heavy cord. Her husband lost much money of late and this, compiled with the fact that Mrs SLINKEY was practically an invalid, caused her to take her own life. She was 54 years old." Source: Sacramento Bee, 13 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SLOAN--In San Francisco, Aug. 25th, E.W.F. SLOAN, a native of South Carolina, aged 49 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 28 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SLOAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 27 -- E.W.F. SLOAN, a distinguished member of the San Francisco bar, died in this city [San Francisco] on Saturday last, at the age of 35 years. Deceased had been a resident of this city since 1851. He was a native of South Carolina." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SLOAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 28 -- The funeral of E.W.F. SLOAN took place at 11 o'clock today, when the procession moved from the 12th District Court room in the City Hall to the New Jerusalem Church on O'Farrell street, where the funeral services were held. The remains were followed to the grave by nearly all the lawyers of the city, the desire appearing unanimous to pay the last sad token of respect to the memory of one who had been not only an ornament to his profession, but to mankind." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 29 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SLOAN--In this city, July 6th, Charles P., son of J.W. and Jennie T. SLOAN, aged 17 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 7 July 1865.

"SLOSS--Died in San Francisco, Nov. 26th, Emely M. SLOSS, wife of G.E. SLOSS, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 46 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMADEKE--In this city, February 8, William, son of William and Johanna SMADEKE, aged 3 years and 1 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SMALLFIELD--DEATH - in San Francisco, July 13th, Augustus SMALLFIELD, a merchant of Stockton, and a native of Eutin, Holstein, Germany, aged 40 years. [Davenport, Iowa, papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SMALLFIELD--AT HALF-MAST -? On Saturday and yesterday, the flags of the different Engine houses of the Fire Department; also the flag on the Odd Fellows' Building, waved at half-mast as a mark of respect to the memory of Augustus SMALLFIELD, who died at San Francisco on

R - Z

the morning of the 13th instant. Deceased was, for a number of years, a merchant in this city, and was a gentleman highly respected by a large circle of friends and acquaintances. He was a member of Charity Lodge, No. 6, Independent Order of Odd Fellows; also a member of San Joaquin Engine Company No. 3, and Turn-Vereins. His remains arrived from San Francisco yesterday morning and were taken to their last resting place in the Rural Cemetery at 2 o'clock in the afternoon. The funeral was largely attended by Odd Fellows, Firemen, Turn-Verein and citizens, and the solemn procession was headed by the Stockton Brass Band." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SMALLFIELD--A LIFE INSURANCE POLICY PAID - C.B. MILLER, of San Francisco, agent of the Mutual Life Insurance Company of New York, was in this city yesterday, and paid to Mrs. SMALLFIELD the full amount of the policy of her husband, A. SMALLFIELD, deceased. The amount was \$5000. The policy was issued May 28, 1866. The business promptitude manifested in this transaction will make many friends for the company in this community. C.O. BURTON is the local agent." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Nov 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SMALLS--OBITUARY OF EMILE B. SMALLS--Emile Bernard SMALLS was born in Mulhouse, France, on May 2nd, 1848. After graduating from the public school he studied music and mechanical drawing, the latter helping him to obtain work in the large Railroad shops near his home; at the tender age of seventeen, he was gang boss over five men. At eighteen, he shipped aboard a freighter as assistant engineer, plying between Marseilles, France and Cairo, Egypt, where he remained eight months, then worked his way to the United States, landing in the railroad shops in Rochester, N. Y., where he remained several months. Then the West called him; obtaining a job as assistant in the engine rooms on a vessel going to the Isthmus of Panama, he crossed the isthmus on the train and took boat to San Francisco and arrived in California in 1868. Remaining in San Francisco a few weeks, he then moved on to the Railroad shops in Truckee and Rocklin, working in the capacity of machinist; advancing on up to fireman, then engineer. He was known there as Frenchy, the "French boy with the Irish accent", acquired by working with Irish mechanics. He installed the first injector used in California engines and thru all his life was proud of having been engineer on the then new engine, the C. P. Huntington No. 1, now a relic on exhibition in Sacramento. In 1871, he and his brother, Charles arrived in Cedarville and took up farming, where he remained until his death, October 26, 1933. He led a very active life, taking part in nearly all the civic and public works organized in Cedarville. He and his brother set up and ran the first sawmill for Cantrall, also the first flour mill for Mr. N. DRY in Lake City; had the first artesian well bored in Surprise Valley; helped organize the first Grange and Odd Fellow Lodges. He was a member of the latter for nearly sixty years, having his fifty-year pin several years ago. In 1879, he sent to France for his bride, Antoinette WEBER and was married on January fifth in the home for which he sawed the lumber and built. There were six children born to them, Emilie B. HUGHES, of Cedarville, Cal., Rosalie M. MATEER and Antoinette ASTON of Oakland, Cal., and Pauline CHRISTENS of Medford, Oregon; the two

R - Z

boys died in infancy. He leaves six grand children and on sister, Mrs. Rosalie **HANCOCK** of Oakland and his devoted widow, to mourn him. He was a kind and gently husband and father and much beloved for his happy disposition, always wanting to see people happy. He will be remembered by all the older people, playing the clarinet for them to dance by, having as much fun as they. He was a good neighbor in trouble and will also be remembered by all who worked for him for his kind deeds and generosity. This world is a better world for his having been here." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc Co., CA), 15 Nov 1933. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"SMIDDY--In this city, March 12, Timothy **SMIDDY**, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 13 March 1895.

"SMITH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A SMITH, wife and four children." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SMITH--Died -- SMITH -- at San Francisco, Sunday, Jan. 23, 1887, Albert L. SMITH, aged 37 years, 10 months and 13 days. [Native of Wisconsin; had been suffering for several years with Bright's disease of the kidneys; Sunday morning he was seized with a violent spell of coughing, which ruptured his lungs, and he died immediately of hemmorrhage; resident of Hollister 17 years; had been for years the Town Clerk of Hollister, and since his residence in Hollister has been agent for Wells, Fargo & Co's Express; about 11 years ago, married Miss Mary WILLEY, daughter of C.F. WILLEY, of San Jose; leaves a wife and 1 child, another child having died some time ago; Mr. O.A. TAYLOR is a cousin of the deceased; Mrs. SMITH is the sister of Mrs. J.J. BURT, Henry L. WILLEY, Mrs. J.B. CLARK and Miss Maggie WILLEY, all of San Jose.]" Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 28 Jan 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--At Dayton, Yamhill county, O., on the 18th December, Andw. D. **SMITH**, in the 61st year of his age. He was a native of Dutchess county, N.Y." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"SMITH--In this city, December 27, 1898, Mrs. Ann, widow of the late John SMITH, and mother of William S., Robert M., and Samuel J. SMITH, Mrs. William LINDEN, and Mrs. David LINDEN, a native of Edinburg, Scotland, aged 76 years and 5 months. The funeral will take place this day (Thursday) at 1:30 o'clock from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. David LINDEN, 3021 Fifteenth avenue, South San Francisco. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

R - Z

"SMITH---At sea, October 3, Avard SMITH, a native of Scotland, aged 43 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"SMITH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 5 -- C.K. SMITH, of this city [San Francisco], died at White Sulpher Springs, Napa county, this morning. He was shot through the shoulder by the accidental explosion of his gun while he was hunting 12 or 15 days ago, and his death has finally resulted from tetanus, caused by the wound. Mr. SMITH was well known in this city as one of most active business men and his excellent qualities as a man had made him a wide circle of friends. He has been prominent in stock and banking operations and was connected with Sime's bank, at the time of his death." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 6 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--In this city, July 11, C.R. **SMITH**, a native of England, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SMITH--In this city, April 8, Mrs. Carol Smith, mother of George H. SMITH, Mrs. A. W. SCOTT and Mrs. Davis LOUDERBACK, a native of Augusta, Me. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 3_5 Buchanan Street. Interment strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, April 9, 1900, page 6. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"SMITH--In this city, April 8, Mrs. Caroline SMITH, mother of George H. SMITH, Mrs. A. W. SCOTT and Mrs. Davis LOUDERBACK, a native of Augusta, Me. The funeral will take place from her late residence, 305 Buchanan street, this day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, interment strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SMITH--In this city, Nov. 22d, Charles **SMITH**, aged 22 years, a native of Ohio." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Nov 1865.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Dec. 1st, Charles SMITH, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Sept. 8th, Charles Ladd, son of Wm. Alpheus SMITH, aged 4 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In this city, September 28, 1952, Cyril O. SMITH, beloved son of the late James and Mary SMITH, loving brother of Mrs. Paul WEINBERGER, Mrs. Walter PRATT, Clement J. SMITH, Sister Angela Bernardine, Mrs. Lucille McPIKE, Mrs. Max ARMSTRONG, Mrs. Ernest BEDOLLA and the late Leo J. SMITH and Mrs. Margaret McINERNEY. Friends are invited to

R - Z

attend the funeral Thursday, October 2nd at St. Vincent de Paul's Church, Green at Steiner Street, where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 a.m. The Rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. Wednesday, October 1st, at Gray's, Divisadero Street at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 Oct 1952, p. 23. Transcribed by jch.

"SMITH--In this city, December 4, Clara, wife of H.S. SMITH, in the 43rd year of her age. Notice of funeral in tomorrow's papers." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, July 1st, Clara, daughter of H.S. and Clara SMITH, aged 2 months and 14 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, July 10 -- A private letter from J.P. BULL, County Clerk, received in this city today, states that on the 25th ult., a fatal accident occurred in the Parson tunnel at Fort Mohave, or Hardyville, by which Daniel SMITH was killed and Samuel TODD seriously injured, from the premature explosion of a blast. TODD was well known in this city [San Francisco?] and was formerly interested in the Metropolitan Theatre." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 11 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--FUNERAL HELD FOR ED L. SMITH--Funeral services were held in Alturas Tuesday for Edward Llewelyn SMITH, aged roundhouse foreman, at Alturas for the old NCO railroad. Mr. SMITH died in San Francisco Sunday. He was laid to rest beside his wife and daughter in the Alturas cemetery." Source: Surprise Valley Record, Cedarville (Modoc Co.) CA, 28 Aug 1935. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"SMITH--In this city, December 26, 1898, Dr. Edward D. SMITH, a native of England, aged 98 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 1 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2425 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, March 3, Edwin SMITH (colored), a native of Maryland. aged 33 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SMITH--In this Berkeley, April 8, Elizabeth, the beloved wife of Charles SMITH, and mother of Mrs. JAMES, Mrs. HENRY, Mrs. JOHNSON, Captain I. L. and C. C. SMITH, a native of Australia, aged 61 years 3 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the mortuary parlors of J. S. Godeau, 305 Montgomery avenue, between Broadway and Vallejo streets. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst

R - Z

Chesnik. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"SMITH--In Berkeley, April 8, Elizabeth, beloved wife of Charles SMITH and mother of Mrs. JAMES, Mrs. HENRY, Mrs. JOHNSON and Captain I. L. and C. C. SMITH, a native of Australia, aged 61 years, 3 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the mortuary parlors of J. S. Godeau, 305 Montgomery avenue, between Broadway and Vallejo Streets. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, April 9, 1900, p.6. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com\

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Feb. 28th, Mrs. Ellen **SMITH**, aged 36 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--lin this city, February 22, Ellen, wife of Henry **SMITH**, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years, 7 months and 22 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 23 Feb 1895.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, January 21, 1885 [sic.], Mrs. Eunice SMITH; of Chester, Vermont, mother of T. W. SPRING, of this city. - The Last Sleep of Peace - Last Saturday Mrs. Eunice SMITH, mother of T.W. SPRING, of this city, departed life at San Francisco, after a lingering illness, aged 74 and sic months. The deceased was a native of Chester, Vermont, but for many years resided in New Orleans. She became a member of the Poydras street M.E. Church, of that city, forty-two years ago, from which time to the date of her death she lived a firm believer in the Christian religion and the hope of a home eternal. She was well known to many in this city, all of whom loved and honored her for her kindness of heart and unostentations charities. She never counted the cost or trouble where she could serve a friend or a poor person in need. She delighted in doing goodand as a consequence her home was known to all the needy, vagrant or otherwise, and though she might occasionally chide the worthless ones, in her endeavor to have them do better, she never failed to relieve their distress. Aside from her relatives there are many who will mourn her loss as if a mother had been taken from them, for owing to her peculiar way of sympathizing with them, they felt as if they were her children. When such as she dies, the community feel the loss. Mr. SPRING's place of business was closed, and all of his employees departed for San Francisco to attend the funeral from the Central M.E. Church on Mission street in that city. Our sincere sympathy is tendered the family in their bereavment." Source: The Pioneer, (San Jose, CA), 28 Jan 1882.

"SMITH--On the Washoe road, Ormsby county, (Nev.), Oct. 7th, Fowler SMITH, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"SMITH--Sept 26 Frank SMITH, Conn, 19 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker,

R - Z

Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: Alta California, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"SMITH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 25 - Yesterday afternoon a German named Frank SMITH, an invalid, was on his way from Haywood to the city when he suddenly fell over in his seat in the cars and expired. The cause of his death was consumption." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SMITH--In this city, Oct. 21st, Frank Beckwith, infant son of Alfred and Jane L. SMITH, aged 5 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"SMITH--In this city, March 14, 1962, Frank L. SMITH, beloved husband of the late Madeline H. SMITH, loving father of Frank L., Jr. and Madeline SMITH. A member of the International Longshoremen and Warehousemen's Union Local No. 10. Funeral on Saturday, March 17, at 8:30 a.m. from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, corner of Dolores and 16th Sts., thence to St. James Church where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Friday 8 p.m. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 March 16 1962, page 31. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz

"SMITH--Frank W." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SMITH--In this city, July 12, Frederick SMITH, a native of Stanstead, Canada, aged 62 years. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, northwest corner of Rincon place and Bryant street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, July 15, George **SMITH**, aged 19 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SMITH--In this city, July 24, George G., dearly beloved son of Frederick G. and the late Mary C. SMITH and beloved brother of Frederick H. Mary C., and Charles A. SMITH, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years. A member of B. of L.F. and E. Remains are at the parlors of Theodor Dierks & Co, 924 Fillmore street, between McAllister and Fulton streets. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"SMITH--San Francisco, January 4 - Despondent through sickness, George L. **SMITH**, a well known house painter and decorator, committed suicide this morning at his place of business, 240 Post Street, by shooting himself through the heart. Mr. **SMITH** was about 60 years of age, and resided with his wife and children at 46 Cook Street. He was prominent in business and politival

R - Z

circles and during his career, amassed considerable money, which was invested in real estate. For some time past, Mr. **SMITH** had been suffering from a very painful illness and had often remarked that he could not bear his suffering. He was able, however, to attend to his business." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SMITH--In this city, March 21, Harry E. SMITH, beloved husband of Catherine SMITH, a native of England, aged 30 [80?] years. A member of Pequonga Lodge, No. 414, F. and A.M. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 26, at 1:30 o'clock, from Golden Gate Commandery Hall, 2135 Sutter street, under the auspices of Crockett Lodge, No 139, F. and A.M. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Mar 1912.

"SMITH--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 23, Helen McMAHONSMITH, a native of California, aged 22 years. [...from the effects of an operation performed at St. Mary's Hospital on the previous Sunday. The young lady was a former resident of this place and the adopted daughter of the late Thomas McMAHON. Mrs. P. BREEN and Miss Amy BREEN left yesterday and Mrs. Jno. L. HUDNER will leave today to attend the funeral, which will take place in San Francisco.]" Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 25 Sept 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, May 2d, Henry SMITH, aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In this city, June 13, 1885, Henry SMITH, beloved husband of Ann SMITH, a native of Stockport, England, aged 56 years and 1 month. (Stockport and Staffordshire papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 2429 Larkin Street; thence to St. Luke's Church, where the funeral services will be held." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SMITH--In this city, December 11, 1887, Henry N. SMITH, a native of Germany, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from I.O.O.F. Hall, corner of Market and Seventh Streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery.

"SMITH--In this city, January 17th, Hiram SMITH, a native of New York, aged 57 years and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Jan 1870.

"SMITH--In this city, January 22, suddenly, at his residence, 666 Harrison street, Capt. J. Henry **SMITH**, in the 57th year of his age." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 25 Jan 1870.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Oct. 7, Isabella, wife of John SMITH, aged 24 years, 6 months and 4

R - Z

days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 9 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--CAPTAIN SMITH SUICIDED AT SEA--VICTORIA (B.C.), January 3 - The steamer, Empress of Japan, brought news from Hongkong that Captain J. Tremaine SMITH, master of the steamer Siberia, died by his own hand. When the Chinese boy went to the Captain's cabin on the morning of December 7th he found his throat cut. The Captain had been dead for some hours. He had been depressed throughout the voyage from San Francisco. A bloodstained razor was found beside the body, which has been embalmed and is being taken to San Francisco for burial." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 3 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--James SMITH, retired Patrol officer, San Francisco Police Department, died April 7, 1897." Source: 1896/97 San Francisco Municipal Report, page 473.

"SMITH--In this city, October 17, James, only beloved son of James and Mary SMITH, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 2 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, northwest corner of Filbert and Sansome streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"SMITH--In this city, January 22, James W., beloved husband of Katie L. SMITH, father of Anna M. SMITH, son of the late James W., and Annie Frances SMITH and brother of J. C. and Frank SMITH, Mrs. George MURPHY of Grass Valley and the late Mrs. J. E. HOYLE, a native of Utica, N. Y., aged 42 years and 10 months (San Jose and Sacramento papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 10:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Carew & English, 41 Van Ness avenue, thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 11 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"SMITH--In this city, Nov. 27th, James Edwin SMITH, only son of James F. and Jennie SMITH, aged 5 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Nov 1865.

"SMITH--In the City and County almshouse, May 19, James O.B. **SMITH**, a native of England, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"SMITH--DEATH OF MRS. JAY **SMITH** OF RENO--Portland, Oregon, July 11 Regret is keen among the old pioneer families, both older and younger generations, because of the death in Reno, Nev., recently of Mrs. Mary **SMITH** of Buffalo Meadows, but formerly of Fort Bidwell. She was the wife of Jay **SMITH**. Her father, an early pioneer, is buried in the old Mission Dolores

R - Z

cemetery in San Francisco. Her mother married for the second husband the late Patrick HORAN of Fort Bidwell and Mrs. SMITH's early life was spent on the HORAN, now the Max FULCHER ranch, situated several miles below Bidwell. She taught school in the Fort Bidwell schools when first receiving her certificate, but after her marriage to Jay SMITH, she with her husband and husband's partner, John WARD, bought the Buffalo Meadows ranch, situated about half was between Cedarville and Reno and moved there. WARD died about a year ago and then she and her husband sold out the ranch and has been living in Reno. Surviving her are her husband and three married daughters. The funeral will take place in Reno tomorrow and several of our residents here have gone down to attend the funeral, among them Mr. and Mrs. J. F. KERR and the E. C. MCCONNAUGHY'S. Alturas Plaindealer." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 17 July 1929. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"SMITH.-Sept 29 John SMITH, Maine, 26. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"SMITH--In this city, December 30, 1894, John, beloved husband of the late Mary SMITH, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years. Remains at the parlors of the Pacific Undertakers, 777 Mission Street, between Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 31 Dec 1894, p.9, c.6. Contact: Candi Zizek cz@corbinconnections.com

"SMITH--Sunday is known as "asphyxiation day" at the Morgue, for a Sabbath seldom comes without a case of suffocation by coal gas. Many of such cases come from lodging houses. where no attention is paid to gas burners. The fuddled or ingorant transient retires late Saturday night, turns out the light and goes to bed ignorant of the fact that he has turned the stopcock too far, and the deadly fluid is filling the room. Next day his body is discovered and the Coroner's deputy reports that he found gas flowing from a burner in the apartment. A newly married couple, John **SMITH** and wife of Berkeley, were among the burner's victims yesterday. They came to this city Saturday afternoon and spent the evening at Michael MITCHELL's saloon, 823 Howard Street. **SMITH** was a railroad employee and was related to the saloonkeeper. He was married a week ago to the buxom girl, and took her to the city with him for the purpose of introducing her to his friends. Late at night the **SMITH**s made their way to the ferry only to discover that the last boat had crossed the bay. They returned to MITCHELL's and were invited to pass the remainder of the night in a furnished apartment adjoining the saloon. The invitation was gratefully accepted, and MITCHELL went home leaving the gas burning in the room in which the young couple had retired. When the saloonkeeper entered his place yesterday morning the light in the room occupied by the guests was out, and the apartment filled with gas and the bride and groom lay dead together. The stopcock on the burner had been turned on a little too far. A physician was summoned by MITCHELL, and he declared that the SMITHs had been dead two hours." Source: San Francisco Call, 31 Dec 1894, p.10, c.5. Contact: Candi

R - Z

Zizek cz@corbinconnections.com

"SMITH--March 24, John SMITH, 35, inflammation of lungs, Boston." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SMITH--In this city, Dec. 1st, John **SMITH**, a native of Yorkshire, England, aged 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 2 Dec 1865.

"SMITH--At Gold Hill, Nov. 6th. John **SMITH**, of Philadelphia, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 9 Nov 1865.

"SMITH--Failed to Turn Off the Gas Properly--SAN FRANCISCO, Dec. 30 - John SMITH and his bride of a week were found dead in bed this morning, asphyxiated by gas. SMITH was section foreman for the Southern Pacific Company at Shell Mound, and was married four days before Christmas. It is presumed that the couple did not turn off the gas properly before retiring." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 31 Dec 1894. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In this city, January 6, 1899, John J., dearly beloved husband of Mary E. SMITH, father of Peter, Kittie, Lucy, Annie, Addie, John, Hughie, Dottie, Harold and Margaret SMITH, and loving brother of Huge E. [sic.] and Samuel S. SMITH, Mrs. M.H. HARPER and Mrs. James O. COOK, a native of New York city. In the 41st year of his age. (New York and Chicago papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 727 Elizabeth street, thence to St. James' Church..." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"SMITH--Jon R. - 18 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"SMITH--At the Sanitarium, San Jose, January 24, 1893, Joseph SMITH, beloved brother-in-law of Michael DOLAN of Redwood City, a native of New Orleans, La., aged 44 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 9 o'clock A.M., from the undertaking parlors of McAvoy & Gallagher, 20 Fifth street, thence to Holy Cross Church, on Eddy street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco), 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"SMITH--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Judson SMITH, aged 28 years." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 17 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"SMITH--Lena, 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"SMITH--In this city, November 27, Lilly, infant daughter of Charles and Julia SMITH, aged 8 days. [Eureka (Nev) papers please copy.] Funeral will leave the residence of the parents, Twenty-seventh street, between Folsom and Harrison. TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"SMITH--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 27 -- Mrs. Lizzie SMITH, No. 316 Pine street, died suddenly in convulsions this evening. She left the following letter: "Mrs. STRUCKMEYERS -- Dear Friend: I am tired of living. You and Lena can have all I leave behind. You know I have had a good deal of trouble; I have made myself sick crying. I will tell you my name -- you can put it in the papers: Mrs. Lizzie SMITH, formerly Mrs. Lizzie SEELEY, of Albany, New York, aged 26 years. You take care of me -- I know you will. Good bye; God bless you. Lizzie" She was highly connected and not a woman of bad character. The suicide is supposed to have been caused by domestic infelicity. A week since she sent all her valuables East. The letter was dated Tuesday last, showing that she had long contemplated suicide." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--Funeral services of Mrs. Lottie R. SMITH at residence, 229 San Jose avenue, to-morrow (Saturday) at 2:30 o'clock. Car leaves Valencia street station at 3:30 p.m. for interment at Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"SMITH--At rest, Aug. 2, 1961, Madeline, dearly beloved wife of Frank SMITH; beloved mother of Frank and Madeline SMITH; loving daughter of the late Joseph and Mary FURNANZ; loving sister of William, Francis and David FURNANZ, May LACHLER, Catherine HOUX, Gertrude DUNDON, Irene BORO, and the late Les, Joseph, George, and Thomas FURNANZ; a native of San Francisco. Funeral on Saturday at 8:30 a.m. from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, corner of Dolores and 16th Sts., thence to St. James Church where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary, Friday, at 8 p.m. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 August 1961, page 27. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz

"SMITH--In this city, Dec 19th, Mrs. Mahala **SMITH**, a native of Washington City, D.C., aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Dec 1865.

"SMITH--In Oakland, October 8, Marcia Gooding Wilbur, wife of Stephen SMITH, or Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Oct 1873.

R - Z

"SMITH--In this city, July 18th, Margaret, wife of Chas. **SMITH**, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 July 1878.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Cal., January 14, 1909, Margaret HEDDERMAN SMITH, dearly beloved sister of F.M. SMITH of San Jose and grandmother of Winifried and Clifford HEDDERMAN of San Francisco, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 83 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), January 16, 1909, at 2 p.m. from the funeral parlors of W.B. Ward & Son; thence to St. Patrick for services at 2:30 p.m. Interment, Calvary." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 15 Jan 1909. Transcribed by jch.

"SMITH--Marjorie Lois (SUTTON) - In San Jose, Ca. Aug 17, 1990. Mrs. Marjorie Lois SMITH, beloved wife of Daniel J. SMITH of San Jose. Loving mother of Patricia Lois SMITH of Ben Lomond, Nancy Anne Veronica SMITH of Campbell, and James Daniel SMITH of Santa Ana. Devoted daughter of the late Thomas and Lillian SUTTON. Dearest sister of Roy SUTTON of San Bruno, Lillian ELLIS of Newbury Park, Helen STEWART of Clearlake, Frank SUTTON of Los Gatos., Barbara MILLIGAN of San Mateo and the late Ruth DAVY, Tom SUTTON, and Robert SUTTON. A native of San Francisco, Ca, age 61 years. Funeral services Tuesday, August 21, 1990 at 2:00 p.m. from Oak Hill Funeral Homes Chapel of Roses, 300 Curtner Ave. San Jose, Interment Oak Hill Memorial Park. Contributions to St. Jude's Children Hospital, Memphis, TN or American Cancer Society, preferred." Source: San Jose Mercury News, 20 Aug 1990. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"SMITH--In this city, April 22d, Mary **SMITH**, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Apr 1875.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Mary, daughter of W.B. and Maria SMITH, aged 5 years and 15 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, September 13th, Margaret, daughter of Windsor SMITH and Mary GALLAGHER, aged 6 months and 1 day." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 15 Sept 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In Sacramento, Sept. 3, Mary, wife of John E. SMITH, a native of England, aged 34 years, 2 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"SMITH--In this city, December 30, 1894, Mary, beloved wife of the late John SMITH, and daughter of Nicholas POWERS, and sister of Alice and Jennie POWERS, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 31 Dec 1894, p.9, c.6. Contact: Candi Zizek cz@corbinconnections.com

R - Z

"SMITH--In this city, October 22, Mary Elizabeth daughter of Michael and Maggie **SMITH**, aged 1 month and 23 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"SMITH--At her residence, 2212 Van Ness avenue, March 6, Mary E. HALSEY, beloved wife of H. W. SMITH, a native of New York City. [New York, Brooklyn, Pittsbug, New Orleans, St. Louis, Richmond, and Rome, N. Y. papers please copy.]" Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, California, January 8, 1900, Mary L. SMITH, wife of the late Loyal T. SMITH and mother of L.E. SMITH of Sacramento, S.W. SMITH of Alameda and Hattie RHODES of San Francisco, a native of Massachusetts, aged 83 years and 9 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Jan 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SMITH--In this city, October 12, Michael **SMITH**, aged 50 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Oct 1885.

"SMITH--STEAMBOAT EXPLOSION -- The steam ferry boat, Contra Costa, exploded her boiler on Sunday morning last, whilst crossing the bar to enter Oakland. She was just from San Francisco, had been racing with another boat, the Oakland; hence, as is alleged, the disaster. We append a list of the killed, taken from the 'Alta,' of Monday, together with the number of the injured: List of the Killed -- The following is the list of those who are known to have been killed: -David W. CADY, a street contractor, formerly Deputy City Surveyor, aged 34 years, a native of New York. Mr. C. was blown into the air and fell into the water; he swam to the boat and was taken on board the Oakland, but died soon after. Michael G. SMITH, the barkeeper of the boat, was engaged in opening a basket of wine at the time of the explosion. The bar-room was entirely carried away, and the unfortunate man was never seen afterwards. It is rumored that a hand was subsequently found which, by a ring upon one of the fingers, was recognized as belonging to Mr. SMITH. Henry L. OSTRANDER, one of the crew, was dreadfully scalded and was brought to this city [San Francisco] and taken to the Marine Hospital, where he died soon after. Albert WINSHIP, one of the firemen, was dreadfully scalded, and taken on board the steamer Oakland and conveyed to the shore, where he died in a few minutes. George McDOWELL, the head fireman of the boat, a native of New Jersey, and a son of ex-Alderman McDOWELL, of Sacramento. His remains were brought to this city [San Francisco] on the wreck of the Contra Costa, but re-taken to Oakland for a Coroner's inquest. Also another man, name unknown, who is said to be a keeper of a boarding house on Pacific street. 24 scalded and wounded." Source: The San Andreas Independent, 9 April 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--In this city, August 8, Michael J., beloved husband of Mary **SMITH** and father of Mrs. Nellie **FROST**, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years. [New York City papers please copy.] Friends

R - Z

and relatives of the family, and those of his brothers-in-law, Thos. **McCUSKER** and Michael J. **GROGAN**, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 119 1/2 Langton street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Aug 1885.

"SMITH--In Salem, Mass, July 15, Mrs. M.S. SMITH, sister of the late Rev. N. ADAMS D.D. of Boston, Mass, and of Dr. Samuel ADAMS, of this city, aged about 71 years." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"SMITH--In this city, August 3, Nicholas, husband of Mary SMITH, and brother of James SMITH, a native of the parish of Larah, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from his late residence, 118 Gilbert street; thence to St. Rose's Church, Brannan street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Mission Dolores cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"SMITH--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, May 30 -- About 12 o'clock this noon Phil. SMITH, a stage driver and a notorious character, shot Anna McMAHON, a waiter girl in a lager beer saloon, and having attempted in vain to escape, shot and killed himself." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: R. SMITH." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Jan 13th, Randal **SMITH**, aged 31 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In this city, February 11, 1917, Robert **SMITH**, a native of Scotland, aged 52 years. A member of Marine Fire----Oilers and Watertenders Union of the City. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains: the parlors of Barry & Scully, 770 Valencia St." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"SMITH--In this city, February 8, Robert Henry SMITH, son of Robert SMITH, aged 2 years and 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from No. 1910 Larkin street, between Jackson and Pacific." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1869.

R - Z

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Feb. 3d, Ruth R., daughter of Jesse R. SMITH, aged 3 years, 7 months and 5 days." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 1866, February 5th, page 3. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"SMITH--In Oakland, October 8, Marcia Gooding Wilbur, wife of Stephen **SMITH**, or Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Oct 1873.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, Nov. 4th, Samuel, twin child of Wm. B. and Augusta S. SMITH, aged 1 year and 4 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 18 --The funeral of the late Sedley SMITH, of the California Theatre, takes place tomorrow. He was one of the veteran comedians of the American stage and both as an actor and a gentleman he was very popular and highly esteemed wherever known." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 19 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SMITH--DEATH -- in Winson, Bertie county, North Carolina, Jan. 16th, Dr. Stark B. SMITH, son-in-law of Mrs. Mary W. RHODES, of this county. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SMITH--In this city, March 28, Susan A. **SMITH**, a native of Virginia aged 50 years, 3 months and 13 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Apr 1891.

"SMITH--T.F. SMITH, an old-time Healdsburger, but lately of San Francisco, died at St. Luke's Hospital in San Francisco, of cancer of the stomach, Sunday, and the remains interred at Oak Mound Cemetery here, Tuesday. He was a native of Marrion Co., Mo., 29 years of age; leaves a young wife and several brothers and sisters in this city." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 25 Feb 1892. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SMITH--In Oakland, Cal., January 27, Thomas SMITH, beloved husband of the late Annie SMITH, father of the late Mrs. A.Y. MABRY, Amanda M. SMITH, Mrs. C.H. AYRES and grandfather of Mrs. J. Winfield PEARSON, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 85 years 5 month and 22 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Monday), January 29; at 2:30 p.m., at his late residence, 752 Thirteenth street, Oakland. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 January 1912, p. 74. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"SMITH.-At rest, in this city, January 30, Thomas J. **SMITH**, idolized son of the late Mary A. **PATTON**, brother of the late Annie G. **SMITH**, stepson of Thomas **PATTON**, and devoted father of Annie G. **SMITH**, a native of New York, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are

R - Z

respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, from his late residence, 2926 Laguna street; thence to St. Brigid's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"SMITH--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, Thos. J. **SMITH**, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SMITH--Feb. 9 [1860] - W.C. SMITH committed suicide in San Francisco by shooting himself." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SMITH--In this city, Nov. 27th, William **SMITH**, aged 35 years, a native of Maryland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Nov 1865.

"SMITHSON--At Dry Creak, Sacramento County, Aug 27th, Eveliue, wife of George SMITHSON, aged 18 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1934 (reprint front page of the Daily Morning Chronicle, 1 Sept 1868). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"SMYTH--At San Francisco, Aug. 29, Thos. SMYTH, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 7 Sept 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"SNAIDER--In this city, Sept. 19, 1941, Mary BARNARD, beloved mother of David, Himey and Benny SNAIDER and Mrs. Ilia GORDON, loving sister of Mrs. Sarah SHAIN, Rebecca SEIDLER and Mrs. Adeline BARNARD, Emil and Max BARNARD. Services Sunday, 1 p.m., Sinai Memorial Chapel, Divisadero St. at Geary." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Sept 1941, p. 17. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SNELL--Dr. SNELL Dead -- 'New Era' Dec. 8th -- The many friends of Dr. SNELL in Pacific Grove will be pained to hear of his death, which occurred in San Francisco Thursday afternoon. Dr. SNELL, who was a cousin of the renowned Wm. Cullen BRYANT -- they were playmates together as boys -- came to Pacific Grove about 5 years ago from San Jose, where he had been a practicing physician for 15 or 20 years. He had been twice married and had 2 sons and a daughter by the first wife. His daughter, Miss Clara SNELL was married the day her father died, to J. ELLIOTT, who moved from Monterey to Pacific Grove a few months ago. She was of course unaware of the fact of her father's death, the telegram announcing it not arriving until after the marriage ceremony had been performed. Mrs. SNELL and Mr. & Mrs. ELLIOTT took the early train for San Francisco yesterday morning to attend the funeral which will take place in that city." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 13 Dec 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"SNEYD-KYNNERSLEY--In Monterey, August 3, 1932. John Ralph SNEYD-KYNNERSLEY,

R - Z

husband of Marian H. **SNEYD-KYNNERSLEY**, father of Mrs. Press **SMITH** of Yuba City, Cal., and Mrs. Ralph **DECLARKE** of Flushing N.Y. a native of Luxley Park, Staffordshire, England. Services at St. John's Chapel, Del Monte, Friday at 2 pm." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"SNIBLEY--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 11, Louis SNIBLEY, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 62 years. [...Until a few years since he was a farmer in this valley, and last but one of the 5 SNIBELY brothers, known here for the past quarter of a century. Deceased was an honest and industrious man, the father of a large family. His wife and 8 children survive him. The youngest is 16 years old, the remainder are of mature age and most of them married.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 21 Aug 1903. Transcribed by Dee.\

"SNICK--A MAN POISONS HIMSELF - Rats Eat Him and Are Poisoned in Turn - The Napa 'Reporter' of 18th February tells the following horrible tale: The remains of one "Dick" or Rich **SNICK** were discovered last night in a vacant store-house near Jack's Point. They had been partially devoured by rats, which had mangled and eaten the flesh from the fingers and hands. and other parts of the exposed person. It was at first supposed he had come to his death from an attack of rats, and from the number of these dead vermin lying about, had made a desperate resistance. But subsequent examination dispelled this idea. The Coroner's inquest elicited the following information: The deceased was well known to a number of persons here [Napa], who considered him a dangerous character, and from his talk thought he had killed some one; they did not know where he came from, only that he had stated that at some subsequent period he had been in Redington's drug store, San Francisco, was much given to drink and had said his name was Richard SNICK. A paper marked "poison' was found near him and on analyzing the contents of his stomach, highly inflamed, there is no doubt he had committed suicide, and eating his poisoned remains had killed the rats. The jury found thereupon, that the remains discovered were those of Richard SNICK, 50 years old or more, of dissipated habits; nativity unknown, and that while laboring under delirium tremens he had taken poison, which occasioned his death." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"SNIDER--At West Oakland, January 19, Georgie CROOK, daughter of Andrew E and Lela SNIDER, aged 1 year 4 months and 17 days. Funeral service, TO-DAY, (Wednesday)(sic), at 2 o'clock P.M., at the residence of the parents, corner Pine and Division streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"SNIDER--William SNIDER, sailor on board Siehs Nayo, was knocked overboard by the boom yesterday and drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"SNOOK--In this city, December 12, 1887, J. Grant SNOOK, youngest son of George A.

R - Z

SNOOK and brother of Mrs. D.B. **FRANCIS** and Mrs. T. Edward **SNOOK** of New York, aged 22 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., at his late residence, 726 California Street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"SNOW--In San Francisco, Nov 4, John H. SNOW, a native of Bath, Maine, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SNYDER--A.A., 76 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"SODERER/HASBROOK.-In San Francisco, July 13, 1892, Fred W. SODERER and Miss Gussie HASBROOK, both of Pacific Grove. [The SODERER-HASBROOK nuptials was a pleasant surprise to their many friends in Salinas. The groom is of the firm of SODERER & JENKINS, proprietors of the Candy Kitchens in Monterey and Pacific Grove, and the accomplished bride is the daughter of A. HASBROOK, former proprietor of the Alta Vista house in Monterey.]" Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 21 July 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"SOLE--In this city, December 10th, Lulu Robinson SOLE, aged 5 years, 6 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"SOLERI-BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 21 -- Bastiano MILERI was arrested today on the complaint of Girolamo SOLERI, who accuses him of causing the death of his (SOLERI's) infant child. The circumstances of the case as related by the complainant, are as follows: Mrs. SOLERI was confined, 2 days before the fire on Margaret Alley, and gave birth to the child in question. The morning of the fire SOLERI ran up stairs and seized his wife, who held the child in her arms, and was carrying them down the stairs, when they were met by MILERI, who volunteered to take the child in order to lighten SOLERI's burden, and requested SOLERI to hurry out with his wife, saying that he would follow with the child. Instead of doing so, he laid the child upon the bed and went into another part of the building and fell to drinking and carousing, and forgot all about the poor babe, which perished in the flames. It was one of the most infamous cases of criminal negligence on record." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SOLIS--In this city, January 31, Lucy Ellen, only daughter of the late Angie and Katie SOLIS, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 6 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her uncle, Thomas CLIFFORD, 114 Twenty-sixth street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1886.

"SOLOMON--In Oakland, Cal., January 16, Ella Josephine, daughter of the late Arthur and

R - Z

Marian E. **SOLOMON**, and sister of Gertrude **SOLOMON**, a native of England. Firnds are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 18, at 10:30 o clock, at her late residence, 594 Forty-first street. Cremation, private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"SOLOMON--In Philadelphia, November 13, Mrs. Lizzie SOLOMON, sister of Mrs. Adelaide NEWHOUSE of San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"SOLOMON--In San Francisco, Nov 12th Mary Frances, daughter of the late Major P.L. SOLOMON, aged 9 yrs 6month 13 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"SOLOMON--In San Francisco, March 5, Nathaniel SOLOMON, aged 21 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SOMERINDYKE--Killed, near the Oaks and Willows, Arizona, June 25th, by the accidental discharge of his gun, Private Whitfield S. SOMERINKYKE, aged 29 years, of Company I, Seventh Infantry, C.V." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Sept 1865.

"SOMERS--Fannie." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"SOMERVILLE--In San Francisco, August 13th, W.D. SOMERVILLE, a native of New York, aged 29 years." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 15 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SOMMAR--San Francisco, February 28 - Charles SOMMAR, 48 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SOMMER--In San Mateo, 24th inst., Hermann SOMMER, a native of Hanover, Germany." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1869, page 4.

"SOMMERS--In this city, November 9, Walter Charles, husband of Pansy A. SOMMERS, son of Jane E. and the late Wharles W. SOMMERS and brother of Mrs. Alexander KERR of Colusa, Cal. and Adaline May SOMMERS, a native of Sacramento, Cal, aged 23 years, 1 months and 19 days. A member of Mission Lodge No. 169, F. and A.M., Mission Chapter, O.E.S., and California Parlor No 1, N.S.G.W." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 4 Nov 1904.

"SONOGNINI--In this city, November 9, Paul, beloved son of Celestine and the late Ellen SONOGNINI and brother of Peter, Thomas, Joseph and John SONOGNINI, a native of Santa

R - Z

Cruz, aged 22 years 3 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 4 Nov 1904.

"SOPER--In this city, January 4, at the residence of George S. LOVELY, Lieut., Sylvester SOPER, late of the Fourth Infantry, USA, Goldsbourough N.C., nephew of Horace LOVELEY, of this city, aged 28 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow afternoon at 1 o'clock, from Rev. Dr. Seuder's church, Mission Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SORIKOFF--John A. - March 27, 1981; dearly beloved husband of June SORIKOFF; beloved father of Bill, Al, Steve, John, Walt and Bob SORIKOFF and Katherine WOODS; a native of Russia; a retired member of I.L.W.U. Local 10 and Pensioners. Friends are invited to attend the funeral 9 a.m. Sunday, March 29 at the Molokan Church, 841 Carolina St. Interment, Russian Sectarian. Duggan Welch Family 431-4900." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1981, p. 7B. Transcribed by Bev Colgin

"SOULE--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 1 -- Frank SOULE, one of the sailors on the brig Hail Columbia from Batavia, was taken off by the harbor police today and committed to Stockton. He is a raving maniac and for weeks has been in a perfectly nude condition." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SOULE--Miss Maud SOULE, formerly teacher in the Salinas City schools, died of heart disease in Alameda last Friday. She was teaching in San Francisco. Her father, Dr. A.G. SOULE, died a few months ago." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 2 Oct 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"SOTO--In this city, August 20, Angel, dearly beloved husband of Mary E. SOTO, father of Angel F. SOTO, son of Mrs. F. ROJAS and brother of Mrs. M. LUMSDEN, Mrs. G. BURNETT, Mrs. V. VANDECARR, Mrs. F. GRIMLEY and Mrs. M. LEMONT, a native of California. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend from his late residence, 50 Sycamore Avenue, between Seventeenth and Eighteenth streets thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of this soul, commencing at ?:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Aug 1911. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"SOTO--A younger brother of Benito SOTO, of Quien Sabe, went to San Francisco about 10 days ago to be treated for consumption. He took with him over \$500 and falling in with some sharpers, was doped and robbed...he died in 3 days." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 10 Aug 1888. Transcribed by Dee.

"SOTO--In Sacramento, Oct. 4th, Francesca, daughter of Jean and Francesca A. SOTO, aged 2

R - Z

years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SOUFFREIN--In San Francisco, Jan. 30, Josephine, daughter of James SOUFFREIN, aged 2 years and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SOULE--In this city, Nov. 19th, in the 36th year of his age, Benjamin C., eldest son of Wm. **SOULE**, of this city, formerly of Bangor, Maine." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Nov 1865.

"SOULE--In this city February 10, Phillander, husband of Lydia P. SOULE & father of Samuel P, Abbie J & Charles P. SOULE. A native of New Portland, Me aged 83 yrs 6 mo &11 days. Funeral services will be held to-morrow (Tuesday) at 11:30 o'clock at his late residence 323 First St. nterment Mt. View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"SOULIE--In North Oakland, October 7, Mary, wife of Victor SOULIE, aged 32 years and 6 months. Funeral to-day at 2 p.m. from No. 767 Mission street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"SOUTHARD--Ex-Judge J.B. SOUTHARD, Assistant District Attorney of San Francisco who in company with his wife had been visiting friends in San Rosa, died in that city suddenly of apoplexy at 7 o'clock yesterday morning. He was seized with the attack while seated in a chair at Ross' Stable and immediately fell over unconscious. Three physicians were in attendance upon him during the night, but could do noting for him. The remains will be probably be interred in San Rosa. For years Mr. SOUTHARD was one of Sonoma County's most prominent citizens. He ran for Attorney-Generalship in 1867, which resulted in his defeat. In the Constitution fight he took a very active part, though he was not among the delegates to the convention. About fifteen years ago he came to this city, where he made his home, with exception of a year and a half, about eight years ago. He was always engaged in politics, and for some time has been Assistant District Attorney. A few years ago he was a candidate for judge of the superior court. The deceased was thrice married and 60 years of age. Surviving him are a son and his widow." Source: San Francisco Call, 6 July 1890, pg 2 col 6. Transcribed by George Mallman.

"SOUTHERN--Albert SOUTHERN, an 8 year old boy, living in San Francisco, was drowned in Lake Merced, Sunday. The boy and two companions were in an old boat and young SOUTHERN becoming frightened, jumped overboard." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 6 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SOUTHWORTH--In this city, January 11, Henry Oswald SOUTHWORTH, beloved father of

R - Z

Mrs. [?]C. **EVANS**, Dr. H.E. **SOUTHWORTH** and [E...?] and Royal **SOUTHWORTH**, a native of New York, aged 77 years, 5 months and 2 days. Funeral private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"SOWLES--At San Francisco, Apr. 29, Mrs. Etta SOWLES, a native of California, aged 40 years. [from last Tuesday's San Francisco 'Chronicle' -- Mrs. Esther SOWLES, living at the corner of Geary, mixed a

dose of strychnine, laudanum and morphine at an early hour yesterday morning and swallowed the mixture...she died at the Receiving Hospital...formerly Miss **BUTTS** of Hollister, where she is said to have relatives. She also has relatives living in San Jose. A daughter of the woman is in the employ of the telephone company in this city, but was not present at the time her mother took the poison. Ill health was the cause of her despondency.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 May 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"SPADONI--Mrs. Maria SPADONI Laid to Rest--The funeral of Mrs. Maria SPADONI, beloved wife of B. SPADONI and mother of Mrs. E. G. GIACOMAZZI and Victor SPADONI of Soledad, Mrs. Andrew GIACOMAZZI of Greenfield, Mrs. Emma LEONI of San Francisco, was held from the home of Mr and Mrs. E. G. GIACOMAZZI on Kidder street, thence to the Soledad Catholic Church where services were held. Interment was made in the Forester's cemetery. The funeral was attended by a large number of friends from all over the valley. The grave was covered by a profusion of beautiful flowers as a tribute to the esteem by which the deceased was held. Unertaker Tom PETTITT of King City had charge of the funeral. The pall bearers were Paul BIANCHI, Eugene BIANCHINI, John RIANDA, Guy CAVALLI, Victor PISONI and I. P. GAMBETTA." Source: Soledad Bee, 28 April 1922, p.1. Transcribed by Mary Beth Michaels.

"SPAHR -- In this city, Aug. 16, 1960, Pauline W., dearly beloved wife of the late Reinhold SPAHR; loving mother of William C.. SPAHR; a native of Germany; a member of Gluck Auf Lodge No. 22, Od. H.S.S.; Private family services were held Wednesday, Internment followed at Olivet Memorial Park. Halloran Funeral Home, Hogan & Sullivan." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Aug 1960. Contact: Pamela Storm

"SPAIN--Mrs. Isabella J." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"SPANGLER--In Napa, May 7, Daniel B. SPANGLER, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 57 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"SPANGLER.-In Modesto, Sept 3, 1951, James Edward SPANGLER, father of James Edward SPANGLER, Jr., Mrs. Anniey RUNYON and Leo SPANGLER of Modesto and Martin J. SPANGLER of Mt. View; a native of Santa Clara County, Calif., aged 80 years. Friends are invited to attend the services Thursday at 9:15 a.m. from the Spangler Mortuary, Mt. View;

R - Z

thence to St. Joseph's Church, where Mass will be said commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Oak Hill Cemetery. Rosary will be recited at the above parlors Wednesday at 8:30 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Sept. 1951, p. 19.

"SPANGLER -- In this city, April 24, 1957, John, dearly beloved husband of Eleanor SPANGLER, loving father of Herbert SPANGLER of Live Oak, Viola SA?RLEY of Miranda, Betty VOYLES of Chico, stepfather of Ruth HUTCHINSON of Hayward, devoted grandfather of several grandchildren. A native of St. Louis, MO, aged 68 years; A member of the Carpenters' Union #483, and Grace Methodist Church. Friends are invited to attend services Friday at 1 p.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave, at 22nd St. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 April 1957, Sect II, page 23. Contact: Pamela Storm

"SPARKS--AN OLD PIONEER GONE - A private telegram, received in this city [San Francisco] yesterday, says the San Francisco 'Times,' of the 19th inst., announced the death of J.J. SPARKS, of Santa Barbara. Mr. SPARKS was born in the State of Maine, but went to St. Louis when a child. In 1826 he came to California, and followed the business of trapping otter. He acted at one time as guide for FREMONT. He has resided in Santa Barbara for the past 30 years, where he has been engaged in ranching. He leaves 3 daughters, the eldest the wife of Marcus HARLOE, the present Harbor Master of San Francisco." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 21 June 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SPARROW--In this city, corner of Fifteenth and Folsom streets, March 4, William, dearly beloved husband of Theresa, and father of George, William, Jr., Melburn, and Nevada SPARROW, Mrs. Carrie WHARTON, Mrs. Shaber WHARTON, and Mrs. Emma LOVELL, a native of Cooling, Suffolk county, England, aged 65 years, 3 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland

"SPATH--[July 18th 1867] - A boy named James F. SPATH fell from a balcony in San Francisco and died in a few hours." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SPAULDING--SUICIDE in Monterey County -- A correspondent informs the Santa Cruz 'Sentinel' that a Mr. SPAULDING, a young man 21 years of age, committed suicide in Peach Tree Valley, at the house of Mr. RAND, on the 1st of June. The deceased was on his way to San Francisco, when he committed the deed. He called at Mr. RAND's and inquired the way to San Juan. He complained of sore feet, and was invited to rest himself. He proposed to purchase a pistol he saw hanging up in the house -- requested that it should be loaded and a target put up, for the purpose of testing it. A Mr. MILLICAN complied with his wishes, and handed him the weapon. After scribbling a few lines in a book to his brother, not to be grieved, he raised the

R - Z

pistol, and instead of firing at the target, deposited the contents in his own head. Deceased had a twin brother, Madison **SPAULDING**, living near San Miguel. They were from the State of Maine." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 22 June 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"SPAULDING--In San Francisco, March 6, Eleanor Weld SPAULDING, child of Charles I.A. SPAULDING, aged 4 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SPAULDING--In this city, August 9, Mrs. Julia SPAULDING, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from St. Patrick's Church, Mission street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

"SPAULDING--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 30 -- Thomas SPAULDING was killed at Mayfield yesterday by being crushed against a house while attempting to prevent a team, which he was hitching, from running away." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SPECKTER--In this city, January 27, Emma Henrietta Vilomena, daughter of Henry and Catherine SPECKTER, aged 1 year, 8 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the corner of Sixth and Natoma streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SPEGGERS--In this city, December 14, Anna Christine, beloved wife of the late Jes SPEGGERS and mother of Peter, George P. and Hans P. JORGENSEN, Mrs. C. RASMUSSEN and Mrs. J. P. KOFOD, a native of Denmark, aged 77 years 7 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SPEGGERS - In this city, January 30, 1901, Jes SPEGGERS, beloved husband of Anna Christina SPEGGERS, step-father of Peter, George and Fred JORGENSEN, Mrs. C. RASMUSSEN, and Mrs. J. P. KOFOD, a native of Denmark, aged 73 years 6 months 11 days. * * Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Sunday) at 2:30 p.m., from the parlors of H.P. Petersen, 228 McAllister street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Feb 1901. Contact: Sue sue@minister.com

"SPEILMAN--A WOMAN named Amelia SPEILMAN is under arrest in San Francisco upon the charge of strangling her own infant, aged 10 days. The mother gives indications of being in an unsound state of mind." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 30 Sept 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"SPENCE--Died Aug. 10, 1860, of congestion of the brain, John, only child of John F. and Jane SPENCE, aged 1y 9m 10d. (San Francisco copy)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 23 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SPENCE--Died on the morning of the 10th inst., of congestion of the brain, John, only child of John F. and Jane SPENCE, aged 1y 9m 10d. (San Francisco copy)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 23 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SPENCER--Died at Healdsburg, May 15, 1866, Charles SPENCER, of the firm SPENCER & JARBO, San Francisco, and son-in-law of Judge SHATTUCK, formerly of this State." Source: *The Democratic Standard* (Healdsburg, CA), 16 May 1866. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SPENCER--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 14 -- The Coroner held an inquest this evening in the case of Edward C. SPENCER, of Mayfield, Santa Clara county, who shot himself dead at the American Exchange Hotel last night. The evidence showed conclusively that it was a case of premeditated suicide. Deceased was an American and formerly resided in Indiana. His letters left behind show that his conduct towards his relations had not been such as he thought honorable, and the recollection preying upon his mind had driven him to the verge of insanity, if in fact he was not actually insane." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SPENCER--In San Rafael, November 26, Elvira J., wife of F.G. SPENCER. Funeral services will be held at her late residence, Clark street, near Bay View street. TO-DAY (Friday) at 1 o'clock P.M." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"SPENCER--Died in San Francisco, May 6, 1871 Gustavus SPENCER, aged 33y [?] (blurred)." Source: Russian River Flag [Healdsburg, CA], 18 May, 1871. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SPENCER--SPENCER, John D." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"SPENCER--In this city, July 21, John J. SPENCER, aged 44 years." Source: *Alta California*, 23 July 1879.

"SPENCER--In this city, July 21, John J. SPENCER, formerly of Columbus, Nevada, and Bishop Creek, aged 44 years. (Sacramento, Carson and Reno papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 530 Howard street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879.

R - Z

"SPENCER--In this city, November 9, Morris M. SPENCER, brother of Herbert SPENCER of England, a native of England, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"SPENCER--Died in San Francisco, May 2, 1890, Wm. SPENCER, native of Mo., aged 79y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 10 May 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SPILLUM--At Ross Landing, Marin county, March 12, Charles J. E., beloved husband of Matilda SPILLUM, father of Agnes Julia, Carl Theodore and Rosalie Violet SPILLUM, and brother of George SPILLUM of Butte, Mont., a native of Norway, aged 31 years, 9 months and 4 days. A member of the Scandinavian Society. Notice of funeral hereinafter. Remains at the parlors of the California Undertaking Company, 123 Stockton street, corner Geary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SPIRELING--A SINGULAR DEATH -- The Nevada 'Transcript' of May 7th relates the following singular occurrence: Several weeks ago we published an item of the death of H.C. SPIRELING, from paralysis. He was taken with a fit while at work, and never spoke afterward. He was conveyed by his partner to San Francisco for treatment, and died shortly after reading that place. Louis GOUHL, his partner, went with him to the Bay and remained with him until his death. GOUHL returned home and went to work, and on last Wednesday he was stricken down in the same manner as SPIRELING; and remained insensible up to Saturday night, when he expired. Both of these men were upright and industrious, and highly respected in the community. They were natives of Prussia and single men. Both men have resided on Deer Creek for several years, and were not known to be subject to paralytic fits. It is a singular coincidence that 2 such men, living in the same house, should die in precisely the same way, within so short a time." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SPIRO--In this city, June 28, Josie, beloved daughter of George and Etta SPRIO, and sister of Mary SPIRO, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"SPIVALO--To Contest Father's Will--Adrian W. SPIVALO began last Friday a contest of the will of his father, the late Caesar R. SPIVALO, a millman, who died leaving a will bequeathing a \$200,000 estate to the other members of the family, but leaving Adrian out. Laura C. SPIVALO, decedant's widow, has petitioned Judge GRAHAM of San Francisco for a family allowance of \$300 a month. Adrian also opposes this, saying that \$50 a month is the largest allowance which should be made. The contestant declares that the will is not a legal one since it omits him from its provisions while remembering his mother, his brother Raymond and his sister, Laura. The testator died November 12. The estate consists of the family home, 2756 Vallejo street, San

R - Z

Francisco, together with the **SPIVALO** ranch at Belmont, a milling business worth \$100,000, and various real and personal properties in addition. The will was made November 8, 1913." Source: *Daly City Record*, 12 Dec 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"SPLAINE--In this city, October 17, Michael SPLAINE, a native of the Parish of Canakilty, County Cork, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, I[sis?] street, between Twelfth and Thirteenth, Folsom and Harrison streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1884.

"SPOFFORD--In this city, August 9, John L. SPOFFORD, a native of Maine, aged 64 years." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

"SPORI--The dead body of Louis SPORI, a Swiss, was found in his room this morning, with his throat cut from ear to ear, the wound being so deep as to sever the wind-pipe. He has been very intemperate of late, and is supposed to have committed suicide in a temporary fit of insanity, superinduced by excessive drinking." Source: Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"SPOWART--In this City, January 1, 1895, Gracie Hazel, beloved daughter of David and Julia SPOWART, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years 6 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Jan 1895, p. 9, col 6. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"SPRAGG--Rosalie - March 25, 1981; loving cousin of Joan and Carlton COLOMBAT and Francis COLOMBAT; a native of San Francisco. Services Monday morning 11:30 o'clock at HALSTED & CO. 1123 Sutter St. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. Complimentary Parking. HALSTED & CO." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"SPRAGUE--In this city, February 10, 1917, Louis SPRAGUE, beloved wife of Dr. William P. SPRAGUE beloved mother of George M. SMITH a native of New York city. Funeral interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"SPREAD--Edmund." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"SPREEN--In this city, January 11, Henry F.W. SPREEN, father of Beverly SPREEN, brother of Minnie R. POWELL and Mrs. Fred SQUIRES and nephew of Martin HOLGE, a native of San Francisco, aged 37 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the

R - Z

funeral Tuesday, January 14, at 7 o'clock a.m. from the chapel of Julius B. Godeau, 41 Van Ness avenue. Interment, St. Helena, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"SPRINGER--February 26, 1874 - Thomas A. SPRINGER, State Printer, died in San Francisco, aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SPRINGER--February 27, 1874 - Funeral of State Printer SPRINGER at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SPROAT--At San Francisco, Feb. 20th, Edwin W. SPROAT, a native of Illinois, aged 44 years, 2 months, 24 days. [The funeral will take place from the family residence on Haydon street, Saturday, Feb. 23, at 10am. Interment, IOOF cemetery.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Feb 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"SPROAT--In this city, April 28, Mrs. Floranthe SPROAT, a native of Middleboro, Mass., in the 72d year of her age. Friends are respecfully invited to attend the funeral services at 3 o'clock P. M. this day (Wednesday), at the New Jerusalem Church, on O'Farrell street, between Mason and Taylor." [Note by the submitter: The correct name is Florantha SPROAT]. Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 May 1883, page 4. Contact: oluja995@yahoo.com

"SPROUL--Near Chico, September 4th, Mary Oliver SPROUL, daughter of the late Oliver and Lina L. SPROUL, aged 2 years and 5 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Sept 1865.

"SPROULS--In this city, Nov. 21st, Hugh SPROULS, aged 47 years, a native of Scotland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 Nov 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SPURR--Certificate of Death. San Francisco, Feb 12th, 1893. Name in full: William H. SPURR. Aged 56 years, __months, __days. Occupation __. Male. Place of Birth: England. Previous Residence, 24 Minna St. Date of Death: Feb 12, 1893. Father's Birthplace __. Date of Burial, Feb 15, 1893. Mother's Birthplace __. Place of Interment: Laurell Hill Cemetary. Single. Race, White. Martin and Morrison Funeral Directors, 118 Geary Street. Physican's Certificate: I certify that I have attended the above described decedent from __to __189__; also, that the cause of death was valvular disease of the heart, which was contracted at__. Jerome A. Hughes M.D., Coroner." Source: Copy of original certificate of death, in possession of submitter. Contact: Lois Smith LSmith5071@aol.com

"SQUIRE--Interment in San Francisco, April 18, C.H. SQUIRE, England, 21." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

R - Z

"STACK--Ernest, 22 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"STACK--In this city, August 8, Michael STACK, a native of Ireland, aged 42 years." Source: *Alta California,* 10 Aug 1887.

"STACK, Michael." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"STACKHOUSE.-In this city, July 12, 1943, Julia, dearly beloved wife of the late Henry STACKHOUSE, loving mother of Mrs. Josephine CROWLEY and the late Park H. STACKHOUSE, idolized grandmother of Kevin H. CROWLEY; a native of Ireland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, at 9:00 a.m., from White's Funeral Service Chapel, 2200 Sutter St., cor. Pierce St.; thence to St. Brigid's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m.. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Robert Scharet[?] & Sons, Directors." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"STACKPOLE – At Lahaina, S. I., July 1st, of consumption, G. W. STACKPOLE, an American resident of that place." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Aug 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"STADEMAN--Albert E. - In this city, March 10, 1967, Albert E. STADEMAN, dearly beloved husband of Mae STADEMAN, loving father of Mrs. Phyllis HENRY, Ronald A. STADEMAN, and William E., Russell C. and Robert COUGHLAN, idolized grandfather of 12 grandchildren, loving brother of Mrs. Amanda SHORT, a native of San Francisco, aged 71 years a veteran of WW1, a retired member of SFFD, SF Fire Fighters Union No 798 Funeral service Monday 2:30 p.m. at Gantner - Felder - Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave. Interment Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Mar 1967. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN--In this city, February 14, Clyde STADEMAN (MITCHELL), beloved son of Mr. and Mrs. P. MITCHELL and brother of Herman MITCHELL, a native of California, aged 13 years, 8 months and 1 day. (Sonoma papers please copy). Funeral tomorrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his parents 429 Duboce Ave. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobiles." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Feb 1913. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN.—In this city, March 26, 1927, Corrinia STADEMAN, dearly beloved wife of William J. STADEMAN, loving mother of John STADEMAN, a native of Italy, aged 35 years, 1 day. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 29th, at 9 a.m. from the Chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St, near 25th St. thence to the Church of the Epiphany, Amazon & Naples STS. where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner 28 Mar

R - Z

1927. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN-MITCHELL--In this city, December 25, 1919, Herman, dearly beloved son of Matilda and Peter MITCHELL, a native of California, aged 24 years. A member of Golden Gate Camp No. 64 W. O.W." Source: newspaper clipping of unknown origin in possession of submitter. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN--In Oakland, Calif, April 23, 1941, John STADEMAN, beloved brother of Mrs. C. KLEVESAHL, Mrs. Alice SCHOU and the late Mrs. Meta BRARENS, (Sonoma papers, please copy). Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday at 2 p.m. from the mortuary of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia St. between 25th & 26th Sts. Inurnment, Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Apr 1941. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN.—In this city, Nov 16, 1928, Katherine STADEMAN, beloved wife of the late Peter STADEMAN, loving mother of William J and Albert E. STADEMAN, Mrs. Millie THIRION and Mrs. Amanda SHORT, beloved sister of the late Ida JOOST, a native of Germany. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Monday) at 10 a.m. at the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co. 2919 Mission st. near 25th St. Interment Mt. Olivet." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Nov 1928. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN--Mae Ellen - In San Francisco, Jan 25, 1971, Mae Ellen STADEMAN, loving wife of the late Albert E. STADEMAN, devoted mother of William COUGHLAN of Belmont, Russ COUGHLAN of Mill Valley, Ronald STADEMAN of San Bruno, and Mrs. Herman (Phyllis) HENRY of Union City, beloved grandmother or nine. Services will be Held Thursday, Jan 28, 1971, at 9:30 a.m. at the Colonial Mortuary of Crosby-N. Gray & Co. 2 Park Road, Burlingame, thence to Our Lady of Angeles Catholic Church, 1721 Hillside Drive, Burlingame, where a Requiem Mass will be said for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery, San Bruno, Recitation of the Rosary Wednesday, Jan 27, 1971 at 8 p.m. at the Mortuary Chapel." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Jan 1971. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMAN--In Boulder Creek, June 28, 1947, William John STADEMAN, beloved husband of the late Corrina STADEMAN, stepfather of John FABRINI, loving brother or Mrs. Millie THIRION, Albert STADEMAN and Mrs. Amanda SHORT, a native of San Francisco; aged 55 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Monday at 2:30 p.m. at the Chapel of H. F. Suhr Co. 2919 Mission St. near 25th, Inurnment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1947. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMANN--In Mayfield, December 14, Margaretha STADEMANN, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. E. KLEVESAHL, Mrs. F. BRARENS, Mrs. F. SCHON, John and Henry STADEMANN, a

R - Z

native of Germany, aged 87 years and 7 months. Remains leave Roller's Undertaking Parlors, Palo Alto, at 12 o'clock today (Thursday). Burial at Sonoma on Friday." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Dec 1915. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STADEMANN--In this city, July 6, Peter, dearly beloved husband of Katherine STADEMANN, loving father of William, Millie, Albert and Amanda STADEMANN and loving son of Margaret STADEMANN, a native of Germany, aged 59 years 7 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 7 July 1912. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STAENGEL--In Sutterville, Oct. 9th, Geneviva, wife of Eberhart STAENGEL, a native of Switzerland, aged 51 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"STAFFORD-In this city, March 19, 1938, Harry I., loving father of Harry I., Jr. and Keithly STAFFORD devoted son the the late Henry J. and Margaret E. STAFFORD, beloved brother of William C., Clarence J., and the late Walter J. STAFFORD. A native of San Francisco, Calif. A requiem mass willbe offered for the repose of his soul, Tuesday, at 10 O'clock A.M. at St. Ignatius Church (Fulton at Parker Ave.) Friends may call at the mortuary of Halstad & Co. 1123 Sutter St. near Polk." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 March 1938. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--Harry I. STAFFORD Final Rites Tomorrow -- Requiem Mass Will be Celebrated for Attorney -- Funeral services for Harry I. STAFFORD, prominent San Francisco attorney who lost a valiant fight against death early yesterday will be held tomorrow at 10 A.M. At that hour, requiem mass willbe celebrated at St. Ignatius Church with the Rev. Richard Gleason, a life long friend, as celebrant. Interment will follow in Holy Cross Cemetery. Halsted & Co. will be in charge of funeral services. Mr. STAFFORD succumbed to a complication of septicemia and pneumonia that followed a minor throat operation performed some weeks ago. Blood transfusions were administered to no avail and he died at Franklin Hopsital. Mr. STAFFORD was 53. He gained wide renown for his quick wit and clever repartee, particularly in his handling of divorce cases. He is survived by his divorced wife, Mrs. Clarice STAFFORD and two small sons, Harry I. Jr. and Keithly and two brothers, Clarence J. and William C. STAFFORD." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 March 1938. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--In this city March 8, at his home, 3516 23rd St., Henry J. beloved husband of Margaret E. STAFFORD and loving father of Harry I., William C., Clarence J., and Walter J. STAFFORD and brother of William F. STAFFORD and Mrs. Catherine CHRISTIE. A native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday March 11 at 9:00 O'clock A.M. from his late residence, 3516 23rd street; thence to St. James Church where a solmn requiem high mass will be celebrted for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 O'clock A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery by special car from 28th and

R - Z

Valencia Streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1915. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--In this city March 2, James J. STAFFORD a native of San Francisco. The Funeral will take place today (Saturday) at 8:30 O'clock A.M. from his late residence, 1625 McAllister street; thence to Sacred Heart Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 O'clock A.M. Interment private. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--In this city, March 24, Joanna, beloved wife of William STAFFORD and mother of Henry J., William F., James J., Nicholas J., John T., Kate STAFFORD and Sister Mary Ignatius, a native of County Waterford, Ireland, aged 53 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 9:30 'clock from her late residence, 2117 Golden Gate Avenue. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Plese omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 March 1891, p. 9. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD M.D., a native of San Francisco aged 28 years and 3 months. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 8:30 O'clock from his late residence, 1625 McAllister street, thence to Sacred Heart Church where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 O'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--Keith(Iy) I. STAFFORD, 65, passed away Jan. 10, 1999. Born in San Francisco he had resided in the Tacoma area for the last 22 years. Working in the furniture and applicance retail gusines since the early 1970's Keith was president of Prime Time Rentals from 1982 - 1988 and currently is president of T.V. Towne. Member of the Fircrest Golf Club since 1981, APRO rental association and a U.S.Army veteran. He was an avid golfer and a dedicated sports fan. Survivors: loving wife Vonnie; children Patti Adam of Tacoma, Mike Nola of California, Sidney STAFFORD of Bothell and Scott Clark of California; brother Harry I. STAFFORD, sister in law Dodie STAFFORD and nieces Lisa STAPLES all of California and Wendy STAFFORD of Kuwait. Funeral services 12:00 noon Thursday January 14, 1999 in the Mt. View Valley chapel. Interment to follow in Mt. View Memorial Park. Memorial contributions may be made to the American Cancer Society. A special thank you to Dr. Irving Pierce and Multicare Oncology Dept. for the wonderful care extended to Keith. Arrangements by Mountain View Funeral Home." Source: Tacoma (Washington) News Tribune, 12 Jan 1999. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--In this city October 7, 1936, Margaret E., beloved wife of the late Henry J. STAFFORD, idolized mother of Harry I., William C., Clarence J., and the late Walter

R - Z

STAFFORD. Funeral will be held Saturday October 10th at 9:00 A.M. from the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter Street, near Polk, thence to St. Ignatius Church (2130 Fulton St.) where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Oct 1936. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD.—In this city, April 27th, Nicholas I. STAFFORD, beloved husband of Margaret STAFFORD, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place from 1665 McAllister street at 8:30 O'clock; thence to Sacred Heart Church where a mass of requiem will be cele brated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 April 1906. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD.-At San Francisco, Oct. 26, of typhoid fever, Rollo STAFFORD, eldest son of Mrs. Susie FARNELL, nee STAFFORD, of Eureka, Cal., aged 19 years, 8 months, 16 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, CA), 30 Oct 1896. Transcribed by Dee.

"STAFFORD--In this city, November 25th, Sister Mary Ignatius STAFFORD, a Sister of Mercy, a native of California, aged 37 years. A solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, today (Saturday) commencing at 9 O'clock A.M. at the chapel of St. Mary's Hospital. The interment will take place immediately after the Mass." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Nov 1897. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@aol.com

"STAFFORD.-In this city, November 23, William STAFFORD, a native of County Wexford, Ireland aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 8:30 o'clock from the residence of his son, W.F. STAFFORD, 1625 McAllister Street; thence to Sacred Heart Church where a solemn requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:00 A.M. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892, p. 10. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAFFORD--In this city January 31, 1938, William F. beloved husband of Alice Tompkinson STAFFORD, loving father of William STAFFORD, a native of New York. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 8:30 A.M. from White's Funeral Service Chapel 2200 Sutter St., corner of Pierce; thence to St. Dominic's Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery (Robert Scharetg, Director)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Feb 1938. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"STAGG--In this city, March 16, Cornelius STAGG, a native of New YOrk, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 March, 1895.

R - Z

"STAGER--In this city Sept. 27, 1964., Frank, beloved husband of Myrna STAGER; loving father of of Franklin, David, Lisa, and Denise STAGER; loving son of Frank and Agnes STAGER; loving brother of Mrs. Agnes McCABE, Mrs. Julia STAPLETON, and Ann, John and Thomas J. STAGER. A native of Regina, Sask., Canada; aged 34 years. The funeral will take place Tuesday, Sept. 29 at 9:15 a.m. from the Memorial Chapels of CAREW & ENGLISH, Masonic at Golden Gate ave., thence to Our Lady of Mercy Church, 1 Elmwood dr., Westlake, where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery (Colma, CA). Rosary Monday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Sept 1964, p. 24. Contact: David Stager dcstager@yahoo.com

"STAHLE--In San Rafael, February 23, Titus STAHLE, son of the late Henry STAHLE, and nephew of Titus DEUSSING, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), February 24, at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of Craig, Cochran & Co., 26 Mint avenue. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"STANBRIDGE.-In this city, Oct 17 1952, Grace Alice, beloved wife of Clinton H. STANBRIDGE, loving mother of Mrs. Alice BAILEY, Mrs. Edna SMITH, Mrs. Grace McKAY, Allan STANBRIDGE, Mrs. Fern LOSKUTOFF and Mrs. Jean WHITE, loving sister of Mrs. Edna S. GUNTHER, William, Ed and the late George PENALUNA, idolized grandmother of 12 grandchildren; aged 69 years. (Sierra Clty papers pelase copy.) Friends are invited to attend funeral services Monday, Oct 20 at 1 p.m. at the Epworth Methodist Church, Clipper and Sanchez St., Friends may call at the Maneely-Matthews Chapel, Divisadero St., at O'Farrell, until 12 noon Monday. Those desiring may make contributions to the Epworth Methodist Church Memorial Fund in her name." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Oct 1952, p.27. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"STANFORD--This morning J.F. STANFORD was found dead in bed in his room in Haven's place, under circumstances which lead to the supposition that he committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"STANFORD--In Oakland, February 19, Mrs. Mary J. STANFORD, a native of Ireland, aged 73 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 21 Feb 1895.

"**STANG**--Minnie - November 23." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"STANGE--STANGE, Emella." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

R - Z

"STANGROOM--Near Firebaugh's Ferry, Fresno County, October 7, Maria, youngest child of M.L. and Emily STANGROOM, aged 1 year and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Oct 1873.

"STANLEY--BREVITIES -- Carrie STANLEY, a beautiful and well educated woman, who left her husband and went upon the town 3 years since, dropped dead near the Bull Run saloon on Pacific street, San Francisco, on Monday, from the effects of poison whisky." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 21 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"STANLEY--In this city, August 28, 1942, Lennie P., wife of the late E. S. STANLEY, loving mother of Mrs. Goldie WATTS, Mrs. Floe MARTIN, Carl STANLEY and Mrs. Jane PALEN, brother (sic) of Martin PRICE; also survived by four grandsons and two great-granddaughters; a naïve of Frankfort, Indiana. Funeral services will be held Monday, August 31st at 2 p.m. at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Avenue. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"STANLEY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 3 -- A young woman named Rosalie **STANLEY** committed suicide last evening at the Portsmouth House, by taking poison. No cause is assigned for the act." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"STANS--In this city, Nov. 10th, Sarah Lina STANS, daughter of John H. STANS, aged [3?] months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Nov 1865.

"STANSFIELD--Dr. J. T. STANSFIELD, San Francisco -- Dr. J. Thomas STANSFIELD, who has practiced medicine here for the past 19 years, died last night of an apparent heat attack after he was stricken at his home. He was the son of Mrs. Frances STANSFIELD and the brother of Mrs. Donald HAWORTH, both of Napa. Also surviving are his widow, Ramona; two sons, Gary and Dennis STANSFIELD, both of San Francisco; a brother, John W. STANSFIELD of San Francisco; and three grandsons. Funeral arrangements are pending. Dr. STANSFIELD was a native of Mt. Carmel, Ill., and interned at Alameda County Hospital. He served in the Army Medical Corps during World War 11 with the rank of captain and opened his practice here after his discharge from the service." Source: Napa Register, 14 May 1965, p. 2. Transcribed by Evalou.

"STANTON--Charles STANTON, formerly of San Francisco, was drowned while bathing, in the Russian River near Duncan's Mill, last Wednesday." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 8 June 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

R - Z

"STANTON--On Wednesday afternoon last, Charles STANTON, formerly of San Francisco, was drowned while bathing in the Russian River, near Duncan's Mills. He had lately come from San Francisco to take a position as steward with Mr. MOORE, proprietor of the Grand Hotel, Duncan Mills. He had not intended to assume duties of his new position until the first of the month, and in the meantime had been familiarizing himself with the many attractive spots which abound in that part of the county. The friend who was in the water with him says that STANTON, without any previous warning, uttered a piercing shriek and sank out of sight beneath the swiftly flowing current. He had been taken with a cramp, and, being in deep water, quite a distance from the shore, his death was inevitable. Every effort to recover the body has been without avail, and as a last resort, giant powder is being used in the hope of floating the corpse." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 8 June 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STANTON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 26 -- The remains of a young woman who committed suicide by drowning herself in the Bay Tuesday night, is identified as Miss Rose STANTON, who had been sick some days at St. Mary's Hospital, from whence she escaped while delirious with fever. She has a brother and other relatives in the city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 27 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"STANTON--In this city, December 8, 1890, Captain Samual R. STANTON, beloved husband of the late Louise STANTON, and father of Addie, Grace, Charles, Willie and Hattie STANTON and Mrs. William MULLEN and Mrs. EASTMAN, a native of Stonington, New London County, Conn., aged 52 years, 10 months and 3 days. (Stonington papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o clock P.M., at the odd Fellows Hall, corner Seventh and Market streets. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"STANTON--The Water Supply-Mining Accidents--Virginia (Nev.) Sept 1, 1870--Fatal Mining Accident--I grieve that I have to relate another sad mining accident, which has occurred since my last letter. On Thursday evening, the 25th of August, Thomas STANTON and David RYAN were killed in the main shaft of the HALE & NORCROSS mine- killed instantly, by the cage falling to the bottom of the shaft. The breaking of a bolt was the cause of the mischief. There is no reason to accuse the managers of the mine of any want of precaution-that is, such precautions are are usually taken, but it seems that the lives of these poor miners should not be dependent on so slight a thing. There ought to be some way of stopping the cage when such an accident happens-something more between these poor fellows and a dreadful death than a single bolt. Both of the men were quite young-one thirty years of age only, the other thirty-four. Both leave wives to lament their loss, one leaves also two children, and the unhappy mother about to be confined of a third. The funerals took place on Saturday, and were very largely attended. There were some sixty carriages in the procession, and about 500 mimbers of the

R - Z

Miners' Union on foot. There is something to me very sad in these funerals, and though I have winessed many of them I never can to so with the persons who havd died a natural death, surrounded by ther relatives and friends. I see walking in the procession fine, healthy looking men, patient and strong, and brave, and think how soon many of these may be even as the men they are following." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 April 1934 (reprint front page of 4 Sept 1870). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"STANTON--January 26, 1874 - Wm. STANTON found drowned in the bay at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STANWOOD--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 29 -- Dispatch from San Francisco, July 29 -- William STANWOOD, a California pioneer, a native of Boston, who for the last 15 years has been almost constantly employed about the City Hall as copyist or clerk, died today after a very brief illness." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 30 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"STAPLES--DIED - in San Francisco, March 28th, Addie, youngest child of D.J. STAPLES." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*. 1 Apr 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"STAPLES--In San Francisco, Feb. 12th, Lucy CHOATE, wife of Seldeu S. STAPLES, aged 26 years, 3 months and 29 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 15 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STARBIRD/HOPPS--Marriage Licenses -- The following marriage licenses were issued from the county clerk's office during the week. Owing to the fact that the marriage license office in San Francisco has been closed since the earthquake Mr. SCHABERG has been doing a rushing business: George Arlo STARBIRD and Irene Anna HOPPS, both of San Francisco." Source: *Times-Gazette* (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 5 May 1906. Transcribed by jch.

"STARK--In San Francisco, March 4, James W. son of John W. STARK, aged 5 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STARK--In this city, January 26, Minnie, beloved wife of W. A. STARK, and the youngest daughter of the late Richard BUTLER, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years, 10 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 1037½ Folsom street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"STARKER--In this city, January 8, 1892, William M. STARKER, a native of Ohio, aged 20 years. Friends and acquantances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday)

R - Z

at 9 o'clock a.m. from the private parlors of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2429 Mission street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"STARR--In this city, July 7, 1892, Lloyd, beloved son of J. H. and J. M. STARR, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"STARR--At Starr's Point, O.T., Dec. 10th, Oscar Lucine **STARR**, of croup, 3 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"STARRETT--S.E. STARRETT DEAD - Mining Man and Well Known in California and Nevada - Oroville, November 30 - S.E. STARRETT, an early miner of California and Nevada, died suddenly Saturday at his home near this city. He was 81 years of age. In early manhood the deceased mined in California and then went to Nevada, where he became well known all over the State. He was prominent in the copper development of the Ely district. Mr. STARRETT left a wife and son, who reside in San Francisco. He returned to Butte County about two years ago with Senator ROCKHILL, of Nevada, who became heavily interested in this section." Source: Sacramento Bee, 30 Nov 1908. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STARRS--In this city, October 1, 1898, MICHAEL STARRS, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 2513 Sutter Street; thence to St. Dominic's Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"STATES--Willaim N. STATES was found dead in his bed, at a room at The Empire Lodging House, on Commercial Street at half past five o'clcok last evening [14 Jan 1875]. The body, when found, was lying across the bed, the upper part, resting against the wall, the feet overhanging the the bed, thus giving reason to belive he had attempted to rise and fallen dead in the attempt. He was found in that position. Very soon after, Dr. SILVERS was summoned and gave his opinion he had not been long deceased. STATES was an old resident of California, coming here in 1849 from New London, Connecticut, of which town he was a native. He conducted a restaurant for a number of years on Long Wharf. For a long time afterward, he was a special police officer on Jackson Street among the Chinese quarters. It was during those years, he became attached and married to Agatha, one of the three MANDEVILLE Sisters, then becoming popular in theatrical circles as singers in this city. They travelled Europe, where she achieved great fame. After they returned to San Francisco. Their lives became such that they could no longer live peacelbly together and she obtained a divorce; the chief cause being his dissipated habits. While she continued the profession on stage, he did little, only eaking out an existence as best he could, as special watchman about circuses or other places of amusement.

R - Z

At one period of his California life, he was wealthy. Six months ago, his former wife died in New York, and it is said he has since drank constantly and heavily, for though long seperated from her, he still seemed attached to her. He has relatives still living in New London. Deceased was about forty-nine years of age." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Jan 1875, p.1. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ST. CLAIR --In San Francisco on Monday, 21st of May, after a short but very severe illness, Emeline, wife of Archibald ST. CLAIR, aged 24 years." Source: *New York Herald*, 28 JUL 1849. Trans. By JI.

"STEARNS--Abel STEARNS of Los Angeles, died in San Francisco, he came to America in 1828." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 31 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STEARNS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 27 -- ABEL STEARNS -- The 'Alta' of Friday has the following concerning this gentleman, well known throughout the State: The funeral of Don Abel STEARNS, who died at the Grand Hotel on Wednesday afternoon, will take place tomorrow at 10 a.m. from the St. Mary's Cathedral. The Pioneers will take due steps to show honor to one of the foremost of their number. While yet a young man he left his home in Massachusetts and passed some time in Mexico, from thence coming to California, then a Mexican State, in 1828. He was 82 at the time of his death. He settled in Los Angeles, where he since resided. He was largely engaged in trading, stock and land speculations, and when gold was discovered in 1848 he was owner of several hundred thousand acres of land and about 50,000 head of fine cattle. In 1842 he made the 1st shipment of California gold on record. At that time a few Mexicans from Sonora were working the placers at San Francisquita, about 35 miles NW from Los Angeles, which were worked until 1846, yielding \$6,000 or \$8,000 a year. Mr. STEARNS sent 18 \(^3\)4 ounces of this gold to the United States Mint, at Philadelphia, on the 22d of November, 1842; and the certificate of assay which he received Aug. 6, 1843, is now in the archives of the San Francisco Society of Pioneers, of which body Mr. STEARNS was a member. Since the settlement of the State by Americans, following the large gold discovery at Sutter's Mill in 1848, he was not by any means always fortunate in his speculations, and his estate became reduced. In Los Angeles his loss will be specially felt." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"STEARNS--After living eighty three years and trying for the last two years to bear the affliction of finishing life's journey deprived of the society of his wife who went before him, Charles G. STEARNS, a retired capatilist, hanged himself yesterday afternoon. He had been living for years with his sister-in-law, Mrs. James A. DYER at 822 Dolores Street. His despondency had been noticed for some time and he had frequently threatened to end his life. Mrs. DYER found a note on the old man's dresser saving: "I am down in the cellar". She went there at once and

R - Z

found the body hanging to a rafter. The old man knotted a rope around his neck, and standing on a barrel, had kicked the support from beneath him and strangled to death. The deceased was a native of New Hampshire, and was supposed to have considerable wealth. His estate is said to consist largely of money in one of the local banks. He resided in San Francisco about ten years." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STEARNS--In this city, November 10, John STEARNS, a native of Rhode Island, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"STEBBINS--In San Francisco, August 13, 1874, Edward P. STEBBINS, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STEBBINS--Interment in San Francisco, April 14, Jas. Maurice STEBBINS, 4 yrs 6 mos." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"STEDMAN--In this city, July 14, Mrs. Eliza STEDMAN, aged 82 years widow of Charles STEDMAN, formerly of Boston, Mass. and mother of Mrs George AMERIGE. (Boston papers please copy). Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 2 o'clock from the residence of George AMERIGE, 1?? Stockton Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STEED--John STEED, a carpenter, fell from scaffolding in San Francisco Saturday [9 Oct 1875] and died in about 15 minutes." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Oct 1875, p.1. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STEEL--In this city, Oct. 4th, at the City and County Hospital, Thomas STEEL, aged 40 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Oct 1865.

"STEELE--In this city, May 30, Daniel Eugene STEELE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 10 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 June 1890, p. 7. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"STEELE--In this city, November 12, Hannah, beloved wife of Thomas STEELE, mother of Daniel, Thomas, Edward and John STEELE, Mrs. James KELLY and the late William STEELE and sister of Owen, John and Joseph CURTIN and Mrs. Michael MURPHY and cousin of Mrs. Date SHANNON, a native of England, aged 44 years. (Boston and Chicago papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"STEELE--James A." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

R - Z

"STEELE--In this city, May 10, Samuel J., beloved husband of Julia STEELE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 46 years, 1 month and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 May 1896, p.11. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"STEELE--At San Francisco, Jan. 12, Mr. Samuel B. STEELE, formerly of Castleton, Vt." Source: New York Weekly Tribune, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"STEELE--Officers and members of Leo Assembly No. 4, Y.M.C.U. are requested to assemble at 2 Crocks place, off Townsend street, between Third and Fourth, tomorrow (Wednesday), at 8 o'clock, for the purpose of attending the funeral of our late brother, Samuel J. STEELE. By order of P. Molloy, President; J.J. Sheahan, Rec. Sec." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"STEEN--The body of Leslie STEEN, whose mysterious disappearance at San Francisco we noticed last week, was found on Tuesday morning afloat under the Pacific street wharf. The body exhibited no marks of violence, and all his money was on his person, which renders it probably that he came to his death through accident." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 28 Apr 1855. Transcribed by Dee.

"STEEN--In this city, April 9, at the City and County Hospital, Philip STEEN, a native of Belgium, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"STEIGER--In San Francisco, May 17, 1918, Gladys STEIGER, wife of Herman STEIGER and mother of Jack M. STEIGER and sister of Mrs. Lola WOODWORTH and Mrs. Leah WILLIAMS, a native of Redding, Cal." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 20 May 1918. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEIGER--San Francisco, Oct. 20, 1875, Frederick Charles, son of Mr./Mrs. Joseph STEIGER, of Petaluma, aged 6w 3d." Source: *Santa Rosa Times*, 28 Oct 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STEIN--Karin L. - Accidentally near San Mateo March 27, 1981; dear daughter of Peter and Katherine STEIN; loving sister of Charlotte M. "Charie" and Linda K. STEIN; loving granddaughter of Fritz and Martha STEIN and James J. and Dorothy M. DIAMOND; Junior at Notre Dame High School, Belmont; aged 17. Friends may call after 1 p.m. Monday at Duggan's Carlmont Chapel, 1101 Alameda, 1 blk. So. of Ralston, Belmont, and after 7 p.m. at Notre Dame College Chapel, where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 8 p.m. Interment private. A Memorial Mass will be held Tues. evening at 8 p.m. at St. Gregory's Church in San Mateo. Donations to the Karin STEIN Memorial Scholarship Fund of Notre Dame H.S. Belmont.

R - Z

Duggan's Carlmont." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"STEIN--In this city, October 21, Kate STEIN, aged 45 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"STEINARD--In San Francisco, March 13th, Jenny Sophie, daughter of Frederick STEINARD, aged 16 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 16 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEINBURGER--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, John STEINBURGER, Germany, 42." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"STEINDLEY--San Francisco, July 29 - Mary STEINDLEY, 17 years, 9 months and 17 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEINER--In this city, March 8, Esther, widow of the late Samuel STEINER, and mother of Mrs. Jonas ERLANGER, Mrs. Adiran LOEB, Mrs. Edgar STRAUS, Joseph, David, Roy and Hilda STEINER, a native of Montgomery, Ala., aged 46 years, 2 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), March 10th, at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the family residence, 918 Eddy street. Interment, Home of Peace by carriages." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"STEINER--Jacob- Jacob STEINER, a driver, deliberatly and very cooly ended his life Saturday in San Francisco with a revolver bullet because he believed paralysis was about to set in, permanently crippling his legs, and that he would be deprived of earning his living." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 July 1904. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STEINFORTH--Died on the ferry to San Francisco, Mar. 10, 1889, F. STEINFORTH of Guerneville, native of Germany, 64y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 16 Mar 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STEINHART--In San Francisco, Feb. 1, Julius STEINHART, aged 9 years, 8 months and 18 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STIESBERG--In this city, December 31, 1868, Francis STIESBERG, a native of Westphalia, Germany, aged 45 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STELLE--The funeral of the late General **STELLE** took place today and was attended by a large number of people. The military escort consisted of Company D, Engineer Battalion, and

R - Z

2nd Artillery batteries B, D & G, armed as cavalry, and with its train of guns. It was commanded by Brevet Major General J.H. **KING**." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"STEPHENS.--In this city, June 3, 1891, Charles STEPHENS, beloved husband of Dolores STEPHENS, and fahter of Charles STEPHENS, a native of England, aged 77 years...." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"STEPHENS--In this city, Dec 27th, James STEPHENS, aged 44 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Dec 1865.

"STEPHENSON.--In this city, July 18th, Joseph H. STEPHENSON, son of J.H. and E.J. STEPHENSON, aged 1 years, 5 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 July 1878.

"STEPHENSON--Mrs. Sophie STEPHENSON, nee EDWIN, sister of Mrs. James SULLIVAN and Mrs.W.R. FOYE, died yesterday morning at San Francisco, after a lingering illness." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 8 March 1876.

"STEPPACHER.-In this city, January 17, 1875, Jeanette STEPPACHER, wife of Meyer STEPPACHER, a native of Germany, aged 59 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock PM from her late residence, 602 Sutter Street. [Transcriber's note: This is followed by a very long wordy obituary stating what a wonderful and charitable person she was. She was a member of Temple Emanu-El. Her sister, Nani STRAUSS, died the same day, a few hours following Jeannette. It also lists a deceased brother, Luis TICHNER. I looked up her husband, Meyer STEPPACHER in the 1880 census. His name was spelled "Maier" instead of "Meyer", he was from Bavaria, was a sexton of his temple. It also shows he had two adult children living at home who were not inidicated in the obituary - Jacob S. STEPPACHER, who was 36 years of age on 1880, and Henrietta STEPPACHER, who was 26.]" Source: Daily Alta California, 19 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STERLING.--In this city, November 21, Catherine STERLING, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Nov 1873.

"STERLING--In this city, March 11, Rosanna, wife of Hiram STERLING, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 March 1895.

STERN, Selma R.- In this city, Sept. 3, 1983, Selma R. **STERN** beloved wife of the late Ralph J. A. **STERN**, loving mother of Gynne **STERN**, devoted grandmother of Margaret **LEVINE** and Selma **THOMAS**; dear sister of the late Berthold **RIESE** and Jerome J. **REISE**, also survived by

R - Z

nieces, Selma **PERRY** and Marion Jean **BROWN**. Private services were heldWednesday under the direction of Sinai Memorial Chapel." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Sept 1983, pB9. Contact: Diane Dworzack dijaq@hotmail.com

"STERRIT--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, Wm. STERRIT, Philadelphia, 34." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"STEUTZEL--Paul - November 23." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"STEVENOT--Accidentally Shot - In San Francisco Saturday, Mrs. Lois STEVENOT was fatally wounded by the accidental discharge of a repeating rifle in the hands of her brother-in-law, Eugene J. STEVENOT, of Davisville. He "did now know it was loaded" and was "pumping" it." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 28 Nov 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEVENS--In this city, Novmeber 12, Charles Edward, beloved husband of Margaret STEVENS and father of George, John and Lottie STEVENS, a native of Sweden, aged 71 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"STEVENS--A Los Angeles telegram tells of the murder by Apaches, of Edward G. STEVENS, of San Francisco, formerly of the Overland Mail Company, and Mr. MILLS, formerly Superintendent of the Mowry Silver mines, in Arizona; also that officer BOVEE yesterday killed Celestino ALAPAZ, one of the NEWMAN murderers. MURDER of EDWARD G. STEVENS - Our San Francisco telegram reports, via Los Angeles, the recent murder by Apache Indians, of Edward G. STEVENS and Mr. MILLS. We trust the report is unfounded. Mr. STEVENS was for some 10 years prior to 1860, a resident of Calaveras county, where he was generally known and very highly esteemed. He was a young man of rare business qualities, the soul of honor, and of unbounded kindness and devotion to his friends. No death could have happened that will cause more general and intense sorrow than this, if the report be true." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Feb 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"STEVENS--In San Francisco, Feb. 6th, Edwin Hayes, only son of E.A. STEVENS, aged 1 year, 1 month and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEVENS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: H.P. STEVENS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STEVENS--In Sacramento, Nov. 12th, Mrs. Lucy A. STEVENS, a native of Maine, aged 52

R - Z

years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Nov 1865.

"STEVENS--In San Francisco, September 6, Sarah Ann, wife of Geo. STEVENS." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEVENS--In this city, May 16, Theresa J. STEVENS, beloved wife of the late George and mother of David M. STEVENS, aged 52 years 4 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from St. Charles' Church, corner of Eighteenth and Shotwell street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"STEVENSON--In this city, April 30, Agnes Barr, daughter of Robert STEVENSON, aged 15 years, 3 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"STEVENSON--In this city, Sept. 19, Charles C. STEVENSON Jr., beloved husband of Laura B. STEVENSON, father of Eva STEVENSONKERN and the late James STEVENSON; a native of Baltimore, Md., aged 82 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service tomorrow (Monday), at 11 a.m., in the First Presbyterian Church, Fifth and E Sts., San Rafael. Remains at the chapel of Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 1550 California St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Sept 1941, p. 17. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"STEVENSON--Mrs. W. STEVENSON (Sophie EDWIN) died in San Francisco yesterday in the thirty-eighth year of her age. She was an actress of superior talent, and for many years was a leading favorite with the theater-going public. She was a lady greatly respected in private life, and her death will be sincerely lamented by the profession, with which she has been so favorably connected, and a large circle of personal friends." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 8 March 1876.

"STEWARD--In Marysville, Jan. 7th, Alexander STEWARD." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"STEWART--In Marysville, Jan 7th, Alex. STEWART." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"STEWART--In this city, February 1, Alexander, beloved husband of the late Bessie STEWART, loving father of Mrs. Jessie WATSON, Mrs. A.F. SINCLAIR, David and Alexander STEWART and grandfather of Mrs. C.E. BOWSLEY, Alex and Ethel WATSON, a native of Scotland, aged 87 years 10 months. (Scotland and Australia papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 4, at 10:30 o'clock, at the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth.

R - Z

Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"STEWART--In this city, March 18, 1912, Catherine STEWART, beloved wife of Stanley STEWART, and loving mother of Gladys, Dorothy, Douglas, Clyde and Kenneth STEWART and sister of William, Lucy, John and Joseph FLYNN, Mrs. J. F. TWIST and Mrs. Edward COLLINS. A native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 4 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 March 1912, p.4. [Submitter's note: Others researching FLYNN, STEWART & COLLINS families in San Francisco/Oakland welcome to contact me.] Mara ckmk@microweb.com

"STEWART--In this city, November 19, at his late residence, No. 302 Turk street, David, beloved husband of Martha STEWART, a native of County Germanagh, Ireland, (Proprietor of the Seventh-street Livery Stable) aged 54 years. Friends of the deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, at 2 p.m., from the Church of the Advent, Howard street, between Second and Third." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"STEWART--In San Francisco, March 6, Delia Emeline Margaret STEWART, daughter of James F. STEWART, aged 2 years and 1 month." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STEWART--In San Francisco, Nov. 7, Frederick W., son of George STEWART, aged 1 year and 7 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STEWART--In this city, September 19, 1941, James H., beloved husband of Laura A. STEWART, brother of Thomas P., Grace B., and John D. KNIPE. Funeral services will be held Monday at 12 o'clock noon at the mortuary of HALSTEAD & Co., 1123 Sutter St. near Polk." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Sept 1941, p. 17. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"STEWART--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 5 -- John STEWART, a negro, was brought to the calaboose drunk and died in his cell." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"STEWART--In this city, July 8, Jane, beloved wife of John STEWART (residence 405 Folsom street), a native of Scotland. Notice of funeral in to-morrow's papers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 July 1875.

"STEWART--Death: In this city, March 13, Louetta, youngest daughter of Hamilton and Mary J. STEWART, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years. Funeral from the residence of the parents at No. 1851 Stevenson Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 March 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

R - Z

"STEWART--In this city, January 3, 1899, Miss Madge Mirtle STEWART, a native of Eureka, aged 23 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"STEWART--Marg., 36 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"STEWART.-In San Francisco, August 11, 1884, Nellie STEWART, ony daughter of T.A. and Ada STEWART, aged 3 years, 1 month and 13 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STEWART--In this city, December 2, WIlliam E. STEWART, a native of New York, aged 38 years, 4 months and 10 days." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"STICKEL--June 23 [1860] - Henry STICKEL was buried alive at the Presidio, near San Francisco, while digging a well." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STIEFEL--Gottlieb." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"STIEGLER--ADELINE MARIE STIEGLER--Funeral services will be held Monday for Mrs. Madeline Marie STIEGLER, 72, for many years a leader in several Sacramento organizations and the daughter of early San Francsio settlers. The rites will start at 1:30 P.M. in the Harry Nauman & Son Funeral Home. Burial will be in the Odd Fellows Lawn Cemetery. Mrs. STIEGLER, who lived at 921 Santa Ynez Way, died yesterday afternoon in the Sutter Hospital. Her health had been failing for two months. She was a past president of the Wenonah Council, Degree of Pocahontas; the Capital City Lodge No. 268, Companions of the Forest; The Happy time Sewing Club, the Grandmothers Club No. 16 and the Summer relief Corps. She was active in those groups for many years. Mrs. STIEGLER was born in San Francisco, the daughter of Felix GIOVANNI who settled there from his native Italy. Her mother, Marie, was born in The Netherlands. The family home was on Telegraph Hill. The house was half destroyed during the earthquake of 1906 and the family moved to Sacramento. Surviving are her husband, Edward A., foreman of the paint department of the city corporation yard; a son, Alfred William STRAND, and a daughter, Mrs. Violet A. BERRY, both of Sacramento; another daughter, Mrs. Harriett B. RUSSELL of Arizona; a brother, William A. GIVNER of San Francisco; sisters Mrs. Lucille LEWIS of Sacramento and Mrs. Lettica BRAASCH of San Francisco, and three grandchildren." Source: Sacramento Bee, Sept 12, 1953. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STIEGLER--DASHED TO HIS DEATH--SAN FRANCISCO, March 22 - Charles STIEGLER, a structural iron-worker, employed on the new Crocker Building, at the corner of Grant Avenue

R - Z

and Post Street, fell a distance of five stories to-day and was instantly killed." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 22 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STIEGLER--FRIGHTFUL DEATH OF SACRAMENTAN--Charles STIEGLER Killed By Fall In San Francisco. A press dispatch from San Francisco, published in The Bee last night, told of the death of Charles STIEGLER, a structural iron worker, who fell from the fifth story of the new Crocker building at the corner of Post Street and Grant Avenue. STIEGLERwas a former resident of Sacramento and was well known here. He lived the greater part of his life in this city, but about four years ago moved to San Francisco to follow his occupation. STIEGLER was working on the fifth floor of a building near an elevator, and it is thought the elevator struck him and knocked him headlong down the shaft. The body struck at every floor. The skull was crushed and numerous bones were broken. The unfortunate man was the son of Mr. and Mrs. F.W. STIEGLER of Washington, Yolo County. He was a native of Spokane, Washington, and 26 years of age. Besides his parents, two brothers, Edward A. STIEGLER, of this city, and J. STIEGLER, of Tucson, Arizona, mourn his loss. The remains have been brought to this city for burial." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 23 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STIEGLER.-In San Francisco, March 22,1905, Charles Henry STIEGLER, son of F.W. and Mary STIEGLER, brother of John, Frank, Edward and Mary STIEGLER, and the late Fred STIEGLER, a native of Spokane County, Washington, aged 26 years, 3 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) March 26 at 2:30 p.m. from his late residence, on Third between Ann and Harriett Streets, Washington. Interment City Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STILES--In Washington, Yolo county, November 6th, John STILES, a native of Ohio, aged about 30 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"STILL--Joseph L. JONES, who shot his father-in-law, STILL, on Stewart street last week, was booked on a charge of murder this evening." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA) 14 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"STILL--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 16 -- Joshua L. JONES was examined today on a charge of murder, in killing his father-in-law, John STILL, last week, and held to bail in the sum of \$15,000." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA) 17 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"STILLENGO--Sept 30 P. STILLENGO, N.H., 21. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

R - Z

"STINSON--More than seven years ago, the body of an unknown man was found floating in Stow Lake. Last January, John ATTINGER, a German tailor, saw for the first time the picture of the unknown. He recognized it at once to be John STINSON. John STINSON was a millionaire miner who had disappeared in 1898. The suspision grew that STINSON had been killed and then robbed of his fortune. Yesterday, Mrs. Frank SAWYER, of Boston, a niece of STINSON, announced that detectives in her employ had located \$75,000 of the bonds once owned by her uncle. Mrs SAWYER also announced the suspected murderer is being closely watched, and that he was an associate of STINSON at the mines." Source: Sacramento Bee, 23 Feb 1906, p. 10. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STINSON--In this city, June 24, Samuel R. STINSON, a native of Massachuesetts, aged 48 years. (Massachusetts papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respetfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 10 1/2 o'clock a.m., from 823 Market street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1875.

"STIRLING--In this city, December 1, at 11:45 a.m. at her residence, 1?14 Van Ness avenue, Annie, beloved wife of Mathew R. STIRLING. (Aberdeen and Glasgow Scotland and Trenton N.J. papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 12 o'clock p.m. from above residence." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Dec 1873.

"ST. JOHN--Mrs. Margaret **ST. JOHN** died in San Francisco on the 9th inst., and was buried from the Pajaro Valley church. The deceased was aged 29 years, and leaves a husband and 5 children. She was a sister of W.V. **GAFFEY**." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 18 June 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"ST. JOHN--In this city, November 13, Mercy Ann, beloved wife of the late H. ST. JOHN, and loving mother of Mrs. Fanny E. BROWN and Mrs. Louisa M. RIDEOUT, a native of Redford, N. Y., aged 73 years, 7 months and 6 days. (Albany, Or., papers please copy.) Funeral services will be held Monday, November 15, at 10 o'clock, at her late residence, 1663 Bush street. Interment, Santa Clara Cemetery, on arrival of 11:40 o'clock train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Nov 1909.

"STOCK--In this city, January 3, Bertillie Charlotte, youngest daughter of Charles and Eliza **STOCK**, native of San Francisco, age 1y 3m 1d." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Jan 1884. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"STOCKING--In San Francisco, March 10, Capt. Edwin STOCKING." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

R - Z

"STOCKINGER--In Oakland, Jan. 15, 1949, Richard I. STOCKINGER, devoted father of Richard Owen and Frederick P. STOCKINGER, loving brother of Mrs. Alma SIME and Mrs. May HIETT, beloved grandfather of Harold J. STOCKINGER. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, Jan. 17, at 9 a.m. from the Mortuary of W.C. Lasswell & Co., 6154 Mission St., cor. Wilson, thence to Holy Angel's Church, Colma, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 January 1949, page 31.

"STOCKWELL--DEATH of E.S. STOCKWELL -- E.S. STOCKWELL, phonographic reporter, formerly of the firm of Marsh & Stockwell, of San Francisco, died at Healdsburg on the 28th of March, of consumption." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 April 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"STODDARD--The funeral of Robert STODDARD, a native of Scotland, aged 33 years, will take place on Sunday, the 18th inst., at 2 p.m., from the rooms of N. Gray, undertaker, Sacramento street. His friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend. *Bulletin* and *Call* copy." Source: *San Francisco Daily Alta California*, 16 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"STODOLE--Emilie STODOLE died at San Francisco July 9th, 1877." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STODOLE--Emilie STODOLE, died July 9, 1877." Source: HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STODOLE--Samuel STODOLE died at San Francisco July 7th, 1856." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STODOLE--Samuel STODOLE, died July 7, 1856." Source: HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STOER--Antone Vincent STOER, male, white, no marital status or spouse, no date of birth; age 70, occupation: unknown; birthplace, Germany; parents unknown; date of death: 16 June 1922; arcenic poisoning; information from the coroner, Petaluma, Sonoma County. Place of burial, couldn't read handwriting; date of burial, 18 June 1922." Source: Certificate of Death #22-029159. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"STOER--In Oakland, June 6, Johanne, beloved wife of George STOER, a native of Germany.

R - Z

aged 70 years 11 days. [Actually, she was 76 years old, born 24 May 1830 in Marienbad, Austria; later called Marianske Lazne, Czech Republic.)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Jun 1906. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"STOEVEN--In this city, August 3, Louise STOEVEN, beloved wife of the late Henry STOEVEN, and mother of Mrs. A. **DITTMANN**, a native of Sax-Weimer, Germany, aged 79 years, 2 months and 19 days. A member of the San Francisco Schuetzen Ladies Verein. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, August 5, at 2:30 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of H. F. Maass Company, 917 Mission street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Aug 1904. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"STOFEN--Entered into rest, in Sonoma, Cal, Dorothea Maria STOFEN, wife of the late Capt. Peter N. STOFEN, mother of Capt. William J. H. STOFEN, and Meta C. STOFEN. Funeral from the family home on Broadway, Sonoma, Cal., at 3 p.m. Monday, March 5, Interment, Mountain Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco* Chronicle, 5 Mar 1923. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STOFEN--In Alameda, Cal., April 20, 1917, Captain J. J. STOFEN, beloved husband of Lillie STANGENBERGER STOFEN, a native of Germany, aged 82 years, 9 months and 20 days. A member or Excelsior Lodge, No. 166, F. and A. M.; Past Masters, No 27. F. and A. M.; Master Mariners' Benevolent Association; Presidio Lodge, No. 334, I. O. O. F., and North Beach Lodge, No. 9 Od. H. S. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, at 2:30 o'clock, at the Masonic Temple, Van Ness Ave. and Oak St. where services will be held under the auspices of Excelsior Lodge, No. 166, F. and A. M. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Apr 1917. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STOFEN--Captain Peter Nicholas STOFEN, one of the best known mariners on the Pacific Coast, who was for years Captain of a government vessel plying between San Francisco and Lime Point, secretary of Master Mariners' Association of San Francisco is dead in Sonoma. He was 74 years of age." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Dec 1910. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STOFEN--In Sonoma, December 6, Wilken STOFEN, father of John J, Peter N and Hermann W. STOFEN, Mrs. STADEMANN and Mrs. WULFF, a native of Holstein, Germany, aged 86 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his son, John J. STOFEN, 631 1/2 Green Street." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 8 Dec 1888. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"STOFFERS.-In this city, August 3, Henrietta Elizabeth STOFFERS, beloved daughter of C. W. and Elizabeth J. STOFFERS, and sister of Clarence H. and Ruben C. STOFFERS, a native of

R - Z

San Francisco, aged 9 years, 11 months and 13 days. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Aug 1904. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"STOHLMANN--In this city, January 26 Elizabeth, dearly beloved wife of William STOHLMANN, and loving mother of William Walter STOHLMANN, a native of California, aged 29 years 9 months and 19 days. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Gantner Bros., 1209 Mission street, between Eighth and Ninth. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 29 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"STOKES--In this city, February 8, Nellie STOKES a native of New York, aged 11 years, 4 months, and 6 days. [New York Papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) AFTERNOON, at 2 o'clk, from the residence oh her brother-in-law J. NOONAN, 27 1/2 Fourth St." Source: San Francisco Call, 10 Feb 1870, p. 3. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"STOKES--In this city, April 7, Henry W., dearly beloved husband of Ellen STOKES and father of Mrs. I. WELCH, Mrs. E. H. MOTT and Harry, Fred, Albert and Jessie STOKES, a native of New York, aged 66 years and 7 months. The funeral will take place to-day (Monday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the family residence, 422 Lyon Street, between Hayes and Grove, under the aspices of Unity Lodge, No. 61, K. of P. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, via electric car from corner of Waller and Clayton streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, April 9, 1900, page 6. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"STONE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: A. STONE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STONE--In this city, January 16, Rev. A.L. STONE, D.D., aged 76 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"STONE--San Francisco, January 5, 1906- Mrs Annie Burr Jennings STONE, wife of General George STONE, Chairman of the California State Republican Committee, died last night afer a prolonged illness. She was well known in the city and State." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STONE--At San Francisco, Feb. 6, Cora **STONE**, a native of California, aged 23 years. [The funeral will leave the residence of her mother, Mrs. Mary **STONE**, Stone's Addition, to-day (Friday, Feb. 8th) at 9 o'clock a.m. for San Juan, where interment will take place.] [Miss Cora

R - Z

STONE, daughter of Mrs. Mary **STONE**, of this place, died suddenly at San Francisco, last Wednesday. Deceased was well-known and highly respected by all who knew her here. She left Hollister about a year ago and went to Watsonville where she lived with a family and attended school. From Watsonville she went to San Francisco and got employment in a family at that city. The news of her death was a great shock to her widowed mother as it was not known that she was ill...]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 8 Feb 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"STONE--In this city, May 17, Dora Belle, daughter of Frederick P. and Lovilla H. STONE, aged 18 months and 17 days. Funeral will take place to-day (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from 1040 Dolores street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"STONE--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 14, 1881, Flora Belle, wife of Harry STONE, formerly of this city, aged 26y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 17 Mar 1881. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STONE--In this city, October 29, 1917, Florence N. STONE, beloved wife of John C. STONE, and sister of Mrs. F.B. WILD of Los Angeles and Mrs. A. ROMAN of San Rafael, a native of Tarrytown, N.Y." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"HROMADA--FORMER SACRAMENTAN RESPONDS TO THE CALL--Adolph HROMADA, who had been a resident of California since the close of the Civil War, died at his home, 1256 Masonic Avenue, San Francisco, at 6:30 Monday evening, after a lingering illness. Death was due to a complication of troubles. Mr. HROMADA was 58 years of age and a native of Austria. He came to this county during the Rebellion and enlisted in the Ninty-sixth New York infantry. At the close of the war he came to Sacramento and engaged in the confectionery business. Later he went to San Francisco and took up the same occupation...." [Rest of article cut off.] Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 7 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STONE--John L." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"STONE--In Sacramento, Jan. 3d, Jos. M. STONE, aged nine years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"STONE--Marcus STONE died at San Francisco March 2nd, 1910." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STONE--In this city, September 16, Maria Dolores STONE, beloved mother of J.C. BELL, M. and Ellen S. STONE, Lillie M. BEAUCHAMP and Adeline M. MUSCIO, a native of Calif., aged

R - Z

67 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sept 1897, P. 10.

"STONE--June 24, 1874 - Ex-Policeman R.W. M. STONE shot himself through the heart in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STONE--Theresa STONE died at San Francisco Oct. 26, 1930." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STONE--In this city October 26, 1930 [Theresa STONE], beloved sister of Emilie BARUCH, Samuel L. and Robert HYMAN. Services and intement strictly private. It is earnestly requested that flowers be omitted." Source: Newspaper clippings in files of Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA (HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4.) Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STONE--Theresa H. STONE, born Dec. 13, 1868, died Oct. 26, 1930." Source: HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"STONEHILL--MAJOR E.B. STONEHILL PASSES OVER THE RIVER--SAN FRANCISCO, February 5, 1898--Major E.B. STONEHILL, the attorney, was found dead in bed early this morning at his residence, 2928 Sacramento Street. He died from apoplexy, but had been sick for some time and under the care of Dr. CURRIER. Major STONEHILL was 69 years of age and a native of New York, but served in the Confederate Army, of the Veteran Society, of which he was a member. He was a gallant officer and more than once distinguished himself on the field of battle. He served one term as District Attorney of this city and county and conducted the prosecution of the noted MORROW bribery case." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STORER--On the 27th instant, Mrs. Maria STORER, aged 49 years, late of New York city." Source: *Alta California*, 29 Nov 1849.

"STOREY--DEATH CALLS OLD WELLS-FARGO MAN--CHICO (Butte Co.), September 11 - W.B. STOREY, a man well known in this section of the State especially among the railroad men, and who won distinction by being the first Wells-Fargo agent to be appointed to service on the Central Pacific Railroad, died Saturday at Stirling City, at the aged of 75 years. Mr. STOREY entered the service of the Wells-Fargo Company in 1852, at which time he was employed in San Francisco as a messenger boy. Twelve years later, when the Central Pacific Railroad had been opened, he was appointed special agent between Sacramento and Newcastle. Later he was the Wells-Fargo agent at Colfax, which position he held for eighteen years. He leaves three children - A.J. STOREY, of Stirling City; W.B. STOREY, Jr., who is connected with the Santa Fe

R - Z

Railroad, and Mrs. J.F. **NASH**, also of Stirling City." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 11 Sept 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STORM--In San Francisco, 22 September 2008, Judith Ann STORM. Born 8 October 1939 in San Francisco to the late Albert and Myrtle (SEIELSTAD) MION. Married 8 November 1956 in San Francisco to Neale Garrett STORM. Mother of four daughters: Pamela (Ron) FILION STORM, Cheryle (Sanford) FRIEDMAN, Cynthia (Guy) ANDRESS and Laura (Wifredo) GARCIA. Grandmother of Garrett WOLFSKILL, Stephanie McCLAIN (Tim) HAIRSTON, Beverly WOLFSKILL, Antonio GARCIA and Santino GARCIA. Great-grandmother of Drew HAIRSTON. Sister of Robert (Diana) MION, Nadine TREFZ, Anita (Gordon) COFFMAN, and the late Richard MION. Aunt, cousin, Godmother, friend, babysitter and neighbor to many. She is dearly missed." Source: personal records of Pamela Storm

"STORM--Judith A. STORM. Native San Franciscan, born October 8, 1939, passed away peacefully, September 22, 2007. Beloved and adored bride of 50 years to Neale G. STORM; dearly loved mother of Pamela STORM, Cheryle (Sanford) FRIEDMAN, Cynthia (Guy) ANDRESS, Laura (Wilfredo) GARCIA; cherished grandmother of Garrett WOLFSKILL, Beverly WOLFSKILL, Stephanie McCLAIN (Tim) HAIRSTON, Antonio GARCIA, Santino GARCIA and devoted great-grandmother to precious baby Drew. At Judith's request, there will be no Services. Family members sincerely appreciate your love and support and request that their privacy be respected during this difficult time." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 30 Sept 2007, page Z-99. Contact: Pamela Storm

"STORMS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: S.P. STORMS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STORY--At Colfax, Nov. 22d, of congestion of the brain, Charles Sterling, youngest son of Wm. B. and Ellen D. STORY, of this city, aged 9 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 25 Nov 1865.

"STOUT--In this city, September 12th, Henry STOUT, aged 43 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Sept 1865.

"STOW--In this city, Oct. 11th, Mary Lucy Louise, only child of Henry M. and Mary A. STOW, aged 1 year, 8 months and 9 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Oct 1865.

"STOW--GONE OVER THE RANGE - W.W. STOW - W.W. STOW, who died last month in San Francisco, was born in Binghampton, Broome County, New York, Sept. 18, 1824. He graduated

R - Z

from Hamilton College and was admitted to the Supreme Court of New York. He practiced law then until 1849, when he started for this State. He reached here in 1852 and settled in Santa Cruz County as a farmer, renting places near Watsonville in the Pajaro Valley. He was elected to the Legislature in 1853 as an independent candidate. He was a Whig, and though the county was then Democratic, he was re-elected to the Assembly in 1854. In 1855 he was chosen Speaker of the House. He then retired from politics. However, July 25, 1854, he was a candidate before the Whig convention for Congressional nomination but before a vote was taken his name was withdrawn. On August 8, 1855, he was a candidate before the American State convention for the office of Governor, but was defeated by J. Neely JOHNSON. Mr. STOW then opened a law office in San Francisco, and was associated with Harvey S. BROWN for a time. He soon obtained a large practice, especially in land cases. In 1858 he was joined by his wife's brother, W.H. PATERSON, who came from Elmire, N.Y. For a time the firm was known as STOW and PATERSON. In 1863 W.T. WALLACE, now Superior Judge of San Francisco, joined the fire, but in 1868 he withdrew. **STOW** then became prominently identified with the Central Pacific Railroad Company. However, in the early sixties STOW laid the foundation of his fortune by purchasing lands in the southern part of the State, principally in Santa Barbara and San Luis Obispo counties, where two of his sons now are. The Laguna rancho he bought outright. He also purchased a claim to the Corral del Piedra and by his knowledge of law and shrewdness achieved a victory out of which he cleared about \$200,000. Other similar investments netted him good returns. From 1870 Mr. **STOW** became ruler of the State in a certain political way. He was the agent of the railroad company and was admitted to be the ablest politician known in California. During the past six years he has devoted his time principally to Golden Gate Park." Source: The Pioneer (San Jose, CA), 15 Mar 1895.

"STOWELL--In Oakland, May 26, M.E., beloved wife of E.H. STOWELL of San Rafael. The funeral will take place to-day (Friday) at 11 o'clock a.m from the Fourteenth street M.E. Church, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 May, 1886.

"STRAHN--Henry STRAHN, a German, about 50 years of age, was found dead in his bed on Shipley street, yesterday. He is supposed to have died from some disease of the lungs." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"STRANAHAN--In this city, January 10, Matilda, beloved wife of the late David Bell STRANAHAN and loving mother of Mrs. G.F. BOREWSKY, Mrs. [?] WRIGHT and William H. STRANAHAN, a native of Ireland. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 3888 Twenty-third street near Sanchez street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car via Tweny-eighth and Valencia streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"STRANDBERG--In this city, March 27, 1891, Charles STRANDBERG, a native of Sweden, age

R - Z

29 years 10 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 415 Sutter street, under the ausipices of Templar Grove, No. 19, U.A.O.D. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"STRATTON--In this city, June 30, Edwin STRATTON, a native of Clyde, Wayne coutny, New York, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Odd Fellows' Hall, Montgomery street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 July 1875.

"STRATTON--San Francisco, July 10 - Freddie STRATTON, 26 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STRATTON--G.D. STRATTON DEAD--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), November 28 - George D. STRATTON, who at one time was Southern Pacific roadmaster in this division, with headquarters in Marysville, died in San Francisco a few days ago in his thirty-fifth year. He was a graduate of Stanford University, a native of New Jersey, and a married man. He made some close friends during his stay in this city, who deeply regret his passing." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 28 Nov 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STRATTON--In San Francisco, July 11,1874, Mary E. STRATTON, daughter of A.W. and Cornelia STRATTON, aged 19 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July 1874, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STRAUB--John N. STRAUB, who came to this city about a year ago from San Francisco, and engaged in the merchant tailoring business, died at his residence on Second Street, Tuesday morning. He had been subject to diabetes for several years, but it was only since coming to this city that the disease assumed a dangerous phase. For 2 months he had been failing rapidly and was unable to give any attention to his business. During his residence here he made many friends and took an established position among the enterprising merchants. He leaves a widow and 2 children to mourn his loss. The deceased was a native of Germany, aged 51y. The remains will be taken to San Francisco today for interment." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 25 May 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"STRAUB--In this city, July 14, Willie, eldest twin son of Rosalie and F. STRAUB." Source: San Francisco Call, 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"STRAUGHAN--In this city, July 1; George STRAUGHAN, brother of William STRAUGHAN and Mrs. CRAWFORD of Chico, Cal., a native of England, aged 73 years. Remains at parlors of Porter & White, 423 Golden Gate avenue." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 July 1905, p. 26.

R - Z

Contact: Bob Miller rbmjr@bellatlantic.net

"STRAUS--In this city, October 30, 1918, Bertha, relict of Mark STRAUS, beloved mother of Louis, Abe and Sylvan STRAUS, Mrs. Max REINHAUS, Mrs. Therese GOODMAN and Emma B. STRAUS, a native of Germany, aged 89 years and 10 months." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"STRAUSS--In this city, March 24, Moses STRAUSS, beloved brother of Samuel J. STRAUSS of Santa Cruz and Leopold STRAUSS, Mrs. Babette KATZ, Mrs. Pfeifer FINK and Mrs. Hassleen KOHN of Bavaria; a native of Bavaria. The funeral services will take place Wednesday, March 27, at 10:30 o'clock, at B.B. Hall, 149 Eddy street, under the auspices of Fidelity Lodge, No 120, F. and A.M. Interment, private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Mar 1912.

"STRAUSS--In this city, Jamuary 18, 1875, Nani STRAUSS, wife of B. STRAUSS and sister of the late Luis TICHNER and Mrs. Meyer (Jeanette) STEPPACHER. A native of Germany, aged 54 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence, 25 Lewis Street. [Per obituary column, her sister died the same day]." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 19 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"STRAUSS--In this city January 5, Mrs. Rebecca STRAUSS, mother of Levi STRAUSS of this city, a native of Bavaria, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday morning at 10 o'clock from the residence of her son in law, David STERN, 317 Powell Street [Submitter's note: Rebecca STRAUSS is the mother of blue jean inventor, Levi STRAUSS]. Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.F2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STREAM--In San Francisco, 15th inst., C. Theodore STREAM, aged 3 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STREI--Mr. Edwin H. STREI died on December 19 in his 70th years and was given Christian burial on December 23, at Golden Gate Cemetery." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, January 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"STREUBER--STREUBER, Hermann." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"STREUBER--In this city April 26, 1893, Hermann, eldest and beloved son of Alwert and Anna STREUBER, and brother of Martha and Georg STREUBER, a native of Oakland, Cal, aged 7 years 5 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the

R - Z

funeral THIS DAY (Friday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of his parents. 1719 Mission Street, between Thirteenth and Fourteenth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"STRICKLAND--In this city, October 7, 1896, Mrs. Betsy STRICKLAND, a native of Maine, aged 79 years, 10 months, and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 10:30 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 733 Guerrero Street. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 8 Oct 1896, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"STRIEGAL--In this city, December 2, Mary, wife of Comad STREIGAL, a native of Ireland, aged 49 years." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"STROBLE--In Visalia, Aug. 6th, Sargeant Chas. C.STROBLE, aged 31 years, a native of Wurtemburg, Germany, and late of Franklin county, Missouri." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"STRODE.-BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, May 21 - A child belonging to Mrs. Jane STRODE, Dupont street, was found dead in the bed early this morning. Dr. FINNIGAN was called, who refused to have anything to do with it, and the Coroner was notified and will investigate the cause of its death." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 22 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"STROHECKER--In this city, June 6, 1942, Fred STROHECKER. A member of the Bakery and Confectionery Workers' Local No. 24. Funeral - Mortuary of Julius S. Godeae [sp?] Inc." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"STROUT--In this city, May 25, Enoch Noyes STROUT, a native of Jay, Franklin County, Me., aged 66 years, 1 month and 17 days. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock from Odd Fellows Hall, corner of Seventh and Market streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"STRUBEL--In this city, January 6, 1899, George STRUBEL, dearly beloved father of Katie, Franq, and Lizzie STRUBEL, beloved son of Valentine and the late Catharina STRUBEL, and brother of Frederick, Frank and Philip STRUBEL, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 34 years and 9 months. Funeral notice hereafter. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 8 Jan 1899.

"STRUCKMANN--The will of William STRUCKMANNwas filed for probate yesterday. He bequeathed a \$2500 estate to his widow, Wilhemina STRUCKMANN." Source: San Francisco

R - Z

Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"STRUTZ--In Sacramento, August 5, Lina STRUTZ, a native of Germany, aged 49 years, 10 months and 22 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"STRUVE--In this city October 29, 1921, Katie STRUVE, loving mother of Sophie KEITHLY, grandmother of Edwin and Clarice KEITHLY, late of 1235 Jackson Street. A native of Germany aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday October 31, 1921 at 10:30 O'clock from the chapel of Julius S. Godeau 41 Van Ness Avenue. Incineration Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Private. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Oct 1921. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@aol.com

"STRUVER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 18 -- Justus STRUVER, late deputy in the Sheriff's office, reported dead last week, died in reality this evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 19 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"STUART--In San Francisco, July 24th, Agnes STUART, daughter of Mrs. Stephen W. LEACH, aged 12 years and 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 28 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STUART--In this city, December 30, 1898, Benjamin Franklin, beloved husband of Melissa STUART, and father of Addeleid Florence STUART, a native of New York, aged 42 years, 11 months, and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898.

"STUART--In Merced, July 31, 1878, Frank STUART, aged 31 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"STUART--In this city, July 6, James STUART, a native of Lancashire, England, aged 59 years. (Liverpool, Manchester and Birmingham apers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), July 10, at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his daughter, Mrs. NAPTHALY, No. 421 Minna, near Fifth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1881.

"STUBBS--In San Francisco, July 15, Julia E. STUBBS, beloved mother of May WRIGHT and sister of Mrs. J.H. RINGOT, Mrs. William V. HOLLINGBERY and Russell REYNOLDS, a native of Illinois. [...after an illness of a few weeks. The funeral took place last Monday and the remains were interred in Cypress Lawn Cemetery...Mrs. STUBBS was well-known in this community, where the greater part of her life had been spent. She was a native of Illinois from which place she migrated when a little child, with her parents, the late Mr. & Mrs. Ela. REYNOLDS, and settled in San Juan. Here she grew to womanhood and remained a resident

R - Z

of this county till 3 years ago when she moved to San Francisco... kind and charitable and was ever ready to lend a helping hand to the needy or those in distress...She was generous to a fault and was always ready to share her mete with friend or stranger...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 21 July 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"STUCKE--In San Francisco, Dec. 31, Helena Christina, daughter of Carston and Anna STUCKE, 11 months, 17 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STULSENBERG--In San Francisco, Jan. 7, Henry STULSENBERG, aged 35 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"STURGESS--At Mokelemne Hill, on the 2d, Charles M., only child of H.M. and Mary E. STURGESS, aged 4 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1856.

"STUTTSMEISTER--In San Francisco, March 19, Mrs. Mathilda STTUTSMEISTER, aged 46 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"STUTZ--In this city, January 9, 1892, Amelia STUTZ, a native of San Francisco, aged 12 years, 6 months, and 9 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from 2211 Taylor street; thence to St. Francis Church." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"SUCKERT--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 29 -- Dr. Leon SUCKERT, a well known physician, a native of Prussian Poland, and a resident here since 1848, was found dead in his room at the corner of Pine and Kearney streets this evening, having died from a sudden attack of apoplexy. He was in his night dress and lying on the bed. It is supposed that he died in the night. He was 48 years old and a widower. He has a daughter married in Oakland and a son in college in Europe." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"SUEY--San Francisco, Nov. 2 - Wong SUEY, 33 years." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLENGER--In San Francisco, October 1, 1910, John SULLENGER, resident of Marysville, native of Missouri, aged 47 years, 11 months and 18 days." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 3 Oct 1910. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, May 18, Alice Teresa, beloved daughter of Patrick and Alice SULLIVAN, and sister of Maggie and Annie SULLIVAN, a native of Oakland, Cal, aged 17 years, 3 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the

R - Z

funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 1313 Montgomery street, between Union and Filbert." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 May 1884.

"SULLIVAN--In this City, May 11, Anastasia beloved wife of the late John J. SULLIVAN and mother of Mrs. John GARVIN, Mrs, James CAFFALL, Mrs. David SPOWART and Jerry, Katie and John and the late Lawrence SULLIVAN, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland. (Long Island papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence. 2 Zoe Place, off Folsom Street between Fremont and Beale; thence to St. Brendan's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 May 19 1898, p.7. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"SULLIVAN--(nee KERR)-In this city, May 13, 1954, Anna K., beloved wife of the late Eugene D. SULLIVAN, loving mother of Eugene J. and Matthew F. SULLIVAN and Mrs. Kermit HARDIMAN; also survived by ten grandchildren; a native of San Francisco. A member of Ladies Sodality of Mission Dolores Basilica. Funeral Saturday, at 8 a.m., from Chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., 2254 Market st., bet. 15th and 16th, then to Mission Dolores Basilica where Requiem High Mass will be offered at 8:15 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary, Friday at 8 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 May 1954, p. 13.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, Oct. 4, 1952, Clara W. SULLIVAN, beloved wife of the late Robert E. SULLIVAN, grandmother of Kirk and Ward SULLIVAN." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Oct 1952, pg 19. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"SULLIVAN--In this city, May 27, 1923, Cornelius, beloved husband of Katherine SULLIVAN and loving uncle of Kate and Walter WILSON, Mrs. Frank PHILIPIS, and Miss Dasey O'HARA, a native of Athlone, West Meath, Ireland, aged 58 years. The funeral will take place Wednesday May 30, at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence _23 Tehama St., thence to St. Patrick's Church where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1923. Transcribed by K. Sutkamp.

"SULLIVAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, Cornelius SULLIVAN, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, November 7, Daniel Francis, beloved son of John SULLIVAN and Johanna SULLIVAN and brother of William, Mary and Margaret SULLIVAN and Mrs. W. HANNIVER, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years 11 months and 1 day. Friends and

R - Z

acuaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of his parents, 254 Dore street, off Harrison, between Ninth and Tenth streets; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be clebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Cavalry Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1898, p.7. Contact: Susan Quinn quisus@gmail.com

"SULLIVAN--In this city, November 10, Dennis SULLIVAN, a native of Ireland, aged 66 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"SULLIVAN--DEATH COMES TO FIRE CHIEF - Dennis T. SULLIVAN, Chief of the San Francisco Fire Department, died at 10 minutes past 1 o'clock yesterday morning from the effects of injuries received on the morning of the earth quake. When the tremendous convolution came, Chief SULLIVAN and his wife were sleeping in the firehouse adjoining the California Hotel. The chimney of the hotel was shaken down by the shock and came crashing through the firehouse. The Chief and Mrs. SULLIVAN were carried two stories to the ground floor and were extricated from the debris with great difficulty. The injured chief and his wife were conveyed at once to the Southern Pacific Hospital at Fourteenth and Mission streets, but when the flames reached the Mission district, they were again moved, this time to the General Hospital at the Presidio, where the chief died yesterday morning. Mrs. SULLIVAN, whose injuries also looked serious, has progressed and it is confidently expected, will recover." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 April 1906. p.1, c.7. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, September 22, Ellen, beloved wife of the late Michael SULLIVAN and loving mother of William M., James T., John E., Thomas J., George H., Frank A. and Kate A. SULLIVAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland.---Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from the funeral parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 770 Turk street; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m.. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Thirtieth Street and San Jose Avenue." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Sept 1907. Contact: Magee Smith MOCongrr@aol.com

"SULLIVAN--In this city, January 28, Eugene, beloved husband of Kate, father of Ella, Francis, Mollie and Clara and brother of John, Michael and Timothy SULLIVAN, a native of Kenmare, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 50 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 Jan 1894, p. 8.

"SULLIVAN.-In this city, January 11, 1919, Eugene D. SULLIVAN, beloved husband of Anna K. SULLIVAN, devoted father of Eugene J., Matthew F., and Geraldine M. SULLIVAN, and brother of Major F. J. SULLIVAN, U. S. A.; Mae K. and Agnes M. SULLIVAN, Mrs. Anna GREY and

R - Z

Mrs. Elizabeth **WILLETT** and the late James P. **SULLIVAN**, a native of San Francisco. A member of San Francisco Council, No. 615, Knights of Columbus; Phil Sheridan Council, No. 72, Y. M. I. and Precita Parlor, N. S. G. W. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9:15 o'clock, from his late residence, 779 Dolores st.; thence to St. James' Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:45 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF PRECITA Parlor, No. 187, N. S. G. W. - You are hereby respectfully requested to attend the funeral of our late Past President, Brother Eugene D. **SULLIVAN**, on Monday, January 23, at 9:15 o'clock, from his residence, 779 Dolores st. Fraternally, H. E. **McCAFFREY**-President. EDW. **TIETJEN**, Recording Secretary. OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF PHIL Sheridan Council, No. 72, Y. M. I., are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, Eugene **SULLIVAN**. W. W. **GRIFFIN**, President. T. F. **PRENDERGAST**, Secretary." Source: *San Franicsco Chronicle*, 11 Jan 1919.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, Nov. 7, 1954, Eugene J., beloved husband of Florian L. SULLIVAN, devoted father of Carol Anne and Garrett SULLIVAN, beloved son of the late Eugene D. and Anna K. SULLIVAN, loving brother of Mrs. Geraldine M. HARDIMAN and Matthew F. SULLIVAN; a native of San Francisco. A member of the Holy Name Society of St. Cecelia's Church. Funeral Tuesday, at 8:30 a. m. from Chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., 2254 Market st., bet. 15th and 16th, a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9 a. m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. (Spiritual bouquets preferred.) Rosary Monday at 8 p. m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1954, p. 32.

"SULLIVAN--Florian L. - In San Francisco, December 10, 1990; beloved wife of the late Eugene J. SULLIVAN; loving mother of Carol A. and Garrett E. SULLIVAN; dear grandmother of Sean, Christinan and Dana SULLIVAN; loving mother-in-law of Carole SULLIVAN; also survived by other loving family and friends: a member of the Legion of Mary and the League of the Sacred Heart of St. Cecilia's Parish; and an alumni of Notre Dame High School of SF; and an active volunteer at Laguna Honda Hospital. Friends are invited to attend the Funeral Thursday at 9:15am from the Chapels of ARTHUR J. SULLIVAN 7 CO., 2254 Market St., bet. 15th and 16th Sts., then to St. Cecelia's Church, 17th Ave & Vicente St. for the Celebration of the Funeral Mass at 10am. Committal at Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary-Vigil Service Wed. at 8pm at the Mortuary. Donations to your favorite charity preferred. SULLIVAN'S FUNERAL SERVICE 621-4567" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Dec 1990, p. B7.

"SULLIVAN--SUICIDE BY MORPHINE. By Associated Press. STOCKTON, Dec. 2. -- A man whose name is supposed to be Frank SULLIVAN, collapsed on the train from Sacramento at noon to-day, and upon arrival at Stockton he was taken to the Receiving Hospital, where he died in an hour from the effects of morphine poisoning. As he was afflicted with a loathsome disease it is supposed that he took the poison with suicidal intent. He is about 30 years of age." Source:

R - Z

San Jose Mercury, 3 Dec 1899, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SULLIVAN--In Sacramento, January 18, George SULLIVAN, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, January 25, 1935, Hugh B. SULLIVAN." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 26 Jan 1935. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"SULLIVAN--In this city, October 10, Mrs. Jane SULLIVAN, at the residence of her son-in-law, C.D. O'SULLIVAN, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. mary's Cathedral." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Oct 1873.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, January 27, Jeremiah, only son of Patrick and Catherine SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parent's 27 Minna Street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, November 11, Johanna, beloved wife of the late Daniel SULLIVAN and mother of Thomas, Daniel, Mary, Katherine, Nora and Alice SULLIVAN, a native of Dingle, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"SULLIVAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 15 - On Saturday afternoon a man named John SULLIVAN met with his death under the following circumstances: He went out to Lake Honda to see a friend, a mason employed by the Water Company on their great works there. He found his friend at work on a wall about 40 feet high. In attempting to walk to him, he became dizzy, lost his balance and fell to the bottom of the reservoir. He was picked up in an insensible condition and died in half an hour afterward." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SULLIVAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 29 - Friday morning the body of a man washed ashore in the immediate vicinity of Meiggs' wharf. The body was conveyed to the dead house, where it was recognized by Captain TARBETT and officer SELINGER as a man named John SULLIVAN, who had recently came down from Calaveras county. It is supposed that he wandered around the wharves after dark on Monday and probably being under the influence of liquor at the time, fell over board." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 30 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, December 13, John D., beloved husband of Bridget SULLIVAN and

R - Z

father of Thomas F., Eugene E. and William A. **SULLIVAN** and Mrs. Henry W. **WARRINGTON**, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SULLIVAN.--In this City, January 1, 1895, John J., beloved husband of Anastasia SULLIVAN, and father of Mrs. John GARVIN, Mrs. James CAFFAL, Mrs. David SPOWART, and Jerry, Katie, John and the late Lawrence SULLIVAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland age 56 years. "Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Jan 1895, p 9, col 6. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"SULLIVAN--In this city, December 6, John J. SULLIVAN, aged 23 years and 11 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1711 Mason street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"SULLIVAN--In San Francisco, Oct. 7, Joseph, son of James J. SULLIVAN, aged 8 months and 20 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 9 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, Dec. 21, 1957, Julia M., beloved wife of Daniel SULLIVAN, loving mother of Daniel J. and Eugene F. SULLIVAN and Nora M. MCMANUS and the late David P. and John M. SULLIVAN; loving grandmother of Nancy, Debra, Sabrina and Allison SULLIVAN and Jeanne and Patricia McMANUS. A native of Ballydesmond, County Cork, Ireland. A member of St. James Ladies' Sodality. Funeral Monday at 9:30 a. m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. James church where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 10:00 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Sunday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, July 17, at the residence of her brother-in-law, P. CROWLEY, No 1629 Sacramento street, Kate SULLIVAN, late Principal of the Lincoln Primary School. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Suanday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Mary's Cathedral." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 July 1879.

"SULLIVAN--In this City, November 23, 1892, Lawrence P., beloved son of John and Anastasia SULLIVAN and brother of Mrs. John GARVIN, Mrs. James CAFFALL, Mrs. David SPOWART, Jerry, Katie and John SULLIVAN, a native of Long Island, NY aged 25 years 3 months and 19 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 24 Nov 1892 p.8, c. 7. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"SULLIVAN--In Oakland, Cal., January 27, at the residence, 2214 East Sixteenth street, East Oakland, Margaret M., dearly beloved daughter of Johanna and the late John SULLIVAN, loving

R - Z

sister of William J. **SULLIVAN** and the late Nora **HANNIVER**, Daniel, Mary, John and Josie **SULLIVAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 26 years 3 months and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 January 28, 1912, p. 74. Contact: Susan Quinn quisus@gmail.com

"SULLIVAN--The peole living in the neighborhood of Linden Avenue, Hayes Valley, have had a prolific theme of conversation during the last few days. It is the unusual and peculiiar circumstances attending the death of Martin SULLIVAN of 622 Linden Avenue between Laguna and Buchannan streets, which occured last Thursday [16 Oct 1884] night. SULLIVAN was an express wagon driver who leaves a wife and seven children with a stipend of \$2,000 from the Knights of Honor. He was recently stricken down with pneumonia and was attended by Dr. J.F. SULLIVAN of Van Ness Ave, but he grew worse rapidly. Last Wednesday night, he expected each moment to die, and he seemed to pass away peacefully as they watched by his side. His eyes were closed and his heart stopped beating, and he was given up for dead, but the color never left his cheeks, and after 20 minutes he opened his eyes and exclaimed. "No. I didn't die that time. They're not ready for me just yet in heaven, but you may as well prepare everyting, for I'll soon leave you". Thurday night he apparently breathed his last again and never rallied. He was pronounced dead and put on ice and kept until Sunday before he was buried. When in his coffin, his cheeks were still flushed, and all who saw him remarked "How natural he looks. He does not sem to be dead, but only sleeping." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Oct 1884, p.7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, October 16, Martin, beloved husband of Mary SULLIVAN, a native of Killarney, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brother, Daniel SULLIVAN, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No, 622 Linden avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1884.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, February 2, Michael, beloved husband of Mary SULLIVAN, and brother of Mrs. Robert McLEOD, Mrs. Julia FINNERTY, Mrs. Mollie REYNOLDS, and brother in law of John, William, Daniel and Patrick O'CONNELL, a native of Kanturk, County Cork, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Wednesday) at 8:45 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 10 Clyde St. off Townsend between Third and Fourth, thence to St. Rose's Church, Brannan Street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:00 o'clock a.m., Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, February 3, Michael, of diptheria, beloved son of Michael and the late Ellen SULLIVAN, and brother of John, Patrick, William, Hannah, Nellie, and Mary Ann SULLIVAN, a native of Mitcheltown, County Cork, Ireland, age 10 years. The funeral will take

R - Z

place today (Wednesday) at 12:00 o'clock m. from the residence of the parents, 1128 Harrison Street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 Feb 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, April 20, Michael, beloved husband of Ellen A. SULLIVAN and father of William, James, John, Thomas, George, Frank, and Kate SULLIVAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 79 years 9 months and 26 days. (Tuolumne county papers please copy.)--Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday), at 2:45 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of the Pacific Undertakers, 777 Mission street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by 3:30 p.m. train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 April 1904. Contact: Magee Smith MOCongrr@aol.com

"SULLIVAN--Michael J, Died June 30,1884- A child of five years, Michael J. SULLIVAN, died at the residence of his parents yesterday morning from the effects received from a blow received in play from one of his companions last week. The little one sustained a rupture to the blood vessel in the head. No one seems to know who threw the missile, and if it was acciedntal or intentional." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 June 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SULLIVAN--In San Francisco, Cal., February 1, 1901, Patrick SULLIVAN, brother of Daniel SULLIVAN and uncle of Cornelius, Michael, Patrick, Mary, Timothy, Francis, Nelly and Margaret SULLIVAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of Cornelius SULLIVAN, No. 10 Clay street, East San Jose, thence to St. Patricks Church for services. Interment at Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 4 Feb 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"SULLIVAN--In San Francisco, Jan. 31, Patrick Henry SULLIVAN, aged 1 year, 7 months and 20 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, Sept. 15, 1950, Robert Emmett, dearly beloved husband of Clara W. SULLIVAN, loving father of Irving E. SULLIVAN and adored grandfather of Kirk and Ward SULLIVAN; a native of San Francisco; aged 59 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sep 1950, pg 8WA, Col 18. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"SULLIVAN--In the city and county hopspital, January 5, Sarah SULLIVAN, a native of Wales, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Jan 1870.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, January 10, Susan M., beloved wife of the late Daniel C. SULLIVAN and mother of John M. SULLIVAN of Rio Vista, Cal, and the late Johanna DE BUDGE, a native of the Parish of Kilaclough, County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 90 years. (Solano county papers

R - Z

please copy.) Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co, [582?] Valencia street, near Sixteenth street; thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, July 8, 1868, Timothy SULLIVAN, a native of Schenore Parish Kilcoe, Ireland, aged 25 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday at 2 1/2 o'clock from his brother's residence at the corner of Union and Allen streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SULLIVAN--August 27, 1942, Timothy SULLIVAN, dearly beloved brother of Mrs. J. MURPHY of New London, Conn.; a native of Cahirciveen, County Kerry, Ireland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, August 31st, at 8 a.m. from Duggan's 3434 17th St.; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem mass will be offered at 8:30 a.m. Interment, St. Joseph's Cemetery, Sacramento, Calif." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"SULLIVAN--In this city, July 6, Timothy F. SULLIVAN, late of Cambridge, Mass, aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m, from St. Mary's Hospital, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1875.

"SULLIVAN--San Francisco, March - William SULLIVAN, _9 years and 3 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLIVAN.-The funeral of the late William P. SULLIVAN, Jr., Chief of Police of San Francisco, who died, after a lingering illness at 1:30 o'clock Monday morning, will be held on Wednesday morning at 10 o'clock from St. Agnes' Catholic Church, near the Sullivan residence, at 101 Central Avenue, and the interment will take place at the Holy Cross Cemetery. Speculation is rife in San Francisco police circles as to who will succeed the late Chief SULLIVAN. The Commissioners have confirmed Captain WITTMAN as the Acting Chief, but it is expected that upon recommendation of the Mayor, that body will directly choose another head of the department, to succeed Chief SULLIVAN." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 12 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SULLY--At Monterey, March 28th, Mrs. Manueleta SULLY, aged 17 years, wife of Lt. A. SULLY, U. S. A." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SUMMERFORD--In Mariposa, Sept. 8th, J. Allen SUMMERFORD, aged 42 years." Source:

R - Z

San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 Sept 1865.

"SUMMERS--In this city, November 21, Alice, wife of Raymond SUMMERS, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Nov 1873.

"SUMMERTON--In this city, May 27, Mrs. Matilda SUMMERTON, mother of Amelia and Elizabeth SUMMERTON, a native of Racine Wisconsin, age 60 years, 4 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, May 30, at 2 o'clock, from the chapel of N. Gray & Co., 2198 Geary Street, corner of Devisadero. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car. " Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"SUMMERVILLE--Lizzie SUMMERVILLE has applied for the letters of administration on the \$1600 estate of her husband, Horace SUMMERVILLE." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"SUMMERVILLE.-Killed by Electricity - Thomas SUMMERVILLE, a laborer aged 60 years, was electrocuted at one of the car houses of Union Railway Company in San Francisco, to-day. He was moving a lattice pole when he came in contact with an electric light wire. His death was almost instantaneous." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 24 Nov 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SUMMERVILLE--In this city, December 17, William Alexander, youngest son of Robert and Margaret SUMMERVILLE, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 20 days. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 286 Clara street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Dec 1873.

"SUMNER--March 13, 1874 - Colored citizens of San Francisco wear crape and drape their churches in mourning in memory of Charles SUMNER." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SUMNER--April 3, 1874 - The wife of Charles A. SUMNER died suddenly at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SUNDBERG.-In this city, January 14, Jennett **SUNDBERG**, beloved wife of Augustus **SUNDBERG**, and loving mother of Mrs. Frank **HAMEISTER**, Mrs. Axel **SUNDBERG**, Melvin and Harvey **FITZSIMMONS**, a native of Scotland, aged 43 years, 4 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 18, at 1 o clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2473 [or 5] Mission

R - Z

street, near Twenty-first. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"SUNDZBERG.--In San Francisco, May 6th, Jane, daughter of Francis E. and Margaret SUNDZBERG, aged 5 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 10 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SUNLAY--Charles N. SUNLAY, 29, Aug. 25, New Orleans." Source: *New York Times,* 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"SUPALTE--In this city, Oct. 15th, at the City and County Hospital, Andrew SUPALTE, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 17 Oct 1865.

"SUSAND--In this city, February 2, Nathaniel C. SUSAND, a native of Coburg, Canada, aged 55 years. Funeral will take place tomorrow, Sunday, at 2 o'clock from 641 Sacramento Street. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"SUTHERLAND--On Willow Slough, Yolo county, Sept. 8th, infant son of James and Augusta SUTHERLAND, of Ione City." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Sept 1863, p. 6.

"SUTKAMP--In this city, May 27, 1923, Clara SUTKAMP, beloved sister of Anna C. SUTKAMP and Mrs. J.C. NAGEL, a native of Dubuque, Iowa. Funeral today at 2:30pm from her late residence, 2320 Funston Ave." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1923. Contact: K. Sutkamp mws43@gateway.net

"SUTLIFF--In htis city, December 14, Nelson A., son of Thomas and M.L. SUTLIFF, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 11 months and 13 days. This lovely bud, so young and fair, Called hence by early doom. Just came to show how sweet a flower In Paradise could bloom. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from St. John's Church, Post street, between Mason and Taylor, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Dec 1873.

"SUTTON--San Francisco, March 11, 1890, Adolpis, son of Mrs. H.A. and Isco SUTTON." Source: Santa Rosa Democrat, 15 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SUTTON--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 11, 1890, Adolpis, son of Mrs. H.A. and Isco SUTTON." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 15 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SUTTON--In this city, February 27, Ellen S., wife of Lawrence SUTTON, a native of Ireland,

R - Z

aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

"SUTTON--Frank C. November 24. Mortician - Halsted & Co." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SUTTON--In San Francisco, Jan. 4th, Frank, son of Charles and Sabina SUTTON, aged 7 weeks." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 9 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SUTTON--Captain Joseph SUTTON, late commander of the Pacific Mail Steamship Montana, died at San Francisco last Saturday. He was forty-four years old; born in Waterford, Ireland." Source: San Luis Obispo Pioneer, 7 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"SUTTON--Lillian Frances SUTTON, San Bruno - Mrs. Lillian Frances SUTTON, 71, 740-B Sixth Avenue, a resident here one year, died at home yesterday after an apparent heart attack. Native of California, Mrs. SUTTON moved here from San Francisco. She was survived by her husband, Thomas and nine children and 16 grandchildren. The children are Mrs. Ruth DAVY, Sacramento, Roy J. SUTTON of San Bruno, Thomas J. SUTTON of Marinwood, Robert H. SUTTON of Hayward, Frank L. SUTTON of San Francisco, Mrs. Lillian BAUMSTEIGER of Canoga Park, Mrs. Helen STEWART, Mrs. Barbara MILLIGAN and Mrs. Marjorie SMITH, all of San Mateo. Services will be held tomorrow at 8:30 a.m. from San Bruno Funeral Home here, followed by a requiem mass at 9 a.m. at St. Bruno's Catholic Church. Interment will be in Holy Cross cemetery, Colma." Source: San Mateo Times, 26 May 1959, page 28. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338 Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com [Lee notes that Mrs. SUTTON's maiden name was LEAVER.]

"SUTTON--In this city March 9, Thomas J. beloved husband of Minnie D. SUTTON (LEE), and father of Fred, Bert, George, Susie, Thomas, Minnie, Maud, Robert, Walter and Harold SUTTON, a native of Manchester, England, aged 63 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday) at 9:30 o'clock from his late residence 2765 Polk Street, thence to St. Brigid's Church where services will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 March 1899, page 10. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338 Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"SUTTON--Thomas James SUTTON, Sr. - Services will be held tomorrow at 8:30 am. from San Bruno Funeral Home for Thomas James SUTTON, Sr, 79, the last of the old San Francisco horsecar drivers and resident at 740 Sixth Avenue in San Bruno for many years, who died in San Rafael Friday. SUTTON, a native of San Francisco, worked as a lumber clerk after the horsecars were retired by municipal buses and street cars in San Francisco. For the past two years he has resided with his son, Thomas J. SUTTON, Jr. in San Rafael. Surviving are five

R - Z

daughters, Mrs. Ruth **DAVY**, Sacramento, Mrs. Lillian **BAUMSTEIGER**, of Canoga Park, Mrs. Helen **STEWART**, Mrs. Barbara **MILLIGAN**, of San Mateo, Mrs. Marjorie **SMITH**, of San Mateo, four sons. T. J. **SUTTON**, Jr, of San Rafael, Roy **SUTTON** of San Bruno, Robert **SUTTON** of Hayward, and Frank **SUTTON** of San Francisco and four brothers, George, Walter, Fred and Robert **SUTTON**." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 24 April 1961. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338 Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"SUTTON--In San Francisco, Jan. 5th, Wm. C. SUTTON, aged 25 years and 10 months." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 9 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SUYDAM--In this city, February 7, Charles W. SUYDAM, a native of New York, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) morning, at 10 o'clock, from 641 Sacremento St." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10 Feb 1870, p. 3. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"SVART--In San Francisco, June 16, 1891, N.A. SVART, a native of Denmark and formerly of Salinas, aged 33 [or 38] years. [The remains of N.A. SVART arrived from San Francisco by train yesterday and, after funeral services at the residence of his brother, M. SVART, were followed to their last resting place in Odd Fellows' cemetery by a large concourse of friends and countrymen of the family of the deceased.]" Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 18 June 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"SVEDISE--Amelia SVEDISE, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. I. SVEDISE died suddenly on April 29th in her thirteenth year and was given Christian burial from the church at Cypress Lawn Cemetery on May 1. In addition to her parents and grandparents and a host of friends, she leaves to mourn her her brothers Chris and Vincent and sister, Marie." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, June 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"SWAGG--In this city, March 24, Johanna SWAGG, beloved mother of William D. and Etta HOPPER, Mrs. Daniel KELLY and the late Fred SWAGG, and loving sister of Richard and Edward DILLON, Mrs. E. FORD, Mrs. D. REMILLARD and the late Thomas DILLON; a native of Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 26, at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1742 Sanchez street, thence to St. Paul's Church, Twenty-ninth and Church streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Mar 1912.

"SWAIN--In this city, December 5, Mrs. Annie SWAIN, aged 31 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

R - Z

"SWAIN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 24 - A Little boy, about 6 years of age, named Charles SWAIN, fell into a well on the San Pablo road on Friday last and was drowned." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SWAIN--In this city, Aug. 21st, Clara A., wife of Robert B. SWAIN, and daughter of the late Rev. Daniel FILLMORE, of Providence, R.I., aged 38 years. Relatives and friends of the family are invited to attend the funeral, from the First Unitarian Church, Stockton street, this day (Sunday), at 2 p.m. without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Aug 1863, p. 4.

"SWAIN--From San Jose 'Herald' -- Edward G. SWAIN, eldest son of Mr. & Mrs. Thos. SWAIN, of Palo Alto, died at the hospital in San Francisco, where he has been for some weeks a patient sufferer. The funeral services were held Sunday at the family residence on Hamilton avenue, after which the

interment took place at Redwood City cemetery. Rev. J.F. **JENNESS** of the Methodist Church conducted the funeral service..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 2 Jan 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"SWAIN--Edward R. SWAIN, the architect, died yesterday at Lane Hospital, San Francisco, from the effects of an operation for appendicitis. He was taken ill about ten days ago. Mr. SWAIN was one of the best archetects of the city. He was one of the designers of the Ferry Building, as well as many of the fine structures of other parts of San Francisco and Honolulu." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 April 1902, p.8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SWAIN--In Oakland, March 11, Captain Josiah H. **SWAIN**, a native of Massachusetts, aged 70 years, 6 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 12 March 1895.

"SWAIN--In Salinas City, Feb. 15, 1891, L.A. SWAIN, a native of Healdsburg, Cal., aged 33 years, 8 months, 26 days. L.A. SWAIN, who died at the Commercial Hotel Monday, was a brother of Mrs. A.F. TYNAN and Mrs. Charles PATRICK of Salinas and E.M. SWAIN of San Francisco. The remains were taken to Watsonville for interment." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 19 Feb 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"SWAIN--In this city, February 4. 1869, Mary Dunham SWAIN. Wife of Harry SWAIN, and daughter of Jirah LUCE, a native of Martha's Vineyard, Mass, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 6, February 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SWAIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 14 -- The death of R.B. **SWAIN**, ex-Superintendent of the Mint, and a prominent business man of San Francisco, coupled with rumors of suicide, took the city by surprise this afternoon. The facts are alleged to be that he had been in the habit of taking valerian, and getting up in the night to take a dose, and it is

R - Z

supposed he got hold of a bottle laudanum instead. This morning his wife found him breathing heavily and unable to awaken him. Physicians were summoned and every effort made to restore him to consciousness, but in vain. He died at 11 o'clock." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA) 15 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SWAIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 14 -- The circumstances of the death of R.B. SWAIN are subject of general conversation. There appears to be a general impression that his business affairs have of late been anything but prosperous; but on the other hand his well-known religious views are considered by his friends as an unmistakably satisfactory answer to the suggestion of suicide. Mrs. SWAIN is positive that he took laudanum by mistake as he has been troubled for months with nervous irritation, which prevented him from sleeping and had been taking valerian in large doses to quiet his nervous system. The medicines stood together on the same shelf. He was a native of Nantucket (Mass.), aged 47 years, and had been identified with the leading charitable institutions of San Francisco since 1855. He was a strong personal friend of Starr KING and was connected with the first Unitarian church to the time of his death." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA) 15 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SWAIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 17 -- The funeral of the late R.B. SWAIN this afternoon was a very impressive affair. There was no set sermon, but Rev. Horatio STEBBINS made a feeling address, and was followed in the same strain by Rev. C.G. AMES of San Jose. The services were concluded with a prayer by Mr. STEBBINS. The pall was borne by James LINFORTH, Ira P. RANKIN, R. CHENERY, Washington BARTLETT, H.B. BLANCHARD, C.A. LOW, F. MacCrellish and James Fremery of the Chamber of Commerce." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA), 18 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SWALM--In this city, January 4, 1900, Senaca A., beloved husband of Katharine A. SWALM, a native of New York, aged 47 years. Interment private, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3, and *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"SWALM--Seneca E. SWALM, who figured as the accused in the famous Clara Belle McDONALD diamond robbery case a few years ago, is dead. He was a native of New York, and leaves a widow." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"SWAN--In Oakland, June 2, Charlotte E. beloved wife of George E. SWAN, devoted mother of...[end of item cut not on copy]." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"SWAN--The body of George **SWAN**, the supposed suicide of Fitch mountain, was taken to San Francisco Thursday." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 March 1889.

R - Z

Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SWAN--Margaret, 27 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"SWANSON--Earl E. - In Palo Alto, March 27, 1981; loving father of Susan STALLCUP of Inverness, CA, loving brother of Inez EDENHOLM, Los Gatos; loving grandfather of three; a native of SF; aged 67 years; a member of Sharon Heights Golf and Country Club. Memorial services Tuesday, March 31, 1981 at 1 p.m. from Cusimano Family, Johnston Colonial Mortuary, 650 Live Oak, Menlo Park. Contributions to your favorite charity preferred." Soruce: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"SWANSON--In this city, Sept. 20th, at the City and County Hopsital, Frederick SWANSON, aged 49 years, a native of Sweden." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 Sept 1865.

"SWANTON--Captain Nels." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"SWARTFAGER--In Santa Rosa, August 22, Nell C. SWARTFAGER, wife of Vernon SWARTFAGER of Santa Rosa, mother of Barbar B. TUCKER of San Carlos, mother-in-law of Richard F. TUCKER of San Carlos, sister of Eva JOHNSON of Springville, Utah, grandmother of Brant, Jane, Richard and Elizabeth TUCKER, all of San Sarlos. A native of Sorinaville, Utah, aged 66. A member of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints. Interment at Greenlawn Memorial Park, Colma." Source: *Press Democrat* [Santa Rosa, CA], 23 Aug 1965. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SWASEY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 6 -- A sailor named Jackson SWASEY fell overboard from the top-sail yard of the steamer 'Continental,' on the 25th of January, and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"SWEEN--Minette G. SWEEN died on January 15 in her 65th year and was given Christian burial at Cypress Lawn on January 20th. [S]he leaves a husband, a son and two daughters. Though Mrs. SWEEN was not a member of St. Paulus she attended church here with some degree of regularity and was contemplating membership. We know that the Word was not without effect in her life and that the good glad tidings of the grace of God in Christ Jesus penetrated also as good seed into good ground." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, March 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"SWEENEY--In San Francisco, June 24th, Ambrose George, eldest son of the late George SWEENEY, aged 8 years and 4 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"SWEENEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: B. SWEENEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SWEENEY.-In this city, October 22, Elizabeth, beloved mother of Patrick, Annie and Joseph **SWEENEY**, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 45 years. (Boston, Mass., papers please copy.) Funeral Saturday, at 2:30 p.m. from her late residence, No. 906 1/2 Folsom street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"SWEENEY--In this city, June 25, Mary, beloved daughter of Peter and Annie SWEENEY, a native of this city, aged 6 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 4 Twenty-fourth street, between Howard and Shotwell." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1875.

"SWEENY--In this city, December 29, 1898, John T., beloved son of John M. and the late Catharine SWEENY, and brother of Alfred, George and Walter SWEENY, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 10 days. The funeral will take place this day (Saturday) at 8:30 o'clock, from the ramily residence, 520 Jessie street, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898.

"SWEET.-In San Francisco, March 4, George W. SWEET, a native of Bangor, Maine, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SWEET--In this city, December 19, Rodman Charles, dearly beloved husband of the late Sarah SWEET and loving father of Mrs. Mary GIFFORD and the late William SWEET, Mrs. J. F. KELLEY, Mrs. Otis BUTLER and Mrs. W. J. O'FARRELL, a native of Providence, R. I., aged 88 years, 10 months and 4 days. Remains at his late residence. 826 Clayton street. Funeral and interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 December 1914, page 4. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net Submitter's Note: Correct spelling of KELLEY is KELLY.

"SWEET--In this city, June 26, Sarah, beloved wife of Rodman SWEET, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 42 years. (New York and Providence (R.I.) papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances, and those of her sister, Margaret O'NEIL, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. TO-MORROW (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, No. 1210 Scott

R - Z

street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 27 Jun 1880, page 7, col. 8. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"SWEET--In this city, February 4, William Albert, oldest son of Rodman and Sarah SWEET, a native of San Francisco, aged 13 years and 16 days. (Providence Journal and New York Herald please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TOMORROW (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 1032 McAllister street, between Buchanan and Webster." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 February 1873. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"SWEETSER--In this city, November 21, Alice Katherine, beloved daughter of Leon and Emily SWEETSER, sister of Francis SWEETSER, and granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. R. J. EGAN and MR. and Mrs. M. SWEETSER; a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Nov 1907. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"SWEETSER--In this city, January 30, 1937, Emily M., beloved wife of the late Dr. Leon O. SWEETSER, idolized mother of Frank, Robert, Emily and Gladys SWEETSER, loving sister of John, Edward, Thomas and William EGAN, Mrs. Fannie HOLLIDAY, Mrs. Mary CAMERON, Mrs. Annie MONAHAN and the late Frank and Richard EGAN and Mrs. Katherine PARKER; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 9 o'clock a. m. from McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Market street near Church, thence to St. Agnes' Church, where mass will be celebrated at 9:30 o'clock. Interment. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Feb 1937, p.13. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"SWEETSER--At Winnemucca, March 1, F.D. SWEETSER, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"SWEETSER.--In this city, April 19, 1938. Frank A., son of the late Leon and Emily SWEETSER, loving brother of Emily Glady and Robert SWEETSER; a native of San Francisco. A member of Sailors' Union of the Pacific. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Thursday, April 21st. at 8:30 a.m., from Duggan's, 3434 17th st.; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Interment. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 April 1938, p. 11. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"SWEETSER.-In this city, June 12, 1924, Dr. Leon O. SWEETSER, beloved husband of Emily M. SWEETSER, loving father of Francis A., Robert W., Emily M., Gladys M. and the late Alice K. SWEETSER, devoted son of Mr. and Mrs. M. P. SWEETSER and loving brother of Mrs. C. BEERS, a native of Maine. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, June 16, at 2 o'clock at the chapel of S. A. White. 2200 Sutter

R - Z

st.,northwest corner of Pierce. Interment. Holy Cross Cemetery. " Source: newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"SWEIGERT--In this city, July 1, Catharine, daughter of Adam and Catharine SWEIGERT, a native of this city, aged 1 year and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, northeast corner of Natoma and Eleventh streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 and 3 July 1873.

"SWENSON--At his late residence, 145 Jordan Ave., Olof SWENSON, dearly beloved husband of Ingrid C. SWENSON, and loving father of Edward G. and Signe E. SWENSON, a native of Sweden. A member of the Scandinavia Society and Swedish Society of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February at Swedish-American [H----?] under the auspices of the Swedish Society. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"SWETT--At Union Bar, Yuba River, July 28th, of bilious cholic, Jesse H. SWETT, aged 25, formerly of Brunswick, Me." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 10 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"SWETT--In San Francisco, April 7, the wife of John SWETT, a daughter." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10, April, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SWIFT--In San Francisco, September 21, Jasper, only child of Frank SWIFT, aged 3 years and 4 months." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 22 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SWIFT--The trial of Frederick R. LANE for the murder of Harvey SWIFT will be commenced in the 12th District Court tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Dec 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"SWIFT--Jas. SWIFT was found dead in bed, at San Francisco, he was asphyxiated." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 18 Feb 1892. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SWIFT--In San Francisco, May 21, Martha F. SWIFT, infant of Frank and Martha H. SWIFT." Source: Sacramento Bee, 23 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"SWIFT--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 2 - The remains of W.H. SWIFT, a San Francisco contractor, were found near San Leandro Sunday. He got lost in the hills while shooting and perished from exhaustion." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

R - Z

"SWITALLA--In this city, April 29, 1978, Nina L. SWITALLA, beloved mother of Peggy S. RIMLER and Jack SWITALLA, loving daughter of Rose A. RATLIFF, sister of Frank Jerry RATLIFF Jr. A native of California. Services Wednesday 7:00 p.m. at Daphne Funeral Home, One Church Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 03 May 1978. Contact: Michael Ratliff Lutz carmikl@sbcglobal.net

"SWITZ--In this city, November 13, Arthur F. SWITZ, beloved husband of Eleanor SWITZ, a native of Kearny, Neb., aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Nov 1909.

"SWITZER--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. DALL, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: SWITZER, to Portland..." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"SWITZER--In this city, May 16, 1936, John B. SWITZER." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"SYKES--Charles H." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"SYLVA--In San Francisco, May 12th, Antonio SYLVA, aged 23 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"SYLVESTER--In this city, November 29, Daniel SYLVESTER, dearly beloved husband of Maria and father of Daniel A., Fred, George, Lauretta, Alfred, and Ralph SYLVESTER, Mrs. P.J. WALSH and Mrs. G.W. MERTES, a native of Hesse-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 65 years, 1 month and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1537 Seventeenth avenue, South San Francisco. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Dec 1897. Transcribed by Brian White.

"SYLVESTER--In this city, June 29, 1895, Henry, beloved husband of Helene SYLVESTER, and father of Drs. Henry, Albert J. and William G. and Freda and Amanda SYLVESTER, a native of Germany, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 727 Golden Gate avenue. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"SYRON--Death: In this city, February 14, Bridget, beloved wife of Michael SYRON, a native of Ballina, County Mayo, Ireland, aged 49 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 16 Feb 1883, p. 4.

R - Z

Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"SYRON--In this city, June 14, 1885, MICHAEL **SYRON**, beloved husband of the late Bridget **SYRON**, a native of Crossmoline, County Mayo, Ireland, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances and those of his son and daughters, Hugh, Cecelia, Winifred, Della, and Mrs. P. **SLAMON**, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 216 Clara Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"TAAFFE--At Bay View Ranch, Santa Clara County, May 18, Mrs. Lizzie TAAFFE, eldest daughter of Martin MURPHY, a native of California, aged 30 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday) at 11 o'clock a.m., from the Catholic Church at Santa Clara, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 May 1875.

"TAAFFE.-In this city, February 6th, William TAAFFE, a native of Longford, Ireland, aged 58 years. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on MONDAY, February 9th, at 10 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, southwest corner of Chestnut and Jones streets. Services at St. Mary's Cathedral." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TABER--In this city, Aug. 11th, Mrs. Elizabeth M. TABER, aged 33 years, sister of Mrs. P.B. CLARK. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day, (Wednesday,) at 3 P.M., from St. John's Church, Mission Dolores, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"TABOAS--In this city, January 27, Hattie, beloved wife of F.C. TABOAS, a native of New York. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Sunday) at 10:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of A.W. Martin & Co., 319 O'Farrell street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by 11:30 a.m. train from Third and Townsend streets. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"TABOR--In this city, Aug. 10th, infant child of Isaac and Susan J. TABOR." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"TABOR--In this city, February 25th, Isaac **TABOR**, aged [35?] years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 Feb 1875.

"TAFT--Andrew TAFT, an old-time resident of this county, died in San Francisco last Thursday at the advanced age of 86 years. He was a native of the State of New York and for many years

R - Z

past resided in Moss Beach. Mr. **TAFT** owned the stage line between Half Moon Bay and San Mateo, from 1860 to 1870 drove a stage coach himself. He was highly respected and beloved by all the old timers of the county." Source: *Daly City Record*, 17 Oct 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"TAGLIAFERO--In San Francisco, Nov. 11, Louis TAGLIAFERO, aged 1 month and 20 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TAIT--John P. "Scotty" TAIT died at Sacramento Sept. 3, 1969." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"TAIT--John Peter TAIT Jr. died in Carmichael, CA March 3, 1992." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"TAIT.-John "Peter" TAIT Jr.--In Carmichael, March 3, 1992, beloved husband of Joan TAIT, loving step-father of Randy, Bill, Clay MILLER, brother of Robert TAIT. Also survivied by 4 grandchildren. An active and avid golfer, the owner-manager of J. Peter TAIT Insurance Agency and a U.S. Army Veteran of the Korean Conflict. A native of Oakland, CA. Aged 58 years. Friends are invited to attend Memorial Serived Wednesday, March 4, 1992, at 7:30 p.m. at Lind Brothers Mortuary, Carmichael Oaks Chapel, 4221 Manzanita Ave., Carmichael. Rememberances may be made to the Mercy San Juan Hospital Hospice or the Cancer Society." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1992. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"TAIT--Ruth B. TAIT--Rites Are Held For Insurance Executive's Wife--Funeral services for Mrs. Ruth B. TAIT, wife of John P. TAIT, Sr., longtime Sacramento insurance executive, were held this afternoon in the Chapel of Clark-Booth & Tardley Funeral Home. Mrs. TAIT, 59, died this morning [Dec 24, 1964] in a local hospital. She lived at 1348 44th Street. She was born and raised in San Francisco, graduating from Mills College in Oakland. She and her husband were married in 1929 and came to Sacramento nine years later, where her husband entered the insurance business. He has been affiliated with Jones & Brand & Hullin, Inc., since 1943. Mrs. TAIT served with the Sacramento Chapter of the American Red Cross for many years and belonged to the Del Paso Country Club. Besides her husband, she is survived by sons, John P. TAIT, Jr., and Robert TAIT, and six grandchildren, all of Sacramento. Interment was in East Lawn. The family requests that any rememberance be sent to the San Mateo Foundation, 199 Primrose Road, Burlingame, of the American Red Cross." Source: Newspaper Clipping (source unknown) in STODOLE Family Bible, in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"TAIT--Ruth Baruch **TAIT** died at Sacramento, Dec 24, 1964." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

R - Z

"TALBERG--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 16 -- The Coroner's inquest held over the body of Fred. TALBERG [or TALHERG], the special policeman who was run over by Engine No. 2, rendered a verdict in accordance with facts already published and acquits the driver of blame." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"TALBOT.-In Providence, R.I., July 23, Charles H. TALBOT, brother of W.C. TALBOT, Esq., and of Mrs. A.J. POPE of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 July 1879.

"TALBOT.-At Providence, R.I., July 22, Charles H. TALBOT, brother of W.C. TALBOT, Esq. and of Mrs. A.J. POPE of this city." Source: *Alta California*, 23 July 1879.

"TALBOT.-In this city, September 19, Edward beloved father of Edward Jr., Arthur and Hazel TALBOT, brother of John TALBOT, a native of England. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the chapel of Julius S Godeau, 41 Van Ness avenue; thence to St Charles' Church for a mass, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Sept 21, 1916. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TALBOT--In this city, June 13, Frances A., beloved wife of Edward TALBOT and daughter of the late Lucas and Catherine TULLY, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place to-day (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the family residence, 131 Hancock street; thence to Mission Delores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Internment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1916, p 6. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TALBOT--In this city, September 30, James W., youngest child of James W. and Ellen TALBOT, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from residence of the parents, Hagan street, between Third and Fourth, King and Berry, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Oct 1873.

"TALBOT--In this city, December 4, 1906, Mary C. TALBOT, beloved wife of Edward TALBOT, and mother of Eddie, Arthur and Hazel TALBOT, a native of San Francisco, aged 42 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday), at 9 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 1522 Bryant street, thence to St. Charles Borromeo's Church, where there will be celebrated a solemn requiem mass for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 6 Dec 1906, p 15. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

R - Z

"TALBOT--In San Francisco, Feb. 14th, Matilda TALBOT, aged 30 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TALBOT.-Samuel C. TALBOT, was found dead in his bed at 34 Minna Street last night [15 Jan 1875]. Nothing is known of the cause." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"TALBOT.-In this city, January 27, Walter J. TALBOT, beloved son of James and the late Mary TALBOT, brother of Nellie A. and Ida TALBOT and the late John Edward TALBOT and nephew of Mrs. B. CORNFOOT, a native of San Francisco. A member of The White Rats Actors' Association of America. (New York papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, January 30' at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary street; thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:00 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 January 28, 1912, p. 74. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"TALO--Marie Hortense, twin daughter of Joseph and Hortense **TALO**." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1875.

"TAMO--Dante. Chapel of the Sunset Mortuary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"TAMS--The remains of Mrs. Caroline TAMS, the first child of American parents on both sides born in California, was brought from the east and interred last Sunday in San Francisco. Mrs. TAMS was born in Monterey county 49 years ago. Her father, Thomas O. LARKIN, was the only American stationed in California under Mexican rule. Her mother had in a great measure forgotten her mother tongue, and young Carolina [spelled 2 ways] did not learn the English language until after the acquisition of California by the United States." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 4 Feb 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"TANFORAN--In this city, October 12, Mary, relict of the late Torivio TANFORAN, a native of San Francisco, California, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 3 Well street, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 15 Oct. 1884, page 4. [Note: burial was at Mission Dolores, tombstone is near the giftshop door, that date of 1882 appears to be in error.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TANFORAN--In this city, July 21, 1924. Solomon, dearly beloved husband of Carrie

R - Z

TANFORAN and loving father of Mrs. Robert J. **PASHBURG** of Portland, Ore., a native of California. Remains at the funeral home of Monahan & Co., 16th and Dolores sts. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22/23 July 1924. [Note: His remains were later reinterred to Mt. Olivet Cemetery in San Rafael, CA., as were those of his spouse, deceased in Portland, OR.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TANFORAN--In this city, April 4, Toribio TANFORAN, a native of Chile, South America, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, April 7, at 8:30 o'clock A. M., from his late residence, Wells avenue, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth, Dolores and Church streets; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 April 1884, page 4. [Note: burial was at Mission Dolores, tombstone is near the giftshop door, that date of 1882 appears to be in error.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TANNER--San Francisco, March 4, 1890, James TANNER, a native of Ireland, aged 50y." Source: Santa Rosa Democrat, 15 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TANNER--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 4, 1890, James **TANNER**, native of Ire., aged 50y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 15 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TANNER--In San Francisco, April 2d, Mrs. T.W. **TANNER**, aged 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Apr 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TARANTINO--In this city, October 31, 1918, Antonio, dearly beloved husband of Caterina TARANTINO, and devoted father of Salvatore, Domenic, Anthony, Lillo and Antonietta TARANTINO, a native of Italy, aged 61 years." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"TARANTINO--In this city, November 13, Nunzie TARANTINO, beloved husband of Maria TARANTINO, loving father of Peter, Rose and Margaret TARANTINO, Mrs. Mary D'AMICO, Mrs. Lena MINNECI, devoted brother of Salvatore TARANTINO, a native of Italy, aged 63 years. Funeral services on Wednesday, November 16, from the chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 640 Green Street, thence to St. Peter's and Paul's Church, thence to cemetery for interment." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"TARPEY--In this city, April 24, 1925. Emma Maude BAINBRIDGE TARPEY, beloved wife of Michael Francis TARPEY, mother of Arthur BAINBRIDGE TARPEY and the late Dollie TARPEY EDWARDS, native of New York, aged 66 years. Funeral and interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 April 1925. Submitted by Paula Ward.

R - Z

"TARPEY--'M. F. TARPEY, Prominent In Democratic Politics, Dies Suddenly at Hotel Hughson." Michael F. TARPEY, 78, prominently identified in state political circles for many years and one of California's best known citizens, was found dead in bed at the Hotel Hughson at 9:30 o'clock yesterday morning by his son, Arthur B. TARPEY. Heart trouble is believed to have been the cause of death. TARPEY, who had been complaining of a minor ailment for several days, was en route to San Francisco from Fresno with his son, and both stopped here last night, intending to leave for the city early Tuesday. According to his son, TARPEY retired early, and later arose. He told his son that he was merely feeling ill, and that he would be alright in the morning. Arthur TARPEY slept in an adjoining room. Since the death of his wife over a year ago, TARPEY had lived in Fresno exclusively. He was president of the Fresno irrigation district, and a member of the general committee of the Pine Flat project. The last four years of his life were devoted to public-spirited matters. Born in Ireland, TARPEY settled near Fresno in 1883. In 1886 he was a candidate on the democratic ticket for lieutenant-governor of California. He was the deocratic national committee man for California for 24 years, retiring from this capacity 16 years ago. TARPEY was also associated with the late Senator George C. HEARST, father of William Randolph **HEARST**, in the early days. After the senator's death, **TARPEY** represented the interests of Mrs. Phoebe **HEARST** in Mexico for many years, managing the enormous ranch and mine properties which the estate owned there. He was also the personal friend and co-worker in the democratic party with Senator James D. PHELAN for many years. TARPEY is survived by one son, Arthur B. TARPEY. Mrs. Dollie TARPEY EDWARDS, TARPEY's other child, died two years ago. The body was shipped to San Francisco late yesterday afternoon. Funeral services will probably be held on Friday." Source: The Modesto News Herald, 25 Nov 1925. Submitted by Paula Ward.

"TASKER--At Honolulu, July 10th, George W. TASKER, of chronic inflammation of the bowels, aged 27 years. Mr. T. was from Boston, but had resided for some time at the Islands, where he was much esteemed." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Aug 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"TATE--In Oakland July 17, 1941, Dora Frances TATE, wife of the late Dr. S.P.TATE, loving mother of Mrs J.D. STEPHENS of Fresno and S.J. TATE of Oakland; a native of California, aged 78 years, 7 months and 7 days. Private funeral will be held in the Chapel of Mt. View Mausoleum, Monday July 21, 1941 at 1.30 o'clock p.m., Rev. W.P.REAGOR of the First Christian Church officiating. (The Grant D. MILLER Mortuaries Inc. Services)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 July 1941. Transcribed by Judi Guest.

"TATE--In Sonoma city, Dec. 22d, Thomas H. TATE, aged about 45 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"TATHAM--John TATHAM, a former resident of this place, died in the county hospital in San

R - Z

Francisco on Sept. 26th, of typhoid fever. The deceased had been a teacher in the public schools of this county for many years...He was a thorough disciplinarian, well versed in all the branches of his profession and readily imparted his knowledge to those under his charge. He abandoned his profession several years ago and went to San Francisco, where he drifted from the place of prominence to the companionship of

those who live by the glare of the gaslight...at last he had to seek shelter in the county poor house...at his grave in the public plot there was no friend present to shed a tear..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 20 Oct 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"TAUBMAN--In this city, April 24, Margaret A.E., beloved wife of James B. TAUBMAN, and mother of Mona C. and Kate M. TAUBMAN, a native of the Isle of Man. (Cleveland, O, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services today (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence of 3159 Mission street, near Precita ave. Internment Greenlawn cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"TAUBMANN--In this city, January 27 1895 Conrad TAUBMANN, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1209 Mission street near eighth. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"TAUSSIG--Louis TAUSSIG, father of Mrs. Henry MITTAU in this city, died suddenly in his home in San Francisco last Saturday afternoon." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"TAVERNER--In Kingston, Jamaica, October 20, Joseph W. TAVERNER, age 67 years and 9 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"TAYLOR.-"Natchez" Killed -- We learn by telegraph at a late hour last evening that A.J. TAYLOR, familiarly known as "Natchez," who was always called upon to load the pistols in "affairs of honor," not only while he was in Mississippi, but since his residence in San Francisco, was accidentally shot the 24th ult. He was behind his counter when a customer was examining a pistol that was loaded, but not capped. While cocking the weapon, the hammer slipped, and notwithstanding there was no cap on the tube, the force given was sufficient to strike fire, and the pistol went off, the ball striking "Natchez" a little above the mouth and entering the brain. He lived but a few moments after receiving the wound. It was he who loaded the pistols for JOHNSTON and FERGUSON, and he declared that it was the last duel for which he would consent to load a pistol. His death will created no little sensation, as he was widely known by reputation. VERDICT in CASE OF "NATCHEZ" -- The following is the verdict of the Coroner's

R - Z

Jury on the death of A.J. **TAYLOR**: We, the undersigned jurors, convened to inquire into the cause of the death of Andrew Jackson **TAYLOR**, who died on Clay street, San Francisco, on the 24th of Sept. 1858, do find that deceased was from Jackson, Mississippi, aged 46 years, and that he came to his death by the accidental discharge of a pistol held in the hands of John **TRAVERS**. Signed: R.J. **GOUGH**, Thos. **STRAD**, George **REES**, John S. **DUNHAM**, J.E. **VIERT**, Adam **JOHNSTON**, G.W. **DeGEAR**, John E. **BURTON**." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 3 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"TAYLOR--At Camp Grant, Arizona Territory, March 11, Annie B., wife of Captain Alfred B. TAYLOR, U.S.A." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 31 Mar 1874.

"TAYLOR--PIONEER MOTHER LODE MINING MAN DIES--B.F. TAYLOR of Jackson Was Superintendent of Old Eureka in Bonanza Days JACKSON (Amador Co.), Dec. 21 - In the death of Benjamin F. TAYLOR the mother lode has lost one of its pioneer mining men who took an active part in the development of properties. Mr. TAYLOR died yesterday afternoon after a short illness due to the infirmities of advanced years at the age of 75 years. Mr. TAYLOR was born in Ohio and came to Amador county sixty years ago. He had charge of the famous Old Eureka mine during its bonanza days, was superintendent of the Zella mine thirty-three years and was one of the original promoters of the Argonaut mine, one of the richest on the mother lode. He is said to have handled \$35,000,000 in gold. He never held public office other than trustee for the Jackson high school. Aside from mining he made a part of his wealth in investments and was one of the directors of the Bank of Amador county. His fortune is estimated at a quarter of a million. He leaves four children, Frank TAYLOR of Stockton, Ernest TAYLOR of New York, Walter TAYLOR of Jackson and Mrs. Elizabeth COX of San Francisco. He was 75 years of age and a native of Ohio. The funeral will take place Saturday under the auspices of the Odd Fellows." Source: The Sacramento Union, 22 Dec 1917, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TAYLOR--In this city, January 23, Annie S., wife of Col. C. L. TAYLOR and mother of Mrs. H. C. DAVIS, Mrs. William M. VAN DYKE, Mrs. H. A. HEYWOOD, and Mrs. J. A. MARGO. (Los Angeles papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 2:45 o'clock p.m., in the parlors of the First Unitarian Church, corner of Franklin and Geary streets. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"TAYLOR--Young Woman Looks For Lost Gold Mine -- REDDING (Shasta Co.), May 8 - Miss Bee TAYLOR, residing temporarily in San Francisco, was in Redding several days last week looking for some trace of a \$20,000 gold mine near this city that her uncle, James D. TAYLOR, left when he died in San Francisco in April 1903. Miss TAYLOR spent many hours in diligent search of the records, and in making inquiries among mining men, but she found no evidence of the valuable gold mine left by her relative. Her home is in the East. She came to the Coast only

R - Z

recently to administer upon her uncle's estate. While she was in San Francisco, and only a day before the earthquake, she met a Masonic friend of her uncle. It was from him she got the information about the gold mine for which her uncle had steadfastly refused \$20,000 cash. This friends could not give the exact location of the rich claim. He knew only that it was "near Redding." The occasion of Miss **TAYLOR**'s return to San Francisco was to hunt up this friend and get more information, if possible. But because of the confusion caused by the fire and the earthquake, it may be as hard to find her uncle's friends in the city as it is to find the \$20,000 gold mine "near Redding."" Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 7 May 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TAYLOR--Beulah, 30 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"TAYLOR--In this city, July 4, 1937, Charles TAYLOR. A member of Service Post, No. 97, American Legion, and David Scannel Club, S.F.F.D. Friends may call at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter street, near Polk." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"TAYLOR--Deborah - 2 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"TAYLOR--In this city Febraury 10, at the residence of his son-in-law, E. V. HOLLINGSWORTH, 9351/2 Howard St., Cyrus D., beloved husband of Louise TAYLOR, father of Mrs. K.V. HOLLINGSWORTH, & the late Cyrus D. TAYLOR, Jr., & stepfather of Mrs. M. CARDOZA, Mrs. J. SPARGO, Wm & Samuel JENSEN, aged 77 yrs & 23 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"TAYLOR--In Oakland, November 21, Emma Curtis, daughter of Charles and Alice A. TAYLOR, aged 2 years, 2 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Nov 1873.

"TAYLOR--In this city, September 15, 1899, Frank F. TAYLOR, husband of Sarah C. TAYLOR, and father of Mrs. Hampton S. FIELD and E. J. and W. F. TAYLOR. Interment at Sacramento, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Sept 1899. Contact: Kathie Marynik kkmarynik@hotmail.com

"TAYLOR:-In this city, August 28, 1942, Gordon L., beloved husband of Leotta I. TAYLOR; loving father of Mrs. C. G. SELLECK Jr. and Lieut. Walter L. TAYLOR. (San Diego papers please copy.) Funeral services will be held Monday afternoon at 3 o'clock, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"TAYLOR--In Oakland, October 12, of membraneous croup, Ida May, only daughter of Wm. H.

R - Z

and Mary A. **TAYLOR**, aged 3 years and 9 months. Funeral services will be held TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., at the residence of the parents, corner Tenth and Brush sts. Relatives and friends are invited to attend. Burial private." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 14 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TAYLOR--Frank MILLER, a negro barber, was arrested in Petaluma, lately, on a charge of manslaughter. John TAYLOR, of San Francisco was the victim. MILLER has been placed under \$280 bonds." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"TAYLOR--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Dec. 4th, Joseph B. TAYLOR, aged 24 years." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 6 Dec 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"TAYLOR--John." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"TAYLOR--In San Francisco, Feb. 5th, John Stonelake TAYLOR, aged 16 years." Source: Sacramento Union, 9 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TAYLOR--In this city, at St. Luke's Hospital, July 13, John R. TAYLOR, a native of England." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TAYLOR--On the San Cayetano Rancho, Feb 23, John W. TAYLOR, aged 67 years." Source: Daily Alta California, 11 March 1856.

"TAYLOR--Joseph, 66 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"TAYLOR--In this city, Aug. 16th, of typhoid fever, Justus Franklin, son of John F. and Mary B. TAYLOR, aged 8 years, 3 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances of the parents are repsectfully invited to attend his funeral this day, (Tuesday) at 2 p.m., from their residence, Main street, near U.S. Hospital, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"TAYLOR – In this city, November 15, 1942, Lena, beloved mother of George A. TAYLOR, loving sister of Wake HEREFORD, sister-in-law of Maude and Anna TAYLOR; a native of Abilene, Texas. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, Nov. 18, 1942, at 1 p.m. from the mortuary of Julius S. Godeau, Inc., 41 Van Ness Ave., near Market St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Nov 1942. pg17. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"TAYLOR--In this city October 21, Lizzie Gertrude TAYLOR, beloved daughter of Robert and Susan TAYLOR, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 years and 3 days. The funeral will take place today at 2 o'clock PM from the residuce of the parents, 512 Oak Street. Interment,

R - Z

private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"TAYLOR--MURDER in SONORA - Martin V.B. TAStoYLOR, formerly a resident of San Francisco, 30 years of age, was killed near Batuea [or Batnea], in Sonora, on the 16th of December, by Apaches." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Jan 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"TAYLOR--In this city, January 20, Maggie, wife of Wm. S. TAYLOR, a native of Vermont, aged 32 years, 6 months and 10 days. The funeral service will be held TO-DAY (Saturday), at 10 o'clock A.M., at her late residence, No. 213 Powell street. Interment in Oakland on the arrival of the 11:15 A.M. boat from San Francisco, creek route." Source: San Francisco Call, 22 Jan 1881. Transcribed by Brian White.

"TAYLOR--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Margaret TAYLOR, 3½ mos., San Francisco." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"TAYLOR--In this city, January 17, Mary Virginia, daughter of Monroe W. and Mary V. TAYLOR, aged 1 year, 4 months, and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Jan 1870.

"TAYLOR--In this city, November 20, Maud Julia, daughter of Peter and Alice TAYLOR, aged 9 months and 12 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P. M. from the Lick House." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Nov 1873.

"TAYLOR--Died at San Francisco, Sept. 27, Orlin A. TAYLOR, a native of Illinois, aged 44 years. [...years ago was a miller in the Victor Mills, an old resident of this place...The remains were brought from the metropolis and interred in the IOOF Cemetery last Wednesday afternoon...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 Oct 1897. Transcribed by Dee.

"TAYLOR--In this city, August 21, 1903, at her residence, 2822 Pine street, Sarah C. TAYLOR, wife of the late F. F. TAYLOR, and mother of Mrs. Hampton S. FIELD and Edward J. and William F. TAYLOR. (Sacramento, Cal., papers please copy.) Interment private in Sacramento, Cal., Sunday, August 23, at 12 o'clock noon." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Aug 1903. Contact: Kathie Marynik kkmarynik@hotmail.com

"TAYLOR--In Oakland, February 10, 1917, Sarah Benedict TAYLOR, widow of the late Chauncey TAYLOR, and mother of William Hinckley and Henry Benedict TAYLOR, native of

R - Z

New York. Funeral and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"TAYLOR--Funeral services will be held tomorrow for Mrs Susie M. TAYLOR, 84, 11 Ninth Avenue, San Mateo, who died Saturday at Mills Hospital following a long illness. She was a native of San Francisco. Survivors include two sons, Jack E. TAYLOR, of Woodside and William H.TAYLOR of Hayward; three granchildren and a great-grandchild. She was a life member of Laurel Chapter No 186 O.E.S. of San Mateo. Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 2 pm from Patterson and O'Connell Chapel. The Rev. J. Hood SNAVELY of Woodside Village Church will officiate, Order of Eastern Star services will be conducted under auspices of Laurel Chapter. Private entombment will follow at the Elks Mausoleum at Skylawn Memorial Park. Contributions to the American Cancer Society are preferred." Source: San Mateo Times, 30 Jan 1967, pg 19. Contact: Gwen Myers gg.myers@pobox.com

"TAYLOR--In this city, Jan 29th, Mr. Vincent TAYLOR, formerly of Lafayette, Indiana. Lafayette, Indiana papers please copy." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Feb 1856.

"TAYLOR--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 11 -- W.J. TAYLOR was found dead in his bed at 19 Turk street, this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 12 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"TAYLOR--In Oakland, March 11, Wilbur Leslie Francis TAYLOR, youngest son of J. R. and Katie TAYLOR, a native of Oakland, aged 1 year and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"TAYLOR--In San Mateo, May 6, 1945. William John TAYLOR, beloved husband of Mrs. Susie TAYLOR, loving father of Captain William R. TAYLOR, USA., and Jack E. TAYLOR of San Mateo, grandfather of Phyllis TAYLOR and Susan Lea TAYLOR. Funeral services will be held Tuesday afternoon at 2 o'clock, at the Chapel of Sneider & Sullivan, 15 North Ellsworth Ave., San Mateo. Inurment at Cypress Lawn." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 May 1945 pg 11. Contact: Gwen Myers gg.myers@pobox.com

"TEAGUE--In this city, October 28, 1917, Henry M. TEAGUE, beloved brother of Mrs. M.E. HOWES of Winfred S.D., a native of Wilton, Me., aged 76 years, 3 months and 15 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday at 1:30 o'clock, at Bunker & Lunt's parlors, 2666 Mission st. (Mission Masonic Temple) under the auspices of Altahmos Tribe, No. 87, I.O.R.M. Incineration, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"TECHAU--In this city, May 13, of diptheria, Louisa, beloved daughter of R.J. and Frances M.

R - Z

TECHAU, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 8 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 11:30 a.m. from the residence of her parents, 1515 Scott street, near Geary." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"TEIRNEY--In this city, January 2, Margaret, beloved wife of Michael TEIRNEY, a native of the Parish of Monstrevan, County Kildare, Ireland, aged 35 years. [Boston and Baltimore papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances and those...[copy incomplete]". Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TELLESPAR.-T.W. JONES, 1st mate, and John Adolphus TELLESPAR, ship carpenter, both died on board the ship Coquimbo, from injuries received by falling down the ship's hold during the late voyage to Puget Sound." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"TEMPLE--TEMPLE, Anderson-24 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"TEMPLE--In this city, November 13, Isabella TEMPLE, a native of Washington Territory...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Nov 1884.

"TEMPLEMAN--In this city, January 15, Philip Muntzer, beloved brother of John TEMPLEMAN, a native of Alsace, Germany, aged 34 years...." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"TEMPLETON.--San Francisco, April 18, 1876, Nellie R. TEMPLETON, aged 26y. Daughter of Dr. D. RAY of Santa Rosa." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 27 April 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TEMPLETON--San Francisco, Apr. 18, 1876, Mrs. Nellie TEMPLETON, daughter of Dr. D. RAY." Source: Santa Sosa Times, 20 Apr 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**TEMPLETON**--In this city, December 5, Rhoda K. **TEMPLETON**, aged 73 years, 6 months and 19 days. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from the Central M.E. Church, Mission street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"TENBROOK/BODEFELD--In San Francisco, June 21, 1905, at the residence of the bride's parents, 780 Grove Street, by the Rev. BRADLEY, E. Newton TENBROOK of Sacramento and Claire BODEFELD of San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 23 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"TENBROOK/BODEFELD--Miss Clara BODEFELD and E. Newton TENBROOK, of this city, were very quietly married last Wednesday evening at 8:30 o'clock at the home of the bride's parents, Mr. and Mrs. john BODEFELD, 706 Grove Street, San Francisco. Only about a half dozen relatives witnessed the ceremony, which was performed by Rev. BRADLEY. The young couple have gone to Los Angeles on their wedding trip, and are visiting Mr. TENBROOK's brother there. After the first of July they will be home and occupy a cozy new home fitted by at 1807 K Street." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 24 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TENNEMANN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 13 - A post mortem examination of the body of Bernhardt TENNEMANN, who died suddenly at 423 East street, showed that he had committed suicide by swallowing a dose of strychnine." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 14 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**TEREVIO**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, San Francisco, 19 mos." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"TERIVA--DROWNED in the BAY -- The body of Manuel TERIVA, aged 30 years, a native of Portugal, says the San Francisco 'Times' of the 22d, was found in the Bay at the foot of Third street yesterday. Deceased has been missing since the 15th instant. The body was taken in charge by the Coroner." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"TERRA--Jennie M. - In Burlingame, September 3,1983, loving wife of Joseph; mother of Elizabeth; grandmother of Gabrielle and Marc. Memorial services will be held on Saturday Sept. 10, 11 am at Glad Tidings Temple, 1475 Ellis St. S.F. Family prefers contributions to Glad Tidings Temple or your favorite charity." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Sept 1983, p.B9. Transcribed by Diane.

"TERRELL--In this city, January 4, James, relict of the late Mary TERRELL, and beloved father of John, James, Julia and Mary TERRELL, a native of the parish of Drum, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 42 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the funeral parlors of H.F. Maass, 917 Mission street." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

"TERRELL--In this city, January 4, 1899, James, relict of the late Mary TERRELL, and beloved father of John, James, Julia and Mary TERRELL, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 42 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3, and *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

R - Z

"TERRILL--In this city, July 17, 1941, Annie Marian, Beloved wife of Dr. George M. TERRILL, Loving sister of Mrs. Alice **BUCK** of Seattle, Wash., Mrs. Katherine **MATSON** of Bremerton, Wash., and Arthur **HUTTON**. Funeral service will be held Monday afternoon, 2 o'clock at the mortuary of HALSTED & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 July 1941. Contact: J. Guest syrah@bigfoot.com

"TERRILL--In this city, Feb 28, 1945, Dr. George M. TERRILL, husband of the late Annie TERRILL and brother of Mrs. John E. BUSHNELL of Detroit, Mich, the late Dr. Samuel M. TERRILL, Mrs. Wm. DUNCAN, Denver, Colo, and the late Mrs. Lula SPENCER of St. Louis, MO; a native of Virginia. A member of Pacific Lodge No. 136 F.& A.M.; founder of Alpha Tau Omega Fraternity, Lt.Col. 1st National Guards in Calif, 1888 to 1898 and a veteran assistant surgeon U.S.A. Apache Campaign 1885. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service Sat. at 2 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 2 Mar 1945. Contact: J. Guest syrah@bigfoot.com

"TERRILL--In this city, August 2, 1943, at his late residence 1526 Eighth Ave, Dr. Samuel Miller Dold TERRILL, beloved husband of Mabel S. TERRILL, loving father of Samuel M. Jnr., Leila Belle, William H. and George S. TERRILL, beloved brother of Dr. George M. TERRILL of San Francisco and Mrs Annie E. BUSHNELL of Detroit, Mich., and grandfather of Samuel Thomas TERRILL; a native of Salem Va., aged 79 years. A member of Alpha Tau Omega Medical Fraternity. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday afternoon at 2 o'clock at the chapel of Halsted-Dierks & Co., corner Divisadero and McAllister Sts. Interment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug, 1943. Contact: J. Guest syrah@bigfoot.com

"TERRY--In Mariposa, August 3d, the infant son of F.S. TERRY." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"TERWILLIGER--In this city, January 4, Hattie, wife of N.B. TERWILLIGER, a native of New York, aged 32 years, 11 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) afternoon, at 1 o'clk, from her late residence, No. 254 1/2 Fourth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Jan 1870.

"TEUPEL--Ernest A. TEUPEL Jr. - native of SF, December 25, 1997. Beloved brother of Muriel Duff, Fred TEUPEL, Marie BYRNE, Elaine TEUPEL and Jeff TEUPEL; loving uncle of Linda and Bruce BYRNE, Michael TEUPEL, Julie SIMONETTI and the late Roger BYRNE; and grand uncle of Kristin TEUPEL. Ret'd US Post Office, WWII Navy Veteran. Rosary Service Monday 7:30 p.m. at Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave. D.C. (Daly City). Procession Tuesday 11:00 a.m. from the mortuary, thence to Good Shepherd Church, Pacifica where the Funeral Mass will be celebrated at 11:30 a.m. Committal Holy Cross Cemetery. Donations may be made to Good Shepherd Church Building Fund or St. Anthony's Foundation, SF." Source: San

R - Z

Francisco Chronicle, 28 Dec 1997. Transcribed by Colleen Norby. Contact: Peter Plant pwp@interworx.com.au

"TEUPEL--Fred J.--In Daly City December 14, 1999. Loving son of the late Ernest A. Sr. and Ethel M. TEUPEL; beloved twin of the late Ernest A. TEUPEL; loving brother of Muriel E. DUFF, Marie A. BYRNE, Jeff G. and Elaine C. TEUPEL; loving uncle of Linda A. and Bruce N. BYRNE, Michael A. TEUPEL and Julie A. SIMONETTI; loving brother-in-law of Elizabeth G. TEUPEL, and the late Alan W. DUFF and Martin J. BYRNE; great uncle of Christopher and Fred BYRNE, Jessie BYRNE and Kristen M. TEUPEL. A retired postal worker and WWII US Navy veteran. Age 78 years. Friends may visit Thursday 3 to 9 pm and invited to attend the Vigil service Thur. 7pm at DUGGANS SERRA MORTUARY, 500 Westlake Ave, Daly City. A celebration of the Funeral Mass will be said Friday 12 noon at Good Shepherd Church, 901 Oceana Blvd., Pacifica. Committal Holy Cross Cemetery. THE BUD DUGGAN FAMILY [Mortuary]...." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Dec 1999. Contact: Peter Plant pwp@interworx.com.au

"TEVIS--Mr. TEVIS by C.E. LIPPINCOTT in 1855, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal*(Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**TEWILL**--In San Francisco, March 8, Johanna **TEWILL**, a native of County Limerick, aged 24 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**THAIN**--In this city, March 30, Mary A., wife of Robert A. **THAIN**, a native of New York, aged 33 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, (Friday) at 2 o'clock from St Luke's Church, corner Van . . ." [incomplete]. Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 April 1886, p. 4. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"THAM--In this city, August 12, Bechen, beloved wife of Victor THAM, a native of Bletchenbach, Hessendarmstadt, Germany, aged 37 years, 2 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 233 Laughton street, between Seventh and Eighth, Harrison and Bryant." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"THARP-- Sudden Death of City's Architect -- Newton J. THARP Succumbs After Brief Illness While in New York City. -- Stricken with pneumonia while in the full vigor of manhood, Newton J. THARP, city architect of San Francisco, succumbed to the disease yesterday at the Knickerbocker hotel in New York city, and gloom now pervades his home in this city, the municipal offices, where he was respected as an honorable and able official, and the Bohemian club, where he had been styled a "prince of good fellows." Engaged in the study of modern eastern municipal structures, the knowledge from which he was to use for the benefit of San

R - Z

Francisco, the deceased thought little of his own personal comfort or health, and as a result he leaves a widow prostrated with grief, and a host of friends stunned by the news of his death. It seems like the irony of fate that when he was attacked by the disease which caused his death Newton **THARP** was engaged in the work of studying the modern hospitals of New York and gathering data for use in drawing plans for a hospital where San Francisco's poor could be restored to health. -- Studying Hospitals -- Having completed the plans for all of the other municipal buildings contemplated, THARPwas sent east by the board of supervisors April 25 to gather data on the construction of hospitals. He was accompanied by his son, Laurence, 13 years of age. Prior to his departure he talked enthusiastically of his plans with friends at the Bohemian club, of which he was a member. The architect wrote daily to his wife, who remained at their home, 1600 Lyon street until a week ago, when the letters ceased. The next heard from him was a telegram to Mrs. THARP, received Saturday night, which read: "Have been slightly ill, but will be all right tomorrow. Do not mind Laurence's letter." The letter referred to was written by his son, and stated that **THARP** was very ill. The first warning of real danger came Tuesday evening in a telegram from Ernest **PEIXOTTO** of this city, but now in New York, to his brother, Edgar **PEIXOTTO**, well known local attorney and lifelong friend of **THARP**. -- Widow Is Overcome -- Mrs. THARP was told that her husband was seriously ill and was preparing to go to him yesterday, when messages announcing his death were received simultaneously at the office of the board of supervisors and by Edgar PEIXOTTO. The shock proved too much for the widow's strength, and she collapsed. She is attended constantly by her sister Mrs. E. M. POLNEMUS of Los Angeles, who is here on a visit. Flags were lowered to half mast on all municipal buildings as soon as the news reached here, as well as at the Bohemian club. Grief and astonishment were expressed on all sides. Edgar PEIXOTTO, at the request of Mrs. **THARP**, took charge yesterday of the disposition of the remains. It was decided last night to have the body cremated in New York, and have the ashes brought home. Newton J. THARP was born in Petaluma 42 years ago, and was one of eight children. He spent his early years in that town, and was a playmate of Luther **BURBANK**, the renowned scientist. During his youth he went to Chicago, where he took up the study of architecture and painting. Later he went to Paris, where he attended the institute of Beaux Arts. Having traveled in Europe for two years he returned to the United States and practiced his profession as an architect in New York and Chicago, but decided to settle in San Francisco in 1889. THARP was married to Miss Laura HANNA in Los Angeles in June, 1892, and is survived by her and their young son. -- Well Known as Architect -- The deceased architect was first employed by the late Edward R. **SWAIN** in this city; and on the death of the latter perfected the plans for the present Ferry building. He became the senior member of the firm of THARP & HOLMES and designed the Dewey monument in Union square, as well as the Grant building, the Sloane building, the Whittier residence, the beautiful Martin home in Ross valley and other well known structures. He became city architect in October, 1907, and planned all of the new municipal structures now under course of erection. **THARP** was one of the most beloved members of the Bohemian club, of which he was a prominent member. He acted as sire of the midsummer jinks of 1904, when

R - Z

the "Quest of (unreadable)" was the theme. He was also a member of the American Institute of architects and a director of the San Francisco art institute." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 May, 1910. Contact: Kate McCarter McKate@prodigy.net

"THATCHER--In San Francisco, May 4th, Caroline L., wife of Geo. THATCHER." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THAYER--Clark THAYER died from an overdose of morphine on Friday." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 14 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"THAYER--Suicide -- A man by name of Ebeneezer THAYER, aged 55 years, whose brother is a retired merchant in Boston, was found dead in his room in San Francisco on Sunday, with 2 vials on a table, 1 full of opium, the other empty." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 31 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"THAYER--In this city, March 4, Harriet A. wife of Isaac THAYER, a native of Taunton, Mass, aged 49 yrs. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services at 2'oclock P. M., this day (Wednesday), at the residence, 1135 1/2 Valencia street. Please omit flowers." Source: Daily Alta California, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"THEET--Sept 30 Louis **THEET**, 24. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"THEISEN, John J., 62 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"THEISEN--In this city, May 19, John Joseph, beloved husband of Johannah Adolphine THEISEN, and father of S. Joseph, Frederick W., Agnes L., Adolph R. and Frances A. THEISEN, a native of Prussia, aged 62 years. Friends and acquaintances are repectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 12 o'clock m., from his late residence 130 Dorland street; thence to Alcazar Building where services will be held, commencing at 1 o'clock p.m. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 May 1893, p. 7. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"THELLER--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, John G. THELLER, of Sonoma county, aged 24 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THERKOF--In this city, December 5, Francis D., loving son of Dr. and Mrs G. H. THERKOF and grandson of the late Amelia SKELLY, a native of California, aged 1 year and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow

R - Z

(Wednesday), at 1:30 o'clock p. m., from the residence of the parents, 118 Steiner street; thence to Holy Cross Cemetery by electric funeral car from Thirteenth and West Mission streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Dec 1910, page 4. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"THERKOF.-In this city, December 8, 1919, Josephine A., dearly beloved wife of the late Dr. G. H. THERKOF, loving daughter of the late John R. and Amelia SKELLY, devoted sister of James D., Augustine G. and Edward D. SKELLY, a native of California. The funeral will take place Thursday, December 11, at 9 o'clock, from the funeral home of Monahan & Co., 16th and Dolores sts.; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 Dec 1919, page 4. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"THERNOSSKEY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, Frederick THERNOSSKEY, Poland, 29." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"THEROM--In this city, August 6, George Vincent Louis THEROM, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his parents, 112 Valparaiso street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

"THEUNER--In this city, July 6, 1892, Johanna THEUNER, aged 8 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"THIELE--In this city, November 18, A.L. THIELE, aged 53 years, 4 months and 7 days. Society of True Friends--All members are requested to meet this day, at 12:30 p.m., in Odd Fellows' Hall, Montgomery and California streets, to attend the funeral of our late Brother and True Friend, A.L. THIELE. By order, A. CRAIG, President, J.E. SLINKEY, Secretary." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"THIELE--In this city, May 6, Julius, beloved husband of Louisa THIELE, brother of Robert THIELE, Mrs. B. HARTMAN and Mrs. Theo REISER, a native of Halle, Germany, aged 57 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are repectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1927 Jessie street, between Twentieth and Twenty-first." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"THIELEN--Joseph. A. THIELEN, 67, succumbs in home. Joseph Anton THIELEN, 67, a retired U.S. Customs officer and a resident of Modesto for the past 5 years died in his home on El. Cajon St. yesterday. He had been ill for a long period. Native of St. Cloud MN, member of San

R - Z

Francisco Lodge 360 Free & Accepted Masons, Veteran of Spanish American War, member of Modesto Post VFW. Husband of Elizabeth (**CAMERON**) **THIELEN**, father of Madeline (**THIELEN**) **McDONALD**, both of Modesto, brother of Anges **DAUBINTON** of St. Cloud, MN. Shannon Chapel in charge of arrangements." Source: *Modesto Bee* 20 July 1946. Contact: Cathie Grant plunket@cow-net.com Researcher's note: Cemetery book for Masonic Cemetery aka Acacia:

Joseph Anton **THIELEN** was buried July 19, 1946, TR 9 Gr 149, birth date 3/1/1879; notes state he was PVT 13 MINN Inf Span Amer War.

"THIES (HUTH)--In this city, January 26, 1932, Betty, dearly beloved wife of Kurt W. THIES, devoted daughter of Charles and the late Marie HUTH and loving sister of Mrs. Margaret SUMETZ, Mrs. Lillian WESTERGARD and Otto C. and Carl HUTH; a native of San Francisco, aged 31 years. A member of Companion Court Golden Gate No. 765. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, January 29, at 2 p.m. at Wieboldt's Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia st., bet. 19th and 20th. Internment Cypress Lawn Crematory. "Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Jan 1932, p. 11. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net [Researcher's note: Ashes were moved to Olivet sometime later.]

"THIES--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are C.J. THIES." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"THEISEN--In this city, August 17, 1957. Evelyn J. THEISEN (TYSON), beloved sister of the late Annette THEISEN, a native of Placerville, California. Private services were held Wednesday, August 21, at Gray's, Divisadero St. at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 August 1957, page ii-21.

"THING--In this city, December 13, Albert Franklin, beloved husband of Margaret THING and father of Albert E. and Ida M. THING and Mrs. J. H. ROBINSON, a native of Maine, aged 62 years 2 months and 19 days. ** Friends, acquaintances and members of Abou Ben Adhem Lodge, No. 112, I.O.O.F. are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 182 Hartford street, between Eighteenth and Nineteenth. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"THING--Died at San Francisco, Sept. 28, 1882, Arthur THING; aged 49y; sudden and unexpected death; native of Maine; came to CA. 1849; resided in Healdsburg 14 years; he recently suffered a compound fracture of the right leg and was conveyed to San Francisco for the best surgical attendence, but mortification set in; the remains were returned to Healdsburg

R - Z

and he was buried at Oak Mound Cemetery; besides a widow, who is the niece of Alexander **DUNCAN** and Mrs. Thos. **BEACOM**, three daughters, Hettie, Annie and Mollie, and a son, Freddie remain." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Oct 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"THOGODE--San Francisco, July 10 - Henry J.C. THOGODE, 10 years, 3 months and 25 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMANN--In San Francisco, October 7, M.P. THOMANN, aged 56 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMAS--[On 18 April 1873] Funeral of Dr. THOMAS, Peace Commissioner, murdered by the Modocs, at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMAS--In this city, June 30, Arthur D., beloved son of A. D. and J. THOMAS, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 July 1888. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

THOMAS--In this city, Sept. 3, 1924, Arthur Denty **THOMAS**, beloved husband of Josephine **THOMAS** and loving father of Milton C., Charles W., and Mabel M. **THOMAS** and brother of Mrs. Fanny **HATTON**, Samuel G., Geo. P., and F. H. **THOMAS**, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 62 years 5 months 15 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Thursday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. at his late residence 2828 Folsom St., near 24th St. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery. (Funeral arrangements under the direction of H. F. Suhr & Co.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Sept 1924. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"THOMAS--In this city, February 9, 117, Clara M., beloved daughter of Anna M. and the late P.J. THOMAS, and sister of Edward, Mary Eva, and Agnes G. THOMAS and M.C. CLAR, a native of San Francisco. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, from St. Brigid's Church, Van Ness Ave., and Broadway, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"THOMAS--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 9, 1889, Cordelia **BRAINARD THOMAS**, aged 74y 8m." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 23 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"THOMAS--San Francisco, July 8 - Harry V. THOMAS, 9 months and 10 days." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 12 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"THOMAS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 14 - Shortly after midnight last night, J. Mason THOMAS, son of Major General **THOMAS**, U.S.A., died suddenly at the What Cheer House in an epileptic fit. He recently came to this city from Washington and was unmarried. His remains were taken to the Coroner, and will be interred in Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 14 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"THOMAS--In this city, Dec 21st, at the City and County Hospital, John THOMAS, aged 66 years, a native of Delaware." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 Dec 1865.

"THOMAS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Aug. 24 -- The steamer Sierra Nevada, which left Mazatlan on the 17th instant, arrived here at 2 p.m. today. Died on board, and was buried at Guymas -- Jonathan THOMAS, fireman, belonging to the steamer Panama." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"THOMAS--In this city, September 28, 1897, Lillie, beloved daughter of J. F. and M. A. **THOMAS**, and sister of Joseph, Alice, Fred, Brad and Pearl THOMAS, a native of California, aged 18 years and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"THOMAS--In this city, June 19, Marshall G. THOMAS, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 June 1890. Contact Emdunn0226@aol.com

"THOMAS--Died in San Francisco, May 26, Minnie May MULLEN-THOMAS, beloved wife of Arthur THOMAS, a native of Gilroy, aged 22 years, 10 months, 5 days. [...sister of Mrs. C.R. AUSTIN, of this place.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 4 June 1897. Transcribed by Dee.\

"THOMAS--In this city, November 12, Pelig THOMAS, a native of New York, aged _ _ (52?) years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"THOMAS--In this city, Febraury 28, at his late residence, 204 Francisco street, Shephert A., husband of Kate THOMAS, a native of Williamsport, Pa., aged 47 years, 8 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from I.O.O.F. Hall, corner Market and Seventh streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 March 1886.

"THOMAS--Sheppard A. THOMAS 204 Francisco Street, died on Saturday night from the effects of an overdosed of laudanum, taken, it is supposed, with suicidal intent." [Transcriber's

R - Z

note: Addition to previously submitted obituary. Also, please note alternate spelling of first name.] Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"THOMAS--In this city, July 12, 1943, Elizabeth (BEE), beloved wife of Fred THOMAS, loving mother of Frances McCAFFREY of Bakersfield, Calif. (Grass Valley, Calif, and Virginia City, Nevada papers, please copy.) Funeral services will be held Wednesday afternoon, 2:30 o'clock at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"THOMAS--In this city, December 17, 1952, Eva G. THOMAS, beloved wife of the late Herman R. THOMAS, loving mother of Mrs. Leta MAY, Mrs. Nadine Mcallister, Audrey and Herman R. THOMAS, a native of Little Rock Arkansas, aged 70 years. (Little Rock, Arkansas, papers please copy.) Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Satruday at 1:00 p.m. at the Chapel of H.F. Suhr Co, 2919 Mission nr. 25th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"THOMAS--In this city, September 16, infant son of Gerald H. and Lizzie THOMAS." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p.4.

"THOMAS--RICHARD I. THOMAS ANSWERS LAST CALL--NEVADA CITY (Nevada Co.), September 18 - The news of the death of Richard I. THOMAS in San Francisco Saturday afternoon was a severe shock to the people of this city, where everyone knew him as "Dick" THOMAS. He was a native of Birchville, in this county. In 1892, a few months after reaching his majority, he was plunged into politics by E.C. PRESTON and John KIDDER, then the Republican leaders here. They made him an Assemblyman and he was the youngest member who ever sat in that body. He was re-elected as a member of the session in 1895. Although admitted to the bar, he returned to Nevada County after a few years residence in Sacramento and took up mining, following in the foot-steps of this father, R.A. THOMAS, and he was of late very successful in his efforts to promote some of his properties. Those who knew him intimately say he was on the eve of becoming a very rich man." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 18 Sept 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMASEN--In this city, November 13, Peter A. THOMASEN, a native of Norway, aged 53 years. A member of Court California, No. 4, Foresters of America." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"THOMASON--In this city, July 5, Percy, youngest son of John and Sarah J. THOMASON, aged 1 year, 2 months and 17? days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner of

R - Z

Octavia and Lilly streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"THOMPKINS--In Hilo (Sandwich Islands) at the Marine Hospital, Nov 25th, after a protracted illness, Drake THOMPKINS, of New York city." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"THOMPSON--DEATH OF MRS. A.P. THOMPSON--Sister of Judge CLARKEN Passes Away In San Francisco--Justice of the Peace R.M. CLARKEN was called to San Francisco by the sad news of the death of his sister, Mrs. A.P. THOMPSON, which occurred in that city yesterday afternoon. Mrs. THOMPSON became afflicted with heart trouble last Winter, but latterly she had shown some signs of improvement. Mrs. THOMPSON was a former resident of Sacramento, where she was held in the highest esteem by a wide circle of friends. Her husband, Judge H.A. THOMPSON, died several years ago. Mrs. THOMPSON leaves one son, George C. THOMPSON. She is survived by two brothers, Judge R.M. CLARKEN, of Sacramento; Matt CLARKEN, an attorney, of San Francisco, and a sister, Mrs. E.C. HOPPER, also of San Francisco. She was a woman of many graces of character and her death will be deeply deplored." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, Cal.), 27 July 1905, page 10. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMPSON--In San Francisco, Nov. 23d, Alexander THOMPSON, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 28 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

THOMPSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 18 -- A woman named Catherine **THOMPSON** was found dead in the Eureka saloon, No. 130 Jackson street, yesterday morning; cause, intemperance. At 4 o'clock in the afternoon her husband, proprietor of the saloon, was found to be suffering from the effects of poison administered by his own hand, as shown by a letter written by him. He cannot possibly recover." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"THOMPSON--At the Presidio, San Francisco, Sergeant Charles **THOMPSON**, of Company E, Seventh Infantry, C.V., aged 36 years, a native on Toronto, C. W." Source: *Sacramento Bee, 8 March,* 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"THOMPSON--In Los Angeles, December 8, 1890, Emma B. THOMPSON, a native of New York, aged 30 years, 6 months. Funeral Services will take place from Halsted & Co. s undertaking parlors, 946 Mission street THIS DAY (Thursday), at 10:30 o clock A.M. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o clock P.M., from Eintracht Hall, 316 Post street. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery. Remains at the undertaking parlors of Suhr & Becker, 1209 Mission street, near Eighth."

R - Z

Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"THOMPSON.-In this city, November 5, Frederick H., beloved husband of Agnes THOMPSON, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 60 years. A member of Oakland Lodge, No. 2 A.O.U.W. (English papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 207 Steiner street, between Waller and Haight." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1898, p.7. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"THOMPSON--Died in San Francisco, Nov. 9, Geo. Hamilton THOMPSON, aged 19y 3m 17d, formerly a resident of Vallejo." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 15 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"THOMPSON--Captain J.W." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"THOMPSON--In San Francisco, Dec. 31st, James THOMPSON, Master of the British bark Pas____ (illegible), of Liverpool." Source: *Daily Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMPSON--In this city, Oct. 8th, James W. THOMPSON, a native of Bangor, Ma., aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 Oct 1865.

"THOMPSON--In Sacramento, Nov. 12th, John L. THOMPSON, a native of New York city, aged 65 years and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 17 Nov 1865.

"THOMPSON--At Portland, O.T., on the 27th ult. Mary THOMPSON, only child of the late Philip F. THOMPSON, aged 11 years and two months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1856.

"THOMPSON--In San Francisco, Nov. 7, Mary, wife of Capt. Wm. A. THOMPSON, aged 86 years, 10 months and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMPSON--In this city, February 25, Mrs. Mary A. THOMPSON, a native of England, aged 77 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 27 Feb 1895.

"THOMPSON--In this city, June 30th, Minnie, wife of Charles THOMPSON and daughter of the late Christian BUTTNER, aged 28 years, 1 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fueral to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her brother, Guerrero street, between Seventeenth and ghteenth [sic.]." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

R - Z

"THOMPSON--March 7, Richard THOMPSON, England, 24." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"THOMPSON--In this city, Aug. 15th, Robert THOMPSON, a native of Guernay county, Ohio, aged about 44 years. Ohio papers please copy. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this day (Tuesday), at 10 a.m. from A. Massey's No. 631 Sacramento street, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Aug 1863, p. 6.

THOMPSON.-In this city, February 11, 1917, Thomas, beloved husband of Minnie **THOMPSON**, loving father of Fronia **THOMPSON**, W.G. **BEST** and Mrs. H.L. **REINHART**, a grandfather of Clifford **REINHART**, a native of Norway, aged 80 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services Tuesday, February 13, at 2:30 at the chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness Avenue. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"THOMPSON--Thornton THOMPSON, a proprietor of the Eureka Foundry on Beale Street, got off one of the cars of the Howard Street line at 26th Street Tuesday afternoon, walked along the street toward home at 2932 Folsom Street, but before he reached Shotwell Street, he fell. He was carried at once to his house and physicians were summoned, but when they arrived he was dead. The physicians declared he died from heart disease." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 March 1886, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"THOMPSON--DECKHAND DROWNED AT STOCKTON--STOCKTON, May 18 - Tom THOMPSON and John HUNT, deckhands of the steamer, *Mary Garrett*, while playfully scuffling this morning on the street fell into the channel. **THOMPSON**, who hails from San Francisco, could not swim and was drowned. He was about 40 years of age." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 18 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMPSON--In San Francisco, Jan 5th, William THOMPSON, a native of England, and a member of the theatrical profession, aged about 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMPSON--February 28, 1874 - Captain Wm. A. THOMPSON, a pioneer Californian, died at San Francisco, aged 84 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THOMS--In this city, October 21, Amelia THOMS, aged 28 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

R - Z

"THOMSON--In this city, March 11, Henrietta Enid, only daughter of Ernest and Ester THOMSON, and granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles THOMSON and Mr. and Mrs. C. J. DUKEY of Oakland, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 10:30 o'clock, from the residence of her parents, 349 Pierce street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"THOMSON--In this city, December 14, James THOMSON, a native of New York, aged 19 yrs, 6 months and 19 days. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 12 Howard Court, near corner of Howard and Fourth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Dec 1873.

"THOREUX- February 4, 1869, Jean Louis THOREUX, a native of France (In the City and County Hospital)." Source: San Francisco Call, 6, Feb 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"THORN--In this city, June 26, Anna, dearly beloved wife of Benjamin K. THORN, and edearly beloved mother of Mrs. E. SOHER and Mrs. S. TILDEN, and sister of Mrs. L. ROSS and R.G. MEEKS, a native of Wisconsin, aged 68 years, 8 months and 26 days. (Calvar papers please copy.) Friends and acqaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at 12:15 o'clock, from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. E. SOHER, 726 California street; thence to the First Congregational Church, corner of Post and Mason streets, where services will be held at 1 o'clock. Interment, by carriage, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"THORN--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Adam THORN, aged 46 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"THORNE--Benjamin K. THORNE, former Sheriff of Calaveras county, the man who captured "Black Bart," died at the home of his daughter in San Francisco last week. Among THORNE's most famous captures was that of "Black Bart," the notorious stage robber. "Black Bart" is now living a life of ease and is receiving a large pension from the Wells-Fargo Express Co., to keep him from tampering with the company's strong boxes. THORNE also captured Joaquin MURIETTA." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 Nov 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"THORNE--In this city, August 10, Adela THORNE, a native of Canada, aged 77 years and 2 months." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"THORNTON--At Fresno, February 25, Harry I. THORNTON, a native of Alabama, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Thurdsay), February 28th, at 3 o'clock p.m. at his late residence, No. 2101 Devisadero street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 27 Feb 1895.

"THORNTON--In this city, July 27, Nicholas THORNTON, a native of the Parish of Stabannan, County Louth, Ireland, aged 69 years. (New York and Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances and those of his brothers, Michael and Peter THORNTON, and his borther-in-law, Thomas McDONNELL, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No 111 Vallejo street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 July 1881.

"THORNALLAY--In this city, March 14, Lottie THORNALLAY, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"THORP, Amanda M., 70 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"THREKELD--On board steamship S.S. Lewis, on her passage from San Juan for this port, W.H. THREKELD, of Missouri. Buried at Acapulco." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"THURMAN--In Oakland, March 16, John W. THURMAN, a native of Virginia, aged 66 years..." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 March 1892, p. 7.

"THURMAN--In this city, Dec 29th, Mary Elizabeth, only child of J.W. and C.W. THURMAN, aged 1 year and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 30 Dec 1865.

"THURN--In this city, Nov. 21st, Cipriano THURN, a native of Chile, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 Nov 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"THUSS--In this city, May 3, Emma L. THUSS, a native of Massachusetts, aged 18 years, 5 months and 2 days." Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

R - Z

"TIATJEN--Henry, age 48." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"TICE--At Telegraph Hill, Alameda County, James M. TICE, of apoplexy, a native of New York, and since 1849 a resident of this and Contra Costa County. Notice of funeral will be published." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"TICHENOR.--San Francisco, Dec. 27, 1872, Edward TICHENOR, late of Navarra, Mendocino co., aged 52y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 9 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TICHNOR--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 21, Oliver E. TICHNOR, Vermont, 33." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

TIERNAN.-In this city, August 12, Margaret, youngest daughter of Richard and Bridget **TIERNAN**, a native of this city, aged 1 year, 3 months and 1[3?] days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, First Avenue, between Fourteenth and Fifteenth streets, Mission Dolores, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"TIERNEY--In Albion, August 11, John C. TIERNEY ... "(copy incomplete). Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TIERNEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 6 -- Michael TIERNEY, aged 62, was found dead in his bed this morning. He complained of pain in heart on retiring last night." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 7 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"TIERNEY--In this city, May 7, Patrick TIERNEY, a native of Ireland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"TIETJEN--San Francisco, December 20---Martin TIETJEN, 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"TIGHA--In this city, Oct. 4th, John S. TIGHA, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this day, (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from A. Ma[ssey?]'s warerooms, 651 Sacramento street, without further notices." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"TIGHE--In this city, January 15, George, dearly beloved son of Kelly and Annie TIGHE, and

R - Z

loving brother of Julia T. and Cecelia A. **TIGHE** and Mrs. R. H. **FREE**, a native of Petaluma, Cal., aged 46 years, 5 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"TIGHE--September 3d [1863] - John S. TIGHE was crushed to death by the Market Street Railroad cars, San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union,* 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TIKANDER--A Lineman Killed - Hans TIKANDER, a young Finnish telephone lineman from San Francisco, was electrocuted while working yesterday on Corte Madera Hill. TIKANDER was sitting on a crossbar of a telephone pole, when he let a guy wire slip through his hand and come into contact with the heavily charged electric wire, which operates the North Shore Railroad's semaphore system. Twenty-five hundred volts passed through him, causing instant death." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 22 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TILDEN--Heber C., 34 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 April, 1906. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"TILDEN--ACQUITTED OF TILDEN'S MURDER--Members of Citizens' Patrol Set Free By Jury - SAN FRANCISCO, September 28 - Malcolm T. VANCE and George W. SIMMONS, charged with the murder of Heber C. TILDEN, a commission merchant of this city on April 20th last, were acquitted to-day. Both defendants were members of the Citizens' Patrol, organized after the earthquake and fire, and were charged with shooting TILDEN for refusing to halt his automobile when ordered to do so. They claimed they thought the city was under martial law, and that a shot was fired toward the man in the automobile." Source: Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA), 28 Sept 1906, Page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TILDEN--In San Francisco, Nov. 27th, Mrs. Sophia Jane TILDEN, aged 36 years and 17 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TILING--In this city, August 5, Anna C.D., beloved wife of the late Dr. Henry S. TILING, a native of Riga, Russia, aged 47 years, 3 months and 1 day. The funeral of Mrs. Anna C.D. TILING, widow of the late Dr. Henry S. TILING, will take place TO-DAY (Saturday), at 1 o'clock P.M., from St. Mark's Church, Geary street, and all friends and acquaintances of the beloved deceased are herewith cordially invited to attend the same by the bereaved daughters, Fannie and Annie TILING." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"TILL--In this city, August 7, Frances, wife of John W. TILL, a native of Germany, aged 50 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

R - Z

"TILLEY--San Francisco, July 30 - Jennie May TILLEY, 3 months and 11 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TILLIBRIDGE--Interment in San Francisco, April 16, John TILLIBRIDGE, Conn. 36." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"TILLMAN--In San Francisco, Jan 21st, Clemons TILLMAN, aged 68 years, 9 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TILLMAN--In San Francisco, Jan 21st, Clemens TILLMAN, aged 68 years, 9 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TILLMAN--In this city, Oct. 27th, John TILLMAN, aged 54 years, 5 months and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Oct 1865.

"TILTON--In this city February 10, Hazel Laura, beloved daughter of W. M. & L. TILTON, a native of Calif., aged 8 mo & 10 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"TIMBS--August 29, 1942, Esther, loving wife of the late Eugene F. TIMBS, loving mother of Joseph M., Margaret and the late Rev. Patrick O'CONNOR, loving grandmother of Esther Marie MASCHIO; a native of County West Meath, Ireland. Funeral Tuesday. Time announcement later. Friends may call at Duggan's, 3434 17th St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"TIMENEY--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, James TIMENEY, aged 31 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee,* 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TIMMINS (STEELE)--In Daly City, December 31, 1925, Julia STEELE-TIMMINS, beloved mother of John I., Samuel J. and Walter F. STEELE and Mrs. Annie McKAY and the late Henry A. STEELE and the loving sister of Mrs. John W. KELLY, Mrs. Annie FILECK and Michael E. and John F. MURPHY of New Huntington B.C. and Dennis MURPHY of Ireland and the late Mrs. Hannah COLLINS and Mrs. Mary NEILAN, a native of the parish of Cahraigh, Count Cork, Ireland. A member of the Third Order of St. Francis and the Ladies Altar Society of St. Maximus Church. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday) at 8:30 a.m. from her late residence, 23 Irvington st., near county line; thence to St. Maximus Church, Daly City where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Internment Holy Cross Cemetary, under the

R - Z

direction of McBrearty & McCormick." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Jan 1925, p. CCC. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net Researcher's note: FILECK might be a typo for SILECK.

"TIMS--Lucille, loving wife of the late Evan TIMS. Entrusted to the care of Julius S. Godeau, Inc., 41 Van Ness Ave. nr. Market St. Funeral Tuesday, Dec. 24, 1957, at 11:30 a. m. Interment Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"TIN--Man TIN, 48, Aug. 23, China." Source: New York Times, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"TINDELL--John Tindell-- TAMALPAIS CREEK - John H. TINDELL, a Novato resident since 1955, died Sunday in Tamalpais Creek following a brief illness, Prior to his retirement, Mr. **TINDELL** was a real estate broker with Tankersly Realty in Novato for 15 years. During World WAR 11, he served as a Seabee in the Navy, building bridges in the Philippine Islands and elsewhere. Upon returning home, he married his wife of 30 years, Lillian, and they moved to Catalina Island where Mr. TINDELL was district manager for Safeway Stores. He opened a store there. After leaving Catalina, he managed various Safeway stores in the Southern California area. The TINDELL's later moved to San Francisco where Mr. TINDELL owned and operated the Royal Liquors store for 16 years and was active in numerous service organizations such as Elks and Masonic Lodge and was president of the Polk Street Merchant Association. He was a member of the Novato Historical Guild, Novato Seniors, S.I.R.S., V.F.W. and Masonic Lodge. Until recently, at age 84, Mr. TINDELL was an active senior. He often provided rides to meetings and functions to those without transportation. He participated in three bowling leagues in Novato and San Rafael, and he enjoyed gardening and nature. Mr. TINDELL is survived by his daughter, Nancy: his son, John II; and tree grandchildren, all of Napa. Friends are invited to attend a graveside service at 1p.m. Wednesday at Valley Memorial Park in Novato. The family has asked that any donations in memory of Mr. TINDELL go to the American Cancer Society in memory of his wife Lillian or the Margaret Todd Senior Center, in care of Novato Parks and Recreation Department, 917 Sherman Ave., Novato, 94945." Source: Napa Valley Register, 21 May 1991, p. 8. Transcribed by Evalou.

"TINSON--In this city, February 29, Gerald E. TINSON, a native of England, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

"TIONEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 19 -- Mrs. Maria L. TIONEY, of Ireland, whose sudden death was announced yesterday, is said to have committed suicide with strychnine from temporary insanity." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"TIRASO--Charles TIRASO, aged 40y, a resident of San Francisco, died suddenly in Sonoma, Saturday evening. The verdict of the coroner's jury was death from hemorrhage of the lungs. He was a member of Garfield Lodge No. 72 Knight's of Pythias. Sonoma Lodge has taken charge of the remains." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 13 July 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TISDALE--In this city, June 18, Lorrin G. **TISDALE**, a native of Ohio, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"TISSOT (DE HARO)--In this city, May 15, 1919, Natividad DE HARO TISSOT, wife of the late Paul TISSOT and mother of Albert J. TISSOT and Mercedes J. TRUMAN, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 89 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), May 17, 1919, from St. Monica's Church, 23d ave. and Geary st., where requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Remains at the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary st. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery. Kindly omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 May 1919, page 4; additional story, same issue, page 13. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TITTEL--In this city, February 21, Conrad TITTEL, a native of Germany, aged 61 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Feb 1895.

"TITTEL--In this city, July 17th, Ernest TITTEL, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 July 1878.

"TITTLE--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 10 -- Col. F.E.G. TITTLE and Wm. TITTLE, on behalf of themselves and the children of their deceased brothers, contest the will of their mother, recently deceased, on the ground of the unsoundness of mind of the testator. She left property valued at over \$100,000 to various parties, wholly disinheriting her sons and grandchildren, on the alleged ground of unfilial conduct on their part, extending over many years. The case will come up for hearing in the Probate Court on Thursday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"TOBEY--n this city, December 31, William H., son of William H. TOBEY, aged 17 years, 2 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 26 1/2 Kearny street." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Jan 1879. Transcribed by Linda Zutlas.

"TOBIN--In this city, August 9, Bridget, wife of Wm. A. TOBIN, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

R - Z

"TOBIN--In Berkeley, January 26, Claire, beloved daughter of Michael J. and Mary T. TOBIN and darling sister of Clement J. TOBIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years and 4 months. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from her parents' residence, 2125 Parker street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where services will be held commencing at 2:00 o'clock p.m., Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 29 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"TOBIN--In this city, January 15, Elizabeth TOBIN, aged 67 years. (New Orleans, La., and Canandalgua, N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 1307 Lyon street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"TOBIN--In this city, October 21, John, beloved husband of the late Margaret TOBIN, and uncle of Mrs. P. BARRON and John COONEY, a native of Ahenure, Callen, County Kilkenny, Ireland. Friends and acquaintenances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, October 28, at 9:15 o'clock from the parlors of J. C. O'Connor & Co., 707 Mission street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. MEMBERS OF WESTERN ADDITION Camp, No. 306 W. W. W., are requested to attend the funeral of our late neighbor, John TOBIN. V. F. DF. ROCO, Clerk." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Oct 1903, p. 17.

"TOBIN--In this city, June 25, Margaret, wife of John TOBIN and dearly beloved sister of Mrs. Mathew KERR, a native of Ireland. Friends and acquaintenances are resepctfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, at 8:30 o'clock from the residence of of her sister, Mrs. Mathew KERR, 25 Clara Street hence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 June 1903, p. 12.

"TOBELMANN--In this city, May 31, 1898, Henry TOBELMANN, father of Fred, Clara, Winnifred, Herrmann, Henry and John TOBELMANN, brother of Frederick, John, Herrmann and Gesine TOBELMANN, and nephew of Mrs. P. HEUER and J.F. WINTER, a native of Amt Syke, Hanover, Germany, aged 51 years, 10 months, and 23 days. A member of Valley Lodge No. 30, A.O.U.W. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 458 Hayes Street, between Gough and Octavia. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 1 June 1898, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"TODHUNTER--DEATH OF GEORGE TODHUNTER--George TODHUNTER, for many years a resident of Washington, Yolo County, died yesterday in Willows, Glenn County. He was a

R - Z

brother of Leavitt and Frank **TODHUNTER**, of Washington; Mrs. John **GILL** of San Francisco, and Mrs. F.L. **ATKINSON**, of this city. He was the son of Elizabeth and the late W.B. **TODHUNTER**, and leaves a wife. He was 55 years of age and a native of Cincinnati, Ohio. The funeral will take place from Clark & Booth's undertaking establishment." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 18 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TODT--In this city, January 15, Rosalia TODT, dearly beloved wife of John TODT, and loving mother of Mrs. A. L. ZETT, Mrs. F. C. MAYER, Mrs. A. BLOOMFIELD, Mrs. D. C. PETERS and Alfred TODT, a native of Switzerland, aged 63 years and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 17, at 2 o clock, from her late residence, 3948 Twenty-sixth street, between Church and Sanchez streets. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"TOEPFER--In this city city, October 10, 1893, Hermann, youngest and beloved son of Hermann and Louise TOEPFER and brother of George and Lillie TOEPFER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"TOEPKE--Mary T., 42 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"**TOLAND**--Dr. H.H. **TOLAND**, one of the most eminent of California's physicians, died suddenly in San Francisco on the 27th ult., of appoplexy." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 4 Mar 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TOLAND--Dr. H. H. TOLAND 'His Sad and Sudden Death Yesterday Morning Biographical Sketch of a Remarkably Brilliant and Successful Physician - The College He Gave the State' Dr. Hugh Huger **TOLAND**, one of the most eminent and successful medical practitioners in this city, diedsuddenly at his residence. No. 810 Jackson street, at half-past eleven o'clock yesterday morning. For months past the Doctor had been in good health and gaining flesh. Yesterday morning, after partaking of a hearty breakfast, he went down to his office on Merchant street, where, assisted by Dr. R. A. McLEAN, he successfully performed a difficult surgical operation shortly after nine o'clock. He then left the office and drove to the residences of some patients at a distance. While making these rounds he was attacked with colic, and gave orders to be driven home immediately. On Sunday, Monday and Tuesday he had suffered from similar attacks, which were supposed to be the result of an indulgence in English walnuts, to which he had recently acquired a strong liking. Entering his residence, he passed through the hall to a small sitting-room. Summoning the butler, he called for a glass of whiskey, which was instantly brought. The Doctor had scarcely placed the glass to his lips, when he staggered toward a lounge, from between the folding-doors of the dining-room, where he was standing, and fell to the floor. In falling, his head came in contact with the back of a chair, producing an abrasion of

R - Z

the skin upon the forehead. His attendant rushed to his assistance and helped him on the lounge, where, aftera few struggling gasps, he expired. Dr. Charles G. TOLAND, step-son of Dr. H. H. TOLAND, was summoned, and though responding immediately, was too late to be of any service. A cursory examination was sufficient to satisfy him that DEATH RESULTED FROM APOPLEXY. No premonitions of this sad event had been manifested in any way. On the contrary, he has been unusually active and spirited, and would have been thought one of the last likely to be suddenly stricken down by death, so that it was not only an overwhelming shock to members of his family, but a sad surprise to the community in which he has been so long and widely known and respected. Dr. TOLAND was born in Newbury, near Columbia, South Carolina, in 1808, and consequently was about seventy-two years of age at the time of his sudden demise. He graduated at Transylvania Medical College, in March, 1832, after which he went to Paris, where he took a post graduate course. Returning to Columbia, he there entered upon the practice of his profession, in which he continued till 1851. During this period he married twice. In 1852 he arrived in this city with his second wife. Being in ill health, he purchased what is now known as "the Gwin Mine," in Calaveras Co., and went to work in it. Two years later he returned to the city and joined Dr. McMILLAN in the practice of medicine. This partnership lasted but a year or two. He continued in practice ever since, except for a few months during the Centennial year, when he took a trip through the Eastern States. Being considered one of the safest, ablest and informed members of his profession, his practice grew steadily, and during the last fifteen or twenty years he enjoyed the largest and most lucrative practice in the State, and probably in the United States. He was one of the early physicians to the United States Marine Hospital, and had a wonderful capacity for work, which he disposed of with extraordinary ease and rapidity. In the midst of his arduous professional duties he found time for literary work, and leaves behind, among other treasures, a well written medical book. His charity was unbounded, indigent poor never applied to him in vain. His services were always at their command. Being a man OF QUIET, UNOSTENTATIOUS MANNER. Only those coming within the circle of his benefactions were at all aware of their magnitude. In 1865, Dr. TOLAND built the **TOLAND** Medical College, situated on the corner of Stockton and Pfeiffer streets. between Chestnut and Francisco streets. The old building is now a notable landmark in the northern portion of the city. He had been President of the Faculty until 1874, when he donated the building and entire property, together with the adjoining building, to the State University. The property was valued at \$100,000, and the gift unencumbered with conditions. After the transfer he was appointed Professor in Surgery of the Faculty. After transfer to the Regents of the University he asked that the college should retain his name, but his request was refused. A Committee is now considering a bill before the Legislature providing that the college shall be designated as the TOLAND College of the University of California. At the time of his death he had entirely given up lecturing on surgery in the University, but continued clinical lectures in the County Hospital. The only public office Dr. TOLAND ever held was that of member of the City Board of Health. He was appointed by Governor **HAIGHT**, and reappointed by Governors **BOOTH** and **IRWIN**. He always took a deep interest in the proceedings of the Board, and

R - Z

bestowed much time and attention thereto. By his second wife Dr. TOLAND had two daughters, both married. One was the late Mrs. GLASSELL, who died about six months ago in Los Angeles, and the other Mrs. SIME, a widow of the late John SIME, an old pioneer banker. The latter lady is now residing in this city. In 1858 Dr. TOLAND married the present Mrs.TOLAND, and purchased the residence on Jackson Street from Dr. Wm. M. GWIN. For a long time previous to this marriage, Dr. TOLAND resided at the International Hotel, and subsequently at the Roberts House, corner of Washington and Jackson streets. The residence on Jackson street is a model of comfort and elegance, well adapted to the entertainments so frequently given by Dr. and Mrs. **TOLAND**, and which were characterized by the most generous liberality and sociability. Both were members of Dr. PLATT's congregation, and assisted Grace Church financially on many occasions when calls were made for the building and maintenance of the church. Dr. TOLAND leaves A WIDOW AND TWO CHILDREN, Mrs. SIME, and a boy eleven years of age, the former by his second wife, and the latter by his third. Besides these there are thirteen grandchildren. Dr. Charles G. **TOLAND** is the son of the surviving wife by a former husband. The value of the estate of Dr. **TOLAND** is estimated at \$1,500,000 to \$2,000,000. In addition to his professional income he derived a large revenue from judicious land investments. He was possessed of considerable property in the interior, including a large ranch near Rio Vista, on which he annually raised large crops of wheat. About a year ago he sold his crop for something like \$125,000. Dr. TOLAND was six feet one inch in height, and of erect and dignified carriage, until a year or two ago, when he grew stout, but maintained a dignified gait. He was very agreeable in his intercourse with every one, and made friends everywhere. He was a member of many prominent Medical Societies, and well-known throughout the State, his career having been a remarkably brilliant and successful one. In politics, although a pronounced Democrat, he never appeared prominently in any party Convention. The following notice published by the President of the Board of Health is self-explanatory: February 17, 1880. T. J. SHACKELFORD, Secretary of Board of Health: - In consequence of the sad and sudden death of one of the most honorable members of the Board of Health, as well as one of the most eminent and respected of our citizens, Dr. H. H. TOLAND, and for the purpose of giving suitable expression in our regrets for the afflictive dispensation, I willask you to call a meeting of the Board of Health at the Mayor's office tomorrow morning, at 10 o'clock. Respectfully, L. H. KALLOCH, President." Source: The Morning Call, 28 Feb 1880. Contact: William Belton wbelton@intrepid.net

"TOLAND--'GONE TO REST SUDDEN DEATH OF DR. H. H. TOLAND YESTERDAY. A short Biography of One of the Most Useful and Prominent Members of the Medical Profession.' The city was startled yesterday by the announcement of the sudden death of Dr. H. H. TOLAND, which occurred at his residence, 810 Jackson street, at half-past 11 o'clock. The demise was not only a shock to his family and his friends, but to the whole community. For some time past Dr. TOLAND had complained of not feeling as well as usual and that he suffered from slight pains in the region of the heart. He left his home yesterday morning in better spirits than usual

R - Z

to visit his patients. Returning at half past 11 o'clock he was met by his servant, who opened the door for him and led him into the sitting-room, where he was wont to read the morning papers. He asked the doctor whether he wished his usual glass of wine, and Dr. TOLAND told him to bring him some diluted whisky, as the old pains had returned and he felt rather oppressed. The servant stepped out and returned just in time to catch in his arms the falling form of Dr. **TOLAND**, who never uttered a single word. The servant laid the dying man upon the lounge and summoned help with all possible speed. Dr. C. G. TOLAND was sent for in all haste, but when he arrived the soul of his father had departed from the body. The cause of the death is not yet known. A slight abrasion of the skin of the forehead was caused by the fall, the head striking against the wooden back of the lounge. Dr. TOLAND was A NATIVE OF SOUTH CAROLINA, Being born near Columbia in 1808, and consequently in the seventy-second year of his life. He studied medicine at the Transylvania University, Kentucky, receiving his diploma in 1832. For several years he practiced medicine in his native place. In 1850 he was seized by the mining fever and emigrating to this coast, he spent some time at mining in Calaveras County. He came to San Francisco in 1852 in company with his second wife, whom he had sent for from the East. Here he resumed the practice of medicine, and soon became famous as a physician. His practice continued to grow until it became immense, and as he seldom exacted any fee from poor people, his office was continually thronged by the indigent sick. He nevertheless attained a large fortune, not only from the proceeds of his professional labors, but by successful speculations as well. In 1858 he married the present Mrs. TOLAND and purchased the residence which he occupied at the day of his death. The result of this union is a boy, now 11 years of age. There is also a daughter by his second wife, Mrs. SIME, widow of the late John SIME, the pioneer banker. Of his first wife in South Carolina nothing is known. There is also an adopted son, Dr. Charles G. TOLAND, and a number of grandchildren, the issue of a second daughter, now deceased. In 1865 Dr. TOLAND founded the TOLAND MEDICAL COLLEGE. The old building which was erected by him at the corner of Stockton and Pfeiffer streets for college purposes, has since become a landmark of San Francisco. He remained President of the faculty until 1874, when the college, together with the adjoining building, was donated by him to the State University. The property at that time was valued at \$100,000. After the transfer he was appointed Professor in Surgery of the Faculty. He took the liveliest interest in the institution, and after its transfer to the Regents of the University, he requested that the college should keep his name. This request was refused, and at present a bill is pending before the Legislature providing that the college be designated as the TOLAND Medical College of the University of California. Dr. TOLAND served several terms as member of the San Francisco Board of Health. He was appointed by Governor HAIGHT, and was successively reappointed by Governors **BOOTH** and **IRWIN**. To this branch of the public service he gave considerable attention, being absent at but very few meetings of the Board. In politics he inclined towards Democratic doctrine. Deceased was a stately man over six feet in height and erect in carriage. He wore whiskers under his chin and long hair, which reached the coat-collar, presenting an appearance which could not fail to strike the eye. The estate is estimated at from \$1,500,000 to

R - Z

\$2,000,000 consisting of considerable real property in the interior together with a large ranch at Rio Vista where he raised large crops of wheat, one of which he sold about a year ago at \$125,000. The Board of Health will hold a special meeting this morning to take suitable action regarding his death. Deceased was a member of Grace Episcopal Church. The funeral service will take place at Grace Church at 2 o'clock tomorrow afternoon, Rev. Dr. Platt and Bishop Kip officiating." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Feb 1880. Contact: William Belton wbelton@intrepid.net

"TOLCOTT--In San Rafael, Marin county, December 13th, Charles TOLCOTT, a native of Oswego county, N.Y., aged 43 years, 11 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Dec 1865.

"TOMASSINI--In San Francisco, Nov. 16, 1894, Deo. TOMASSINI, son of Mr. & Mrs. Martine TOMASSINI, of Carmelo, a native of California, aged 14 years." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 22 Nov 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"TOMPKINS--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 13 - The body of Elisha TOMPKINS, a pioneer member of the San Francisco fire department, murdered recently in Mexico, was buried at Santa Clara." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"TOMMORO--DROWNED at CAMPO SECO - Mokelumne Hill, June 10 -- Dr. LEE of Campo Seco and TOMMORO, Superintendent of the Campo Seco quartz mine from San Francisco, were both drowned Saturday evening while bathing in the reservoir, by the swamping of their boat. The bodies were not found until 2 p.m. Sunday." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA) 11 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"TOMPKINS--At sea, Nov 27th, on board steamer 'Golden Age', Frank TOMPKINS (passenger), a native of Illinois, aged 29 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868.

"TOMPKINSON--In this city, Sept. 19th, Mary Ann, youngest daughter of Joseph and Kate TOMPKINSON, aged 8 months and 20 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Sept 1865.

"TOMSKY--In this city, December 22, Charlotte, beloved wife of Louis TOMSKY, a native of Rogazen, Germany, aged 62 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 23 December 1891. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"TOMSKY--In this city, June 1, Hannah, beloved wife of Elias TOMSKY, aged 29 years, a native of Prussia. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from her late residence. No. 722 Clementina street." Source: San

R - Z

Francisco Call, 2 June 1882. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"TOMSKY--In this city, July 10, Henry TOMSKY, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 July 1882. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"TOMSKY--In this city, December 15, Herbert, beloved son of William and Teresa TOMSKY, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 months and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Dec 1898. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"TOMSKY--In this city, July 20, infant daughter of William and Teresa TOMSKY." Source: San Francisco Call, 23 July 1891. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"TOMSKY--In Fresno, Cal., November 3, Rose, beloved daughter of William and Theresa TOMSKY." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 November 1884, Page 4. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"TONAR--In this city, April 17, Margaret TONAR, a native of the Parish of Moville, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 73 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral t0-day (Thursday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her neice, Mrs. Thomas COSGROVE, No. 1903 Dupont street; thence to St. Francis' Chruch, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her sould, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 April 1888.

"TOOLIS--Patrick TOOLIS, Died February 4th 1938 (Duggan's Service) Mortuary." Source: Prayer Card in possession of Submitter. Contact: KMK Mavareens@Msn.com

"TOO[L?]NEY, William." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"TOOMER--In Oakland, April 4, George C. TOOMER, a native of New Berne, North Carolina, aged 51 years 11 months and 17 days. (New Berne, North Carolina, papers please copy)." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"TOOTHAKER--In this city, May 1, John H. TOOTHAKER, a native of Maine, aged 54 years." Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

"TOOTHILL--In this city, November 7, Ellen M., dearly beloved wife of Albert TOOTHILL and sister of Richard H. EDWARD and Elsie HAMSHAR and the late Mrs. G. EDWARDS, a native of London, England, aged 30 years 7 months and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 4 Nov 1904.

R - Z

"TOPFER--Capt. Heinrick, 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"TOPP--Mary Margaret -- Born February 12, 1914, Marysville, CA. and died June 25, 2001 in San Francisco, CA. Loving mother of Rosemary Topp, Elizabeth HAIT and Thomas M. TOPP; grandmother of James HAIT, David HAIT and Lara WETTIG; great-grandmother of Mitchell and Madeline WETTIG; loving aunt of Bitsy ANDERSON and Suzanne MADSEN. She graduated from the University of California, Berkeley, 1935, a member of the Delta Delta Delta Sorority. She lived in Saratoga, CA for 30 years and was a member of PEO and the Stanford Children's Hospital Auxillary. More recently, she resided at Rossmoor, Walnut Creek and the last two years at the Coventry Park assisted living residence in San Francisco. Family and friends may call after 10:30 AM and are invited to attend funeral services at 11:00 AM, Wednesday June 27, 2001 at the CHAPELS OF ARTHUR J. SULLIVAN & CO., 2254 Market St. between 15th & 16th Sts. followed by a graveside service at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 June 2001. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TOPPINI--In this city, July 5, Pasquale TOPPINI, a native of Switzerland, aged 24 years. Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, which will take place from No. 641 Sacramento street, corner of Webb, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o'clock, p.m." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TORNGEMAN--In Sacramento, November 19, Joe TORNGEMAN, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Nov 1873.

"TORNOW--In this city, June 26, Charles L. TORNOW, father of Mrs. A. HAHN, Charles, Emma, Willie and George TORNOW, a native of Berlin, Germany, aged 45 years and 9 months. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P. M., from Eintracht Hall, 316 Post Street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 30 June 1889, p.7. Transcribed by Steven Miller.

"TORRANCE--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 12 - Robert B. TORRANCE, agent of Watt Bros., Grass Valley, died suddenly last night of congestion of the lungs." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 13 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"TORRENCE--January 14, 1874 - Mrs. Lulu TORRENCE committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TORRES--Angelo TORRES, 70, brother of Peter TORRES of Redwood City, died Tuesday in San Francisco. Funeral services will be held here tomorrow at 10 a.m. at Laying and Tinney

R - Z

Funeral Home. He is the uncle of Catherine, Norman, Fred and Martin **CHAVEZ** and Victor and Arnold **TORRES** of Redwood City, and Frank **CHAVEZ** of San Francisco. Mr. **TORRES** was a native of Half Moon Bay. Interment will be at Holy Cross Cemetery, Menlo Park." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 13 July 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"TORRES.-In San Francisco, Tuesday, July 10, 1945. Angelo TORRES, brother of Peter TORRES, and uncle of Catherine, Norman, Fred, Martin and Frank CHAVEZ; Victor and Arnold TORRES. A native of Half Moon Bay, aged 70 years. The funeral will be held on Saturday morning at 10 o'clock at the Layng & Tinney Funeral Home. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Menlo Park." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 13 July 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"TORREY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 13, Elliot TORREY, Boston, 26." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"TORREY--In San Francisco, on the 13th ult., of chronic dysentery, Elliot TORREY, of the late firm of TORREY & BLANCHARD." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 16 Mar 1853. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"TOSCANI--In the City and County Hospital, June 15th, Giovani TOSCANI, a native of Italy, aged 25 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875.

"**TOUCUS**--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 28, Louis **TOUCUS**, France, 20." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"TOUMEY--In Oakland, October 17, Annie, beloved daughter of Dennis and Margaret TOUMEY, a native of Oakland, aged 16 years, 3 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 673 Twenty-routh street, near San Pablo avenue, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"TOWLE--In this city, May 28, Oliver L. **TOWLE**, aged 71 years and 4 months. Funeral from the residence of his daughter, Mrs. E.F. **FOLSOM**, 1945 Geary Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"TOWNES--Mrs. Hettie, 24." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**TOWNSEND**--Andrew G., 49 years. Mortician - Fowler-Anderson." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"TOWNSEND--Former Sacramentan Dies in Iowa City--Word reached this city last night of the

R - Z

sudden death in Iowa City, Iowa, of Bert **TOWNSEND**, a former Sacramentan, and son of Mr. and Mrs. William E. **TOWNSEND**, of 2010 K Street. He had been visiting his parents in this city, and left but a week ago for Kansas City. He reached the home in Iowa City of his uncle, Dr. **SCHRADER**, dean of the State University, where he was suddenly taken ill and passed away. Heart disease is believed to be the cause of death. Deceased was reared in Sacramento and was 27 years of age. He was at one time a student of the Sacramento High School, but left for Iowa City before he completed the course. He finished his education at the State University of Iowa, and graduated with a B.A. degree. He afterward took up newspaper work, and became the editor of a daily journal in Iowa. He also contributed articles to magazines. He was a young man of bright intellect and his sunny disposition won him hosts of friends. Besides his bereaved parents he leaves a brother, Louis **TOWNSEND**, of the Wells-Fargo-Nevada Bank, of San Francisco, the mother and brother left last night for Iowa City to attend the funeral." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 13 June 1906, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TRACEY--ABUSED HIS MOTHER -- Edward TRACEY, a brother of Deputy Sheriff TRACEY, who was drowned off Corona three weeks ago, was sentenced yesterday by Judge MOGAN to six months' imprisonment for vagrancy. The testimony showed that TRACEY had been only recently released from the County Jail, where he had served six months for threatening his mother's life." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"TRACEY--In this city, January 28, 1920, Nora, beloved wife of John W. TRACEY, a native of Ireland, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"TRACY--ANOTHER OLD CITIZEN CALLED BY DEATH--C.T.K. TRACY Dies From Effects Of Operation--C.T.K. TRACY, an old and well-known resident of Sacramento, who had been employed for several years in the Office of the State Treasurer as a porter, died yesterday afternoon in a hospital in San Francisco from the effects of a surgical operation. At one time Mr. TRACY was a practicing attorney in Sacramento, but he retired from the law several years ago on account of old age. Deceased was a member of the Order of Odd Fellows and also of Jubilee Lodge, Sons of St. George, of this city. The body will be brought to Sacramento tonight." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 25 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TRACY--In San Francisco, September 24, 1903, Charles C.T. TRACY, a native of New York, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday at 2 p.m. From the parlors of Miller & McMullen, 906-907 K Street. Interment City Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 26 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TRACY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 17 - Felix B. WHITE, an old and well known actor, died yesterday, and Mrs. Dora TRACY, formerly an actress, died last night."

R - Z

Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"TRACY--In Hollister, Sept. 23rd, Gussie, daughter of Enoch & the late Georgiana TRACY, aged 3 years & 5 days. [The remains were taken yesterday morning to San Francisco for interment.] [...suffering from diphtheria...]." Source: *Hollister Freelance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 25 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRACY--Henry W. TRACY--Private services will be held tomorrow for Henry Wilmerding TRACY, 92, resident of Sacramento about 87 years and the son of a pioneer California settler. Burial will be in the City Cemetery. **TRACY** died yesterday. His home was at 3215 10th Avenue. A sister, Mary Fisher **TRACY**, teacher in Sacramento schools many years, died two years ago. They were the children of Felix and Martha GARTER TRACY. The elder TRACY came to California from New York State in 1849. He lived in San Francisco for a time, worked in gold mines on the North Fork of the American River and then was head of the Wells, Fargo and Company office in Shasta, Shasta County, and later Sacramento. His wife was the daughter of Judge Ephraim GARTER of Shasta. Henry TRACY was born in Shasta and attended the University of California in Berkeley. He was a member of the Delta Kappa Epsilon Fraternity. When he was a young man he worked in the Wells Fargo office with his father and then was employed by a real estate firm in San Francisco. He returned to Sacramento after 1906, the year of the earthquake and fire in San Francisco, and worked for a real estate firm and then gas companies. He retired many years ago. Years ago he served as vice president and as a director of the Young Mens Christian Association. He was a member of the Fremont Presbyterian Church. Surviving are his wife, Alice C., and a daughter, Dorothy W. TRACY of Sacramento." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 July 1955. Transcribed by Betty Loose

"TRACY--In this city, July 10, 1955, Henry Wilmerding TRACY, beloved husband of Alice C. TRACY, loving father of Mary Fisher TRACY, a native of Shasta, California, aged 92 years 11 months, 23 days. Friends may call at the Citizens Mortuary Home, 2301 J Street. Funeral strictly private, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2:00 P.M. Interment City Cemetery. (Berkeley papers please copy)." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 July 1955. Transcribed by Betty Loose

"TRACY--In the City and County Almshouse, April 4, Kate TRACY, a native of Ireland, aged 67 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"TRACY--Death of Theodore F. TRACY--Felix TRACY, agent for Wells, Fargo & Co., in this city, received news this morning of the sudden death of his brother, Theodore F. TRACY, of San Francisco, a prominent Republican candidate for State Treasurer. In speaking of his candidacy the Oakland Tribune of a late date gave this brief sketch of him: He was for nine years a Postoffice Inspector on this coast, and in that capacity acquitted himself with distinguished ability. In the course of his inspection tours throughout the State he made friends wherever he

R - Z

went, and, as a natural consequence, he will add strength to any ticket on which he may be nominated. In addition to his experience in the Postoffice Department he has had a thorough business training, and he held an important position under Wells, Fargo & Co. for many years. Mr. **TRACY** has resided in San Francisco for the past ten years, and before that was a resident of El Dorado county." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 18 Aug 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TRACY--In this city, December 10, 1890, Thomas, beloved husband of Louise TRACY and son of Catherine and the late Thomas TRACY, and the brother of William, Charles and Joseph TRACY, a native of New York City, aged 34 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"**TRAINER**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 24 -- The body of W.H. **TRAINER** was found near Lone Mountain. He had shot himself." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRASK--In Alameda, July 15, wife of Captain Freeman TRASK, a native of Edgecombe, Main, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1873.

"TRASK--In this city, July 14, at the residence, 1526 Francisco street, George J., infant son of George and Annie TRASK and brother of Inez and Florence TRASK, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 July 1912, p. 4. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"TRASK--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 7 -- Captain Max. TRASK, for many years an officer in the employ of the Central American Transit Company, on the Isthmus of Nicaragua, died on the river San Juan in Nicaragua, on the 17th ult, at the age of 31 years. He was well known to the traveling public of California as an efficient and gentlemanly officer." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 8 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRASK--A man residing at a boarding house, No. 39 Clay street, named Samuel TRASK, died yesterday morning very suddenly. It appears that he partook of breakfast as usual and was found dead in his bed about 1 o'clock. He was a Nova Scotian by birth." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"TRAUTVETTER--In this city, May 13, Andrew, beloved husband of Anna TRAUTVETTER, a native of Marthrode, Sachsen-Wolmar, Germany, aged 58 years, 5 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 2613 Mission street, between Twenty-first and Twenty-second. Interment Laurel Hill cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8. Contact: Kimberlee Young younglingsmom@gmail.com

R - Z

"TRAUTVETTER - In this city, October 22, Otto, beloved husband of Amelia TRAUTVETTER and father of A. TRAUTVETTER, Mrs. C. STEFFEN, Mrs. J. STEFFEN, Mrs. W.A. DAWES and the late Mrs. Emma MAYO, a native of Germany, aged 79 years, 5 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1912, p. 4. Contact: Kimberlee Young younglingsmom@gmail.com

"TRAUTVETTER--In this city, October 1st, Amelia Eliza, infant daughter of Andrew and Anna TRAUTVETTER, aged 6 weeks. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS (Sunday) AFTERNOON, at 1 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Mission street, near Twenty-first." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 October 1870, page 4. Contact: Kimberlee Young younglingsmom@gmail.com

"**TRAVERS**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 6 -- Edward **TRAVERS**, a native of Wayne county, Illinois, a passenger on the schooner Greyhound, from the Marquesas to Tahiti, died of consumption on board that vessel." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRAVERS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: R. TRAVERS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TREACY--Richard J. (Dick) - In this city; March 26, 1981; beloved husband of Margaret (Peggy) TREACY; loving father of Michael TREACY, Arlene HALLDORSON and Patricia SANCINITO, devoted father-in-law of Kenneth HALLDORSON, survived by seven dear grandchildren; a native of SF; a veteran of WWII; a retired sergeant of the S.F.P.D. a member of the S.F.P.D. widows and orphans; SF Veteran Police Officers Association and the American Legion Post No. 456. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, March 30, at 9;45 a.m. from the Mortuary of W.C. Lasswell & Co., 6154 Mission St. (corner Wilson); thence to St. Anne's Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 10:30 a.m. The Rosary will be recited Sunday (rest of article cut off)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"TREANOR--In this city, January 16, Patrick TREANOR, a native of County Monoghan, Ireland, aged 76 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 25 South Park; thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

R - Z

"TREAT--In this city, January 28th, Rosa, youngest daughter of George and Clara TREAT, aged 3 years, 4 months and 9 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1870.

"TREAT--In San Francisco, Nov 8th Sarah A. wife of Dr. J.W.TREAT age 27 yrs 7 months and 19 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"TREFEY--In Alameda, March 5, Lydia E., wife of J.H. TREFEY, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 68 years, 5 months and 1 day." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

"TREFOR--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. DALL, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: Mr. TREFOR..." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TREFZ -- In this city, December 18, 1936, Jacob Frederick TREFZ, dearly beloved husband of the late Lena TREFZ, loving father of Carl Frederick TREFZ, and beloved brother of Adolph and Paul TREFZ and Pauline SPAHR; a native of Germany, aged 76 years. Funeral services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co, 2919 Mission St., near 25th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: newspaper clipping in files of Olivet Memorial Park, 1601 Hillside Blvd., Colma, CA 94014. Contact: Pamela Storm

"TREFZ -- In this city, October 28, 1944, Katy E. TREFZ, beloved wife of Adolph G. TREFZ, loving mother of Adolph J. TREFZ and Mrs. William Kent DYSON, devoted sister of John BENDER. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service, 11 a.m. Turesday, Oct. 31 at Gray's, Divisadero St. at Post." Source: newspaper clipping in files of Olivet Memorial Park, 1601 Hillside Blvd., Colma, CA 94014. Contact: Pamela Storm

"TREFZ -- In this city, March 21, 1920, Lena TREFZ, dearly beloved wife of Frederick TREFZ, and loving mother of Frederick TREFZ, Jr., Walter and John SPANGLER; a native of Germany. A member of Metamora Stamm No. 4, U.O.R.M. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Thrusday), March 25, at 10:30 a.m. at the chapel of H.F. Surh & Co., 2919 Mission St., between 25th and 26th Sts. Interment Mt. Olivet Cemetery. Metamora Stamm, No. 4, U.O.R.M.--Officers and members are hereby earnestly requested to attend the funeral services of our late sister, Lena TREFZ, tomorrow, Thursday at 10:30 a.m. at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission St, btwn 25th and 26th sts. Mrs. Annie DUNKHASE, Pres., Mrs. Johanna MOSER, Sec." Source: newspaper clipping in files of Olivet Memorial Park, 1601 Hillside Blvd., Colma, CA 94014. Contact: Pamela Storm

R - Z

"TREMBATH--In Antioch, October 11, Mrs. Phillis TREMBATH, widow of the late Richard TREMBATH, a native of Cornwall, England, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 8 o'clock p.m. from the New Wisconsin Hotel, 902 Montgomery street...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 14 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"TREMBATH--In this city, December 28, 1898, Richard, beloved husband of Mary TREMBATH, and father of John, Richard and Phyllis TREMBATH, a native of Cornwall, England, aged 65 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"TREMBLEY--DEATH of a STOCKTONIAN? The New York papers contain a notice of the death of Captain William W. TREMBLEY, of the 178th Regiment New York Volunteers, from the effects of a surgical operation at St. James Hospital, New Orleans, on Sunday, May 8th, Mr. TREMBLEY was a native of New York City and an old resident of Stockton, having settled here in the fall of '49. He was a house carpenter by trade, which business he followed until after the May fire of '51, when he connected himself as book-keeper with Underhill & Bro., who occupied a wooden store on the corner of El Dorado and Main streets, where the theater building now stands. Shortly after engaging as clerk, he became one of the firm of Underhill & Co.; and in '52 or '53, Mr. UNDERHILL sold his interest to Mr. HARROLD, and the firm then became TREMBLEY & HARROLD. They continued in business until about '56 when they closed out and formed the firm of Harrold, Randall & Co., (TREMBLEY), of San Francisco. Our old residents well remember Mr. TREMBLEY as one of the main pillars of the Presbyterian Church, where he led the choir for many years. He was an exemplary man, a true and consistent Christian, sincerely loved and respected by the whole community? a man always firm in what he thought to be right and true and nothing could swerve him from the right path. He left San Francisco after disposing of his interest in the firm of Harrold, Randall & Co., to Mr. JONES, formerly a resident and merchant at Vallecito, Calaveras county, and went to Georgia where his wife resided. He was a man of a remarkably cheerful disposition, always first in acts of benevolence, and no one have more liberally or cheerfully to alleviate distress or to help the needy. He was one of the first to help organize the Protection Hook & Ladder Company No. 1 of this city, and took a very active interest in all matters appertaining to the Fire Department. When the war broke out he declared his sympathies for the Union, and for these sentiments he was driven penniless from his home, his own wife and family assisting in his banishment. Returning directly from Georgia to New York, he joined the volunteers? receiving a Captain's commission. He sacrificed all for his country, even his life. We are indebted to George H. **SANDERSON**, Esg., Chief Engineer of the Fire Department, for the above particulars of Mr. TREMBLEY's career in this State and we are under obligation to Judge UNDERGILL for permission to publish a few extracts of a letter written by Mr. TREMBLEY, while in the hospital at New Orleans, under date of April 23k. The writer says: "I am glad to hear that your Church is prosperous. Although

R - Z

removed from Church influences and where Sundays are as all other days, yet, if with you, and again in civil life, I know that I should partake of your interest in these things. It is too true that Sabbaths and religious teachings and influences are almost ignored and forgotten in the army. This is, in a measure, owing to the inseparable movements and mobility, I may say, of an army in the field, which cannot regard days, however sacred. I try to preserve myself from the contamination of the many vices so usual in the army, the worst of which are drunkenness and profanity." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 June 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"TRENARY--In this city, November 3, Fay, beloved wife of John F. TRENARY, a native of Illinois, aged 18 years 8 months and 1 day." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"TRENEAR-- SWALLOWED CARBOLIC ACID -- Suicide Near Bay of San Francisco of Herbert R. TRENEAR -- MOTHER RESIDES HERE -- Herbert R. TRENEAR, a baker, formerly of San Jose, where his mother and other relatives still reside, committed suicide near San Francisco on Monday by swallowing half the contents of a bottle of carbolic acid. The spot selected for the act was in the hills west of the Five-Mile House on the San Bruno road, overlooking the bay. Two greyhounds discovered the dead body in the afternoon, their master being close behind them. A half-filled bottle of carbolic acid lay on the ground beside the dead man, and the burns about the mouth indicated that he had swallowed the deadly poison. Mountained Policeman Nolan notified the Coroner, and remained with the body until the arrival of Deputy Coroner Flynn, who took charge of the remains. -- Only Twenty-One -- TRENEAR, who was about 21 years of age, was neatly dressed and in his pockets were found a picture of a woman and several letters from his sister, Mrs. Kathryn McGEE of 21 East San Carlo street, San Jose. A card was also found showing that TRENEAR was a member of the Journeymen Bakers' and Confectioners' International Union, No. 24, of San Francisco, and that he had recently been employed at the bakery of John Gamma at Twenty-second and Alabama streets. The young man left his work at Gamma's bakery a week age, and was last seen by his friend J. Kurtz on Thursday. Kurtz's sister Lottie said she feared he could commit suicide as he was despondent. She says she heard that he had said he would end his life, and to her questions as to the truth of the statement he denied having any such intention. He left no letter assigning a reason for his rash act -- His San Jose Relatives -- TRENEAR was raised in San Jose, and his home for years was with his mother at 30 East San Carlos street. He learned the bakers trade in this city, and up to a few months ago, he came down from San Francisco to visit his mother and appeared to be in good health and spirits. Besides his mother, heart-broken over the sad affair, he leaves three brothers, Robert and Harry, who reside in San Francisco, and J.R. TRENEAR, and three sisters, Mrs. E. McGEE, Mrs. BUTLER and Mrs. PEARCE, all living in San Jose. None of the family could ascertine any reason for the rash act, and all were prostrated by the recept of the news. The body arrived from San Francisco yesterday afternoon." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 9 Jan 1901. Transcribed by jch.

R - Z

"TRENSCHEL--In this city, July 6, Caroline, wife of G.A. TRENSCHEL, aged 60 years, 5 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from 623 Brannan street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"TREUX, James J., 35." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"TREWEEK--In this city, June 8, 1942, Catherine F., beloved wife of the late Bert TREWEEK, loving mother of Helene and Alice TREWEEK, Mrs. Leland H. NICHOLS and Mrs. Lillian BERNHERD, grandmother of Leland E. NICHOLS and Herbert BERNHERD, sister of Sister M. FIDELIS of the Holy Family. Funeral notice later." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRICKEY--June 8, 1942, Wilber A., beloved husband of Marion TRICKEY, loving father of Barbara Jean and Marion Frances TRICKEY; a native of Ohio. A member of the Brotherhood of Railroad Trainmen. Funeral - Duggan's. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRIPLETT--TRIPLETT, Angeline-73 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"TRIPLETT--Died in San Francisco, July 12, Frank M. TRIPLETT, a native of California, aged 40 years. [...at St. Luke's Hospital, San Francisco...his remains were brought to this place for burial. The funeral took place from the M.E. Church, South, last Monday, under the auspices of Mound Lodge, IOOF... Deceased had been afflicted with cancer of the stomach and paralysis. Frank was a genial, whole-souled man...He had been a resident of this county for a great number of year. He leaves a wife, mother, and several brothers and sisters.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 18 July 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"TRIPP--DEATHS--In San Francisco, February 5th, 1879, Wm. F. TRIPP, a native of Massachusetts, aged 52 years. (Mr. TRIPP, who was an old resident of Placerville, went to San Francisco as a witness in the Reed libel suit. While there he fell a victim to an attack of pneumonia, from which, after lingering several weeks, he died as above recorded. His remains were brought up to this city on Thursday by his devoted wife, and were buried in the Catholic Church yesterday, a large concourse of citizens attending his obsequies.)" Source: *The Mountain Democrat* (Placerville, California), Saturday, February 8, 1879, Volume XXVI, Number 6. Transcribed by jch.

"TRIPP--In this city, Oct. 23d, at St. Mary's Hospital, Samuel L. TRIPP, aged 29 years, a native of New Bedford, Mass." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Oct 1865.

R - Z

"TROBOCK--In San Francisco, Jan. 3d, Nicholas, son of Antonio TROBOCK, aged 11 years and 2 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 Sept 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TROLAN--In Loving Rememberance--An anniversary requiem mass will be celebrated for the late Peter and Mary TROLAN, at St. Vincent de Paul's Church, corner of Green and Steiner streets Tuesday, January 14, at [?] o'clock a.m. Friends are invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"TROLAN--In Loving Remembrance -- An anniversary mass will be celebrated for the souls of the late Peter and Mary TROLAN on Tuesday, January 30, at 8 o'clock a.m., in St. Vincent de Paul's Church, corner of Green and Steiner streets. Friends are invited." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 January 28, 1912, p. 74. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"TRONOFF--In this city, January 18, 1895, Annie, beloved daughter of John and Annie TRONOFF and sister of Charlie and Mauno TRONOFF, a native of San Jose, aged 3 years, 5 months and 17 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"TRONOFF.-In this city, January 6, 1899, Lytia, dearly beloved daughter of John and Annia [sic.] TRONOFF, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 years 9 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 8 Jan 1899.

"TROST--Louis H." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"TROTT--In ?San Francisco, August 13, 1874, David C. TROTT, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Aug, 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"TROUIN--In this city, November 23, Theodore Louis, son of Theodore and Bridget **TROUIN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years, 10 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funearl Wednesday, at 2 p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 519 Castro street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"TROY--In this city, July 22, Sarah Ann, wife of the late Daniel TROY, Jr., a native of New Orleans, La., aged 28 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 oc'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 909 Geary street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"TROY--In San Francisco, November 11, 1961, Frank A. TROY, beloved brother of Mrs. Catherine CRUMLEY; loving uncle of Margie HARTSHORN and Clovis JOHNSON; great uncle

R - Z

of Carol, William, Eugene and Ronald **HARTSHORN**, Robert and Donal **MIZE**; great great uncle of Lianne **MIZE**. A native of California, aged 73 years. Member of NSGW Dolores Parlor No. 208. The funeral will take place Tuesday, November 14 at 8:30 am from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, thence to St. Agnes Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Nov 1961. Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"TROY--In Stockton, March 30, 1924, Mary A. TROY, beloved wife of Martin TROY, and beloved mother of Frank, William and Rueben TROY and Mrs. A. F. NICOLL, Mrs. R. V. EMMETT and the late Edward and Martin TROY, a native of California. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday at 9:30 am from the parlors of Barry & McDonnell; thence to St. Paul's Church. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Apr 1924. Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"TROY--In this city, July 22, Sarah A., wife of the late Daniel TROY, Jr., a native of Louisiana, aged 28 years." Source: *Alta California*, 24 July 1879.

"TROYA--In this city, Dec. 20, 1957, Mary, beloved wife of the late Matt TROYA, loving mother of Matthew and Rudolph TROYA, Mary Dietz and Mrs. Ann CHAPMAN; mother-in-law of Mrs. Sophie TROYA and Mrs. Anna TROYA; loving grandmother of Leann McIVER, Donald, Carol, Rudolph, Nancy and Diane TROYA, Barbara, Sandra, Sheryl and Tommy CHAPMAN; great-grandmother of Michael McIVER. A member of Slovenian Women's Union of America Branch 13, Lodge Golden Gate 141 American Fraternal Union, Lodge St. Barbara, First Catholic Slovic Ladies Union Branch 195, Ladies Sodality of Church of the Nativity. Funeral Tuesday, Dec. 24, at 9 a. m. at the Chapels of Gantner-Maison-Domergue, 777 Valencia St. nr 19th St., thence to the Church of the Nativity where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary monday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"TRUITT--Died in San Francisco, Nov. 27, 1890, Mildred Helen, daughter of Mr./Mrs. Harve TRUITT, aged 17m 2d." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 4 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TRUMAN--Anita Mercedes - Of Greenbrae, May 17, 1981; dear sister of the late Viola ABBOTT, Joseph A. TRUMAN, Lucille EMMONS, Ramon J. TRUMAN and Robert TRUMAN; loving aunt of Mercedes HOLTZ of Belmont, Betty ALEXANDER of San Diego, Bob EMMONS of Seattle, Bill EMMONS of Pebble Beach, Ramon TRUMAN of Tiburon, Frances MORGAN of S. F., Frank ABBOTT of Tiburon and Margaret KINGSTON of Stockton; a native of S. F.; aged 89; Retired Vice Principal of Lincoln High School. Private Memorial Services were held Tuesday, May 19, 1981 at Monte's Mission Chapel, San Rafael. Inurnment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Colma." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 May 1981, page 42. Contact: Julia Christy

R - Z

stevjc@trib.com

"TRUMAN--In this city, Nov. 18, 1940, Grace MORILL, beloved wife of Ramon J. TRUMAN, loving mother of Ramon R. TRUMAN, daughter of Ellen MORRILL of Montalvo, Ventura Company (sic), and the late Frank W. MORRILL, a native of Nevada City, Calif. Funeral services Wednesday, Nov. 20, 1940 at 10:30 o'clock a. m. at the Memorial Chapels of Carew and English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Nov 1940, page 9. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TRUMAN--In this city, Feb. 1, 1933, Paulina J. TRUMAN, wife of the late I. J. TRUMAN, mother of the late I. C. J. TRUMAN, sister of Miss Ida I. SAGE, grandmother of Mrs. F. H. ABBOTT. Jr., A. C. R. J. and Anita M. TRUMAN and Mrs. Lucile T. EMMONS, aged 96 years. Services 11 a. m., Monday, at Gray's, Divisadero street at Post." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Feb 1935. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TRUMAN--In this city, June 24, 1969, Ramon Joseph TRUMAN, beloved husband of Ruth M. TRUMAN, loving father of Ramon R. TRUMAN and William R. CLAYTON, loving brother of Miss Anita M. TRUMAN, loving grandfather of Lynda and Karen CLAYTON, Scott and Laurie TRUMAN; a native of San Francisco. Private services were held Thursday, June 26, 1969, at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 June 1969. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TRUMAN--In Berkeley, September 25, at his residence, 2828 Regent street, corner of Oregon street, Robert Carlos, beloved son of Mercedes J. and the late Irwin C. J. TRUMAN, brother of A. Ceymour, Arnetta M., and Raymond J. TRUMAN, Mrs. Frank ABBOTT Jr. and Mrs. Ralph C. EMMONS and grandson of I. J. and Paulina J. TRUMAN, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 15 years 10 months and 21 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Saturday), at 10 o'clock a. m. at St. Augustine's Church, corner of Alcatraz and Dana streets, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment private, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Sept. 1913, page 4. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"TRUMP--James W. TRUMP, steward of ship 'Waterloo,' was found dead in his berth yesterday. Cause, abscess of the lungs." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"TSANTREE--Jan. 1st, Jacob TSANTREE, Wayne county, O., aged 28, of fever and diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"TUCKER--At San Francisco, Feb. 7th, Clyde, son of Mr. & Mrs. E.H. TUCKER, of Erie, aged 5

R - Z

years, 2 months, 16 days." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 14 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"TUCKER--In this city, Nov. 3d, Gideon TUCKER, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Nov 1865.

"TUCKER--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Mrs. Margaret TUCKER, a native of New York City, aged 39 years." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 27 Dec 1857; pt. 1 of 2. Transcribed by Dee.

"TUCKWELL--In San Francisco, June 23d, James TUCKWELL, aged 61 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 26 June 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TUKES--In this city, March 5, Charles **TUKES**, a native of England, aged 48 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"TULLIS--On Grand Island, August 1, 1878, A. M. TULLIS, a native of Georgia, aged 55 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"TULLY--In this city, May 22, 1940, Catherine, beloved sister of Julia HUSTED; a native of Boston, Mass. A member of California Institute No. 1, Y.L.I., and a former member of the Ladies' Sodality of Mission Dolores Parish. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, May 24th, at 9:15 a.m. from the funeral home of Roche & Co., 3300 16th St. at Dolores, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. CALIFORNIA INSTITUTE NO. 1. Y.L.I.--Officers and members will please recite the Rosary tonight at 8 o'clock for Kate TULLY." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 May 1940, p 17. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TULLY--In this city, July 21, John L., dearly beloved son of the late Lucas and Catherine TULLY and loving brother of Catherine, Minnie and William TULLY, Mrs. R.P. HUSTED, Mrs. F. BROWNRIGG and Mrs. D. O'NEILL, a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1913, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com\

"TULLY--In this city, October 14, Lucas Hunter, beloved husband of Kate TULLY, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 62 years 11 months and 11 days. {Boston (Mass), papers please copy} Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 313 Brannan street, thence to St Rose's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Internment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco*

R - Z

Morning Call, 15 Oct 1889, p 8, col 7. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com\

"TULLY--In this city, September 2, Margaret, beloved daughter of Abbie and Thomas TULLY, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 239 Clara street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 03 September 1884, page 4.

"TULLY--In this city, May 9, 1902, Margaret TULLY, beloved wife of the late Hugh TULLY and mother of Sister M. Baptist and Mrs. J.J. NICKOLSON, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 81 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. J.J. NICKOLSON, 125 Valencia Street. thence to St. Joseph's Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"TULLY--In this city, Oct. 5, 1935, Minnie, loving daughter of the late Lucas and Catherine **TULLY**, sister of Catherine **TULLY** and Mrs. R.P. **HUSTED**, a native of San Francisco. Funeral services took place Tuesday, Oct. 8th, from the chapel of O'Shaughnessy, Roche, Monahan & Co., 3300 16th st. at Dolores. A requiem mass was said at Mission Dolores Church. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery, strictly private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, October 1935. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TULLY--In San Francisco, March 8, Thomas TULLY, son of John TULLY, aged 16 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"TULLY--In this city, April 16, 1924, William E., dearly beloved son of the late Lucas and Catherine TULLY and Minnie TULLY, Mrs. R.P. Husted, Mrs. E. O'NEILL and the late John TULLY, Mrs. Adelaide HARPER and Mrs. Frances TALBOT; a native of San Francisco. Remains at the Funeral Home of Monahan & Co., corner 16th and Dolores sts. Funeral announcement later." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 April 1924, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TUNSTEAD--In this city, March 22, 1882, Robert Waters TUNSTEAD, beloved child of Thomas and Margaret E. TUNSTEAD, aged 3 years, 4 months, and 17 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"TURK--In this city, January 18, Henry W. TURK, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 3 months and [?? days]. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Jan 1904.

R - Z

"TURNBULL--Miss Ruth TURNBULL, daughter of General TURNBULL, died in San Francisco on Wednesday of last week. She was aged 20 years and had recently returned from a visit to Europe." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 14 March 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"TURNER--In this city, March 7, Cornelius TURNER, formerly of Virginia, aged 45 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Friday) at 12 o'clock from Mr. Gray's, Sacramento street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"TURNER--Col. Daniel TURNER, civil engineer, at Mare Island, died Saturday last, of paralysis, at San Francisco." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 26 July 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TURNER--Interment in San Francisco, April 15, J. TURNER, Conn, 35." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"TURNER--San Francisco, February 28 - Mrs. Sarah TURNER, 35 years and 19 days." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TURNER--In Sacramento, Nov. 25th, William TURNER, aged 40 years, 4 months and 23 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Nov 1865.

"TURSCH--In San Francisco, March 1, C. F. TURSCH, a native of Hamburg, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"TUTTLE--Died in San Francisco, April 17th, Mrs. Nancy, wife of Daniel TUTTLE, in the 67th year of her age. [Mrs. TUTTLE, accompanied by her husband, left her home in New Hampshire some 8 months since to pay a visit to their son, Mr. Jay TUTTLE, of Antioch, and formerly a Clerk in the office of the California Steam Navigation Company in Stockton. Enjoying her usual good health, she left Antioch for San Francisco on Saturday 15th instant, to visit her daughter residing in that city. Her son was informed of her sudden illness, but before he could reach the city she had expired.]" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"TUTTLE--In East Oakland, May 3, Oraville J. TUTTLE, wife of H.S. TUTTLE and mother of Mrs. James MURPHY, Mildred A. and Alroy TUTTLE, a native of Maine, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 May 5, 1906, p 7. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"TWIAS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Apr. 10 -- Putnam A. TWIAS, a carpenter employed in building the new Alms House, near Lake Honda, fell from the top of the building, a

R - Z

distance of 54 feet, yesterday morning, killing him almost instantly." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 April 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"TWIGG--Of 2300 90th Ave. Oakland. December 28, 1952, ELLEN E., beloved wife of the late CHARLES TWIGG, loving mother of MRS. M. ETHEL KUBLY and the late GEORGE TWIGG: a native of San Francisco aged 84 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral from the New Mortuary of C P Bannon, 6800 East 14th Street, Oakland, on Wednesday morning, december 31, at 8:30, thence to St. Louis Bertrand's Church for a Requiem Mass commencing at 9 o'clock. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma. Recitation of the Rosary tuesday evening at 8 o'clock. (For further information please call TR 2-1011.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, Tuesday Dec. 30, 1952, page 15. Contact: Tami Pangelina ttpangelina@aol.com

"TWITCHELL--GILMORE, the man who about a year ago was indicted at San Francisco for the murder of G.B.P. TWITCHELL, and convicted of manslaughter in the Court of Sessions, but granted a new trial on the grounds of want of jurisdiction over capital offences by that court, has been discharged by Judge LAKE, of the District Court, on his own recognizance, no indictment for manslaughter having been found." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 14 Oct 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"TWOHAY--In San Franciso, March 2nd, Denis **TWOHAY**, aged 30 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"TWOHIG--In this city, January 18, Jeremiah, beloved husband of Julia TWOHIG, a native of Ireland, aged 67 years. Funeral will take place this day (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 1030 Treat avenue; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 20 Jan 1892, p. 10.

"TWOMBLY--W.H. TWOMBLY, the workman who fell from the new Musical Hall, on the 13th inst., died at County Hospital on Saturday last, at San Francisco." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 26 July 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"TWOMBLY--July 23 [1860] - W.H. TWOMBLY fell from the third story of a building in San Francisco, and died." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TWOMEY--In this city, January 26, Elizabeth T. TWOMEY, wife of Edward J. TWOMEY, beloved mother of Hattie and Clayton TWOMEY, daughter of Jeremiah and Mary DILLON, sister of Michael, Romeo, Thomas and Nellie DILLON and Mrs. William GRANFIELD, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 30 years and 11 months. **Friends and acquaintances are

R - Z

respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence 42 Chesley street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 29 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"TYBRING--In New York, April 26, Thomas Byrne, son of George E. and Rosalie E. TYBRING, aged 8 mos." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 May 1875.

"TYGHE--In San Francisco, Aug. 24th, Francis **TYGHE**, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 27 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TYLER--April 23, 1874 - George W. TYLER, an old merchant, died at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TYLER--January 8, 1874 - John T. TYLER, son of ex-President TYLER, died in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TYLER--In San Francisco, Jan. 8, Dr. Tazewell **TYLER**, aged 43 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"TYNAN--From last Thursday's Pajaro 'Pajaronian' -- James TYNAN, one of the pioneer residents of Pajaro valley, died in San Francisco last Sunday and his funeral took place from the depot on Tuesday. He was 58 years of age." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 8 Sept 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"TYNES--In this city, January 21, David TYNES, a native of Norfolk, VA., aged 44 years 11 months and 30 days. (Norfolk, Va., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the funeral parlors of H. F. Maass, 917 Mission street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Jan 1901, p. 6.

"TYSON--In this city, Nov. 4, 1955. Annette J. TYSON, beloved sister of Evelyn J. TYSON. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service 1 p. m. Mon., Nov. 7 at Gray's, Divisadero St., at Post. Interment, private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Nov 1955, page ii-21.

"TYSON--In this city, May 4, Duncan Sinclair TYSON, age 43 years, a native of Greenock, Scotland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday) at 1 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 1907 Baker street; Thence to Protection Hall, 32 O'Farrell street. SOCIETY OF TRUE FRIENDS- All members who can conveniently do so are requested to meet TODAY (Sunday), at the hall of the society, Washington Hall, 35 Eddy

R - Z

street, at 1 o'clock P.M. to attend the funeral of ur [sic.] late Brother and True Friednd, [sic.] Duncan S. **TYSON**. A. **CRAIG**, President, J.E. **SLINKEY**, Secretary." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 9 May 1886, p. 10. Transcribed by Karen Prilaman.

"UHL--In San Francsico, Oct. 1st, Frank UHL, aged 8 months and 13 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"UHRLANDT--Herrmann E. - 73 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ULAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 20 - A. ULAN, well known as a runner on the Sacramento boats and Pioneer stage line, fell dead this afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"ULRICH--SUDDEN DEATH OF MRS. ULRICH--Husband Awakes To Find His Wife Dead At His Side--Mrs. Mary E. ULRICH was found dead in her bed this morning by her husband, Adam B. ULRICH, who conducts a bakery at 2300 P Street. Mrs. ULRICH had been suffering from neuralgia, and a local physician who has attended her in her illness informed Coroner W.F. GORMLEY that she had a weak heart and was subject to fainting spells. It is believed she suffered an attack of neuralgia of the heart and expired in the night. Mrs. ULRICH was 38 years of age, and a native of Germany. Besides her husband, she leaves five children and two brothers - Christopher HANSON, of Los Angeles, and Peter HANSON, of San Francisco. An inquest will be held." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 27 July 1905, page 10. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"UNGER--In this city, March 4, William UNGER, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"**UNKNOWN**--On Sunday evening a drunken row commenced in a grog shop, John **ILLIG** proprietor, resulting in the death of one of our most peaceful citizens. We publish the facts as elicited at the examination." Source: **Californian**, 17 Nov 1847, p.2.

"UNKNOWN--Melancholy Accident--On Friday last a lifeless body was extricated from a well in this town. The body proved to be that of a seaman belonging to the Russian Barque "Naslednich," now in this port, who was seen in a state of intoxication on Sunday, the 31st ultimo, in the neighbourhood where he met his untimely death. He had in his possession a bottle full of rum and \$12 in silver. He left a wife and three children to lament his loss." Source: *California*, 10 Nov 1847, p.2.

"UPDEGRAFF--DEATH of a SOLDIER -- Major Joseph UPDEGRAFF, of the 9th United State

R - Z

Infantry, died at San Francisco on Tuesday last, of disease of the liver. Major **UPDEGRAFF** rose from the ranks of the regular army to the position he held, and was remarkable for courage and other fine soldierly qualities. He won the rank of 2nd Lieutenant by gallantry at the battle of Monterey, during the war with Mexico. He was a native of Virginia, aged 50 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee

"UPJOHN--In this city, June 8, 1942, William H. UPJOHN, dearly beloved husband of Esther E. UPJOHN, beloved brother of Atela CHISHOLM; a native of Montreal, Canada, aged 44 years. Funeral - The Chapels of H.F. Suhr Co. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"URBANUS--ACCIDENTALLY SHOT--The following account of the accidental shooting of A.J. URBANUS, a Monterey merchant, is reproduced from the 'Cypress' of the 24th inst.: Albert J. **URBANUS** and Joaquin **DIAZ** on Sunday last started on a hunting trip to the Carmel, and when at SARGENT's gate, on the county road, Joaquin handed the shotgun, which he had been carrying, to [illeg] and got off the buggy to open the gate. When open, the horse started suddenly and URBANUS, while trying to stop the animal, allowed the gun to slip, the hammer striking on one of the iron rods of the seat and thus exploding the cartridge -- the charge striking URBANUS in the upper left arm. Luckily, however, the shot was a glancing one, otherwise the young man's arm would perhaps been blown off. He at once called to DIAZ that he had shot himself and had presence of mind enough to take off his coat and have his companion tie a handkerchief tight around the wound and thus stop the copious bleeding. They then secured a more comfortable conveyance from Mr. SARGENT's place (their vehicle being of what is called the spider pattern) and came to town as quickly as possible. He was taken to his store and Doctors **HEINTZ** and **WESTFALL** were called in to attend to him. They found the arm pretty badly perforated with shot, and after cleaning the wound they succeeded in extracting some of the shot, wadding and pieces of cloth, which considerably relieved the pain. The following day URBANUS was taken to the residence of his parents, the old JOSSELYN place, back of Del Monte, where he will await his recovery. Last Thursday evening the arm was badly swollen and the patient suffered greatly and Doctors **EDWARDS** and **PARKER**, of Salinas, were sent for. They arrived during the night and consulted with the attending physicians. At the present writing the young man is doing guite well, and no doubt he will rapidly recover the use of his arm. Today, **URBANUS**' condition is again worse, and it was decided to sent him to the German Hospital in San Francisco and Doctors HEINTZ and WESTFALL accompanied their patient to the city on this afternoon's train. Both doctors agreed that amputation of the arm was necessary, but did not like to assume the responsibility -- hence the young man's removal....Since the above has been put in type the sad news comes that Albert J. URBANUS died at the German Hospital in San Francisco last Saturday from the effects of his wound." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 29 Nov 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"UREN.-In this city [Sacramento], January 3, 1931, Stephen UREN, husband of the late Mary UREN, father of Willism S. and Stephen J. UREN, Mrs. L.P. KERNER and Mrs. H.S. WILLIAMSON of San Francisco, Mrs. Alfred SCHADEN and the late Edward and Walter UREN; a native of Cornwall, England, aged 93 years. Remains at the home of Clark, Booth & Yardley, 917 H Street. Funeral private tomorrow (Tuesday) afternoon, under the auspices of Union lodge No. 58, F. & A.M." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 5 January 1931, Page 4. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**URI**--At San Felipe, April 9, at the residence of her nephew, J.F. **DUNNE**, Mrs. Annie **URI**, a native of Baltimore. Funeral St. Mary's Cathedral." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 Apr 1876, p. 6. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"UTSCHIG--In this city, January 16, Adolph G., dearly beloved husband of Elisabeth UTSCHIG, and loving father of Millie, Anna and Pauline UTSCHIG, Mrs. Joseph McLATCHIE, Mrs. C. H. PARKER, Mrs. W. GOULD, Mrs. O. KEHL, and Mrs. M. BROWER, a native of Austria, aged 74 years. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 18, at II o'clock, from his late residence, 1634 Grove street. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jan 1912, p. 15. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"UTSCHIG--In this city, November 23, 1951, Amelia UTSCHIG, beloved sister of Mrs. Hannah PARKER, Mrs. Anna ZIMMER, Mrs. Katherine KEHL, and the late Sophie McLATCHIE, Laura GOULD, Elizabeth BROWER, and Pauling DILLON. Funeral services Monday afternoon, 2 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, November 24, 1951. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"UTSCHIG--Catherine UTSCHIG. Died 21 Aug 1905, San Francisco, CA, German Hospital, 53 years, 3 months, 4 days. Length in California was 47 years. Born 17 May 1852 in Wisconsin. Father is listed as Andrew RHEUDE [submitter's note: should have been Anton - given name was incorrect]; mother is Catherine SCHMIDT; both parents born Germany. Buried at Cypress Lawn 24 Aug 1905; undertakers were H. F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission, San Francisco, CA." Source: Death Certificate in possession of submitter. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"UTSCHIG--In this city, April 29, 1926, John, beloved husband of the late Catherine UTSCHIG, lving father of Mrs. Charles BENSON, John L. UTSCHIG, Mrs. Elisabeth BROWN and William G. UTSCHIG WILLIAMS, grandfather of Irving, Harold, John L., Jr., George and Jeannette UTSCHIG and Harriet and Doris BROWN and great-grandfather of Janet UTSCHIG, a native of Austria, aged 77 years. A member of California Schuetzen Club, Bay City Lodge NO. 71, I.O.O.F. and Harmonie Singing Society. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today

R - Z

(Saturday) at 2 p.m. from the new chapel of Gautner Bros. & Felder, 1965 Market st., at Duboce ave. Inceneration, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. MEMBERS OF BAY CITY LODGE, NO. 71, I.O.O.F.--You are requested to attend the funeral services of our late beloved brother, John Utschig, today (Saturday) May 1, 1926 at 2 p.m. at the Gautner Bros. & Felder chapel, 1965 Market st., at Duboce ave. By direction of the Noble Grand. Mark Celler, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1926. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"UTSCHIG--John UTSCHIG, died 29 Apr 1926, age 77 years, 7 months 18 days, died San Francisco, CA. Born 11 Sep 1848, Austria; retired, shoemaker. Wife Catherine UTSCHIG. Father, John UTSCHIG, born Austria; mother, Elizabeth SCHMIDT (incorrect, should be SCHICKER), born Austria. Length of stay in California was 60 years, length of stay at place of death was 60 years; how long in U.S., if foreign born was 73 years. Cremation Cypress Lawn; undertaker was Gantner Bros. & Felder, 1965 Market St., S.F. Informant was his daughter Mrs. Charles BENSON (Kate), 225 Vicente St., S.F." Source: Certificate of Death, Local Registered No. 2903. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"UTTERBERG--In this city, May 5th, Hulda Adelina UTTERBERG, aged 6 months and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 May 1880, page 3.

"UTTERSTROM--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 9 -- Charles UTTERSTROM, a long shore man, was found dead on the deck of a hay scow lying alongside Commercial street wharf this morning. He was last seen Sunday night very intoxicated, and it is believed he fell off the wharf, striking the ring-ball and fracturing his skull." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"VAHLE, John H.--75." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"VAIL--In this city, March 2, Mrs. Elizabeth M.C. VAIL, a native of North Carolina, aged 85 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 4 March 1895.

"VAIL--Frank Waverley VAIL died Jan. 13 at Our Lady of Fatima Villa in Saratoga at the age of 101. A California native, VAIL was born Nov. 21, 1896, in Healdsburg. His family moved to San Francisco when VAIL was still a baby, and he lived there for most of his life. He did film work for the U.S. military, including during World War I, which mainly consisted of internal films and movies used within the military. For many years after that, he worked as a Warner Brothers Pathe News correspondent, filming newsreel footage and writing the scripts. His daughter, Betty HEIL, says Warner Brothers recently presented VAIL with a recognition award for the pioneering work he did in the newsreel field. "Before he died, he said he'd done and seen everything he wanted to do and see in life," HEIL recalls of her father's myriad experiences. Survivors include daughter Betty HEIL of Saratoga; grandchildren Wendy AIKIN of Italy, Kris HEIL of Woodland,

R - Z

Calif., Judy **STABILE** of Watsonville and Kelly **HEIL** of Campbell; and seven great-grandchildren. Memorial services have been held, with interment at Saratoga's Madronia Cemetery." Source: *Saratoga News*, 18 Feb 1998. Contact: Heather feedback@mccaskie.org.uk

http://www.mccaskie.org.uk/http://www.tvrundown.com/casvint1.html

"VALE--DIED FROM A FALL. Mrs. Mary VALE, a woman of thirty-three years, fell down a flight of stairs at 704 Howard street yesterday morning. She was picked up in an unconscious condition and died in a short time." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"VALEN--July 16, 1941, Martin VALEN, dearly beloved husband of Hermione VALEN. Funeral services Saturday, July 19, 1941 at 3 p.m. at the chapel of J.C. O'CONNER Co. 455 Valencia St. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 July 1941. Transcribed by Judi Guest.

"VALENBON--In San Francisco, March 18th, Jules VALENBON, aged 7 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VALENCIA--At Mission Dolores, Feb 5th, of consumption, Ann Frances VALENCIA, fomerly of Westfield, Mass., and wife of Eustaquio VALENCIA, aged 24 years, 11 months, and 3 days." {Note: Her maiden name was MOSES; burial at Mission Dolores.] Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 February 1859. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA--In San Rafael, June 3, Candelrio [sic] VALENCIA, a native of California, aged 7 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Monday, June 6, at 9 o'clock A.M., from Mission Dolores Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated". Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1881, page 4. [Note: correct spelling of first name is Candelario]. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA--At Millbrae, San Mateo county, February 23, Estaquio VALENCIA, beloved husband of Guadalupe VALENCIA and father of Henry L., Celestine, Edward and Samuel VALENCIA, Mrs. Petra WHITAKER, Mrs. Frances COLETTI, Mrs. Annie FERNANDEZ, Mrs. Clara STEVENS, Mrs. Paula FORD, Mrs. Inez OVERHOLSEN, brother of Francisco, Antonio and Leobardo VALENCIA, a native of San Francisco, aged 87 years. Funeral from his late residence to-morrow (Saturday), at 10:30 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner 26 Feb 1915, page 4. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA--Estaguio - 87 vrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915, Transcribed by

R - Z

Cheryl Jensen. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA--In this city, March 15, 1919, Jose Antonio, dearly beloved husband of Josephine D. VALENCIA, loving father of Eugene, Joseph, Charles and James VALENCIA and brother of Leo and Frank VALENCIA, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 68 years. A member of California Parlor No. 1 N. S. G. W. [Native Sons of the Golden West]. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock a. m., from his late residence, 126 Landers street, between 15th and 16th, Dolores and Church; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 March 1919, page 4. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA--On Wednesday afternoon, a fatal accident occurred neat the Seventeen Mile House, by which a boy named Joseph VALENCIA, sixteen years of age was instantly killed... when the gun carried by Joseph BOLCOF (twelve year old cousin of the victim) was accidentally discharged, causing instant death, while bird hunting. "Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Sept 1867, page 3. [Note: Joseph was buried at Mission Dolores, tombstone with his mother and younger brother. He was the son of Eustaquio VALENCIA.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA--In this city, Sept. 28, 1935, Mary E., beloved wife of Leo VALENCIA and devoted cousin of Mrs. E. T. SHIELDS. Funeral notice later. Remains at Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market st. at Duboce ave." [Note: interment at Holy Cross, Colma.] Source: San Francisco Examniner, 29 Sept 1935, page 23. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENCIA: Naomi, C., In this City, Jan. 18, 1982; beloved wife of the late Charles A. VALENCIA; devoted mother of Lee D. and Jerrold VALENCIA and the late Joan VALENCIA; loving mother-in-law of Mary VALENCIA; loving grandmother of Cheryl SNODGRASS and Larry VALENCIA; loving great-grandmother of Stephanie and Christopher VALENCIA; loving sister of William B. (Bud) COLVIN, Camille OHISSEN, Stanford COLVIN; loving sister-in-law of Lauretta COLVIN, also survived by many other relatives. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. from the chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co, 2254 Market St betw. 15th & 16th Sts. then to Most Holy Redemer Church where a Mass of the Christian Burial will be offered at 10 a. m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Tuesday at 8 p. m. Spiritual bouquets or donations to your favorite charity preferred." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Jan 1982, page 22. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"VALENTE--In Irvington, May 26, Luigi VALENTE, dearly beloved husband of Serafina VALENTE and loving father of Joseph L. VALENTE, Mrs. Adelaide GIUSTI, Mrs. Virginia THOMPSON, Caesar, Eugene and Octavius VALENTE, and brother of Mrs. Catterina CUNEO

R - Z

and Miss Maria **VALENTE**, native of Cornia, Italy, aged 71 years, 3 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully notified that funeral takes place on Wednesday, May 30, at 1:30 o'clock, from Albert Pike Memorial Temple, 1859 and Geary Street, near Fillmore, where services will be held, under the auspices of Loggia Speranza Italiana, No. 219, F. and A. M.; thence to Mount Olivet vault by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"VALENTINE--In this city, August 8, John T. VALENTINE, a native of Washington, D.C., aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"VALENZUELA--In San Francisco, July 23, 1911, Frank VALENZUELA, son of Mr. and Mrs. S. VALENZUELA of Marysville, brother of Mrs. PARA of Seattle, and Miss Stella VALENZUELA, a native of California, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 27 July 1911. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VALLAS.--John R. VALLAS, a car driver, was run over and instantly killed on Sunday [17 July 1887]." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 18 July, 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"VALLEAU--June 12, 1906, Samuel, beloved husband of Nellie B. VALLEAU and son of T.P. and M.A. VALLEAU, a native of California, aged 40 years 8 (?) months and 8 (?) days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock P.M. from the Masonic Temple corner Post and Montgomery Streets under the auspices of King Solomon Lodge, No. 260 F. and A,M. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"VALLEJO--In this City, August 4, Miss Guadalupe VALLEJO, beloved daughter of the late Jose de Jesus VALLEJO and Soledad SANCHEZ, a native of California, aged 63 years, 5 months and 23 days. Funeral will take place Saturday, August 6, at 9:30 o'clock, from Guadalupe Church. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Aug 1904. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"VALLEJO--BELLE OF EARLY DAYS DIES AT HOSPITAL--Miss Guadalupe VALLEJO, Niece of Famous General, Passes Away After Short Illness--Miss Guadalupe VALLEJO, daughter of Jose de Jesus VALLEJO, the favorite niece of General VALLEJO and a belle of the Spanish regime in California, died Thursday at the French Hospital after an illness of but a few days. Miss VALLEJO was born in the old Mission San Jose and lived in California under the Mexican, Spanish and American flags. She was a famous beauty in the early days and was a woman of brilliant attainments. With her uncle, she assisted the historian BANCROFT in the writing of the history of California, and had written a number of stories of early California life for the

R - Z

magazines. She lived during her later years, after the death of her father, with her niece, Miss Tonita **VALLEJO**, at 822 Leavenworth street. At the time of her death she was translating the novel "Ben Hur" into Spanish. She had written some verse and employed herself for a number of years teaching languages, translating and writing. The funeral will be held at 9:30 o'clock this morning from Guadalupe Church." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 Aug 1904. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"VALTZ--Dec. 18 [1860] - M. VALTZ, a German, was deliberately shot dead, in San Francisco, by M. KRAMER." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VAN ACKER--In San Francisco, Cal., March 3, 1923, Irene M., beloved wife of Frank VAN ACKER, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. T.J. EVANS of Los Altos, Cal.; mother of Donald and Frank VAN ACKER and sister of Mrs. C.H. REAL of Hillsborough, Cal., a native of Iowa. Funeral services will be held on Tuesday, March 6, 1923 at 2 o'clock p.m. at the residence of Mr. and Mrs. T.J. EVANS on Portola avenue near Los Altos, Cal. Interment Alta Mesa." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 5 March 1923, p. 10. Transcribed by jch.

"VAN AMRINGO--Eliza." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"VANARD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 6 -- The dead body of August VANARD was found in his room at No. 17, Fourth street." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"VANARSDAL--In the family of W.G. VANARSDAL, Columbia, on Thrusday morning, Sept, 9th, of smallpox, _____ PLUMB___GE, aged 10 years." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"VAN BUREN--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Jeremiah VAN BUREN, Greenland, N.Y., 26. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"VAN BUSKIRK--In this city, January 2, 1906, Rollie E. VAN BUSKIRK, husband of Margaret M. VAN BUSKIRK, son of James VAN BUSKIRK of Marysville, brother of George F. VAN BUSKIRK of Marysville, Mrs. James ROBINSON of Yuba City and Mrs. N. S. HAMLIN of San Francisco, a native of Ohio, aged 33 years, 4 months and 19 days. Remains at Miller & McMullen's chapel, 1021-1023 Ninth Street. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"VAN BUSKIRK--In this city [Sacramento], January 2, 1906, Rollie E. VAN BUSKIRK, husband of Margaret M. VAN BUSKIRK, son of James VAN BUSKIRK of Marysville, Mrs. James

R - Z

ROBINSON of Yuba City and Mrs. N. S. **HAMLIN** of San Francisco, a native of Ohio, aged 33 years, 4 months and 19 days. Remains at Miller & McMullen's chapel, 1031-1023 Ninth Street. Funeral notice hereafter.St. James Church where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"VAN BUSKIRK--In this city, January 2, 1906, Rollie E. VAN BUSKIRK, husband of Margaret M. VAN BUSKIRK, son of James VAN BUSKIRK of Marysville, brother of George F. VAN BUSKIRK of Marysville, Mrs. James ROBINSON of Yuba City and Mrs. N. S. HAMLIN of San Francisco, a native of Ohio; aged 33 years, 4 months and 19 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Friday at 2 p.m. at Miller & McMullen's chapel, 1021-1023 Ninth Street. Remains will be taken to Oakland for cremation." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"VANDERSLICE--In this city, March 12, William K., beloved husband of the late Katherine, father of Janette, Hermine and Milton T. VANDERSLICE and Mrs. J. S. JOHNSON, a native of Philadelphia, Pa., aged 75 years, 6 months and 12 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"VANDERSLICE--In this city, March 12, William K., beloved husband of the late Katherine, father of Janette, Hermine and Milton T. VANDERSLICE and Mrs. J. S. JOHNSON, a native of Philadelphia, Pa., aged 75 years, 6 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from the Masonic Temple, under the auspices of Occidental Lodge, No. 22, F. and A. M. Interment, Masonic vault." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"VANDERSLICE--FUNERAL OF W. K. VANDERSLICE--The Services Are Conducted by Masonic Bodies. The funeral of the late William K. VANDERSLICE took place at the Masonic Temple yesterday afternoon under the auspices of Occidental Lodge, No. 22, Free and Accepted Masons, and Golden Gate Commandery, No. 16, Knights Templar, of which the deceased had been an honored and respected member for twenty-five years. Many were the beautiful floral offerings which were reverently and lovingly brought to the altar. Conspicuous among them were a crescent and star bearing the name of the lodge, a sword worked in white flowers on a green ground, with the crescent and Maltese cross beneath. The emblem of the Mystic Shriners was also represented in a floral offering. The casket, covered with purple violets and ferns, was borne into the hall by six young men, employees of the old firm of which the deceased was founder. K. MELROSE, W. P. MORGAN, G. MARCUS, J. P. PASCOE, B. P. FLINT, C. L. HASKELL, William F. FONDA and William G. FONDA, the pallbearers, followed the casket solemn procession. After the ceremonies in the temple the funeral party proceeded

R - Z

to the Masonic Cemetery, under the escort of the Knights Templar, and the remains were deposited in the Masonic vault." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"VAN DORN--In San Francisco, March 12th, Aaron VAN DORN, aged 45 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VAN ORDEN--In this city, July 4, 1837, Emily M., beloved sister of Dr. George N. VAN ORDEN and the late Charles H. and Dr. Leander VAN ORDEN. Funeral services will be held today (Tuesday, July 6) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter street, near Polk." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 July 1937, p.9. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"VANDORY--In this city, August 7, George F. VANDORY, a native of Hungary, aged 45 years." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

"VAN DUSEN--In this city, May 4, 1956, Nora Rose, beloved wife of the late Stark VAN DUSEN, devoted mother of Albert S. and Raymond VAN DUSEN and Mrs. Grace HIRSHFELD, endeared sister of Theresa McCONNELL, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Monday 9 a.m. from Reilly Co. 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Emydius Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be sung at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday at 8 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 May 1956. Contact: DameFrench@aol.com

"VAN DUSEN--April 6, 1951. Stark, beloved husband of Nora VAN DUSEN, loving father of Albert Stark and Raymond VAN DUSEN, Mrs. Grace HIRSHFELD, loving brother of the late Mrs. Alice LUNDQUIST, loving grandfather of Joyce and Raymond HIRSHFELD, Richard and Rae Ann VAN DUSEN; a native of San Francisco, age 69 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, April 9 at 9:30 a.m. from Duggan's, 3434 17th St. nr. Valencia, thence to St. James Church where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 10:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 April 1951. Contact: DameFrench@aol.com

"VAN HALL--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 29, C.E. VAN HALL, Amsterdam, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"VAN HORN--June 21 - H.J. VAN HORN, died on a steamer Yosemite on its upward trip from San Francisco, aged 35 years, native of Licking county, Ohio." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 26 June 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VANISKO--Alvyna M. - In this city Nov. 20, 1980; beloved wife of Andrew John VANISKO; sister of the late Bressel CORLEY; a native of S.F.; a retired member of S.F. Health Service System. Friends are invited to a Mass of Christian Burial 9 a.m. Monday, Nov. 24 at St.

R - Z

Stephen's Church, 601 Eucalyptus Dr. Rosary 4 p.m. Sunday at N. Gray & Co., 4000 19th Ave." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"VAN LOBEN SELS--Sevices for Mrs. VAN LOBEN SELS. Memorial services are pending in the Sacramento area for Mrs. M.C.C. VAN LOBEL SELS, member of one of Northern California's most distinguished families. Mrs. VAN LOBEN SELS, who was 92, died Wednesday at the Los Olivos (Santa Barbara County) home of her daughter, Mrs. Ted Chamberlin. She was 92 and six months ago she was in such vigorous health she swam daily before breakfast in an outdoor pool. The former Helen Adelaide ELLSWORTH was born in Yonkers, N.Y., was a graduate of Cornell University, and was married more than 70 years ago to Mr. VAN LOBEN SELS, Sacramento rancher and miner. He was the son of P.J. VAN LOBEN SELS, noted San Francisco engineer who was among the leaders in Sacramento river reclamation projects. His mother was formerly Adele DE FREMERY, daughter of James DE FREMERY, founder of the First Savings Bank of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Sept 1974. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"VANMETER--LOS GATOS HAPPENINGS. DEATH OF AN AGED CITIZEN. Los Gatos, Dec. 9. -- John McCready VANMETER, aged 81 years, died yesterday afternoon at his home in Los Gatos. He was a native of Mercer county, Pennsylvania, and an old resident of this community, having resided here for the last eighteen years, and was highly respected by all. The deceased leaves a wife and two daughters, Miss Carrie Louise VANMETER, of the First grade in the public school, and Mrs. W. G. SMITH of San Francisco. The funeral will take place on Sunday, at 2 p. m., from the family residence, East Main street. Interment in the Los Gatos Cemetery." Source: San Jose Mercury, 10 Dec 1899, p.3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"VAN NESS--James VAN NESS, State Senator from San Luis Obispo and Santa Barbara, died on the 28th of December, in the 64th year of his age. He was elected to fill a vacancy caused by the resignation of Lieutenant-Governor PACHECO, whose tern ended with the last session. Deceased was once Mayor of San Francisco, and highly esteemed in public and private life." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VAN NESS--DEATH OF JAMES VAN NESS - We regret to inform our readers that James VAN NESS died at San Luis Obispo on the 28th ultimo. As there is no telegraphic communication with the latter place, the sad intelligence reaches us in a telegram addressed for Frank McCOPPIN, from Santa Barbara. The deceased was born in Vermont, in 1809, and was in the 64th year of his age. He graduated in Vermont, practiced law in several of the Southern States, and came to California in 1850. He filled, at different times, several offices in our midst. He was Alderman, Mayor of the city, and, on the change of the charter, Recorder. In 1860 he settled in San Luis Obispo county, where he practiced his profession. His kindly demeanor made him hosts of friends in Santa Barbara and San Luis Obispo counties, and he was elected Senator by

R - Z

a large majority in that district in 1871, by the Democratic party. His remains will be brought to this city for interment, his son Thomas and his daughter, Mrs. Frank McCOPPIN, desiring that he be buried here. No man deserved better of the people of San Francisco than the deceased gentleman, whose effects have given thousands of families a home. This great measure for the benefit of his fellow-citizens bears his name - it is the Van Ness Ordinance. After years of exertion it became a law, and now protects the poor man's homestead. Judge VAN NESS' father, Governor C.P. VAN NESS, was thrice elected Governor of Vermont. In 1829 General JACKSON appointed him Minister to Spain, which position he filled until 1838. On his return he was appointed Collector of the port of New York, which he held until 1841. Want of space prevents our giving a more extended notice of the deceased. He was a character of sterling purity, and his kindliness of manner endeared him to all who knew him." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VAN STRAATEN--San Francisco, Nov. 7 - Isaac, son of Benj. E. and Anna VAN STRAATEN, 6 years, 8 months and 10 days." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VANTINE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 15 -- Captain James VANTINE, of the firm of James Vantine & Co., a pioneer merchant of San Francisco, died in this city yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"VANTINE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 30 -- The last will and testament of Captain James VANTINE has been filed in probate. He bequeaths Mary Ann GREEN, daughter of Sarah GREEN, the sum of \$5000; to Sarah GREEN, \$2000; to Catharine LLOYD, \$3000; to his sister, Eliza LASH, \$250, and to his sister Julia MINK all the remainder of his property of every description, for her support and use during the term of her natural life, and at her death to be equally divided among her children." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 31 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"VARGAS--In this city, July 11, 1943, Rosario, beloved mother of Mrs. Elsie CARLSON, Edward and Marcus WOLFSKILL and loving grandmother of five grandchildren; a native of Copala, Mexico. Funeral services Wednesday at 9:30 from the San Francisco Memorial Chapels, 435 Valencia St., near 15th.; thence to the Church of Nuestra Sonora de Guadalupe, where a requiem mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943. Contact: Pamela Storm

"VASLIT--In this city, June 12, 1896, Walter H., son of the late Dr. F. S. VASLIT, aged 34 years 10 months and 7 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services THIS DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from Sierra Hall, N.S.G.W. Building 414 Mason, St., Interment, Sonoma, Cal." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie

R - Z

Hinton.

"VAUGHN--In this city, Jan. 7th, Eugene VAUGHN, aged 40 years, from Caragalian, Ireland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"VAUGHN--In this city, July 15, 1875, James **VAUGHN**, a native of England, aged 19 years. Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"VEASY--In San Francisco, Aug. 19th, Freddy P., only child of P. VEASY, aged 1 year, 11 months and 14 days." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 22 Aug 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VEASEY--In this city, October 9, 1893, Mrs. Olivia VEASEY, a native of Massachusetts, aged 44 years and 11 months." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"VEILSTRUP--December 5, Vigo, son of P. and Sophia VEILSTRUP, aged 7 months and 9 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"VEIT--In this city, May 30, Henry VEIT, beloved husband of Nellie VEIT, a native of Geneva, New York, aged 33 years, 10 months and 8 days. (Geneva, N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 68 Natoma street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 June, 1886.

"VELPS--William C. VELPS, father of Ray VELPS of this city, died in San Francisco Tuesday afternoon. Mr. VELPS was notified by telephone of his loss and left at once for the city." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 1 July 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"VERDENBURGH--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 14 - The Coroner's Jury in the case of Charles VERDENBURGH, who died at the Home of the Inebriates, rendered the following verdict in the case yesterday: "Charles VERDENBURGH, aged 36 years; a native of New York City; came to his death from a fracture of his skull on the left side of the head above the eye, from the effects of a blow inflicted on himself while laboring under a temporary fit of insanity." The testimony showed that the prison keepers confined him in a straight-jacket after he had hurt his head against the grating, and for the purpose of preventing him from inflicting further injury upon himself." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"VENERSTRON--[Submitter's note: printed twice; the second time spelled VENERSTROM] a candymaker, aged 48 years, on Sunday in San Francisco ended his life by shooting. He had

R - Z

been under medical treatment for months and suicide is attributed to his prolonged illness." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"VENSANO--In this city, August 22, 1891, Kittie, beloved wife of Alessandro VENSANO, a native of San Francisco, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23 Aug 1891, p 7. Contact: Susan King Murphy kinggenlgy@aol.com

"VENSANO--Teresa A. - In San Jose, November 17, 1980; dearly beloved wife of the late Harry C. VENSANO; beloved mother of Mrs. Kathryn KING and dear mother-in-law of Dr. John M. KING both of San Jose; loving grandmother of Susan WRIGHT of Palo Alto, Sally SPADAFORE of San Jose and Kathryn LONGINOTTI [Note: not sure of the last two letters] of Berkeley; devoted grandmother of seven; a native of Amador County; aged 102 years. A Mass of Christian Burial was offered Thursday, November 20, at St. Lucy's Church, Campbell. Entombment was made at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"VERDENBURGH--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 14 - The Coroner's Jury in the case of Charles VERDENBURGH, who died at the Home of the Inebriates, rendered the following verdict in the case yesterday: "Charles VERDENBURGH, aged 36 years; a native of New York City; came to his death from a fracture of his skull on the left side of the head above the eye, from the effects of a blow inflicted on himself while laboring under a temporary fit of insanity." The testimony showed that the prison keepers confined him in a straight-jacket after he had hurt his head against the grating, and for the purpose of preventing him from inflicting further injury upon himself." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"VERDIER--Adrien L. - In this city; March 27, 1981; dearly beloved husband of the late Rose VERDIER; loving father of Thomas VERDIER; devoted grandfather of Bryce VERDIER; father-in-law of Francine VERDIER; dear friend of Helen PINQUIE; a native of SF, aged 73. Friends may call after 1 p.m. Saturday and are invited to attend the funeral services Sunday at 7:30 p.m. at Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave. DC. Private interment. Donations to the American Cancer Society preferred. The Bud Duggan Family." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"VERITY--In this city, March 15, Ansel P. VERITY, a native of New York city, aged 25 years. [New York papers please copy.] The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Thursday), at 11 o'clock A.M. from the undertaking parlors of Halsted & Co., 946 Mission street. Interment I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 March 1887.

"VERRIL--DROWNED - At a late hour on Friday night last, in San Francisco, Silas H. VERRIL,

R - Z

a native of Maine, mate of the bark 'Huntsville,' was going aboard the vessel, when he fell into the water. He was in but a few moments before he was rescued. Medical aid was summoned but life was soon extinct. It is thought that he had a fit." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"VERS--Paul J. F. W. - 3 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"VERY--In San Francisco, April 1st, capt. John C. VERY, of Salem, Massachusetts, aged 44 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VEUVE--In this city, April 30, at Ingleside Clubhouse, H. Henry VEUVE, beloved husband of Emma VEUVE, and brother of William P. VEUVE of San Jose California, and Mrs. Mary C. HOFFMAN of San Francisco. Funeral Wednesday, May 2, at 10 o'clock from the residence of William P. VEUVE, 314 North First Street, San Jose, California." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"VICINI--In Santa Clara, October 11, 1910, Peter, Loving husband of Catherine VICINI and loving father of Mrs. John CHRISTENSEN, Mrs. C.M. RATTO, Stephen VICINI, Mrs. John MENDEZ and the late Mrs. J.WILHELM, a native of Zoagli, Italy, aged 75 years and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow> (Saturday), October 15, at 9:45 a. m. from his late residence, 559 Alviso Street, Santa Clara, thence to St. Claire's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, Interment Santa Clara. Please copy to San Francisco." Source: San Jose Mercury, [?] Oct 1910. Contact: Jean Hehn LolaGF@aol.com

"VICK--In this city, December 29, Joseph VICK, a native of England, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 411 Pacific avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1873.

"VIDETO--DEATH FROM a FALL -- A young man named Henry VIDETO fell from a scaffolding in San Francisco on Saturday last, fracturing his skull and causing death in a few hours. He was a member of Col. **STEVENSON**'s California Volunteers." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 21 Oct 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"VIGOREUX--In this city, Oct. 5th, at the City and County Hospital, Isadore VIGOREUX, aged 62 years, a native of France." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

R - Z

"VILLAVICENCIO--DIED.-At the Cayucos, on Thursday last, Dona Serafina Espinosa de VILLAVICENCIO, aged about 89 years. This old lady was the mother of the lately deceased, Mrs. PICO, of Rafael VILLA, Jose Antonio VILLA, Isador VILLA and Jose Maria VILLA, of the Corral de Piedra. Her children, grand children and great grand children would form a sufficient number to populate a village. She was born at the Mission Dolores, in 1781. The cause of her death was old age; and she passed away quietly and suddenly without pain and without fear. She was a good woman." Source: San Luis Obispo Tribune, 23 April 1870. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"VILLEDIEU--In this city, April 1, 1890, Charles, beloved husband of J. A. VILLEDIEU, a native of France, aged 56 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"VINCENT--In this city, October 19, Caroline NOBLE, beloved mother of Charles T. VINCENT, a native of Bristol, England, aged 49 years. [Melbourne, Australia, and Bristol, England, papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend her funeral today (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 1936 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 Oct 1880 page Y.

"VINCENT--Henry VINCENT, in San Francisco, February 23, beloved son of the late Ella CHASE of San Jose; aged 34. Funeral services will be held today (Thursday), February 25, 1943 from the Morrison Bros. Funeral Parlors, corner Baker and Hayes street, San Francisco, at 11:30 a.m. Interment, Santa Clara city cemetery at 1 p.m." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 25 Feb 1943.

"VINCENT--In Weaverville, Dec 10th, James VINCENT, aged 83 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 Dec 1865.

"VINCIND--Morphine Poisoning - Morphine, taken probably with suicidal intent, caused the death of Mrs. Lillian VINCIND in San Francisco, Wednesday. "Swiftwater Bill," who formerly resided in East Oakland and who made and lost several fortunes in the Klondike, is said to have been the indirect cause of the tragedy. "Swiftwater Bill" has a record for heart-breaking. He has been married several times, and divorced as often. It was Mrs. VINCIND who "Staked" him for his Klondike trip." Source: Saturday Evening Bee, 27 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VIVIAN--In this city, May 15, 1936, Thomas H. VIVIAN." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"VIVOLPONE - In this city, April 16, Gesualdo VIVOLPONE (Detto MILANI), a native of Lucca, Italy, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 April 1904, p.15. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

R - Z

"VOEGLER--In this city, August 5, George VOEGLER, a native of New York, aged 27 years. Friends and acquaintances and members of the Tailors' Protective and Benevolent Union are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M., from the undertaking rooms of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"VOGE, Edward, 45." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"VOGEL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 13 - Wm. VOGEL committed suicide by shooting himself this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"VOGLEMAN--DEATH CALLS MRS. E.M. VOGLEMAN, OF VALLEJO -- VALLEJO (Solano Co.), June 7 - One of the saddest deaths that ever occurred in this city has to be recorded in the passing away Tuesday of Mrs. Emily May VOGLEMAN, wife of Dr. D.J. VOGLEMAN, of Vallejo. On the 25th of last month Mrs. VOGLEMAN, who was 25 years of age, gave birth to a baby girl, and heart trouble accelerated the sad end. She was the only child of Mr. and Mrs. Paul BOULON of San Francisco, her father being one of the most accomplished violinists in the country. In earlier life, Mrs. VOGLEMAN was a famous child actress. A year ago she married Dr. VOGLEMAN. Mrs. VOGLEMAN was a member of Alta Parlor, N.D.G.W., San Francisco. The funeral will take place to-morrow from the Church of the Ascension, and the remains will be taken to San Francisco, where Alta Parlor, N.D.G.W., will hold services." Source: Saturday Evening Bee, 7 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VOGT--In Alameda, September 8 Margaret, beloved wife of Frank C. VOGT, a native of Germany, aged 32 years 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Report, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"VOIGHT--[On 25 May 1873]-John VOIGHT shot and killed at San Francisco, by a man named Sabas RUVIO." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"VOLKMAN--Charles, 1 year." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 July 1899. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"VOLMER--ATROCIOUS MURDER in San Francisco -- The San Francisco papers contain accounts of an atrocious murder committed in a brothel in that city, between 10 and 11 o'clock, Wednesday evening, 15th inst. A prostitute named Lizzie VOLMER was murdered by her paramour, named Henry VAPPNER. It appeared they had gone to a dance house together, and

R - Z

after returning to her room, they were heard quarreling, occasioned by his being jealous with her for having danced with another man. She thrust him out of doors for his complaining, but he managed to get in again, when he consummated the murder. The discovery of the deed is thus given by the San Francisco 'Telegram,' of Wednesday: Yesterday the house was closed all day, and about 10 o'clock last evening a friend of the murdered woman, by the name of Lizzy, called at the house, she having called several times before. Finding the door still locked she became suspicious that something was wrong, and she accordingly gave the alarm. The door was forced open by officer RAND, when a most horrible spectacle met his gaze. Before him, partly upon the floor and partly upon a trunk, at the foot of the bed, was the cold and lifeless body of the abandoned, hapless woman; near by, with his head resting upon one of her arm, was her miserable paramour, with his throat cut, covered with gore, and almost lifeless; by his side a razor and a lamp. The miserable murderer and would-be suicide, had strangled his victim by twisting his hand in a black velvet ribbon which the unfortunate woman wore around her neck as an ornament. The man was removed to the hospital, and the lifeless body of the woman was taken charge of by the Coroner. Evidences of intended robbery were found in the fact that all the things in the murdered woman's trunk were thrown confusedly around, and the mattresses were cut open. Upon the person of the murdered woman was found, in the bosom of her dress, a certificate of deposit for \$800, she having deposited that amount of money 2 days previously. He probably thought she still had it. At last accounts the murderer was still living. He is represented as being 50 years of age." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 20 Mar 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"VOLMER---The trial of Henry WAPNER for the murder of Louis E. VOLMER was commenced in the 4th District Court." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 23 Feb 1860. Transcrbed by Dee.

"VOLLMERS--In Virginia City, Sept. 26th, Catherine, daughter of Michael VOLLMERS, aged 3 weeks." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Sept 1865.

"VOLZ--In this city, November 30, Barbara A., daughter of Margaret and the late John VOLZ, aged 19 years, 7 months and 18 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Dec 1885.

"VON ARX--In this city, April 28, 1921, Harold VON ARX, idolized son of Joseph and Dora VON ARX, a native of San Francisco, age 22 years, 1 month, 9 days. A member of Ignatian Council, No. 35 Y.M.I. Notice of funeral later. Friends may call at his late residence, 369 29th st., near Sanchez st. (Funeral arrangements under the direction of H.F. Suhr & Co.) Officers and Members of Ignatian Council, No. 35, Young Men's Institute, are requested to be present at the home of our late Brother, H.J. VON ARX, 637 Capp st., this (Friday) evening at 8 o'clock, to recite prayers for the dead. Herman VAN DER ZEE, President. J.D. ST. CLAIR, Secretary" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 Apr 1921, p. 4. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cinellie@hotmail.com Please visit my website:

R - Z

http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"VON ARX.-In this city, Sept. 20, 1941, Joseph von Arx, dearly beloved husband of Dora VON ARX, beloved father of the late Harold and Lloyd VON ARX, beloved brother of Mrs. Lee KURTZIG, Mrs. Rose FEELEY, Mrs. Mary KAY, Mrs. Celia KAY, Mrs. Nell FULTON and Harry VON ARX; a native of San Francisco, California. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service tomorrow, Monday, at 3:30 p.m. at the chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St., near 25th. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Sept 1941, page 17. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com Please visit my website: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"VON ARX--In this city, July 14, Lloyd Joseph, idolized son of Joseph and Dora VON ARX Jr., loving brother of Harold VON ARX, dearly beloved grandson of Mr. and Mrs. H. HOCHBRUNN and Joseph VON ARX Sr., and the late Mary VON ARX, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 years 2 months and 18 days. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), July 16, at 1:30 p.m., from the residence of his parents, 369 Twenty-ninth street, between Church and Sanchez streets. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Twenty-eight and Valencia streets. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 July 1912, p. 4. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com Please visit my website: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"VON ARX--In this city, December 7, Marie beloved wife of Joseph VON ARX and devoted mother of Emil, Joseph, Henry, Rose, Celia and Nellie VON ARX, Mrs. Madeline KURTZIG and Mrs. Marie KOSCHNITZKY, a native of Germany, aged 57 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission street between Seventh and Eight. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Dec 1901, p. 22. Contact: Cheryl Jensen jnellie@earthlink.net

"VON ARX, Willie, 13 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"VON ARX--In this city, May 19, Willie, beloved son of Simon and Louise and brother of Emma, Victor, Emil, Mamie and Clara VON ARX, a native of Sonoma, aged 13 years. Friends and acquantances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the undertaking parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., No. 1209 Mission Street near Eight. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 21, 1893, page 7. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com Please visit my website: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

R - Z

"VON ASCHEN--VON ASCHEN (Sister HANNA, Leo A." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"VON CAMP--At Chico Lumber Mills, Sept. 14th, Z. VON CAMP, aged about 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Sept 1865.

"VON HEIMBURG--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 2, 1889, Mrs. Eva S. **VON HEIMBURG**, native of Germany, aged 59y 5m 12d. Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"VON HERRINGIN--DIED -- at Douglas Flat, Calaveras county, Dec. 23d, Annie E. VON HERRINGIN, daughter of Emily WINN, aged 15 years. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"VON OEHSEN--In this city, January 3, 1899, Edward H., dearly beloved hisband of Doris VON OEHSEN, and father of Annie and Gustave VON OEHSEN, a native of Amt Dorum, Germany, aged 33 years, 9 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1899, p. 13.

"VON OESEN, Henry - In S.F., Nov. 20, 1980; dearly beloved husband of Wilhelmine VON OESEN, dear brother of Thea SCHEIDING, Annie SCHIPPMANN and Ella HOHORST, a native of Germany; aged 81 years; a retired employee of American Can Co. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 2 p.m. from California Funeral Service, Chapels of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia nr. 26th St. Interment, Cypress Lawn. 431-4227." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980. Contact: Bev Colgin moll1942@aol.com

"VON OESEN--Wilhelmine - In San Francisco, March 27, 1981; dearly beloved wife of the late Henry VON OESEN; devoted sister-in-law of Annie SCHIPPMANN and Thea SCHEING [Note: This is my relative and the name should be SCHEIDING.] Friends may visit Sunday from 2 to 9 p.m. at Currivan's Chapel of the Sunset, 2550 Irving St. (at 26th Ave.) Funeral Monday 2 p.m. at Currivan's. Entombment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Contact: Bev Colgin moll1942@aol.com

"VON RAPPARD--In this city,May 5, Conrad Henry, beloved husband of Sarah VON RAPPARD and father of Charles, Conrad and Edward VON RAPPARD, a native of Samoa Islands, aged 32 years 3 months and 8 days. Remains at the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty first." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 May 1907, page 6 col, 6. Contact: Jean Vanrappard jeanvanrappard@yahoo.com

"VORATH--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 24 --Henry C. VORATH, a German shoemaker

R - Z

at 238 Sutter street, who cut his throat on Friday last, because a girl with whom he was in love was persuaded not to marry him on account of his being of different religion, died in the City Hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"VOSS--In this city, June 14, 1885, PAULINA VOSS, beloved daughter of Auguste and Paulina VOSS, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 1 month and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Tehama Street, between Twenty eighth and Twenty ninth, Howard and Folsom." Source: *San Francisco Cal*I, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"VOSTI--In this city, February 7, Domenico VOSTI, aged 1 year, 1 month and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Six-mile House, Mission road." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Feb 1886.

"VROOMAN--In East Oakland, March 5, Rev. Daniel E. VROOMAN, a native of New York, aged 76 years, 6 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

"VUSCOVICH--In this city, Dec 16, 1930. Spiro, dearly beloved husband of Louisa M. VUSCOVICH and devoted father of Sprio VUSCOVICH Jr, a native of Budva, Austria. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 10am from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1463 Valencia St between 25th and 26th sts. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Dec 1930, section CCC, pg.10, c.8. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"WADE--In this city, May 18. 1902, Owen WADE, beloved husband of Margaret WADE and father of Mrs Junia LANDO and Charlotte May WADE, a native of Ohio, aged 70 years, 6 months and 20 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WADDY--In this city, March 17, Meanza, wife of Anthony WADDY, a native of Missouri, aged 60 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 18 March 1887.

"WADE--In this city, September 15, Fred WADE, a native of the Isle of Man, aged 34 years. Friends and acquaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 2:30 o'clock from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 27 and 20 Fifth street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

R - Z

"WADE--In this city, December 10, Martin **WADE**, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"WADHAMS--In this city, on the 17th instant, of Consumption, Moses C. WADHAMS, aged 20 years, late of Goshen, Conn." Source: *Alta California*, 29 Nov 1849.

"WADSWORTH--In this city, March 9, Frank WADSWORTH, a native of England, aged 47 years and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 11 March 1895.

"WAEL--[June 3d 1866 - Julius H. WAEL was drowned at South Beach, San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WAGENER--In San Francisco, Feb. 7th, Abraham WAGENER, aged 37 years, 7 months and 21 days." Source: Sacramento Union, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WAGENER--In San Francisco, June 20th, Henry Otto, son of F.O. and Amalia WAGENER, aged 10 months and 25 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WAGNER, Albert, 3 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"WAGNER--Passed away in St. Helena, June 6, 1942, Alvina T., beloved daughter of the late Frederick and Minna WAGNER, loving sister of Mrs. Olga KRUGER, Fritz WAGNER and the late Albert and Paul WAGNER and Mrs. Ella KONSAK; a native of Germany. Funeral - Duggan's. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"WAGNER, Annette, 18 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"WAGNER--In this city, May 20, of diphtheria, Annetta Elizabeth, only daughter of Captain Nicholas and Emma TRASKWAGNER, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, p. 7. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WAGNER--FELL TO HIS DEATH--An Errand Boy Tumbles Down an Elevator Shaft--SAN FRANCISCO, September 30 - Francis WAGNER, an errand boy, was killed this morning by falling down an elevator shaft. He attempted to jump on the car while it was in motion, but made a miscalculation and fell to the floor below, striking on his head." Source: Sacramento Bee, 30 Sept 1889. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WAGNER--In San Francisco, at the German Hospital, Sept. 8, 1894, Frank WAGNER, a native

R - Z

of Austria, aged 38 years, 4 years 4 months, 12 days. [as written] [Frank **WAGNER**, a native of Austria, aged 38 years, died last Saturday morning at the German Hospital in San Francisco of diabetes. He had been in poor health for several months and had only been in the hospital for a few days when he died. He was head brewer at the Salinas brewery for a long time. His remains were brought to Salinas and laid away to rest in the I.O.O.F. cemetery Sunday afternoon.]" Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 13 Sept 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"WAGNER--San Francisco, March 1 - Fredericke WAGNER, 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WAGNER--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 23, Gustavus WAGNER, 8 months." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WAGNER--In this city, January 21, Kattie L., beloved daughter of Henry and Emma WAGNER, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 1125 York street, between Twenty-third and Twenty-fourth. Interment Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WAGNER, Philip, 7 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"WAGNER--In this city, May 20, Philip TRASK, oldest son of Captain Nicholas and Emma TRASK WAGNER, a native of San Francsico, aged 3 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, p. 7. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WAGNER--In this city, July 3, Philip WAGNER, a native of Germany, aged 79 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 July 1901.

"WAGNER--March 5, Thomas WAGNER, Ireland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WAGNOR--In Fruitvale, November 13, James C. WAGNOR, husband of Mrs. Alice WAGNOR, and father of John R. WAGNOR of Fruitvale, William S. WAGNOR of St. Joseph, Mo., and Mrs. J. W. OGDON of Manitoba, Quebec, a native of Lexington, Ky., aged 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"WAGY--In Visalia, November 21st, Margaret, wife of Philip WAGY, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Dec 1873.

R - Z

"WAHLI--In this city, December 28, 1898, Febes WAHLI, beloved sister of Arthur D. COX of San Francisco, John E. COX of London, England, and Mrs. Fred BOWLES of Los Angeles, Cal., a native of London, England, aged 45 years and 9 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"WAINWRIGHT--At Shanghai, China, Aug. 30, 1865, Mrs. Mary D. WAINWRIGHT, aged 41 years, the wife of James E. WAINWRIGHT, late of this city." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 7 Nov 1865.

"WAINWRIGHT--Died, at Shanghai, China, Aug. 30th, 1865, Mrs. Mary D. WAINWRIGHT, aged 41 years, the wife of James E. WAINWRIGHT, late of this city. Mary Dulaine WAINWRIGHT was a native of the State of Delaware. Her parents died while she was but a child. Judge BOUVIER, of Philadelphia, was her guardian, and in that city she was educated. Some twenty years ago she married James E. WAINWRIGHT, in Philadelphia. Mr. WAINWRIGHT resided in San Francisco from 1849 to 1861. Mrs. WAINWRIGHT and her two children, a son and daughter, joined her husband in this city in 1851...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Nov 1865.

"WAISSMAN--In San Diego, July 10 1941, Samuel WAISSMAN, beloved brother of Esther COHEN, Lottie ATTIAS, Elizabeth and Max WAISSMAN. Services Sunday, 11.30 a.m. Sinal Memorial Chapel Divisadero St. at Geary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 July 1941. Transcribed by Judi Guest.

"WAKEFIELD--S.B. WAKEFIELD, a prominent stock broker of San Francisco, of the firm of S.B. WAKEFIELD & Co., nephew of M.L. McDONALD of this city, died at his home Saturday morning." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 18 June 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WAKEMAN--In Philadelphia, Sept. 2d, Alonzo C. WAKEMAN, of San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALCOTT--In West Oakland, September 10, Henry W., youngest son of E.E. WALCOTT." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"WALDRON--Maggie WALDRON - "the first lady of San Francisco cuisine" - died in her Sausalito home Wednesday following a long illness. She was 67. Ms. WALDRON was an author of cookbooks, former food editor for McCall's magazine, a TV producer and food consultant who worked with more than 150 companies. Her most recent job was tracking culinary trends for Ketchum Public Relations Worldwide. She retired from that post in 1993, but

R - Z

continued her association with the company as a consultant. Examiner food writer Jim WOOD once described Ms. WALDRON as "one of the most respected and influential personages on the national food scene." WOOD said Ms. WALDRON was "credited with the culinary insight that it's OK for chefs to grow rich." The late food writer James BEARD wrote that Ms. WALDRON "is one of the most vital and amazing women to have worked her way to the top of the food business. She is far-seeing, her talents and knowledge are all-embracing, and she is intensely creative." She could write, too. WOOD also praised Ms. WALDRON's talents as a wordsmith. "What is sometimes overlooked by those in awe of her high culinary wattage is that WALDRON is a skilled cook and a gifted writer," he wrote. As an example, WOOD cited this paragraph from Ms. WALDRON's book of "comfort food" recipes, jokingly titled, "Cold Spaghetti at Midnight": "My nose almost always finds the exotic markets of the world long before my feet. That's because the fragrance of fruit overpowers everything else, including decaying vegetables and wet chicken feathers. You can smell a ripe mango 50 feet away. It's still possible to follow the old slave routes through Africa by following the trails of mango trees: The slaves cast aside the seeds as they trudged across the continent and lined those trails of tears with towering mango trees." In 1994, Ms. WALDRON became only the fourth person to receive the International Association of Culinary Professionals' Lifetime Achievement Award. Born Margaret GEHLERT in Fort Collins, Colo., Ms. WALDRON studied cooking and art in France, Italy, Hong Kong, Bangkok and several U.S. cities. She graduated in restaurant management from the Cornell School of Hotel Administration. She served on the boards of Meals on Wheels, the San Francisco Food Bank, the International Women's Forum, the American Institute of Wine and Food and the San Francisco Professional Food Society. Last year she served as a judge in the Healthy Menu Awards sponsored by Evian and Gourmet magazine. She is survived by her husband, Gene TEPPER, daughter Sara Leslie WALDRON STOTTS of Bremerton, Wash., and a granddaughter, Jessica. Plans for a memorial service are pending. Taste treat Several of Ms. WALDRON's recipes appeared in The Examiner. Here, from her "Cold Spaghetti" book, is a sample: Dutch Potatoes Heaven and Earth: 4 tablespoons butter or margarine, 3 medium potatoes (about 1 pound) sliced 1/8 inch thick, 1 teaspoon salt, 1 teaspoon poppy seeds, 1/4 to 1/2 teaspoon freshly ground black pepper, 2 small tart apples (about 4 ounces each), peeled and sliced 1/4 inch thick, 1 tablespoon fresh lemon juice, Cinnamon (optional), Chopped parsley. 1. Preheat the oven to 425 degrees. Melt the butter in the oven in a shallow 2-quart baking dish. Add the potatoes, salt, poppy seeds and pepper to the dish, and toss to coat the potatoes with butter. Bake 30 minutes, tossing or stirring the potatoes twice. Meanwhile, toss the apple slices with the lemon juice in a bowl; set aside. 2. Add the apples to the potatoes and toss to mix. Continue to bake just until the apples are tender, about 10 minutes. Serve hot, dusted with cinnamon if desired, and sprinkled with parsley. Serves four." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Oct 1995, p. B-9. Submitted by Paula Ward.

"WALES--In this city, Nov. 25th, of lung fever, Mrs. Marion K. WALES, aged 23 years and 7

R - Z

months, youngest daughter of James G. **SANDERSON**, Esq." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 29 Nov 1865.

"WALINGBERN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. WALINGBERN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WALKER--Andrew J. WALKER, formerly a boarding house keeper, was accidentally drowned by being seized with cramps while attempting to swim from his boat, which was moored near San Pablo Point, in Contra Costa county, on Saturday afternoon last." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALKER--Barbara- In San Francisco, July 18, 1874, Barbara WALKER, aged 81 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WALKER--In San Francisco, April 2d, David C. Broderick WALKER, twin child of Wm. W., and Mary Ann WALKER, aged 4 months and 28 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 6 Apr 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALKER--In this city, June 26, 1920, Frances WALKER, dearly beloved mother-in-law of Mrs. Elizabeth WALKER and loving grandmother of Beatrice WALKER, a native of Alabama, aged 70 years. Funeral today (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m. at the chapel of Halsted Bros., corner Divisadero and McAllister sts. Interment, private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"WALKER--George WALKER cut his throat while in a small house in the rear of the tin shop, at the corner of Clay and Davis sts. He was a native of Dublin, Ireland, of 45 years of age, and leaves a wife and three children in New York city." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 8 Aug 1854. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WALKER--GILBERT M. WALKER PASSES--San Francisco, Dec. 31, - Word of the death of Gilbert M. WALKER, 64, eldest son of the late T. B. WALKER and important figure in the lumber industry as well as in Minneapolis business circles has been received here. Death was due to pneumonia. Immediately upon hearing of their brother's death, Clinton L. WALKER, of Piedmont, Willis J. WALKER of San Francisco and Fletcher WALKER of Westwood, Cal., left for Minneapolis to be with the widow, Mrs. Susan WALKER. Sister, Mrs. Julia WALKERSMITH and another brother, Archie D. WALKER are in Minneapolis. Gilbert M. WALKER died just four months after Thomas B. WALKER, his father, who was one of the most dominant figures in the

R - Z

lumber industry of the United States. He had large holdings in California. At that time Gilbert **WALKER** succeeded his father in control of the Red River Lumber Company. " Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc Co., CA), 9 Jan 1929. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"WALKER--San Francisco, October 13 - Harty, infant son of David W. and Alice WALKER." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALKER--James WALKER, aged 72 years and a pioneer of 1849, committed suicide in San Francisco on Wednesday [4 Jan 1899] by hanging. He attempted to take his life with laudanum, but the drug failed and he resorted to the rope. Deceased was a Southern Pacific watchman, but had been unable to work, owing to sickness." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WALKER--DEATH of a PRINTER - Jerome B. WALKER, a printer, whose home was at Galveston, Texas, died at San Francisco on Saturday last." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALKER--Joseph WALKER hanged himself yesterday [4 Jan 1899]. He was poor and afraid he would become a charge upon his relations." Source: *Sacramento Bee, 5* Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WALKER--In this city, January 4, 1899, Joseph W., beloved husband of Mary A. WALKER, and father of Mrs. C. LACEY, Mrs. J.J. MAHER, Mrs. P.J. STAHL and Louise and Isabel WALKER, a native of London, England, aged 72 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock, from the parlors of H.F. Surh & Co., 1208 Mission street, near Eighth. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"WALKER--In this city, January 4, 1899, Joseph W., beloved husband of Mary A. WALKER, and father of Mrs. C. LACEY, Mrs. J.J. MAHER, Mrs. P.J. STAHL and Louise and Isabel WALKER, a native of London, England, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"WALKER--In this city, November 12, Mary B., beloved wife of John M. WALKER, and mother of Mabel, John and Allevena WALKER, a native of California, aged 33 years 9 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"WALKER--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 23 -- William WALKER, who arrived on the last China steamer in ill health, was found dead in his bed at the Cosmopolitan Hotel this morning." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"WALKER.-From San Francisco, April 23 --William C. WALKER, a well known lawyer of 530 California street, died suddenly this morning. He was a native of the South, and leaves no family." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALKER--In San Francisco, Dec. 31st, Wm. W. WALKER, aged 43 years." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 2 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALL--In Sacramento, October 16th, Agnes E., daughter of John F. WALL, aged 1 year, 2 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Oct 1873.

"WALL--In this city, August 20, Mary E., eldest daughter of Mrs. Bridget WALL, a native of New Orleans, aged 20 years, 10 months, and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, THIS (Friday) AFTERNOON, AT 2 1/2 o'clock, from her late residence, NO. 515 Taylor street, between Geary and Post, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"WALL--In this city, March 22, 1882, Oscar WALL, youngest son of Thomas and Mary A. WALL, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 2 months, and 5 days." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"WALLACE--WALLACE, Catherine." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"WALLACE--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 27 -- The woman found dying on Stockton street yesterday died in the Hospital. She proves to have been the wife of special police officer Charles WALLACE. She had been in the habit of drinking to excess and taking laudanum and it is claimed that the bruises on her person were caused by her being beaten with rattans to counteract the effect of laudanum which she had taken. The Coroner is holding an inquest tonight." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 28 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALLACE--March 7, Jacob V. WALLACE, Illinois, 44." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WALLAS, Johanna, 57." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"WALLDORF--In this city, October 27, 1917, Ida W., beloved wife of Harry WALLDORF, a native of Sweden, aged 29 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 2 o'clock,

R - Z

from the parlors of Ashley & McMullen, 325 Sixth avenue, between Geary and Clement streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"WALLIS--Mrs. D.W. WALLIS, wife of the former superintendent of the Spreckels ranch, died in San Francisco last week." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 10 Nov 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALLMANN.-In this city, January 2(6), Christian WALLMANN, beloved uncle of John, George, Julius, Rudolph and George R. WALLMANN, Mrs. R. G. SCHROEDER and Mrs. E. H. FORST, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 68 years. Funeral private on Tuesday, January 29, at 11 o'clock, from his late residence, 1533 Mission street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WALMANDING--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 3 -- James W. WALMANDING, of San Francisco, and another (name unknown) died on returning to Panama from Barbacos. A great number of Americans were sick." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALMSLEY--In San Francisco, May 21, Rachel F. WALMSLEY, daughter of W.W. and A.I. WALMSLEY, aged 4 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WALPOLE--In this city, April 9, Frederick E. WALPOLE (Better known as Fred CLARK), husband of Mary WALPOLE, a native of England, aged 68 years. (England papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 141 Eleventh street, near Howard. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WALSBY.-Dispatch from San Francisco, March 22 - Wm. WALSBY, a native of London, fell overboard from the schooner Lotta off Trinidad and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALSH--In this City, June 18, 1917, at her late residence 1301 Lyon St corner of Geary. Bridget, beloved wife of the late James J. WALSH, loving mother of John and Annie WALSH, Mrs. V. REID, Mrs. H. HESSLER, Mrs. J. SULLIVAN, and Mrs. M. REINEGER, a native of County Cavan, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 June 1917. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"WALSH--In this city, Dec. 16th, Catherine, wife of Simon T. WALSH, a native of County Cork,

R - Z

Ireland, aged 43 years and 6 months. Friends and acqaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m., from St. Mary's Cathedral, where a Requiem Mass will be said at the above hour." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"WALSH--In San Francisco, Nov. 13th, Elizabeth, daughter of Peter WALSH, aged 8 months and 8 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALSH--In San Francisco, July 11th, Ellen WALSH, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 14 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALSH--In the City and County Hospital, February 26th, Jacob WALSH, a native of Germany, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"WALSH--In Yountville, Napa County, James, beloved husband of Bridget WALSH and loving father of Mrs. Vincent REID, Mrs. J.H. HESSLER, Annie and John J. WALSH, Mrs. John H. SULLIVAN, and Mrs. E. REINEGER, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 67 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the funeral parlors or Ryan, McDonnell & Donohoe, 431-437 Valencia Street between Fifteenth and Sixteenth Streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 Feb 1914. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"WALSH--In this city, April 15, 1932, James Edward WALSH, dearly beloved husband of Delia L. WALSH, son of the late Simon Thomas WALSH and Catherine (MAGNER) WALSH, a native of San Francisco, aged 74 years." Aricle: 'Death has stilled the lips of a witness in the Flood estate contest' James E. WALSH, 74, former secretary to the late James L. FLOOD, who Mrs. Constance May GAVIN of Los Angeles contends was her father, succumbed last Friday night to a lingering illness at his home, 2100 Broadway. Mr. WALSH, who had managed the Flood properties for forty years, was sent to Mrs. GAVIN when she was a convent girl in Alhambra in response to her pleading letters seeking the identity of her parents, it was revealed by testimony in the FLOOD trial in Redwood City last August. He told her, she said on the witness stand, she was the daughter of

"Mr. and Mrs. **STEARN**'. To ill to testify, Mr. **WALSH**'s depostion was taken at his bedside by attorney's on both sides. He insisted **FLOOD** was not Mrs. **GAVIN**'s father. Mr. **WALSH** was president of the Santa Margarita rancho and a director in the Wells Fargo Bank and Union Trust and the California Pacific Title and Trust Company. He was born in San Francisco, his parents having been Simon and Catherine **MAGNER WALSH**, pioneers. He leaves his widow, the former Delia L. **McAVOY**, whom he married on April 29, 1887." Source: *San Francisco*, *Examiner*, 17 April 1932. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"WALSH--In this city, November 10, Johanna P. WALSH, beloved sister of John P., Edmund and

R - Z

Timothy **WALSH** and aunt of Mrs. Maurice **KIRBY**, a native of County Limerick, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"WALSH--John WALSH, for almost fifty years a resident of San Francisco, died yesterday at his home, 333 Pierce Street. He was 70 years old and until taken sick three weeks ago, had never known a days illness. Pneumonia was the cause of his death. Thomas J. WALSH, Registrar of this city, is his eldest son." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WALSH-In this city, June 28, John Francis, beloved son of Timothy and Mary WALSH and loving brother of Mary, Andrew and Lizzie WALSH, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 28 years and 5 months. Friends and acqaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, June 30, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 62 Cook street, thence to Holy Cross Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"WALSH--In San Francisco, January 7, 1901, Matthew WALSH, brother of P.J. WALSH of Santa Clara, a native of Clondalkin County Dublin, Ireland, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomarrow (Friday) afternoon at 3 o'clock from the residence of his brother, P.J. WALSH, on Franklin street, near Sherman, Santa Clara, thence to Saint Claires Church, where services will be held. Interment Santa Clara." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 10 Jan 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"WALSH--At Mokelumne Hill, November 10th, Michael WALSH, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Dec 1865.

"WALSH--[Oct 12th 1867] - Michael WALSH died at San Francisco from a pistol-shot wound inflicted by Thomas BURNS, October 6th." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALSH--In this city, September 21, Nora, beloved daughter of the late Thomas and Mary WALSH, sister of Thomas and John WALSH, Mrs. John HURLEY, and Mrs. William CHAHAN, cousin of Maggie MCDERMOTT and niece of Mrs. Kate DUGAN." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 September 1904. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WALSH--In San Francisco, Richard WALSH, Jr., aged 2 years and 10 months." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 3 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALSH--In this city, December 13, Simon Thomas WALSH, a native of Boston, Mass., aged

R - Z

64 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Dec 1884. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"WALSH--In this city, June 10 William Edward WALSH, a native of Eastport, Maine, aged 46 years, 7 months, and 8 days. [Eastport (Ma.) and Brooklyn (N.Y.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his son-in-law Mr. John J. ?..." (copy incomplete). Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WALTER--[Apr 28th 1866] - Antonio SASSOVICH hung in San Francisco for the murder of Edward WALTER." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WALTER--WALTER, Mary-72 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"WALTER--In this city, March 15, Max WALTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 March, 1895.

"WALTER--In this city, Oct. 10th, of diptheria, Jacob Smith, eldest child of David and Hannah WALTER, aged 2 years, 1 month and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"WALTERS--Judge DWINELLE today sentenced Antonio SASSOVICH to be hanged by the neck until dead on the 28th day of April next, between the hours of 12 and 3 p.m., for the murder of Edward WALTERS on the 3d of June last." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WALTMANN--In this city, January 5, 1899, Bertah J., beloved wife of Leo WALTMANN..." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 8 Jan 1899.

"WALTON--In this city, March 30, Eliza Ann, wife of N.C. WALTON, a native of New York, aged 63 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow, (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from the Windsor House, southwest corner Market and Fifth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Mar 1874.

"WALTON--In Provo, Utah Territory, Sept. 2, Sarah WALTON, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Oct, 1855, page 2.

"WALTZ--In this city, August 15, Charles WALTZ, a native of Germany, aged 34 years. Friends

R - Z

and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 16 O'Farrell street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 Aug 1881.

"WALZ--In this city, March 10, at the city and County Hospital, Gottlieb Frederick WALZ, a native of Germany, aged 56 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WANG--Judge Dwinelle has sentenced CHUNGWANG, convicted of the murder of his mistress, to be hanged on Friday, the 1st of June next." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WANGENHEIM--January 28, 1874 - Supervisor WANGENHEIM, of San Francisco, died." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WAPPLE--Died at San Francisco, Nov. 13, Michael WAPPLE, father of Mrs. Elsie M. FAY and George and Albert M. WAPPLE, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 69 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 16 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Dee.

"WARD--In this city, May 30, of brain fever, Chas. Joseph, beloved son of B. K. and K. T. WARD, and grandson of John and Margaret MONTGOMERY, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years 8 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., at the residence of the grandparents, 10 ½ Louisa street, off Fourth. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WARD--In Eureka, CA., June 24, Charles Willis WARD, a native of Michigan, aged 63 years. Funeral services tomorrow (Thursay) evening, at 8 o'clock, at Cooper's funeral parlors." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"WARD--In this city, February 7, Harry K., beloved son of B.K. and Kate T. WARD, and grandson of Mrs. M. MONTGOMERY, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 8 months and 20 days. Our Harry, dear, from us has gone, His voice we loved is stilled; A place is vacant in our home, Which never can be stilled.--Mamma. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his parents, 541 Stevenson street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Feb 1886.

"WARD--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan 15 -- James WARD, who was injured at the new mint yesterday, died today at St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"WARD--In this city, July 24, James Ignatius WARD, eldest son of P.F. and Briget WARD, a native of this city, aged 5 years, 10 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow afternoon at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, Eighth Street, corner of Howard." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WARD--In this city, July 2, John K. WARD, a native of Strokestown, Parish of Edgworthstown, County Longford, Ireland, aged 52 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully....[copy incomplete]" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WARD--In this city, July 2, John K. WARD, a native of Strokestown, Parish of Edgworthstown, County Longford, Ireland, aged 52 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 6 Oak street, between Post and Geary off Mason." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WARD--In this city, June 25, Joseph R., beloved and only son of M.J. and Katie WARD, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 10 days...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1881.

"WARD--In this city, August 25, 1919, Margaret, dearly beloved wife of Robert WARD and idolized mother of Mrs. William KANE, Mrs. Nellie PETERSON, Mrs. William H. KING, Mrs. Richard F. HAMMAN and John T. and William R. WARD, a native of Marou, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 75 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 9 o'clock, from her late residence 1249 Hayes st., bet. Divisadero and Scott sts. thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Aug 1919. Contact: Miriam Ward mward 1947@yahoo.com

"WARD--In San Francisco, Cal., May 14, 1917, Mrs. Margaret WARD, beloved wife of the late Bernard WARD, mother of W.P. WARD and Mrs. Thomas AHERN, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 86 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), May 16, 1917, from her late residence, No. 129 Commonwealth avenue, San Francisco, at 9:30 a.m., thence to St. Edward Church on California street, where requiem mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Interment Oak Hill, San Jose, at 2 p.m. Please omit flowers." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 16 May 1917, p. 14.

"WARD--In this city, January 4, 1899, Mary E., beloved wife of Edward WARD, and mother of Katie, James, John, May and Christopher WARD, a native of County Westmeath, Ireland, aged

R - Z

65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1913 Vallejo street, thence to St. Bridget's Church, Van Ness avenue, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

"WARD--In this city, January 4, 1899, at her residence 1913 Vallejo street, Mary E., beloved wife of Edward WARD, and mother of Katie, James, John, May and Christopher WARD, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"WARD--In this city, March 8, Mrs. Mary T. WARD, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"WARD--In this city, March 28, Michael WARD, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"WARD--In this city, March 4, Michael WARD, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WARD--In this city, July 24, Peter Francis WARD, youngest son of John and the late Catherine WARD, a native of this city, aged 9 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Saturday at 2 1/2 o'clock from 6 Oak Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WARD--In this city, August 2, Phillip J. WARD, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 67 years, 3 months and 3 days. (Los Angeles papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, t0-day, (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from residence, No. 29 Everett street, between Third and Fourth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"WARD--In this city February 25,1922, Robert, beloved husband of the late Margaret WARD and idolized father of Mrs. William KANE, Mrs. Nellie PETERSON, Mrs. William KING, John T. and William R. WARD and Mrs. Richard HAMANN, a native of County Tipperary, aged 82 years and 7 months. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, at 9 o'clock from his late residence, 1249 Hayes st., near Divisadero; thence to Sacred Heart church where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Feb 1922. Contact: Miriam Ward mward 1947@yahoo.com

R - Z

"WARDEL--Internment in San Francisco, Charles WARDEL, Nov. 4, from New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WARDER--Died of His Injuries - George A. WARDER, the mining man who was injured in the collision of an automobile with a pile of lumber on the Ocean Boulevard, San Francisco, last Wednesday night, died yesterday from the effects of injuries received at the time." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 30 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WARDLAW--In this city, December 9, Samuel, beloved son of James WARDLAW, a native of Santa Rosa, Cal., aged 13 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Dec 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"WARE--Ira Melvin. Mortician - Carew & English." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WARE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, June 26 - The body of Nathan WARE was found in the Bay on Saturday morning. Previous circumstance warrant the supposition of suicide." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 June 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"WARFIELD--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, Preston WARFIELD, New York, 46. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WARFIELD--WALTER WARFIELD--Funeral was today for Walter Warfield of Ignacio, a seven-year resident of Marin. WARFIELD died Sunday in a local hospital after a long illness. He was 84. He was born in San Francisco and was a veteran of World War I. A retired electrician, WARFIELD last worked for the San Francisco firm of STRAUM and SMITH. He was a member of the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 6 in San Francisco. He is survived by his wife of 52 years, Margaret WARFIELD of Ignacio; two daughters, Mildred WALKER of Sonoma and Alive STEVEN of Dallas, Texas; two brothers, Carl WARFIELD and Henry WARFIELD, both of San Francisco, four grandchildren and three great-grandchildren." Source: Independent Journal (Marin County, CA), 20 Feb 1978, Page 4. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"WERNER--ADA WERNER IS A FREE WOMAN--Governor Paroles A Woman Who Killed Her Husband--Chief Executive Also Shows Clemency in Cases of Other Prisoners, Among Them Man Who is Dying at Folsom - Chinese Released After Long Imprisonment Governor PARDEE to-day assented to the parole of Ada WERNER, sentenced to life imprisonment at San Quentin for killing her husband in San Francisco about ten years ago. Her husband, who was a butcher, treated her cruelly, and one day, finding a number of endearing letters in his pockets from other

R - Z

women, she shot and killed him. The Prison Directors recommended that Mrs. **WERNER** be paroled, and the the Governor assented. The Butchers' Association of San Francisco, of which the murdered man was a member, endorsed the application for parole." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 14 August 1905, Page 3. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WARNER--In this city, August 7, Peter WARNER, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

"WARNER--MRS SOPHIA WARNER SUMMONED BY DEATH--GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), September 27 - Mrs. Sophia WARNER died in this city last night at the home of her daughter, Mrs. W.H. FREEMAN. She was 75 years of age. Ten children survive her. Mrs. WARNER was born in New York State and was married in 1848 to Geo. WARNER. The young husband left for California the next year and three years later she followed him. He was engaged in mining and she experienced the novelty of life in mining camps in the early days. She had a vivid memory and her stories of those days were eagerly listened to by those fortunate enough to hear them. She came with her husband to Grass Valley in 1856 and resided here for the remainder of her life. Her husband died in 1891. The surviving children are Mrs. A.M. AUSTIN, of Los Angeles; Mrs. A. CHASE, of San Francisco; Mrs. C. WOODROW, of San Jose; Mrs. J.H. BORNHOLDT, of Healdsburg; G.W. and Sherman FREEMAN, of Rough and Ready, and Mrs. W.H. FREEMAN, Mrs. Clara MORGAN, Mrs. W.A. ROLAND and Miss Annie WARNER, of this city. The arrangements for the funeral will not be announced before this evening." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)* 27 Sept 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WARREN--A child aged 4 years, named Ambrose WARREN, was fatally injured yesterday by being thrown from a buggy. He died this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WARREN.--In this city, February 12, Anthony Milton, infant son of Frank W. and Charlotte M. WARREN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 20 days. Interment private." [Note: original burial was at Calvary Cemetery. Remains relocated to WARREN Family plot at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma in 1922.] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Feb 1895, page 7. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"WARREN-EMORY WARREN DEAD-YREKA (Siskiyou Co.), February 5 - Emory WARREN, son of the late Judge N.D. WARREN, of the well-known law firm of WARREN & TAYLOR, died Saturday of abscess of the brain after an illness of only eight days. Deceased was born in Yreka, twenty-six years ago, where he spent the most of his life. He leaves a widow and one child to mourn his untimely death. His mother, now a resident of Tonopah, Nevada, will arrive here to-morrow to attend the funeral, as also will three brothers and a sister from San Francisco. The deceased was a most exemplary young man and a general favorite in society circles."

R - Z

Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA), 5 Feb 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WARREN--In this city, Dec. 16, 1929, Frank Whittier, beloved husband of Wilhelmina Wreden WARREN, loving father of Mrs. Elizabeth Warren WHITE, Mrs. Aileen W. VARNEY, Mrs. Thelma W. DELGER, Frank D. and Francis W. WARREN; brother of Samuel I. WARREN, Miss Irene E. WARREN and George W. WARREN, native of San Francisco. A member of Stanford Parlor No. 76, N. S. G. W., San Francisco Lodge No. 3, B. P. O. E. and Oympic Club. Friends are invited to attend the funeral, Thursday morning, December 19 at St. Ignatius' Church, Fulton street and Parker avenue where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Gray's -Divisadero street at Post)" [Note: Funeral Notice is followed by notices from both Native Sons of the Golden West and Elks. According to Holy Cross plot search card, Frank was 64 years, 1 month and 22 days old at time of death.] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Dec 1929, page 15. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"WARREN--In this city, January 10, 1904, James F. Smith WARREN, youngest son of Frank W. and Charlotte M. WARREN, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years and 10 months. Interment took place in Holy Cross Cemetery, January 10, 1904." [Note: James died of diptheria, his mother, Charlotte, died the following day of pneumonia. Holy Cross plot search card lists James as 5 years, 1 month and 10 days at time of death.] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 January 1904. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"WARREN--In San Francisco, August 11, 1874, John WARREN, aged 50 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WARREN.-In this city, May 16, John A. WARREN, beloved son of Mary and the late William WARREN, and brother of the Rev. Fr. E.C. and George WARREN and the late Mrs. F. PITMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 38 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of D.I. Kenny & Co., 1719 Eddy street, near Scott. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn..

"WARREN--In this city, March 14, Mary Lydia, wife of A.T. WARREN, and daughter of Mary and James HODGES, a native of California, aged 33 years and 9 months. Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the undertaking parlors of Atkins-Massey, 651 Sacramento street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 16 March 1887.

"WARRIN--In New York, May 19, 1894, John W. WARRIN, son of Mrs. M. E. WARRIN and brother of Mrs. C. R. PETERS and Mrs. H. SCHMIEDELL." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

R - Z

"WARRINGTON--In this city, December 6, Samuel Croll WARRINGTON, beloved and only son of Mrs. WARRINGTON and the late Samuel WARRINGTON, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 21 years 6 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), from the residence of his mother, 2025 Filbert street, Oakland. Time of funeral in Monday's papers. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Dec 1901, p. 22. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WARSHAUER.-In San Francisco, May 2d, Netta WARSHAUER, daughter of Abraham and Theresa WARSHAUER, aged 6 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WASHBURN--In this city, Jan 7th, Mrs. Maria Louisa, wife of E. H. WASHBURN. The friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from the residence of her husband, 271 (?) Stockton street, this day, at 12 o'clock, M. without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"WASHBURN--In San Francisco, Nov. 19th, Wm. H. WASHBURN, a native of Wareham, Mass, aged 49 years, 6 months and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WASHBURN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 20 -- The body of the man who died at the county hospital has been identified as that of Wm. H. WASHBURN, a carpenter by trade." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WASHINGTON--In San Francisco, June 3, John C. WASHINGTON, aged 43 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WASHROWSKI--In this city, June 39, 1895, Paul, infant son of Paul and Theresa WASHROWSKI, a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"WATCOM [WALCOM?]--In this city, November 14, Cecilia Winifred, dearly beloved wife of George C. WATCOM [WALCOM], loving mother of George A. an Leo J. WALCOM, beloved sister of Julia CRONIN, Mrs. L. JACOBS and Mrs. William FISHER. A native of San Francisco and member of California Circle, No. 178 N.C.W. Funeral Wednesday from the residence funeral parlors of James H. Reitly & Co., 92 Valencia Street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WATERHOUSE--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 19, George L. WATERHOUSE, Portland,

R - Z

Me., 24." Source: Alta California, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WATERMAN--In Bridgeport, November 29, Mrs. Cordelia WATERMAN, widow of Captain R.H. WATERMAN of San Francisco, aged 72 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"WATERMAN--In this city, August 9, Edwin R. WATERMAN (the well-known flour inspector), at 1920 Filbert street, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 1885.

"WATERMAN--In this city, April 28, 1921, William B., beloved husband of Evelyn K. WATERMAN, loving father of Paula and Frances WATERMAN, a native of San Jose, Cal., aged 52 years. Funeral services will be held today (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. at his late residence, 3099 Jackson street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 April 1921, p. 4. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WATERS--In this city, June 39, 1895, Elizabeth WATERS, a native of New Hampshire, aged 74 years, 3 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1000 Geary street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"WATERS--In Fruit Vale, October 17, John WATERS, a native of England, aged 70 years and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) from Market Street Wharf. Remains by boat (Creek route) leaving Oakland at 12 noon." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"WATERS--In this city, November 19, Julia R. WATERS, wife of Geo. L. WATERS, (Cincinatti and Boston papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 11 a.m. from No. 1019 Hyde street. Interment private. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.

"WATERS--Mrs. Mary E. WATERS, a resident of Healdsburg many years ago, died in San Francisco on Friday, June 20th. She is survived by two daughters, and was the widow of James WATERS, and a sister of the late Pat WHITE, pioneer grocer of Healdsburg, who will be remembered by our older citizens." Source: Sotoyome Scimitar (Sonoma Co. CA), 27 Feb 1924. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"WATERS--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Nathan Ellis WATERS, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WATERS--Died -- WATERS -- in San Francisco, Jul 12, Richard WATERS, a native of Canada,

R - Z

aged 70 years, 1 month & 22 days." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 19 July 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"WATERS--In San Francisco, March 12th, Patrick WATERS, aged 48 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WATH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 15 -- Simon WATH, a young German musician, committed suicide by cutting his throat yesterday. Pecuniary embarrassment and disappointed affection prompted the deed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WATKINS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 3 - The funeral of Commodore WATKINS will take place tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 4 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"WATKINS--In Oakland, March 15, infant son of P. M. and Ella WATKINS, a native of Oakland, aged 3 months and 10 days. Funeral services will be held this day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock, at the residence of his parents, 947 Willow street, Oakland. Internment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WATMOUGH--In Constantina, Oswego county, N.Y., Dec. 5th, Jonathan WATMOUGH, aged 72 years. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 9 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WATSON--In this city, Sept. 29th, J. Holton WATSON, only son of Capt. Horace H. and Anna F. WATSON, aged 2 years and 5 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Oct 1865.

"WATSON--In this city, February 15, James H. WATSON, a native of Wisconsin, aged 43 years and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 Feb 1895.

"WATSON--In Deming, N.M., January 17 [1912], Mrs. Mary Dustin PAGE WATSON, beloved mother of Dr. Mary P. CAMPBELL, a native of Massachusetts (Oakland papers please copy). Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, January 23 at 1:30 o'clock from the parlors of S.A. Whie, 1214 Eddy street, near Laguna. Incineration Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"WATSON--Peter WATSON, quartermaster on the steamer San Pablo, while insane., jumped overbaoard and was derowned July 19th." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

R - Z

"WATSON--At the German Hospital, San Francisco, Jan. 25, Wm. WATSON, of San Felipe, aged 51 years. [Deceased was an old and respected resident of the San Felipe section. He was a sergeant in the Federal services in the war of the Rebellion, and served with distinction in some 14 battles. He leaves a widow and 1 brother, Alex. WATSON, of San Ysidro, to mourn his loss. The remains were brought to Gilroy and buried under the auspices of the IOOF lodge of that town last Sunday.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 Feb 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"WATT--The estate of Charles H. WATT was appraised yesterday at \$164,548 63." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WATTS--In this city, March 11, Theodore Thomas WATTS, master of the British Bark Sharpshooter, a native of Newfoundland, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Submitted by Dee Radigan.

"WATTS--In this city, March 11, Theodore Thomas WATTS, late master of the British bark Sharpshooter, a native of Newfoundland, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WATTS--In this city, March 11, Theodore Thomas WATTS, late captain of the British bark Sharpshooter, a native of Newfoundland, aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day of the (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock, from the parlors of N. GRAY & Co., 641 Sacramento street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WAUGH--In this city, August 6, C.J., beloved wife of L. WAUGH of Petaluma, a native of Ohio, aged 61 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

"WAUGH--In this city, May 19 1894, William B. T. WAUGH, father of Frank, Edwin and Clarisa WAUGH and Mrs. Nellie SILVA, native of MO, age 49 years, 9 months, and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"WAUGMAN--Robert H." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"WAY--Mr. L. WAY was murdered on the 29th ult., at San Francisco, by Mr. H.B. ATKINS, of NO. 88 Front street, with whom he had had some previous difficulty. The murderer was arrested." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 5 August 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"WAY--H.B. ATKINS, charged with the murder of W.S. WAY, in San Francisco, some 3 weeks since, has been released, the Grand Jury refusing to find an indictment against him." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 26 Aug 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"WAYLAND--In San Francisco, Jan. 2_, 1891, Wayne WAYLAND, of Slack's Canyon, Monterey county, aged 27 years." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 29 Jan 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"WEAR--In this city, August 17, 1918, Norman H. Jr., beloved son of Norman H. and Adelaide WEAR." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 August 1918, page 6 col. 7. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"WEAR--In this city, August 17, 1918, Norman H. Jr., beloved son of Norman H. and Adelaide WEAR. The funeral services will be held today (Monday) at 11 o'clock, at 512 18th Ave." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 August 1918. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"WEBB--In Placerville, on the 24th ult., Dan'l. L. WEBB, aged 12 years, son of the late Dr. Daniel and F.M. WEBB." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1856.

"WEBB--In this city, August 7, Mercy F. HODSON, wife of Alfred W. WEBB, a native of Bangor, Me., aged 72 years." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

"WEBB--In this city, August 7, Mercy S. HODSON, wife of Alfred W. WEBB, a native of Castine, Maine, aged 72 years, 3 months, and 11 days." Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"WEBB--In San Lorenzo, March 12 Deborah A. WEBB, widow of the late Captain Otis WEBB, and mother of Mrs. John S. ENGS of Oakland, Mrs. Harry W. MEEK and Edward O. WEBB of San Lorenzo, a native of New Bedford, Mass., aged 79 years, 5 months and 16 days. Funeral private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WEBBER--Mrs. Eda Sophia WEBBER, died on Oct. 3rd in her 71st year and was given Christian burial in Olivet Memorial Park, on Oct. 5th. She is survived by her husband William, her children Dalton and Maryellen CHERGOSKY and four brothers and five sisters, all residing in Peoria, Ill., and found grandchildren. Mrs. WEBBER was an active and devoted member of the congregation and served it in many ways. Particularly, was she a "greeter" in the narthex at the Sunday services. We will miss her sorely. May God comfort the survivors with the hope of a blessed reunion in heaven." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, November 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"WEBBER--Mack WEBBER, former mayor of Oakland and pioneer miner of this state, died last

R - Z

evening at St Luke's Hospital, San Francisco, of paralysis. He was stricken last Thursday while across the Bay on a business errand abd was immediately removed to the hospital. Deceased came to California from Ohio in 1860. He engaged in the drug business in Auburn and at Sacramento, varying commercial life with mining enterprises. In 1868 Mr. **WEBBER** came to Oakland and established a drug business at Eleventh Street and Broadway." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WEBBER--'[May 14th 1866] - Miranda Jane WEBBER died suddenly on the steamer Chrysopolis on the trip from Sacramento to San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WEBER--WEBER WILL GET ESTATE OF FATHER--SAN FRANCISCO, November 29 - Adolph WEBER who was convicted of killing his father in Auburn and is now in prison, pending an appeal from the death sentence, is to have the property left by his father, Julius WEBER, distributed to him. Judge W.W. MORROW yesterday denied the application for a perpetual injunction made by Christoph E.P. RIESENWEBER, a brother of the homicide's father, to restrain John ADAMS, the administrator of the estate, from giving the property to Adolph WEBER. RIESENWEBER says that his name is the proper family name, and based his petition for an injunction on the grounds that Adolph could not succeed to the estate because he is supposed to have committed the act which made himself sole heir, namely the murder of all the other heirs. So until Adolph WEBER pays for his alleged crime on the gallows, he will have the estate of his father, and as he will make a strong legal fight to escape the death penalty, RIESENWEBER, the next heir, will find no doubt that the amount of the property has been considerably diminished by lawyers' fees if his nephew is executed." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 29 Nov 1905, page 10. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WEBER--At Casper Creek, Mendocino County, March 20, 1882, Jacob WEBER, beloved son of George and Catherina WEBER, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 6 months, and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, March 26, 1882, at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his parents, 418 Broadway, between Montgomery and Kearny." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"WEBER--ARGUMENT HEARD ON WEBER ESTATE--SAN FRANCISCO, November 21 - Arguments in the case of Christoph E.R. RIESENWEBER vs. Adolph WEBER and John ADAMS, the administrator of the estate of Julius WEBER, was heard in the Circuit Court yesterday with Judge MORROW on the bench. Adolph WEBER is under sentence of death for the murder of his parents, his brother and his sister, at Auburn, last year. Two-fifths of the estate was distributed to him when RIESENWEBER, a brother of the dead man, Julius WEBER (whose name it is asserted was originally RIESENWEBER) applied for an injunction restraining

R - Z

the further distribution of the estate. The injunction was granted, and the argument yesterday was over the question of making it permanent." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 21 Nov 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WEBER--In this city, October 7, Laura, wife of J.P. WEBER, a native of Texas, aged 21 years, 4 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 1216 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Oct 1873.

"WEBER--In this city, October 17, Louise, daughter of Earnest and Wilhelmina WEBER, a native of Germany, aged 19 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner of Seventeenth and Guerrero streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"WEBER--Rev. Peter H. November 23. Mortician - Gantner, Felder, Kenny." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WEBSTER--In this city, September 1st, Cora WEBSTER, a native of Australia, aged 31 [81?] years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"WEBSTER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P. WEBSTER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WEBSTER--San Francisco, May 12, William H. WEBSTER, 3 years 3 months and 8 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 May 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WEDEKIND--WESTERN NEVADA STATE NEWS--Didn't Live Long to Enjoy Fortune--RENO (Nev.), October 23 - George E. WEDEKIND, aged 77 years, probably the most prominent mining man in this section of Western Nevada, is dead. The end came yesterday after the noted old prospector had suffered for many months from the debilities of old age. The remains will be buried in Reno. Mr. WEDEKIND was a German and came to Nevada from San Francisco in the early sixties. He was a miner all his life and with poor success until five years ago when he found a rich deposit of gold and silver six miles northeast of Reno. He took nearly a quarter of a million from the mine and then sold it to Governor SPARKS for \$173,000." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 23 Oct 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"WEDEMEYER--In South San Francisco, January 3, Claus Henry WEDEMEYER, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 48 years and 2 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"WEED--Mary Ann WEED, Aug. 13, 3 months, San Francisco." Source: *New York Times,* 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"WEEKS--In Sacramento, Nov. 17th, Mrs. Eliza Ann, wife of J.E.P. WEEKS, aged 48 years and 6 months, a native of New Hampshire." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Nov 1865.

"WEEKS--In Sacramento, Aug. 16th, Wm. H. WEEKS, a native of Kennebec and afterwards resident of Waldo county, Maine, aged 46 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 19 August 1863, p. 6.

"WEGSCHEIDER--A Mother's Suicide - Two little boys were made orphans in San Francisco through the suicide of their mother, Mrs. Rose WEGSCHEIDER. She was found dead in her home with the gas turned on. Her husband died about a year ago. Mrs. WEGSCHEIDER was last seen alive last Friday evening. At that time she sent her two children to bed." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 3 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WEHR--San Francisco, July 28 - Mrs. Christian WEHR, 28 years, 4 months and 7 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WEIGEL--In this city, Dec. 17, 1952, Frederick Leroy WEIGEL, beloved husband of Elizabeth Mae WEIGEL of Omaha, Neb. a native of Nebraska, aged 50 years. The remains were forwarded to Omaha, Neb. for interment in the family plot. (Poyner & Co., 1550 California St.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"WEILE--In this city, Dec 26th, Emile WEILE, a native of France, aged 52 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Dec 1865.

"WEILL--At San Francisco, July 2, Theodore WEILL, a native of Alsace, France, aged about 31 years. [...came like a shock upon deceased's many friends...long connection with the firm of WEILL Bros., Tres Pinos...He left for San Francisco about a month ago, for the purpose of undergoing medical treatment for a spinal affection and late reports stated that he was so far recovered that he was meditating a trip back to the old country, where his mother & 2 brothers reside. He was buried yesterday at San Francisco.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 5 July 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"WEILL--At San Francisco, May 26th, Mrs. Tillie WEILL, aged 22 years. [...wife of Mr. Theodore

R - Z

WEILL, of Tres Pinos...she was born in San Francisco and was a daughter of Mr. & Mrs. B. **GETLESON**, of that place. She was married about 16 months ago...and has since resided in Tres Pinos...fell ill 6 weeks ago...The funeral took place on Tuesday...]." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 30 May 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"WEINAND--Leo. Mortician - Julius S. Godeau, Inc." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WEIR--Artie WEIR, eldest daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. W. ELMORE, died the 24th of last month in a hospital in San Francisco. She was married to Mathew WEIR only a month ago. Her many friends here will regret to learn of her demise." Source: *Big Valley Gazette* (Bieber, Lassen Co., CA), 3 Dec 1902. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"WEIR--In this city, December 13, Mary, beloved wife of the late James WEIR and mother of Joseph S. WEIR and Mrs. Thomas W. TIGHE, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 88 years and 6 months. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at Petaluma, upon the arrival of the morning train at Petaluma; thence to St. Vincent's Church for services. Interment, Calvary Cemetery, Petaluma, Sonoma county, Cal." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WEIR--FUNERAL OF MRS. WEIR--The remains of Mrs. Matt WEIR, nee Artie ELMORE, who died from the effects of an operation for abscess in San Francisco, Nov 24th, were laid to rest in Redding Cemetery two days following, they having been shipped first to Anderson and later to the County seat. The funeral was under the auspices of the Redding lodge of Rebekahs, to which deceased had been an honored member in life and was a largely attended and very sad affair. Mrs. WEIR was the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. W. ELMORE of Anderson, who was well and favorably known in this locality. She was 31 years of age and prior to her sickness lived in Redding where she was married to Mr. WEIR but five weeks ago." Source: Big Valley Gazette (Bieber, Lassen Co., CA), 10 Dec 1902. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"WEIRE--SUDDEN DEATH -- On Tuesday night last a brick maker named Louis WEIRE, a San Francisco pioneer, died suddenly at the brickyard a short distance from the city. For sometime past deceased had been drinking to excess. On Tuesday Dr. RUGGLES was called to see him and found him quite ill in the Avenue Cellar. The doctor found WEIRE suffering from delirium tremens, and advised that he be properly treated without delay. He was removed to the place where he was employed and soon breathed his last." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 9 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WEISENBORN--In this city, June 6. Frederick, beloved husband of Emilie WEISENBORN, a

R - Z

native of Muhlhausen [actually Felchta], Germany, aged 63 years, 8 months and 15 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Saturday) at 2 o'clock P. M., from his late residence, Presidio House, corner Lombard and Lyon streets. Interment I. O. O. F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, June 8, 1889, p. 8. Contact: Robert Buecher rgb7847@aol.com

"WEISICH--In this city, June 11, 1896, William Otton, beloved husband of Caroline WEISICH and father of Mrs. Theodore DIERKS, Mrs. Clemens EICHMAN, Miss Julia and William O. WEISICH, a native of Bockenburg, Schaumburg-Lippe, Hanover, Germany, aged 70 years and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock. P.M. from his late residence 1318 Buchanan street, between Eddy and Ellis. Interment IOOF Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"WEISS--In this city, December 20, Edward WEISS, a native of Memel, Prussia, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from 651 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WEISS--At San Francisco, June 22, Felix WEISS, a native of Washington, aged 37 years, beloved son of Mrs. Catherine STAHLE and the late August WEISS, father of Urban WEISS and brother of Mrs. Paul MAYER, Mrs. W. A.RUDGEAR, Mrs. John H. DIRKES and Mrs. F. W. MATTHIESSEN. Services Tuesday, June 26, at 9 a.m. from the Little Church of the Flowers. Interment, Forest Lawn Mausoleum. Pierce Brothers, directors." Source: Los Angeles Times, 25 June 1928, p. 16, c. 3. Submitted by Merrie Lee Weiss. [Researchers' note: 'The San Francisco Chronical & Examiner both had a death notice for Felix WEISS published on 23 June 1928.]

"WEISS, Petra A." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"WELCH--In this city, January 22 [1912], John W., dearly beloved husband of Jennie WELCH, living father of Edmond J., Lillian C., George L., Joseph W., Namona A., John L. and William A. WELCH, a native of Massachusetts, aged 52 years, 2 months and 15 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 24 at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 4430 Twentieth street, near Diamond, thence to the Church of the Most Holy Redeemer, where a requiem hgh mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"WELCH--Murder brought the festivities at the Chutes to a tragic close at 2:30 o'clock this morning, when G. WELCH, a milk wagon driver, 19 years of age, was stabbed to death by

R - Z

Joseph **WHALEN**, also a driver of a milk wagon. Both the murderer and his victim had gone to the pleasure resort to participate in the French Society's celebration of the Fall of the Bastile. No on knows how the fatal quarrel began, but the two youths had been drinking. The murderer used a pocket knife and slashed and stabbed teh victim in a dozen places before the horrified spectators could interfere. **WHALEN**, who is 20 years old, refuses to talk." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 July 1901, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WELCH--In this city, November 29, 1880, Maggie Ann WELCH, daughter of Bartholomew and Catherine WELCH, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 years and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Fairmount Tract, between Thirtieth and Thirty-first Streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"WELCH--In this city, March 1, Mamie, wife of Edward WELCH, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years and 2 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 2 March 1895.

"WELCH--In this city, June 27, Thomas WELCH, a native of Australia, aged 39 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 8 o'clock p.m. from the enbalming parlors of W.J. Mallady, No. 733 Mission street, opposite Grand Opera House." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"WELCKER, Henrietta." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1904.

"WELLER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Geo. WELLER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WELLIN--In this city, November 26, Maggie, beloved wire of P.M. WELLIN, and sister of Mrs. McGRUDER, a native of County Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 38 years. Friends and acquiantances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. TO-DAY (Friday) ar 9 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, No. 20 Potter street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing aar 91/2 o'clock A.M. Intermennt, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 November 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"WELLS--Mrs. Lucy W. DICE was called to San Francisco this week owing to the sudden death of her mother, Mrs. Catherine WELLS. Mrs. WELLS was well and favorably known to many of our people..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"WELLS--In San Francisco, Jan. 30, 1882, Norfolk M. WELLS, a son-in-law of the late Asa GRUWELL, of this county." Source: *The Pioneer*, (San Jose, CA), 11 Feb 1882.

"WELLS--In this city, June 8, 1942, Gertrude **WELLS**, beloved mother of George and Aaron **WELLS**, loving sister of Mrs. Patience **NELSON**; a native of Pennsylvania. Funeral - Jas. H. Reilly & Co." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"WELLS--In this city, March 5, Joseph R. WELLS, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years, 4 months and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 6 March 1895.

"WELLS--In San Francisco, Jan._, Mr. Nathaniel WELLS of Boston, member of the Pacific Company, ship York." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 April 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WELLS--Died at San Francisco, Oct. 18, 1882, Dr. R.R. WELLS, L.L.D., aged 70y; native of N.Y. City; Pastor of Presbyterian church and principal of Alexander Academy; Mrs. WELLS, sister of Dr. T.W. BROTHERTON of this city, died in 1873; remains were interred at Oak Mound Cemetery, Healdsburg; his daughters, Mrs. TOBIN and Mrs. HARLOW remain." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 26 Oct 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WELLS--WELLS, Thomas D.-73 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"WELLSFORD--Julia B. WELLSFORD was found dead at 8 o'clock this morning, in the bedroom of her home at 820 Greenwich St., San Francisco. She had committed suicide sometime during the night by hanging herself with a piece of sheet, one end of which she tied over the jamb of a closet door. The relatives of the unfortunate woman are at a loss to account for the terrible deed, but they incline to the belief that she was temporarily insane when she took her own life. Mrs. WELLSFORD was the wife of Joseph W. WELLSFORD, mailing clerk of the Examiner, and he is nearly distracted over her death." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 11 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WELLSFORD--In this city, August 10, Sarah, beloved wife of Joseph WELLSFORD, a native of Australia, aged 32 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m, from the undertaking rooms of W.J. Mallagy, No. 763 Mariposa street, between Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"WELSH. Catherine." Source: San Francisco Morning Call. 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

R - Z

"WELSH--Helen F.- Entered into the Fullness of Life, In San Francisco, Sept. 6, 1983, beloved wife for 56 years of John C. WELSH, loving mother of John Jr. and James WELSH, Eileen JEWELL, Mary DE MARTINI and Frances BOHAN, also survived by 17 dear grandchildren and 12 great grandchildren, a native of Mahonoy City, Penn, aged 76 years, an elementary school teacher for over 20 years. Friends may call after 3 pm Thursday and are invited to attend services Friday at 8:30 am from Duggan Serra Mortuary D.C. thence to St. Thomas More Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 9 am. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. rosary Thursday 8 pm. Donations to Cystic Fibrosis." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Sept 1983, p.B9. Transcribed by Diane D.

"WELSH. Thomas J.--The death of Mr. Thomas J. WELSH, senior member of the firm of WELSH and CAREY, architects, with offices in the Merchants National Bank building, San Francisco, occured October 18, after a protracted illness of some years, following a paralytic stroke. Mr. WELSH was one of the best-known old- time architects in San Francisco and been identified with the planning of many notable buildings, including St. Mary's Cathedral, Girls' High School, Supreme Court building (destroyed by fire in 1906), Commercial building on California Street, Paulist Church (Old St. Mary's) at California & Dupont streets; the Buckley building, Spear and Market streets and the Italian American bank. Mr. WELSH was for a number of years, prior to the earthquake and fire, architect for the San Francisco Board of Education. In 1904 he became associated with Mr. John CAREY, who, since Mr. WELSH's illness, has been in entire charge of the business. Mr. WELSH was 77 years old. He came to San Francisco in the early fifties. In his youth he was an athlete of considerable local repute, being one of the charter member of the old California Athletic Club and a member of the Olympic Club for 39 years. He was a member of the Knights of Columbus, San Francisco Chapter, A. I. A., and the Knights of St. Patrick." Source: The Architect and Engineer, October 1918. Contact: G-Great Grandson, Joseph G. Welsh JWelsh1051@aol.com

"WELTON--WELTON, Charles H.-2 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"WELTY--DROWNED - The San Francisco Herald of yesterday has the following: "A man named WELTY arrived here last night on the Sacramento boat with the body of his brother N.W. WELTY, who was drowned on Saturday last about five miles from Sacramento, while assisting in building a raft. The deceased leaves a wife and three children in Illinois. The brother was in a skiff with the dead body for forty-eight hours. He was unable to find boards to construct a coffin or a place to bury deceased. He was taken on board the steamer Coenelia at Rio Vista." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WENDELL--SOLANO COUNTY WOMAN DIES IN SAN FRANCISCO--VACAVILLE (Solano

R - Z

Co.), August 5 - Mrs. Emma G. **WENDELL**, who for many years resided in Solano County, died at her home in San Francisco, Wednesday, August 2d, after a short illness. Mrs. **WENDELL** was the widow of the late Joseph F. **WENDELL**, who was District Attorney of this county, and also State Senator for two terms. She leaves three children to mourn her death - Matilda and Thomas **WENDELL**, of San Francisco, and Mrs. B.K. **FIELD**, wife of a prominent rancher of this place. The funeral took place yesterday afternoon at her home in San Francisco and the remains were cremated at Odd Fellows' Cemetery. Mrs. **WENDELL** was born in Benicia in 1849." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.). 5 August 1905, page 8. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WENDT--In this city, June 14th, Florence M., daughter of Charles E. WENDT, aged 1 year and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"WENDT--In this city, May 15, 1936, Max E. WENDT." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"WENGER--In San Francisco, March 28, 1902, Margaret, infant daughter of Mr. and Mrs. F. Wenger of this city, aged 6 months." Source: *The Evening News (San Jose, CA)*, 31 March 1902, Page 4. Transcribed by jch.

"WENSINGER--BEQUEATHS LARGE SUMS TO CHARITY--SANTA ROSA - (Sonoma Co.), December 8 - The will of the late Mrs. Theresa WENSINGER of Freestone and San Francisco has been filed for probate in the Superior Court by the Union Trust Company of San Francisco. which is named in the will as executor. While the petition states that the value of the estate is over \$20,000 it is said that it will be between \$200,000 and \$400,000. With the benevolence which was a feature of her life, Mrs. WENSINGERremembers many charitable institutions of the Roman Catholic Church, and one-third of her property will find its way there. A number of bequests are made to relatives. Twenty thousand dollars is bequeathed to the Union Trust Company to be held in trust and the interest given to George O'FARRELL, a brother of the deceased, and on his death the sum is to be divided equally to the charitable institutions known as the Youths Directory, Children's Day Home, Home for Old People and Home for Incurables. To a sister, M.L. O'FARRELL, who is in a convent at Killarney, Ireland, the sum of \$5,000 is given. The Orphans' Asylum in charge of the Christian Brothers and the Orphan Asylum for Girls conducted by the Sisters of Charity are each given \$500. After bequests are all disposed of, the remainder of the estate is bequeathed to the Roman Catholic Archbishop in San Francisco for the maintenance and operation of St. Patrick's Seminary at Menlo Park." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA), 8 Dec 1905, Page 10. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WENTWORTH-SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 6 - Daniel WENTWORTH, an employee of the San Francisco Gas Company, died suddenly at the Antique Castle last evening." Source:

R - Z

Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WERNER--In this city, Heinrich J. WERNER, late of Tehama, a native of Bavaria, aged 69 years." Source: *Alta California*, 19 Sept 1879, p.4.

"WERTHEIM, Elisabeth, 57." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"WERTZ--Died at Healdsburg, Jan. 27, 1882, G.W. WERTZ; aged 67y; native of Penn.; removed to III. in 1840, married there in 1846; crossed the plains in 1850; came to Healdsburg in 1858; leaves a widow, a son in Oregon, a son at John MOFFET'S ranch, a daughter, Miss Kate, in the Pacific Railroad Office in San Francisco; cause of death hemorrhages superinduced by heart disease." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 2 Feb 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WERZ--Mrs. Josephine WERZ, a pioneer resident of Hollister, died at her residence in San Francisco Sunday. Mrs. WERZ has been an invalid for some years and her death was not unexpected." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 10 March 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"WESSEL--In this city, March 14, Mary, beloved wife of Frank WESSEL, a native of Ireland, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence 348 Fourth street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 16 March 1887.

"WEST--Dispatch from San Francisco--A man named WEST and another known as Jim both died today when being taken from the public streets to hospital by the police." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 25 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WEST--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 29, Mrs. Amelia WEST, Buffalo, N.Y., 39." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WEST--In this city, April 6, Bridget J. WEST, a native of New Bedford, Mass., aged 58 years. Remains at the parlors of J. C. O'Connor & Co., 767 Mission Street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, April 9, 1900, page 6. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"WEST--In this city, April 6, Bridget J. WEST, a native of New Bedford, Mass., aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of J. C. O'Connor & co., 767 Mission street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

R - Z

"WEST--Geo. WEST, one of the builders of the Salinas Flour Mill, died in San Francisco recently. He leaves a widow and 1 child, a daughter 14 years of age. Mrs. WEST is a sister of Mrs. Harry HUDSON." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 25 Apr 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"WEST--In Millbrae, Henry WEST of 470 Geary Street, husband of Elizabeth WEST, and father of Henry P., Robert, William and George WEST, Mrs. A. NORTON, Mrs. G. MIGHELLS, Mrs. H. JONES and Charles WEST, a native of England, aged 80 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"WEST--In this city, February 16, Susan WEST, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 Feb 1895.

"WEST--In San Francisco, Nov. 16th, William Lander, son of Charles H. WEST, aged 3 years, 2 months and 3 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WESTERBECK--A Father's suicide - Grief over his boy's loss of two fingers in an accident is the reason given for the suicide of William WESTERBECK, a painter, at San Francisco, Saturday night." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 22 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WESTERFELD--In this city, February 18, William WESTERFELD, beloved husband of Pauline, and father of Otto Paul, Ella and Walla WESTERFELD, brother of Hermann WESTERFELD and brother-in-law oif Louis WESTERFELD, a native of Amt[?]yke, Bremen, Germany, aged 52 years, 5 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1180 Fulton street, corner of Scott; thence to Cypress Lawn Cemetery for cremation, by special funeral train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 2 o'clock p.m." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 Feb and 19 Feb 1895.

"WESTERMAN--Wm. 39 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WESTFALL--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Ella E. WESTFALL, 1." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WESTMORELAND--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 8 - The Panama steamer arrived this morning. She brings intelligence of the death of Charles WESTMORELAND, from small-pox, at Panama, Dec. 23d. Mr. WESTMORELAND was one of the Union Presidential Electors from this State and was en route to Washington." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

R - Z

"WETHERBEE.-In [San Francisco harbor] Jan. 6th ,of chronic diarrhea, Geo. W. WETHERBEE, formerly of Marlborough, Mass, aged 23 years." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WETHERILL--Samuel E. WETHERILL died yesterday morning. He was well known to the theatrical profession of the city nealy 20 years past. He first entered the business with Thomas MAGUIRE at the old Opera House on Washington Street. He subsequntly acted as manager and treasurer of the old Alhambra (now Bush Steet) Theare, Shields Opera House (now Standard Theatre), the Baldwin Theatre and The Grand Opera House. In teritorrial times he was the Justice of the Peace in Virginia City and in 1864 he was elected a member of the first State Legislature of Nevada, serving his term with credit to himself and the satisfaction of his constituents. In 1876 he was elected to the California State Legislature. For many years he was quite wealthy, but in later years suffered reverses. He was widely known and thouroughly liked for his genial and generous disposition. He was a native of Philadelphia, where his father, John Price WETHERILL, was a millionaire druggist. Mr. WETHERILL was about 51 years of age. He leaves a wife, Nellie WETHERILL, who was a member of the Union Square Theatre Company, New York." Source: San Francisco Call, 8 Jan 1885, p.1 . Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WETSEL--In this city, May 15, 1936, Louis WETSEL." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"WHALEN--DROWNED in the SAN JOAQUIN RIVER -- Wednesday evening, about 6 o'clock, says the 'Bulletin,' as the steamer J. Bragdon was on her way down from Stockton and about 20 miles from this city, a man named Peter WHALEN was seen to get deliberately upon the rail, on the boiler deck, and leap into the river. A boat was immediately lowered and pulled to the spot where he fell; but it was too late; he had sunk and drowned! His body was not recovered.

WHALEN is supposed to have been of Irish parentage. He lived lately in Stockton and then in San Francisco. He was a married man and leaves a wife. The 'Sun' says that great credit is due Captain SEELY for his efforts to rescue the drowning man." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 13 March 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHARTY--In this city, January 7. 1869, George B. McCLELLAN, son of Martin and Annie WHARTY, aged 4 years, 2 months and 7 days. Funeral tomorrow afternoon from residence of parents, Greenwich Street, between Montgomery and Sansome." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WHEATLEY--Eddie Jr. - In this city March 26, 1981; beloved son of Eddie Sr. and Lee Ella WHEATLEY; loving brother of Shirley, Larry, Linda, Willie and George; also survived by many other relatives and friends in S.F. Funeral services Sunday (today) 3 p.m. at Osborne Funeral

R - Z

Directors, 220 Sutter St., S.F. 922-4110." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"WHEATON--In this city, September 6, Edward, husband of the late Louise M. WHEATON, father of Mrs. W.A. BREWER, Mrs. W.C. CORBETT, Charles B., Frederick M., Walter S., and Edward F. WHEATON, a native of Syracuse, N.Y., aged 68 years, 7 months and 15 days. (St. Paul, Minn., and Syracuse, N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Friday, September 8, at 11 o'clock, at the chapel of N. Gray & Co., 612-614 Van Ness avenue, between Golden Gate avenue and Turk street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"WHEATON--Drowned, on the morning of Dec 27th, near Black Point, Horace E. WHEATON, aged 23 years, 3 months and 20 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Dec 1865.

"WHEELAN--F. H. WHEELAN, Clubman, Dead Leader in social and Political life Passes Away at San Francisco Home. Fairfax Henry WHEELAN, prominent for many years in San Francisco's club, social and political life, died at his home, 1233 Taylor street, yesterday morning after a lingering illness. At his bedside when the end came were his wife Albertine, his sister, Miss Naomi WHEELAN of Santa Barbara, and two sons, Edgar STOW of Fairfax Randall WHEELAN of San Francisco. Born in San Francisco 58 years ago, WHEELAN prepared for Harvard at McClures's Military School. He was graduated from Harvard with the class of 1880, together with Theodore ROOSEVELT, Robert BACON, Vanderlyn STOW, Fred SHARON, William F. SHARP and William Hoff COOK. At Harvard he was editor of the "Crimson" and a member of Hasty Pudding. He wrote several of the college plays and cartoons, and two of these occupy either side of the proscenium arch in the Hasty Pudding's new clubrooms. WHEELAN was president of the Harvard Club in San Francisco for many years, and was a charter member of the University Club, which organization he served as president for two years. He was president of the Chit Chat and Unitarian clubs a few years ago. As vice president of the Southern Pacific Milling Company and a past president of the Western Retail Lumbermen's Association he was instrumental in bringing the 1915 convention of lumbermen to San Francisco. Love of children led him to start the "Homeless Children Commission" in the Native Sons Order, and he took an active part in the workings of the Associated Charities. WHEELAN became prominently identified with local politics at the beginning of the graft prosecution being one, of the leaders in the movement launched to clean up San Francisco . For a number of years Mr. WHEELAN was director and vice president of the Merchant's Association and a director in the Merchant's Exchange. The funeral which will be held today, will be private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, March 27, 1915 page 6 col. 5. [There is also a nice photo of him.] Submitted by Susan Scott.

"WHEELAN--Pioneer San Franciscan Dies At Advanced Age--Peter WHEELAN Was Prominent

R - Z

in City's History-- Peter **WHEELAN**, a pioneer resident of San Francisco who was active for many years in the political and commercial life of the city, died last night at Lane hospital at the advanced age of 82 years. He was a democratic member of the board of supervisors from 1890 to 1892 and an assemblyman in the twenty-seventh and twenty-eighth sessions. It was March 17, 1850 that Wheelan came to California, arriving on the bark Coosa, which sailed around Cape Horn from New Orleans. He was one, of the founders of the produce exchange and established the Alta flouring mills, one of the first flouring mills on the coast. He was also active as a grain broker, retiring from business last October. **WHEELAN** was married twice, leaving three sons, Fairfax **WHEELAN** of the Southern Pacific millimg company, Attorney A. P. **WHEELAN**, who is an assemblyman at the present time, and R. E. **WHEELAN** of the Panama railroad. The funeral will be held Wednesday." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 31 Jan 1910, page 2 col. 3. Submitted by Susan Scott.

"WHEELAN--Died at Point Lobos, Sept 25, Sherdian Adams youngest son of Peter and Catherine WHEELAN, age 13 years. New Orleans Baltimore papers copy." Source: San Francisco Evening Bulletin, 26 Sept. 1860. Submitted by Susan Scott.

"WHEELER--In this city, May 19, Mrs. Almira W. WHEELER, a native of Massachusetts, aged 76 years. (Boston and New Orleans papers please copy.) Friend and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2:30 p.m. at her late residence, 423 Sutter street." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"WHEELER--In San Francisco, Feb. 5th, Eliza WHEELER, wife of Norman HARRIS, aged 54 years." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 9 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHEELER--In this city, March 6, Henry WHEELER, a native of Limerick, Ireland, aged 25 years and 6 months. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon and 12 1/2 o'clock, from the corner of Fifth and Folsom streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"WHEELER--Ida, 27 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"WHEELER--In San Francisco, March 9, 1875, Susan Grace WHEELER, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WHEELOCK--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 11 -- Mrs. WHEELOCK, of Nevada City, arrived here last night on route for Healdsburg to visit her daughter, Mrs. Robert WEST, and staid over night at the Cosmopolitan. This afternoon she started for the Petaluma boat, but finding she had forgotten something got out of the carriage and ran up stairs to fetch it, fell down in the hall and died instantly of heart disease. She was about 60 years of age. Frank SNELL of

R - Z

You Bet, Nevada county, is her son-in-law." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA) 12 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHELAN--Bessie W. Mortician - Carew & English." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WHELAN--In this city, March 7, Catherine, beloved wife of Thomas J. WHELAN, a native of Ireland, aged 52 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"WHELAN--In this city, June 21, Daniel R., son of J.A. and the late Mary C. WHELAN, a native of New York city, aged 15 years, 1 months and 20 days...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 June 1888.

"WHELAN--In this city, November 13, John F., dearly beloved son of Susan and the late John WHELAN, and brother of Mrs. William RYFKOGEL, Mrs. Homer MORDOFF and the late Peter WHELAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years. A member of Olympus Parlor, N. S. G. W. and Gas Workers' Union, No. 9840. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, November 16, at 9 o'clock, from his late residence, 2124 Geary street, near Scott; thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Nov 1909.

"WHELAN--In this city, September 10, Thomas Joseph, youngest and beloved son of Martin and Catharine WHELAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 6 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully inited to attend the funeral, today (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 114 Shipley street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"WHELEN: Frank James WHELEN: born 8 March 1866, San Francisco, CA. Father: Thomas WHELEN; Mother: Mary ? Died 11 November 1938, El Paso, TX." Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Patricia L. Miller (nee Stiller) moonmillerz@aol.com

"WHELLER--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Sept. 6 -- W.S. WHELLER, aged 45 years, committed suicide yesterday by taking a dose of morphine. He left a number of letters, and among others the following: Mr. D.O. McCARTHY, Editor of 'American Flag:' I am an old friend of yours, although perhaps not recognized by you; but I wish America had 10,000 D.O. McCARTHYs where she has not got but 1. Then I would expect we should have a country worth living in. I am about to take my own life by morphine. I think sometimes it will not kill. Then, O! then, what am I to do? A sore leg is the cause. Please call up to 420 Bush street and look at my body and oblige your dying friend. (Signed) W.S. WHELLER. He had probably become insane from long suffering. Nothing has been ascertained as yet concerning his

R - Z

antecedents." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHELTON--In this city, June 27, Daniel...." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call,* 30 June 1889, p.7. Transcribed by Steven Miller.

"WHIGHAM--In Nevada, Nov. 23d, Curtis L., infant son of Robert S. and Sarah WHIGHAM, aged 7 months." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WHIPPLER--In this city, January 4, 1899, Charles F. WHIPPLER, beloved son of the late Ellen FINKE, and brother of Mrs. J.J. SHEPSTON and the late Louis E. WHIPPLER, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years 7 months and 7 days. [sic.] fully invited to attend the funeral to [sic.] fully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of McAvoy & Co., 1235 Market street, between Eighth and Ninth, thence to St. Patrick's Church for services. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 6 Jan 1899.

"WHITAKER--Samuel WHITAKER, Aug. 25," Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland

"WHITCOMB--DEATH IN THE RECEIVING HOSPITAL- Charles T. WHITCOMB, a sailor and a native of Vermont, was brought to the City Receiving Hospital Sunday by Officer Dillon, from Steuart Street, for medaical treatment. He died at 11:10 o'clock last night. The deceased was about fifty years old, and leaves a wife and two children in Liverpool." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 28 August 1883. Contact: Nicola Whitcombe nickie1105@msn.com

"WHITCOMB--DIED -- in San Francisco, Nov. 30th, J. WHITCOMB, carriage maker. New York papers please copy." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WHITE--Dispatch from San Francisco--Alex. WHITE, arrested for the most infamous crime known to the law, fell down in an apoplectic fit in the calaboose this evening and died immediately." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 25 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHITE--In this city, February 19, Antoinette, wife of V.P. WHITE, a native of Nevada, aged 29 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 21 Feb 1895.

"WHITE--Catherine FERRITER WHITE, died November 6, 1971, age 88, native of San Francisco." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

R - Z

"WHITE--In this city, May 22, 1928, Cecilia, dearly beloved wife of the late Charles WHITE, loving mother of Edward and Peter DEAS, Charles, Walter and Georgina WHITE, Mrs. Annie GUSTAFSON, Mrs. Allen McGINN and Mrs. George RADONICH and the late James DEAS, sister of Mrs. Lizzie GILBERT, a native of Brooklyn, N.Y. (San Jose Paper, please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 9 a.m. from the parlors of Harry Glynn & Co., 4054 24th st., near Castro, thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 May 1928. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"WHITE--In this city, Sept. 20, 1941, Celia white, beloved mother of Mrs. Emelia MEYER, Mrs. Anna HUGHES and George W. WHITE, sister of Mrs. Elizabeth STOKES and David GOLDWATER; a member of Robin Hood Circle No. 58, Companions of the Forest of America. Funeral Monday at 2 p.m. from Gantner (?), Felder (?), Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave. Inurnment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Sept 1941, p. 17. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WHITE--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Chas. WHITE, San Jose, 45." Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WHITE--In this city, February 25, 1926, Charles E. WHITE, a native of California, aged 56 years, 5 months, 3 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Feb 1926. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"WHITE--In Benicia, Jan 12th, Capt Chesley Bailey WHITE, U. S. Military Storekeeper, late of Fredericksburg, Va." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"WHITE--In this city, January 27, Dolores B., beloved wife of Charles W. WHITE, and devoted mother of Mrs. Camile JONSEN, a native of Mexico. **Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 4064 Eighteenth street; thence to Most Holy Redeemer Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9:00 o'clock a.m. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guererro streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 29 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"WHITE--In San Jose, July 14, Mrs. E.E. WHITE, mother of Charles E. WHITE and Mrs. F. STAPLES." Source: San Francisco Call, 17 July 1887. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

R - Z

"WHITE--In this city, Dec. 20, 1957, Edith Lillian WHITE, devoted daughter of Selden and Bernice WHITE, a native of Stockton, California. A member of the School Library Association of Northern California, California Library Association, California Teachers Association and the Red Cross Motor Corps. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service, 11 a. m. Monday, Dec. 23, at Gray's, Divisadero Street at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Dec 1957, Sec. II, page 19. Transcribed by Donna Becker.

"WHITE--In San Francisco, Cal., July 7, 1914, Edmund WHITE, beloved brother of Mrs. Mary E. WATERS of San Francisco, John WHITE of Santa Rosa and son of the late Mr. and Mrs. Charles L. WHITE, a native of St. Catherine's Parish, Quebec, Canada, aged 68 years, 8 months and 24 days. Interment Santa Clara on arrival of train, leaving San Francisco at 11:40 a.m. tomorrow (Friday) morning." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 9 July 1914, p. 10. Transcribed by jch.

"WHITE--In this city, April 9, Edward H. WHITE, a native of England, aged 47 years. Funeral from 651 Sacramento Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 Apr 1876, p. 6. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WHITE--In this city, Dec. 16th, of inflammation of the lungs, Edward James, only son of Susan and Edward P. WHITE, aged 16 months and 15 days. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the residence of his parents, Harriet Street, between Sixth and Seventh, this day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m., without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868.

"WHITE--San Francisco, February 28 - Mrs. Ellen WHITE, 46 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITE--San Francisco, November 6---Eugene S. WHITE, 9 years, 3 months and 17 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"WHITE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 17 - Felix B. WHITE, an old and well known actor, died yesterday, and Mrs. Dora TRACY, formerly an actress, died last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WHITE--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, Francis WHITE, Ireland, 50." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WHITE--Dispatch from Sacramento, Jan. 21 -- The body of Frank WHITE, who was found drowned, was taken to San Francisco yesterday for interment by his relatives." Source:

R - Z

Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 22 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHITE--In this city, December 21, George, son of George and Ann WHITE, aged 19 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from corner Folsom and Beale streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WHITE--In San Francisco, Dec. 5th, Mrs. Harriet WHITE, aged 59 years and 8 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 8 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITE--San Francisco, December 20---Ida C. WHITE, 11 years 9 months in 9 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"WHITE, infant." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"WHITE--In this city, May 15, infant daughter of Robert H. and Grace P. WHITE." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 May 1893, p. 7. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WHITE--In this city, January 5, 1899, James G., dearly beloved son of Eulalie H. WHITE, and brother of Eddie and Charles WHITE, a native of Dugnoin, III, aged 17 years 10 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock, from Mizpah Church, Harrison street, near Fifth. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 6 Jan 1899.

"WHITE--San Francisco, July 28 - James P. WHITE, 1 month and 8 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITE.-SAN FRANCISCO - A dispatch to The Bee yesterday says: James W. WHITE, President of Ophir Mining company, died last night." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 8 April 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITE--DEATH of JOHN WHITE -- John WHITE, a well-known California editor, died on the 23d of February, in England, at the age of 46 years. Mr. WHITE resided in this city from 1850 to 1854 and edited the 'Times' and the 'Republican.' In 1855 and 1856 he resided in Sacramento and edited the 'Democratic State Journal.' During the last named year his hostility to the Vigilance Committee, of San Francisco, was manifested vigorously and persistently through the columns of the 'Journal.' He was afterwards connected with the 'Globe' and 'Herald,' the 'Examiner' and other San Francisco papers. He was also Secretary of the State Senate during several sessions, Clerk of the Outside Land Committee of San Francisco, and more recently Secretary of the Labor Exchange. On account of ill health he visited his home in England, some

R - Z

4 months ago, expecting as he stated to his friends, to die before many months." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHITE--In this city, May 18, John R. WHITE, a native of New York City, aged 32 years and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his brother-in-law, 21 Moss street, between Seventh and Eighth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"WHITE--Jos. WHITE, a young man from Albany, N.Y., in a fit of insanity on Monday last, threw himself from the balcony of the City Hall in San Francisco, and died soon after." Source: San Mateo County Gazette, 30 April 1859, Vol. 1 No. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"WHITE--In this city, December 6th, Julia M., daughter of James H. and Sarah B. WHITE, a native of Wheeling, Va., aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Dec 1865.

"WHITE--In Alameda, July 13, Mabel Ariel, beloved child of Ezra J. and Carrie WHITE, a native of Alameda, aged 1 year and 2 months. [Norwalk (Conn.) and Worcester (Mass.) papers please copy.] Funeral at 10 o'clock a.m. TO-DAY (Tuesday), from the residence of the parents, in Alameda; thence to Laurel Hill Cemetery, San Francisco, by the 11:25 train." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WHITE--In this city, Janary 4, 1875, at 1913 Stockton Street, Mrs. Margaret WHITE, a native of Ayrshire Scotland, aged 59 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 Jan 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WHITE--In this city, May 5, Margaret Ann, beloved daughter of Delia and the late John R. WHITE, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 715 Natoma street between Eighth and Ninth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"WHITE--In this city, November 30, Mary Ellen WHITE, nee McCRAITH, beloved wife of W.P. WHITE, and beloved daughter of the late Dennis and Mary McCRAITH. The funeral will take place this day (Thursday) at 9 o'clock, from Mission Dolores Church. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Dec 1897. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"WHITE--In this city, January 22, Mrs. Mary J. WHITE." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 Jan 1870.

"WHITE--In San Jose, October 22, Michael WHITE, aged 46 years and 11 months." Source:

R - Z

Daily Alta California, 24 Oct 1885.

"WHITE--In Oakland, Oscar W. WHITE, aged 61 years and 2 months. (Toledo, Ohio and North-western papers please copy.) ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., at his late residence, 1054 Fourteenth street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WHITE--In West Berkeley, December 1, P.G. WHITE, aged 63 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"WHITE--P.J. WHITE DEAD--A Most Prominent Figure in California Politics. SAN FRANCISCO, September 21 - Patrick J. WHITE, ex-Sheriff of this county and ex-State Railroad Commissioner died this morning at his residence on Bush Street after an illness of three months occasioned by an abdominal abscess. He was one of the best known of the Pioneers of this city and had always been prominent in the councils of the Democratic Party. He was a native of Utica, N.Y., and 68 years of age. He leaves a widow and twelve children. Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 Sept 1897. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITE--Pearse Thomas WHITE, died April 20, 1967, in San Francisco, age 49, native of San Francisco." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

"WHITE--In this city, November 29, Rev. R.A. WHITE, aged 53 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"WHITE--In this city, June 17, Richard Allen WHITE, a native of Essex, England, aged 78 years and 23 days. (Oregon and Rochester, NY papers, please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his son-in-law, P.T. BARCLAY, No. 28 Stanley place." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 June 1881.

"WHITE--In this city, April 18, Richard Montgomery WHITE, brother of Caroline WHITE HOLLIS, son of the late Silas A. WHITE and the late Lilly HICKS WHITE, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 months and 3 weeks." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"WHITE--Robert WHITE, a pioneer citizen of San Francisco, died in his country home in Mill Valley early yesterday morning from heart failure. He was best known as founder of the San Francisco News Company, in which he held the position of cashier." Source: Sacramento Bee,

R - Z

16 July 1904, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WHITE--Roscoe, infant, in SF, 8/8/1878, son of Geroge L. and Lizzie WHITE." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"WHITE--Thomas J. WHITE, died January 21, 1932, in San Francisco, age 53, native of Ireland." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

"WHITE--Timothy WHITE, died January 15, 1899, in San Francisco, age 24, native of Ireland." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter @yahoo.com

"WHITEHEAD--In Oakland, April 8, Sarah J. WHITEHEAD, mother of Howard L., James E. and Edith WHITEHEAD, a native of Kentucky, aged 61 years, 4 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, April 9, 1900, page 6. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"WHITEHEAD--In this city, May 17, Samuel V., beloved husband of Emma WHITEHEAD, a native of England, aged 42 years, 4 months and 17 days. (Melbourne, Australia, papers please copy.) Friends of deceased are respectfully inited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 755 Harrison street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1884.

"WHITING--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 20 -- George WHITING, a native of Massachusetts, committed suicide about 9 o'clock this morning, by shooting himself through the head with a derringer pistol. When found he was lying upon his back, dead, his left hand holding a small mirror and his right hand grasping the weapon with which he killed himself.

Appearances indicated that he had lain upon the bed, and holding up the mirror in order to see where to fire, had placed the pistol to his right temple and pulled the trigger. The ball went entirely through his head, with such force that it struck on the wall and fell back into the bed. He left a letter addressed to A.S. EVANS, of the 'Alta,' stating that he was perfectly sane and conscious of what he was doing, but had no desire to live longer." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 21 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WHITING--In San Francisco, Jan 31, Josephine S. WHITING, aged 24 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITELAW--In this city, December 7, Mary A., beloved wife of Frank WHITELAW, mother of William GARNEAU and Mrs. Charles BIRG and sister of John, James and Robert McDONALD, Mrs. P. HAYES, Mrs. H SCHRODER and the late Mrs. Elizabeth LUZIER, a native OF

R - Z

Pennsylvania, aged 46 years 9 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Dec 1901, p. 22. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WHITLOCK-Norman WHITLOCK died on April 13 in his 52nd year and was given Christian burial on April 16 at Golden Gate Cemetery. Mr. WHITLOCK was the father of Philip, Julene and Leah and the husband of Wynona WHITLOCK." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, May 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"WHITEMORE--Frederick W. 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WHITESIDE--WHITESIDE, Lizzie C.-62 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"WHITIG--Killed, At Skull Valley, Arizona, July 25th, by the Apache Indians: Private John WHITIG, aged 28 years; Private Salas C. LONG, aged 27 years; members of Company I, Seventh Infantry, C.V." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Sept 1865.

"WHITLACH.-James W. WHITLACH, known throughout the mining districts of the west, committed suicide at San Francisco. He has been rich and poor by intervals for the last 25 years, deceased was 48y. He came to San Francisco from Brooklyn a few months ago to dispose of some mining interests. He was unsuccessful and began drinking hard. He leaves a wife and 4 children in Brooklyn." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WHITLINGER--In San Francisco, May 15th, Christian WHITLINGER, aged 22 years, 3 months and 15 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 18 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITMACK--Dr. C.B. WHITMACK, who had dental rooms here last year, has received in San Francisco the sad news of the death of his mother at Neenah, Wisconsin. The doctor thinks some of returning to Salinas." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 4 Feb 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHITMAN--C.J., 58 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"WHITMAN--In this city, April 23, Charles L., beloved son of Margaret WHITMAN and the late Henry WHITMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 33 years and 6 months. Cremated at Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"WHITMORE--In San Francisco, Feb. 6th, Rosamond E., wife of Dr. D.W. WHITMORE, of

R - Z

Sacramento, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WHITNEY--Elbert E. 45." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WHITNEY--In Nevada, March [16?]th, Elgar Hastings, youngest son of John and Harriet WHITNEY, aged 1 year, 4 months and 26 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Mar 1856.

"WHITNEY--Died -- at this residence in San Francisco Sept. 7th, 1874, Henry Clay WHITNEY, aged 30 years, native of Poughkeepsie, New York." Source: *San Benito Advance* (San Benito Co, CA), 19 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHITNEY--In this city, Dec 26th, Captain James WHITNEY, Jr., in the 54th year of his age." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 27 Dec 1865.

"WHITNEY--Mrs Mary E. WHITNEY died suddenly Wednesday evening [6 July 1887] in a lodging house in Stockton Street." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 7 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WHITSITT--At Markwest Creek, near Santa Rosa, December 31, Charles WHITSITT, late of San Francisco, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 22 years and 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"WHITSON--Joseph, 52 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"WHITTAKER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 11 -- At 3 o'clock this morning, John WHITTAKER, a brakeman on a construction train on the San Jose Railroad, was instantly killed by falling from the cars." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WHITTENBURY.-In Sacramento, Nov. 1st, Wm. WHITTENBURY, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Nov 1865.

"WHITTLE--Mabel." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"WHITTY--In this city, October 10th, Thomas WHITTY, a native of County Wexford, Ireland, aged 41 years. (Wexford papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from 717 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Oct 1873.

R - Z

"WHORF--In this city, August 4, Mrs. W.G. WHORF, a native of Maine. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the First Baptist Church." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug 1884, p. 8.

"WHYTLAW--In Glasgow, Scotland, George LaNauze WHYTLAW." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"WIARDI--In this city, November 15, William H. (BROWN) WIARDI, a native of San Francisco, aged 47 years. A member of Court Occidental, No. 6676, A.C.F. Funeral tomorrow from the resident parlors of Barry & McDonnell, Valencia. Interment at Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WICHMAN--In this city, January 10, 1913, at St. Mary's Help Hospital, Elizabeth Ann WICHMAN, a native of Placerville, El Dorado county, Cal. The remains were shipped...[can't read the rest]." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jan 1913, p. 71.

"WICHROWSKI--In this city, March 14, Albert, beloved husband of Albertina WICHROWSKI, a native of Cracow, Poland, aged 83 years, 11 months and 26 days. The funeral will take place this day (Thursday), at 3 o'clock, from the parlors of J. C. O'CONNOR & Co., 767 Mission street. Internment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WICKMAN--In this city, Oct. 24th, William WICKMAN, a native of Denmark, aged 41 years and 1 month." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"WICOFF--In this city, Mollie WICOFF, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 41 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"WIDMANN--In this city, July 7, Rosina C., wife of the late Wm. F. WIDMANN, a native of Germany, aged 43 years and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances, and those of her children, Wm. H.F.J., Lizzie and Emma WIDMANN, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 1921 Mason street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call. 8 July 1875.

"WIDNER--In San Francisco, March 16, 1917, John Wesley WIDNER, formerly of Tehama county, husband of Mrs. Nancy WIDNER, father of Mrs. F.M. MARQUIS, Lena, Florence, Gladys, Delia, May E., Eugene, Roscoe, Fred and Herbert WIDNER, a native of Ontario, Canada, aged 73 years." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 23 March 1917. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"WIEGAND--In San Francisco, September 20, Chas. WIEGAND, aged 22 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 22 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WIEGER--Entered into rest in this city [Sacramento], January 3, 1931, Edwin F. WIEGER, beloved father of Mrs. F.P. ZELL of San Francisco, Fred, Walter, Edwin, Charles, Henretta and Evelyn WIEGER, Mrs. H.V. ANDERSON and Mrs. Ed. COMPTON, brother of the late Helena WIEGER; a native of Germany, aged 62 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 2 p.m. from the palm chapel of James R. GARLICK, corner 20th and P streets. Cremation, East Lawn." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 5 January 1931, Page 4. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WIELAND--In this city, January 3, John WIELAND, a native of Endersbach, Ober Amt, Warblingen, Wurtemburg, Germany, aged 55 years, 2 months and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"WIERBICKI--Dec. 26 [1860] - Dr. F.P. WIERBICKI, author of the first book printed in California, died in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WIERSBITZKY--WIERSBITZKY, Henry C.-53 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"WIESE--In this city, September 18th, 1941, Rosa Elizabeth, dearly beloved wife of Henry Edward WIESE, loving sister of Walter **DONDERS** of Fresno, Calif., a native of Germany. Private funeral services were held Saturday, Sept. 20th, at Wiebold...(?) Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia Street, between 19th and 20th Sts." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Sept 1941, p. 17. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WIFE--In this city, Dec. 20th, after a long and painful illness, Susan A., wife of E.P. WIFE, aged 22 years, 4 months and 11 days. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, without further notice, which will take place from the Chapel of St. Mary's Hospital, at 9 o'clock a.m to-morrow (Tuesday), after a solemn Requiem Mass." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Dec. 1868.

"WIGGETT--July 23 1868, James WIGGETT, a native of England, aged 23 years (In the City and County Hospital)." Source: San Francisco Call, 25 July 1868. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WIGGIN--In this city, November 19, Rufus A. WIGGIN, a pioneer of California, aged 59 years,

R - Z

10 months and 1 day. Funeral and interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.

"WIGGIN--In this city, May 30, 1898, William K. WIGGIN, beloved husband of Emily H. WIGGIN, and father of Charlotte E. and Mabel W. WIGGIN, a native of Maine, aged 69 years, 1 month, and 21 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 1 June 1898, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"WIGGINS--Chas. WIGGINS was killed in San Francisco last Sunday by accidental discharge of a gun." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WIGHTMAN--In Fresno, March 3, Alexander C. WIGHTMAN, beloved brother of Mrs. Denton D. BROWN." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WIGHTMAN--James WIGHTMAN of 3509 Seventeenth Street, killed himself last Wednesday night by asphyxiation with illuminating gas in the bathroom of his residence. He had been a widower for two years and grieved very much over the death of his wife. His despondency increased by the fact that he had not been able to secure employment since he went out on strike with the City Front Federation nearly a year ago. He had four children, the youngest whom is eight years old, and the eldest, Hattie, 19. When Hattie and her brother John discovered the odor of escaping gas at 6:30 o'clock yesterday morning, they traced it to the bathroom and found their father lying dead on the floor. The stopcock of the single gas burner was fully open. On his person was found the following note: Dear Hattie: I hope you will forgive me for this cruel deed as I cannot live the way things have been going against me. No matter how hard I try, misfortune seems to start in my way. I know it is cruel to leave you with all of the responsibility, but I cannot stand it any longer. "Hattie, remember your poor mother's last words to you, as she was good to all of us and may God help you to keep her wishes. You know who your friends are, and I hope you will get the insurance, which is in your name, as I know you will always look out for the little ones, and may God bless you all is the last wish of your loving father, - James WIGHTMAN" Source: San Francisco Call, 2 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WIGHTMAN--In this city, Monday evening, Dec 18th, at 6 o'clock, John, aged 5 years and 1 month, youngest son of John and Anna WIGHTMAN. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, at 2 o'clock p.m. on Wednesday, the 20th instant, from the residence of his parents, No. 893 Harrison street, near Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 Dec 1865.

"WIGREN--In this city, May 28, Charles Herman, beloved son of C.J. and Julia A. WIGREN, aged 9 months and 23 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by

R - Z

Sylvia Mast.

"WIGUS--In San Francscio, October 6th, in the City and County Hospital, of chronic dysentery, Thomas G. WIGUS, a native of Kentucky, aged 37 years. Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"WILCOCKS--In this city, November 28, Benjamin WILCOCKS, aged 74 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"WILCOX--In Upper Placerville, Sept. 26th, Amelia S., wife of T. WILCOX, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Sept 1865.

"WILCOX--In this city, June 16th, Annie M., wife of John W. WILCOX of Mariposa." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875.

"WILCOX--In this city, June 16, Annie W., wife of Hon. John W. WILCOX of Bear Valley, Mariposa co., a native of Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m. to-morrow (Saturday), from the Cosmopolitan Hotel; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"WILCOX--December 17, 1952, Fred Lee WILCOX, father of Ivan WILCOX of Hillsboro, Oregon. A member of Doric Lodge #216, F. & A.M. California Bodies Scottish Rite and Islam Temple of the Shrine. Services Friday afternoon 1 o'clock at Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter St. Officers of Doric Lodge #216 F. & A.M. officiating. Interment, National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"WILCOX--SUPPOSED MURDERER ARRESTED -- A man named James WILCOX, who was in some way connected with the murderer of SNELLING at Snelling's Ranch, on the Merced, about a year since, has been arrested in San Francisco. The story of the connection of WILCOX in the affair is thus told by the S.F. 'Bulletin:' It appears that at the time specified, E.P. BARCLAY, Wm. STEVENS and Jas. WILCOX, friends of EDWARDS, the murderer of William SNELLING, were transacting some business at the Sheriff's office in Snelling's. They were attacked and fired upon by Charles F. BLOODWORTH, Dr. J.W. GOODWIN and Benj. WHITE, who were friends of the murdered man. The fire was returned, and some 30 shots discharged -- taking effect upon BARCLAY and STEVENS, both of whom died almost instantly. While apparently in the agonies of death, BARCLAY raised himself and shot GOODWIN through the head, killing him instantly. GOODWIN had previously given BARCLAY his death wound. BLOODWORTH and WHITE were not injured, and WILCOX, an accomplice of EDWARDS, the murderer of SNELLING, escaped. This EDWARDS was hung not long since and the prisoner

R - Z

WILCOX is supposed to have been a party with him in many a bloody deed." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 27 Mar 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILCOX--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 18, R.M. WILCOX, Penn, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WILD--Naomi (Mary) T. - In San Francisco, Feb. 9, 1978, dear friend of Pearl and Christopher HUTH, George and Louise HUTH, and Janice CURTIS; a native of California; aged 71 years. Friends may attend the services 10 a.m. Monday, Feb. 13, at Anderson's, Valencia St. at 25th St. Private internment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb., 1978, p. 16. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"WILDBERGER -- In this city December 5, at the residence of her daughter, 563 Liberty street, Catherine, beloved wife of George WILDBERGER of Napa, and mother of George, Julius and Joseph WILDBERGER and Mrs. Louise TRIMBLE; a native of Hesse Darmstadt, Germany, aged 52 years, 1 month and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Dec 1900. Contact: Scott Trimble stst@stst.net

WILDE-In this city, February 11, Richard **WILDE**, a native of Cleveland, Ohio, aged 33 years. [Cleveland papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from the St. Mary's Hospital." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 12 Feb 1878, p 4, c 5. Contact: Don Labaj PO Box 81481 Cleveland, OH 44181-0481 dlabaj@ameritech.net

"WILDER--In this city, Oct. 31st, Alice B., daughter of E.B. and C.A. WILDER, aged 23 years and 5 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 1 Nov 1865.

"WILDER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 7 -- Daniel WILDER, a fisherman, was drowned in the Bay, yesterday, by the capsizing of his boat." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILDER--In this city, December 6, at the residence of the parents, 418 Tenth street (of scarlet fever). George Washington, beloved son of James and Margaret WILDER and brother of John, Nellie, Sadie, Maggie, James William and Veronica WILDER, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Dec 1901, p. 22. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WILDER--Grace M." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"WILETS--In this city, December 6th, at the City and County Hospital, Samuel WILETS, aged 33 years, a native of Ohio." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Dec 1865.

R - Z

"WILHELM--August H. WILHELM died on December 8th, 1958, in his 87th year and was given Christian burial on December 11th from his home at 428 Capp St. and at Olivet Cemetery. He is survived by his wife, sister, granddaughter and two great grand-children. Mr. WILHELM was a life-long member of the congregation and was until the time of his disability an active member. Particularly will he be remembered as having rebuilt the church after the fire in 1940 at a great saving to the congregation. He also erected the first unit of our elementary school. May God console the survivors with the hope of reunion in heaven." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, January 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"WILHELM--Pauline WILHELM nee HARGENS, died at her home at 428 Capp St.on May 9th in her 86th year and was given Christian burial from her home and at Mount Olivet Cemetery where her body was laid to rest beside that of her husband who died last December. She leaves to mourn her her granddaughter and great-grandchildren Merle and Richard RAINVILLE and many friends. Mrs. WILHELM was the daughter of former teacher HARGENS of our school." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, June 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"WILKE--In this city, August 11, Albert, beloved husband of Clara WILKE, a native of Thuringen, Germany, aged 38 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from the Undertaking Rooms of Th[?] Dierks, 958 Mission street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"WILKINS--Mrs. Elizabeth." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WILKINSON--In this city, February 9, 1917, Charles H., beloved brother of Archie Paul and Hubert W. WILKINSON, a native of Omaha, Neb., aged 48 years. Funeral services Monday at 11 o'clock, at the parlors of Martin & Brown, under the auspices of California County No. 530, N.U. Interment [can't read]" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"WILKINSON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P. WILKINSON." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WILKINSON--In this city, November 3, Priscilla, dearly beloved wife of John H. WILKINSON and sister of Mrs. J.P. **DAVID** and Anthoney **LEE**, a native of California, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

R - Z

"WILKINSON--Wm., aged 67 years, in SF, 8/8/1878, a native of Ireland." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"WILLARD--At Cache Creek, Yolo county, Aug. 4th, Elizabeth Jane, daughter of A.H. and Mary A. WILLARD, aged 11 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"WILLECKE--In this city, November 29, Sophie WILLECKE, aged 56 years and 8 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 957 Mission street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"WILLEY--At his home at Idaho Falls, Idaho, Sept. 12, 1891, of apoplexy, Oscar F. WILLEY, M.D., aged 51 years. [Dr. WILLEY was a native of Magog, Canada. He came to Salinas from Howard county, Iowa, and engaged in teaching here for some years. He went from here to San Francisco to study medicine, and graduated from Cooper Medical College. He was a nephew of Mrs. George ABBOTT of Salinas and Mrs. M.C. JENNE of Santa Cruz.]" Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 15 Oct 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLEN--In this city, January 5, 1899, Henry, beloved son of Margaret and the late Frederick WILLEN and brother of Corporal C.G. THOGDODE, Fred THOGODE [sic.], Mrs. Annie CARAMAN, Mrs. M. MICHALEK, Mrs. Freeder LAMB, a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years and 26 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 6 Jan 1899.

"WILLIAMS- Bryant WILLIAMS, the only brother of Thomas H. WILLIAMS, died Tuesday night at his residence on O'Farrell Street. He had been ailing from a complication of diseases for several years. He is the fourth death in his family in eight years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 May 1893, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WILLIAMS--In San Francisco, January 10, C. WILLIAMS(colored), aged 46 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, May 15, 1936, Caroline BOYLE WILLIAMS." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, May 29, Catherine, beloved wife of Francis WILLIAMS and beloved mother of Joseph R., Francis P., Thomas, John and Elizabeth WILLIAMS, also Mrs. John SHEEHAN, Mrs. Edwin O'NEIL, Mrs. William EVARTS and Mrs. J. T. McCANN, a native of County Meath, Ireland, aged 64 years. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

R - Z

"WILLIAMS--In San Francisco, Sept. 13, Mrs. Cecilia WILLIAMS, of Gilroy." Source: Hollister Freelance (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 18 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--In San Francisco, Cal., Dec. 21, of typhoid fever, Chas. WILLIAMS, aged 30 years, brother-in-law of J. Stanley MILFORD, of Brooklyn." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 8 Feb 1850. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"WILLIAMS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 8 -- A Coroner's inquest was held on the body of General WILLIAMS yesterday. No new facts having any direct bearing on the case were developed. The jury returned the following verdict: "We, the undersigned jurors convened to inquire into the cause of the death of Charles H.S. WILLIAMS, do find that the deceased was a native of New Hampshire, aged about 55 years, and that from the testimony and his dying declarations, he came to his death by the accidental discharge of a pistol, in the city and county of San Francisco, on the 4th day of January." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 9 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WILLIAMS--Died at the Children's Hospital, San Francisco, May 21, Charles Pitkin, son of Rev. N.P. WILLIAMS, aged 10 years, 11 days. [...of the San Juan Valley...a sufferer from hip disease...[long story of operation]..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 27 May 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--In the city and county hospital, January 5, Edward WILLIAMS, a native of England, aged 41 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Jan 1870.

"WILLIAMS--One of San Francisco's best known artists, Miss Elizabeth WILLIAMS, died in Oakland last Thursday of consumption, brought on by having caught cold during a sketching tour over a year ago. Miss WILLIAMS was a native of Pittsburg, Pa., aged 50 years." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 1 Aug 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, on Tuesday morning, Jan. 11th, Mrs. Elizabeth F. WILLIAMS, wife of Franklin WILLIAMS, formerly of Hampton, N.H. Her firends are invited to attend the funeral on Wednesday, at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., at house on Montgomery street, two doors below Broadway." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WILLIAMS--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, April 8 - Frank WILLIAMS, a soldier, was killed at Alcatraz yesterday by a premature discharge of a gun during the firing of the salute. Deceased was from Marysville." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Apr 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 18 - One of the crew of the schooner 'Sarah Louise,' named George WILLIAMS, was drowned yesterday at Antioch."

R - Z

Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 19 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, June 29, 1895, James WILLIAMS, a native of Sweden, aged 67 years 10 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"WILLIAMS--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 14th, Fannie M., wife of John J. WILLIAMS, native of Va., aged 25y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat*, 28 Feb 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WILLIAMS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 25th -- Jose NUGALA suffered the extreme penalty of the law at Santa Cruz on Wednesday, the 19th inst., for the murder of Frank WILLIAMS at Watsonville." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, July 8, George R. WILLIAMS, youngest son of George M and Eliza WILLIAMS, aged 1 year and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday afternoon at 2 1/2 o'clock from the residence of his parents, 426 Clementina St." Source: San Francisco Call, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WILLIAMS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: H. WILLIAMS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WILLIAMS--In San Francisco, Feb. 16th, Jane, wife of the late Wm. WILLIAMS, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WILLIAMS--Died at San Francisco, Feb. 19, 1861, Fannie M., wife of John J. WILLIAMS, native of Virginia, aged 25y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 28 Feb 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WILLIAMS--At Brookline, Mass., June 28, 1920, Grace L. WILLIAMS, beloved daughter of Esther C. LORING and the late William H. LORING and niece of Mrs. George Wms. HOOPER, sister of Mrs. Wm. Pitt Frye AYER. Funeral at Brookline today (Wednesday)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"WILLIAMS--FINAL SUMMONS FOR OLD PIONEER--JAMES MONROE WILLIAMS PASSES TO REST AT THE AGE OF EIGHTY-SEVEN YEARS--Was the President of the First Board of Trustees of Santa Rosa and Started the First Water Works Here--Death ended the 1ong and eventful life of James M. WILLIAMS, or as he was familiarly known, "Bridge" WILLIAMS,

R - Z

shortly after one o'clock on Thursday afternoon.. The old pioneer had been nearing the confines of the other world for a number of years, and had long been weighed down by the infirmities of great age. He was eighty-seven years of age. The deceased was widely known and years ago occupied an influential position among the residents of the county at the time when he was taking an active interest in its business and financial affairs. He was a kindly old gentleman and never tired, during his last years, in greeting old friends upon the street, by talking with them of pioneer days in California, Sonoma county and Santa Rosa. Mr. WILLIAMS was a native of Detroit, Mich. He leaves five children. For many years prior to his death he made his home with his daughter, Mrs. Fred G. NAGLE, wife of the county recorder. The other surviving children are George and Frank WILLIAMS of Freestone, James M. WILLIAMS and Mrs. T. H. BROWN of Stockton. Mr. WILLIAMSfirst came to California in 1850 and immediately went to the mines in Sierra county. In 1853 he went east and married and returned west immediately. In the fall of 1860 Mr. WILLIAMS came to Santa Rosa. In 1872 he was the first president of the board of Trustees of the City of Santa Rosa. This was before the city government was vested in a mayor and council. He started the first water works here, which was located on the Hahman tract, the water being developed from what was known as the Hahman Springs. He was at one time greatly interested in hydraulic mining. Mrs. WILLIAMS passed away in 1887. The name "Bridge" was applied to Mr. WILLIAMS on account of the fact that he once owned the block of property at Mendocino and Tenth streets and had a fine residence there. At the time a slough ran through the city and near the WILLIAMS house there was a bridge. There were three WILLIAMS families in Santa Rosa at the time and to distinguish Mr. J. M. WILLIAMS from the others he was known as "Bridge" WILLIAMS on account of the fact that he resided near the bridge. The deceased was a member of Santa Rosa Lodge, F. & A. M. For over half a century the deceased was a Mason, being probably the oldest Mason in the county, The funeral will take place under Masonic auspices on Monday at 1:30 o'clock either from Masonic Hall or the NAGLE residence." Source: Santa Rosa Press Democrat, 4 Dec 1903, p. 2. Contact: Jeff Lloyd MajorWilliamstree@msn.com

"WILLIAMS--BY TELEGRAPH TO THE UNION--SAN FRANCISCO, February 9th--Some of the crew of ship Wild Pigeon are circulating a story to the effect that during the late passage from China a sailor named John WILLIAMS fell from aloft and was killed; that the accident was in consequence of a dispute between two officers and the ship, one of whom let go a brace, throwing WILLIAMS from the yard-arm. No mention of the accident is made in the Captain's report. The crew also say that deceased was cast away in a whale ship before he joined the Wild Pigeon, and had a considerable sum of money coming to him in San Francisco. He was a native of Maine." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 10 Feb 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WILLIAMS--Death Summons Prominent Lawyer--John R. WILLIAMS Comes to End as Result of Heart Ailment. John T. WILLIAMS activity engaged for many years in San Francisco politics died suddenly yesterday at his home 725 Hillsborough drive, San Mateo. WILLIAMS had been

R - Z

in poor health for some time, suffering from a heart affliction. In February, 1928, while on a visit to New York, he was so low following an attach that his recovery was reported doubtfull. Born in Ventura, **WILLIAMS** came to San Francisco to practice law soon after having been admitted to the bar. At the time of the fire in 1906 he was a deputy in the city attorney's office. Later he was attorney for Thomas Finn, when the latter was first made sheriff. **WILLIAMS** resigned that post in 1921, when he was appointed United States district attorney. He remained in that work until 1924. Since leaving the federal service **WILLIAMS** has devoted himself to his private practice as an associate of George **BARRY**, with offices in the Mills building. For many years he was general counsel for **FOSTER** & **KIEISER** and more recently has also been one of the attorneys for the San Francisco Bay Toll Bridge Company. Mrs. Alice **WILLIAMS**, his wife, was with him when he died. Funeral services will be held from the parlors of Barry &McDonnell, 766 Valencia street, at a date to be announced today. Federal judges Frank H. **KERRIGAN** and A.F. St. sure yesterday ordered their courts adjourned out of respect to **WILLIAMS** memory." Source: *The Recorder* (San Francisco), 1 Aug 1929, p.1. Transcribed by George Rushton. Contact:Michael Robertson mike.robertson@mindspring.com

"WILLIAMS--In the City and County Hospital, January 14, George WILLIAMS, a native of West Indies, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Jan 1870.

"WILLIAMS--In Oakland, infant son of George E. and Maggie WILLIAMS, aged 3 months and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WILLIAMS-In San Francisco, April 8, 1965, Leslie P. WILLIAMS, dear husband of Daisy WILLIAMS; dearly beloved father of Mrs. Lois JOHNSON, Mrs. Gladys CARDINALE and Arthur L. WILLIAMS; loving brother of Mrs. Myrtle MILLER; and an endeared grandfather of 8 grandchilcren; also survived by other relatives. A native of San Francisco; aged 74 years. A member of Fidelity Lodge #222, I.O.O.F.; Oriental Encampment #57, I.O.O.F., and Mission Rebekah Lodge #225, I.O.O.F. Funeral services, Monday, April 12, at 10:15 a.m. at the Chapels of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia, near 26th Street. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 April 1965, p.15. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, Dec 27th, Lucinda Isabella, daughter of E.B. and Elizabeth WILLIAMS, aged 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Dec 1865.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, November 4, Margaret, beloved wife of John WILLIAMS, mother of John, Gerald, Lincoln, Martha, Etta and Catherine WILLIAMS, daughter of Michael O'BRIEN and niece of Mrs. M. ROSS, Mrs. H. McGONIGLE and Mrs. P. DINNEEN of Vallejo, a native of Stockton, Cal., aged 30 years 10 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

R - Z

"WILLIAMS--In this city, October 14th, Maria WILLIAMS, wife of Professor W.J.G. WILLIAMS, aged 20 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Oct 1865.

"WILLIAMS--Owen WILLIAMS, foreman of a coal mine in Contra Costa co., was instantly killed recently by having some rock fall upon him." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, June 16th, Pauline, wife of Joseph W. WILLIAMS, aged 2 [sic.] years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 June 1875.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, June 16, Pauline, wife of Joseph W. WILLIAMS, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"WILLIAMS--In this city, November 16, Phoebe Ann, wife of the late Stephen H. WILLIAMS, aged 64 years." Source: Daily Alta California, 21 Nov 1885.

"WILLIAMS--In Lakeport, November 18, Pheobe Ann, relict of the late Stephen H. WILLIAMS, aged 64 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., at Calvary Presbyterian Church. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"WILLIAMS--Mrs. Rachel L. WILLIAMS, aged 61y, died at her home on Mendocino St., at an early hour Thursday morning, from the effects of a cancer in the breast. Her death was not unexpected. She had been a great sufferer for several months past from the dread disease which caused her death. She underwent one or two surgical operations, which afforded but temporary relief, the disease being too far advanced. Her sufferings were borne with a patience and rectitude, only possible, in a Christian spirit preparing to take its flight from this world of pain, and enter the presence of its maker. She, with her husband, was among the earliest settlers in Santa Rosa, locating here 25 years ago. She was the mother of a large family of children, now grown to manhood and womanhood, who, with their father, J.M. WILLIAMS, lack not for sympathy in their bereavement. The funeral will take place from her late residence Saturday morning at 11:30." [Further down on page:] "Died in Santa Rosa, Dec. 1, 1887, Mrs. Rachel L. WILLIAMS, aged 61y 9m 3d." Source: Sonoma Democrat, 3 Dec 1887. Contact: Jeff Lloyd majorwilliamstree@hotmail.com

"WILLIAMS--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...WILLIAMS, Rosanna." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"WILLIAMS--The well known pioneer and millionaire, Thomas H. WILLIAMS, died at his residence in San Francisco, Sunday afternoon, of heart disease. He was born in Wayne County,

R - Z

Kentucky, and came across the plains in the Spring of 1850." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 1 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WILLIAMS--Captain Thos. N. WILLIAMS died, Thursday evening, in a San Francisco hospital from the effects of a surgical operation which he had recently undergone. The news of his death was a great shock to his many friends in San Benito county, who were unaware of his sickness. Captain WILLIAMS was superintendent of the New Idria mines for a number of years, during which time he took a prominent part in the affairs of the county... He leaves a widow & 6 children, one of whom, Mrs. Susie BOWEN, resides at Hollister. Mr. WILLIAMS was born in Cornwall, England and was 65 years of age at the time of his death. The funeral was held from the family resident in San Jose, Sunday..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 23 Sept 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILLIAMS--V. B., aged 45 years, in SF, 8/4/1878, a native of Connecticut." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"WILLIAMS--Elijah PAUL Drowned in Slough -- The body of the man found in China Slough last Saturday afternoon by a number of boys has been identified as that of Elijah PAUL, of Grass Valley, where he has two brothers-in-law, Daniel and William DEEBLE. PAUL, who was known in this city as W. WILLIAMS, disappeared from a down-town hotel at an early hour one morning about four weeks ago, saying he was going to San Francisco. At the time he was intoxicated, and the belief is that he fell into China Slough and was drowned while on his way to the depot. There were no marks of violence upon the body. PAUL was about 45 years of age, and is said to have a wife and two sons residing in San Francisco. Coroner W.F. GORMLEY will hold an inquest." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 15 January 1906, page 4. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"WILLIAMS, William, 43 v." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"WILLIAMSON--In this city, September 1st, Duncan WILLIAMSON, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"WILLIAMSON--In this city, Sept. 29th, of consumption, Mary, wife of Andrew WILLIAMSON." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Oct 1865.

"WILLIAMSON--In this city, October 28, 1917, Mary L., dearly beloved wife of the late James WILLIAMSON and loving mother of Dr. W.L. WILLIAMSON, Mrs. M.J. McCLURE, Mrs. W.M. DEAN and Mrs. Edna A. ROOT, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place Tuesday, October 30, 1917, at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, No. 919 Fell street, near Steiner street; thence to Sacred Heart Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of

R - Z

her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"WILLIFORD--Julia Marie WILLIFORD, died on May 16, four days before her 59th birthday and was given Christian burial at Olivet Memorial Park on May 19. She leaves beside a host of friends her husband, James WILLIFORD to mourn her departure." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, June 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"WILLIS--In this city, August 18, Charles T. WILLIS, a native of New York, aged 21 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Aug 1873.

"WILLIS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 9 - A seaman named John CROMCE was arrested on the British ship 'Hertfordshire' on a charge of murder, in killing the 2nd officer, George WILLIS, and stabbing the 1st mate, while the vessel was at sea." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WILLIS--At San Francisco, California, April 26th, H.H. WILLIS, late master of the bark Helen M. Fiedler, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 13 June 1850. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"WILLIS--Called To Her Reward--Mrs. Maggie BEATTYWILLIS Ends a Life of Earnest Christian Work--The death of Mrs. Maggie **BEATTYWILLIS**, wife of O.P. **WILLIS** of this city, who passed away to her eternal rest at an early hour yesterday morning, was a beautiful ending to a beautiful Christian life. With perfect faith in the promises of her Savior and a clear knowledge that the shadow of the death angel's wing was creeping over her, she calmly bade family farewell, sank into sleep, her only regret being that she had left behind her work that she had hoped to finish. For many years Mrs. WILLIS had been the leading spirit in temperance work in this city, and held the position of County President of the Woman's Christian Temperance Union. She was one of the organizers of the Children's Day Home, an institution in which she was always deeply interested, and there are many young girls in this locality to-day who owe their present happiness and good position in life to the aid of the kindly guiding hand of this lovely Christian woman. In speaking of her life work a few days since, Mrs. WILLIS said: "My only regret is that I must leave it unfinished, but I realize that the good work will continue, and the seed sown will become ripened grain. I was but a grain of sand in the glorious realm of high endeavor, and after I am gone someone will take up my share of the work and carry it on to a successful ending." Mrs. WILLIS was born in Kentucky, her family being prominent in the Blue Grass State. Mrs. WILLIS was a daughter of the late Judge H.O. BEATTY and sister of the present Chief Justice W.H. BEATTY of the Supreme Court. She was the mother of Mrs. Edward TADE of San Francisco, Mrs. E.M. LYNN and Misses Alice, Kate and Emiline WILLIS of Sacramento. The funeral services will be held at her late residence, 1630 G street, at 4 o'clock this afternoon, and the remains will be taken to San Francisco for cremation." Source:

R - Z

Sacramento Record-Union, 26 Sept 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WILLS--In this city, February 2, Catherine WILLS, beloved niece of Charles WENTZEL of Sacramento, a native of Germany. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 2 o'clock, from the parlors of S.A. White, 1214 Eddy street, near Laguna. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"WILLSON--Lost at sea, with the steamship *Pacific*, November 4, John F. WILLSON, a native of New York, aged 18 years. (New York, Brooklyn and Staten Island papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WILMS--In this city, March 3, Charles WILMS, a native of Germany, aged 33 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"WILSON--In this city, March 7, Alna F., wife of David WILSON, a native of Massachusetts, aged 33 years, 6 months and 22 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 8 March 1895.

"WILSON--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 26, Daniel WILSON, Portland, Me., 24." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WILSON, Diol E., 46 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"WILSON--In San Anselmo, Sept. 20, 1941, Ellis leach WILSON, beloved husband of Alice WILSON, loving father of Eric WILSON of San Anselmo and Mrs. Vera ADAMS of Truckee, California; a native of England, aged 54 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, Sept. 23, 1941, at 11 o'clock a.m. from St. John's church in Ross. (Guy W. JENNESA & Co., Service, San Anselmo)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Sept 1941, p. 17. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WILSON--In this city, June 24, Elsie, beloved wife of George F. WILSON, a sister of Mrs. LLEWLLYN of Shrewsbury, England, a native of England, aged 51 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

WILSON. Everett E. - In this city, November 8, 1967, Everett E. **WILSON**, late of Daly City, beloved husband of Elizabeth **WILSON**; loving father of Donna, Mark, and Barbara **WILSON**; brother of Reola **MCNEIL**, Charles and Benny **WILSON**; son of Ben **WILSON**, all of Illinois; a native of Du Quoin, Illinois, aged 60 years. Graveside services were held Friday, November 10, at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Colma. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov

R - Z

1967, page 24. Submitted by Barbara Moudy.

"WILSON--In this city, December 6, Ezekiel, beloved husband of the late Louisa C. WILSON, father of the late Henry C. and Clara L. WILSON, father of the late Henry C. and Clara L. WILSON and brother of Stillman WILSON of New Milford, Conn., a native of Warner, N.H., aged 85 years 1 month and 30 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from his late residence 453 Fourteenth avenue, near Point Lobos avenue." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Dec 1901, p. 22. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WILSON--On Saturday last, Fredrick WILSON died at City and County Hospital while under the influence of chloroform. Dr. WILLIAMSON administered chloroform for the purpose of performing an operation to relieve the patient from pus in the lungs. The physician states that it was the only chance to save his life, and that students had nothing to do with this case." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WILSON--In San Francisco, Georgiana WILSON, aged 29 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WILSON--J. R. WILSON DIED AT OAKLAND--F. E. BUSH received a wire last Monday, which stated that J. R. WILSON, of this place, had passed away at Oakland last Saturday and that the remains would be shipped here for interment and that the funeral will be held on the 21st or 22nd, with services by the Knights of Pythias Lodge, of which the deceased was a member. Mr. WILSON has been an invalid for the past year or more, and his passing, though not unexpected, was a shock to his many friends. He leaves a wife and five children, Mrs. Harold MISELY and Mrs. Wm. P. EVARTS, of Lovelock, Nev.; Mrs. Norman BENNER, of Oakland and Joe WILSON of San Francisco and Lee WILSON, of Mendocino County, and to them is extended the sincere sympathy of many friends in their hour of sorrow and bereavement. More particulars will be published later." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc Co., CA), 7 April 1926. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"WILSON--In this city, Sept. 18th, James Swanzy WILSON, a native of Newry, Ireland, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Sept 1865.

"WILSON--Late Sydney papers mention the death of Jed. WILSON, the band master of Wilson's circus, who was well known throughout this State." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILSON--In San Francisco, Jan. 5th, John WILSON, a native of County Derry, Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"WILSON--In this city, April 24, John D. WILSON, a native of France, aged 42 years. The funeral will take place today (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 1722 Hyde street." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Apr 1884 page Y.

"WILSON--In Napa, February 13, John F. WILSON, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years, 8 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 Feb 1895.

"WILSON--In Berkeley, November 20, John J. WILSON, aged 36 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m. from corner Carlton street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"WILSON--In this city, August 31, John V., dearly beloved husband of Ella WILSON and beloved father of Vincent WILSON and Mrs. Zella WATSON, a native of Austria. Aged ?1 years ? months. A member of Ship and Steamboat Joiners' Protective Union." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter, unknown newspaper, August 1916. Contact: E. O'Reilly matafleur.1@gmail.com

"WILSON--At Tubbs' hotel, east Oakland, May 6, Louisa M., wife of Colonel C.L. WILSON of Chico, Butte county." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"WILSON--In Oakland, at 1479 Twelfth avenue, March 13, Mrs. Maria A. WILSON, a native of Finland, aged 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WILSON--In Fruitvale, July 14, Fred R., beloved husband of Marie J. WILSON, loving son of John WILSON and brother Ben WILSON, a native of England, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 July 1912, p. 4. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WILSON--Death: In this city, March 12, Mary A., wife of J. B. WILSON and mother of George H. and J. Rea WILSON. Funeral at Plymouth Congregational Church, Post Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 March 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WILSON, Olive, 3 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"WILSON--In this city, May 20, Olive **GREEN**, youngest daughter of Frederick **GREEN** and Annie **WILSON**, aged 3 years, 1 month and 4 days. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 11 Medway street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 May 1893, p. 7. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WILSON--At rest, October 29, 1918, Philip Hovt WILSON, dearly beloved husband of Marie D.

R - Z

WISLON, devoted father of Robert W. **WILSON**, nephew of Frances **WILSON** and Mrs. Henry King **SPENCER** of New York, a native of Kansas City, aged 26 years and 2 months. Remains to be shipped east for interment from Surh & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"WILSON, Mrs. R.D." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"WILSON--Thomas, 63 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"WILSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 22 -- A dispatch received here says the wife of Wm. WILSON, Receiver of the Land office at Aurora (Nev.), formerly of San Francisco, committed suicide while insane." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA). 23 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WILTON--January 9, Frank WILTON, a native of Maine, aged 48 years. Funeral will take place to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 5 Mint avenue. Friends are respectfully invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Jan 1886.

"WILTON--Sept 27 R.F. WILTON, N.Y., 37 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"WINANT--In this city, July 9, of diptheria, Lizzie, wife of Samuel W. WINANT, a native of San Francisco, aged 26 years. July 14, of the same disease, Thomas, son of Samuel W. and Lizzie WINANT, aged 3 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"WINCHELL--In the City and County Hospital, December 12, Adam WINCHELL, a native of Germany, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"WINDSOR--Explosion on board the Lenny Lind (Passage from Alviso to San Francisco). Two of the number killed, one of Guilford, this County, Mr. BRADBURY and Mr. WINDSOR. They were much respected residents of that town. Mr. BRADBURY leaves a wife and child. Mr. WINDSOR, a wife to whom he had been married but a short time. Mr. Caleb WINDSOR was 28 years of age. Mr. John S. BRADBURY, aged about 30 years." Source: Files of the Guilford (NY) Historical Society, submitted by Wilma Felton-Gray, Genealogist for Society.

"WING--On the 21st instant, [?]K. WING, aged 42, late of Albany." Source: *Alta California*, 29 Nov 1849.

R - Z

"WING--Lydia M., 76 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"WINGATE--At BAKER's Ranch, between the North and Middle Forks of the American River, Mr. H. S. WINGATE, of Petersburg, Ky. It may be gratifying to his friends to learn that in his last illness he had every attention which attached friends could give." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WINGERTER--In this city, June 13, 1896, Charles Joseph, beloved husband of Caroline WINGERTER and father of Mrs. Melinda C. MEDAN, Edward P. WINGERTER and Mrs. Frank W. MARATON, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 79 years 8 months and 6 days. Funeral services will be held TOMORROW (Monday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from his late residence 2714 Sacramento street. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"WINKLEMAN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: H. WINKLEMAN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WINLACK--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Miss. J.B. WINLACK, Scotland, 35. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WINDERS--Donald N. - November 16, 1980; beloved son of the late Norbert and Alta WINDERS. Private family services were held followed by interment at Woodlawn Memorial Park. Hogan, Sullivan & Bianco." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"WINN--In Walla Walla, April 20, Mrs. Henry WINN, sister of Mrs. J. RICHARDSON and Mrs. James DEVLIN, of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 May 1875.

"WINN-Died in Berkeley, Sept. 9, William B. WINN, a native of Massachusetts, aged 51. [W.B. WINN, formerly connected with this paper, died at his home in Berkeley last Wednesday night...At the time of his death he was the editor of the Pacific Oil Reporter, published in San Francisco. He had been ill for some weeks past with an inflammation in the ear and was treated at the McNUTT hospital and discharged as cured but last Monday, he was suddenly taken ill and grew rapidly worse until he died...a graduate of the Brown University. He leaves a wife and

R - Z

4 children.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 11 Sept 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"WINSHIP--STEAMBOAT EXPLOSION -- The steam ferry boat, Contra Costa, exploded her boiler on Sunday morning last, whilst crossing the bar to enter Oakland. She was just from San Francisco, had been racing with another boat, the Oakland; hence, as is alleged, the disaster. We append a list of the killed, taken from the 'Alta,' of Monday, together with the number of the injured: List of the Killed -- The following is the list of those who are known to have been killed: -David W. CADY, a street contractor, formerly Deputy City Surveyor, aged 34 years, a native of New York. Mr. C. was blown into the air and fell into the water; he swam to the boat and was taken on board the Oakland, but died soon after. Michael G. SMITH, the barkeeper of the boat, was engaged in opening a basket of wine at the time of the explosion. The bar-room was entirely carried away, and the unfortunate man was never seen afterwards. It is rumored that a hand was subsequently found which, by a ring upon one of the fingers, was recognized as belonging to Mr. SMITH. Henry L. OSTRANDER, one of the crew, was dreadfully scalded and was brought to this city [San Francisco] and taken to the Marine Hospital, where he died soon after. Albert WINSHIP, one of the firemen, was dreadfully scalded, and taken on board the steamer Oakland and conveyed to the shore, where he died in a few minutes. George McDOWELL, the head fireman of the boat, a native of New Jersey, and a son of ex-Alderman McDOWELL, of Sacramento. His remains were brought to this city [San Francisco] on the wreck of the Contra Costa, but re-taken to Oakland for a Coroner's inquest. Also another man, name unknown, who is said to be a keeper of a boarding house on Pacific street. 24 scalded and wounded." Source: The San Andreas Independent, 9 April 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"WINSLOW--DIED in a GOOD CAUSE - Mr. WINSLOW, a reporter for the daily press of San Francisco a few days since nobly risked his life by jumping into the bay to save a drowning child. The sudden plunge into cold water brought on erysipelas and on Tuesday he died from its effects. He was one of the original publishers of the 'Scientific Press.'" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 19 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"WINSLOW--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 7 -- Chilton R. WINSLOW, who acted as private secretary to his father, Admiral WINSLOW, who committed suicide by shooting himself through the head at the Occidental this morning, was unmarried, and arrived from Panama on the Constitution, July 29th. His father and mother resided at Tubbs' Hotel, Brooklyn. He was an only child. He left not a scrap of writing regarding the event behind him, and there is no doubt that he committed the act while delirious from long continued excess in drinking. He shot himself in the same room in which Dr. KOON, who arrived on the same steamer one trip earlier, committed suicide." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 8 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WINSLOW--In Rochester, N. Y., March 3, Elizabeth MAYNARD, wife of Commander Herbert

R - Z

WINSLOW, U. S. N." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WINSLOW--In this city, January 3, 1899, Mary Watt, beloved daughter of Henry L. and Emma WINSLOW, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 23 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1899, p. 13.

"WINTER--In this city, August 2d, Elizabeth Fulmer, youngest daughter of William and Fanny M. WINTER, aged 1 year, 4 months and 29 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Aug 1865.

"WINTER--There will be an anniversary mass said for the repose of the soul of the late Mrs. Mary WINTER, at St. Patrick's Church, tomorrow (Tuesday) at 6:30 o'clock a.m. Friends and acquaintances, and those of her sons and daughters, Mrs. W. THORNHILL, Mrs. G. FISHER, J.T. WINTER, C. WINTER, and D.F. WINTER, are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"WINTERS--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 25, John WINTERS, New Jersey, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WIPPLE--In this city, May 26, M. WIPPLE, native of Finland, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WIRIDE--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 25 -- The Coroner today finished the inquest on the body of Henry WIRIDE, the farmer who was killed at San Miguel Station in a drunken brawl, on Saturday night. The Jury rendered a verdict that deceased came to his death from the effect of a blow on the head from a club in the hands of John McNAMERA, and that by said act the crime of manslaughter was committed, and that Richard JACKSON was an accessory before the fact." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WISE--In this city, May 10, 1936. Elizabeth J., beloved wife of Thomas R. WISE, loving mother of Dorothy E. and the late Lorraine WISE FINNEGAN, sister of John and Edward COYNE, Mrs. F. J. TATE, Mrs. Harry OTTERSON and Mrs. Walter D. SMITH and the late Mrs. William J. FLANAGAN; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend funeral Wednesday at 9am from McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary at 9th Ave; thence to Star of the Sea Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30, interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1936. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"WISE--In this city, May 10, 1936, Elizabeth J., beloved wife of Thomas F. WISE, loving mother of Dorothy E. and the late Lorraine WISE FINNEGAN, sister of John and Edward COYNE, Mrs.

R - Z

F. J. **TATE**, Mrs. Harry **OTTERSON**, and Mrs. Walter D. **SMITH** and the late Mrs. William J **FLANAGAN**; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend funeral Wednesday at 9 a.m. from McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary at 9th Ave. thence to Star of the Sea Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 May 1936. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"WISE.-In Hayward, Calif.., June 22, 1944, Thomas F., beloved husband of the late Elizabeth J. WISE, devoted father of Mrs. Dorothy MORIS and the late Mrs Lorraine FINNEGAN. Funeral Saturday, 8:30 a.m. from Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th & Dolores Sts., thence to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be sung at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 June1944. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"WISEMAN--GONE TO HIS REST--Death and Burial of Joseph P. WISEMAN, a Native Son. After an illness of many months, Joseph P. WISEMAN, advertising solicitor of the Record-Union, died at the home of his mother in this city on Saturday morning. Mr. WISEMAN was a native of this city and a son of the Late Joseph **WISEMAN**. He was 33 years of age. Many years ago he had charge of the advertising department of the Bee, and subsequently was business manger of the San Francisco Post, when his uncle, John F. SHEEHAN, was the publisher of that paper. When the *Post* changed hands he went to Los Angeles, where he was placed in charge of the advertising department of one of the larger daily papers in that city, and later he filled the same position in San Diego. Returning to Sacramento a few years ago, Mr. WISEMAN became advertising solicitor for the *Record-Union*, which position he filled up to the time of his death. Deceased was a young man of superior business qualifications, especially in the line of his calling. He had hosts of friends wherever he resided, and the number of inquiries concerning his condition made daily during his illness attested to his popularity in this city. One of the marked traits of his character was his devotion to his widowed mother, to whom he gave all his time not required by his daily duties. Throughout his long illness he was un-complaining, and even when the last hope of recovery had to be abandoned he faced the inevitable without a murmur, and was cheerful to the last. The funeral of Mr. WISEMAN took place yesterday from the Cathedral, whither the body was escorted by the members of Sacramento Parlor, Native Sons of the Golden West, of which he was a member. Besides the members of the order there were present a large number of friends of the deceased and family . Rev. Father GRACE officiated at the services, at the conclusion of which he preached an eloquent and impressive sermon. During the service the choir sang the "Misero," the "Liveria" and "Over the Line." Many beautiful flower pieces were sent by sorrowing friends to decorate the casket and the grave. The members of Sacramento Parlor took charge of the arrangements for the funeral, which were well carried out. The pall-bearers were: D.J. LONG, George LOCKE, M. LAVENSON, R.E. GREER, Theodore G. EILERS, J.J. FITZGERALD and Abraham MOOSE." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 31 Dec 1894. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"WISHART--Word has been received of the drowning at sea, of Hill Roger WISHART, son of Captain WISHART, of the British ship, Sierra Parima. Young WISHART, who was 21 years of age, was born in this city where his father was well known in the shipping world. The boy was an apprentice on the Standard Oil Ship, Daylight, which flies the British flag. He was washed overboard May 27 while on a voyage from Dunkirk to the United States." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 July 1905, p.10. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WISLER--In this city, February 14, Ignatz WISLER, a native of Germany, aged 54 years. (Leavenworth (Ks.) and Philadelphia papers please copy). Funeral from the residence of 1715 Buchanan Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 16 Feb 1883, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WISNER--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Caleb WISNER, Guilford, New York, 28. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WISSING.--F.J. WISSING, father of Mrs. SCHWAB dropped dead on the street last night while taking a walk. He was afflicted with heart disease. He was about 70 year. His remains were taken to San Francisco." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 30 May 1888. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WISSIG--In this city, November 14, Henry, beloved husband of the late Elizabeth WISSIG, devoted father of Mrs. W.H. SCHULTZ, Paul, Henry L., William and August John WISSIG and grandfather of Howard WARD SCHULTZ and Betty WISSIG and brother of Conrad WISSIG of Sacramento, a native of San Francisco, aged 60 years. A member of North Beach Lodge, No. 9, O; d.h.S., and Municipal Railway Employees' Benevolent Association. Funeral Thursday from St. Johanna German Evangelical Church, Larkin. Interment Woodland Cemetery. Call at the parlors of Suhr & Wieldt." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WITT--In this city, March 7, Julius, beloved husband of Anna WITT, loving father of Julia and Fred WITT and Alice KNIPPENBERG, and brother of John and Carl WITT and Mrs. J.O.L. BRUNSWIG, a native of Holstein, Germany, aged 48 years, 3 months and 27 days. A member of Mount Moriah Lodge, No. 44 F. and A.M. The funeral will take place Thursday, March 9, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 58 Woodland Ave. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1911. Contact: Nancy Pfaff ppfaff@snet.net

"WITT--In this city, July 16, Julius, dearly beloved husband of Natalie WITT and brother of Mrs. F. PURSCH, Mrs. S. LAVENTHAL, Mrs. D. KASKEL and Miss Hulda KASKEL and the late

R - Z

Jacob **KASKEL**. Kindly omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 July 1915. Contact: Nancy Pfaff ppfaff@snet.net

"WITT--In this city, January 24, 1893, Paul, beloved son of Heinrich J. and Marie WITT, and nephew of F. G. WITT of San Francisco, a native of Burg, island Fehmern, Holstein, Germany, aged 17 years and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of B. WERTHMAN, 1420 Mission street, between Tenth and Eleventh. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"WITTE--In this city, December 4, William WITTE, aged 47 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"WITTEN--In this city, December 2, Thomas WITTEN, a native of England, aged 57 years. Funeral to-day, at 1 p.m., from his late residence, opposite Six-mile House, San Bruno road." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"WITTFELD--Peter." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"WITTGENSTEIN--BODY EMBALMED -- M.H. BOND, County Coroner, has embalmed the body of Samuel WITTGENSTEIN, who died at the Asylum 2 days ago. The body, after being embalmed, was placed in a metallic coffin, and will be shipped by rail today for New York. The process of embalming appears to be well understood by Mr. BOND, who has taken great pains with the case in hand. The deceased was lately a wealthy business man in San Francisco, and the body is being sent forward to friends in the East." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 4 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WITTHACK--In this city, December 30, 1898, Fred, dearly beloved husband of Meta WITTHACK, father of Fred, Henry, Hermann, Dora and Margarethe WITTHACK, and brother of Mrs. Dora LEICHTENSTERN, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 38 years, 8 months and 29 days. A member of the Norddeutscher Verein, Schlewwig-Holsteiner Verein and Courth Hubertus No. 15, F. of A. Friends and acauintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 414 Francisco street, between Powell and Mason. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Dec 1898 and 1 Jan 1899.

"WITZEMANN--In this city, January 25, at 1 o'clock, William Herman, son of W.F. and Henrietta WITZEMANN, aged 2 years, 7 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the

R - Z

parents, corner of Washington and East streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 Jan 1870.

"WOBBER--In this city, January 5, 1899, Clarence, youngest and beloved son of E.A. and Gasine WOBBER, and brother of Henry, Louis, Mamie, Henrietta, Emma, and George WOBBER, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

"WODISKA--In this city, November 29, Mrs. Nannie WODISKA, aged 27 years, 9 months and 9 days. Funeral to-day at 10 a.m., from No. 715 Hyde street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"WOHLERS--In this city, January 14, Dietrich WOHLERS, aged 29 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) morning, at 11 o'clock, from Red Men's Hall, Bush street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Jan 1870.

"WOLBERN--In this city, December 24, Jacob D. WOLBERN, a native of Germany, aged 48 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock P.M from No. 16 O'Farrell street." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"WOLBERN--Jacob D.--ACCIDENTALLY KILLED--An Unknown Man Dragged to Death by an Engine Yard-engine No .2 of the Southern Pacific Railroad was running east on Channel street a few minutes after 6 o'clock last evening. When about forty feet east of Potrero avenue a sudden jar was experienced. The engine was stopped, and lying upon the west rail was found the dead body of a man, whose right arm had been cut off, his right leg crushed and his body about the loins and abdomen terribly mangled. About forty yards farther off from the place where the jar was felt were found a set of false teeth, a piece of carpet, which the deceased had evidently used as a cape to shield himself from the rain, a knife and pipe and other trifles. The supposition is that he was struck at this spot and being caught in the guard rail was dragged the remainder of the distance. Officer Thomas Stanton and Yardmaster Gill notified the police of the accident, and the remains were conveyed to the Morgue, where they now lie unidentified. The deceased had no teeth, and the false set undoubtedly were his. In his pockets were a number of the business cards of one Conrad Hildenbrand, a plumber on Sixteenth street. The deceased was about 35 years of age, 5 feet 7 inches in height, and had the right thumb amputated at the first joint. When found the remains were attired in a black diagonal sack-coat and vest of the same material, dark pantaloons and overalls of grey stuff, rubber leggings and heavy boots. He is believed to have been a German, but it is positively known that he is not Hildenbrand." Source: San Francisco Call, 25 Dec 1880. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

R - Z

"WOLCOT--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: T. WOLCOT." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WOLE--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 16, John WOLE, Germany, 27." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WOLF--In this city, July 8, Aaron WOLF, a native of Rogasen, Prussia, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, go-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 41 Rausch street, between Seventh and Eighth, Howard and Folsom." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 July 1881.

"WOLF--In this city, September 6, Edward WOLF, beloved brother of Heyman and Isaac WOLF, and nephew of W. WOLF, a native of Poland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Friday, September 8, at 10:15 o'clock, at the residence of his brother, 1118 Ellis street. Interment, Hill of Eternity Cemetery, by train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 11:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"WOLF--Died in San Francisco, May 8, 1890, George WOLF, native of Germany, aged 68y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 17 May 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WOLF--CHILD DIES--Woodland (Yolo Co.), February 25 - Word has been received here of the death at San Francisco of the 1-year-old daughter of Dr. George WOLF. Mrs. Henry GREMESHAUSEN of this city, aunt of the child, has left for San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOLF--In this city, May 17, Mertha A. WOLF (nee MITDANK) a native of Stralsand, Germany, aged 50 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 11 a.m. from the German Hospital." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1884.

"WOLF--In San Francisco, Nov. 2nd, Mervyn, son of Mr. & Mrs. M. WOLF, aged 16 months. [The child was a grandson of Mr. & Mrs. B. COLEMAN.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOLF--In San Francisco, May 12th, Walter T., son of Henry and Cecilie WOLF, aged 10 months and 1 day." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty

R - Z

Loose.

"WOLFF--In this city, January 5, 1950, Lena, beloved wife of Joseph WOLFF, devoted sister of the late Clara M. BAUMGARTEN and Gus MEYER. Services Friday, 2:30 p.m., Sanai Memorial Chapel, Divisadero St. at Geary. Entombment, Portals of Eternity." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

"WOLFF, Selma--Entered into rest, July 13, 1975. Selma WOLFF, loving sister of Mrs. Helen NEUMANN of Palm Springs and Dr. Jesse WOLFF of Spokane, Wash.; devoted aunt of Phyllis K. MITCHELL and Betty R. QUINTIN and many nieces, nephews, grand-nieces and grand-nephews. Services will be held Tuesday, 11 a.m. at Portals of Eternity Cemetery Chapel, Colma, under the direction of SINAI MEMORIAL CHAPEL. Contributions to the San Francisco Hearing Society preferred." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 July 1975, p.21. Contact: Beth Colvin BEColvin@aol.com

"WOLFF--In this city, Sept. 8, 1937 Sigfried, husband of Bertha WOLFF, father of Mrs. Sophie W. ROGELL, Dr. J. WOLFF of Spokane, Wa, Mrs. Hazel KASPER of Lind, Wa, Harry WOLFF and Mrs. Sidney NEUMANN of Yakima, WA, Leo and Selma WOLFF of Santa Rosa, Ca., grandfather of Harold ROGELL. (Spokane, Wa. papers please copy.) Funeral services will be held Friday, September 10, at 11 o'clock a.m., from the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st., near Polk." Source: San Francisco newspaper clipping in possesion of submitter. Contact: Beth Colvin@aol.com

"WOLFFEL--In San Francisco, March 1, John WOLFFEL, aged 29 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOLFGRAM--In this city, September 12, 1930. Emma C, dearly beloved wife of August WOLFGRAM, loving mother of Mildred B. SCHOLZ and Elsie A. WOLFGRAM, beloved sister of Anna R. deWIT, Ida LEIBBRANDT and the late Jack WAIBEL and devoted grandmother of Oscar Jr. and Robert SCHOLZ, a native of San Francisco, aged 64 years. Friends may call at the parlors of Shur and Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st., bet. 25th and 26th sts. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Sep 1930, section CCC, p.8, c.8 (?). Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"WOLFSKILL: Beverly J.--In this city, July 1, 1974, Beverly J. WOLFSKILL; beloved wife of Richard WOLFSKILL; devoted mother of Timothy, Julie, Michael, Ricarda, Ronald, Melinda and Jon WOLFSKILL; also survived by many brothers and sisters; loving daughter-in-law of Carmen WOLFSKILL; a native of Minnesota; aged 38 years; a member of St. Paul's Mothers Club. Friends may call after 7 pm Wednesday, July 3, 1974, and are invited to attend the funeral Friday, July 5, 1974, at 9:30 am from Reilly Co, 29th & Dolores Sts, thence to St. Paul's Church,

R - Z

where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 10:00 am. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary Thursday at 8 pm. Goodwin & Scannell Directors." Source: *San Francisco Choronicle*, 3 July, 1974. Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOLFSKILL--Carmen V., 83, of Federal Way, Sept. 15." Source: Seattle [WA] Post-Intelligencer, Page: B2, Region: Pacific Rim, 21 Sept 1996. Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOLFSKILL--Woodland, Cal., May 28.-John A. [sic.] WOLFSKILL, a pioneer settler of Yolo County, died at the residence of his son-in-law, Colonel TAYLOR, near Winters, last nitght, at the ripe old age of 93 years. The deceased was born in Kentucky. He served with disctinction in the Indian war. His father's family was compelled to take refuge at Fort Cooper during the war of 1812. Four children and a widow survive him." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1897, p.4, c. 3. Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOLFSKILL--Winters, Cal., May 29. John R. WOLFSKILL, the pioneer settler of Yolo County, who died early yesterday morning at the age of 93, was born in Kentucky in 1804. He argonauted to California in 1838. Here his brother, William WOLFSKILL, had a Mexican grant of 40,000 acres of land on part of which the city of Los Angeles now stands....Some ten years ago he deeded to each of his four children 1244 acres. The town of Winters and some two hundred other homes now occupy portions of the famous WOLFSKILL grant. A widow and four children survive him. The latter are Edward WOLFSKILL, Mrs. Samuel TAYLOR, Mrs. F.J. BONNY, and Mrs. C.C. COUNCILMAN, all prominent in affairs of this region." Source: San Francisco Call, 30 May 1897, p.3, c. 3 & 4 (with picture). Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOLFSKILL--DIED--At the residence of Joseph GRIFFIN, five miles northeast of Winters, Monday, May 20th, 1879, Mrs. Maggie WOLFSKILL, aged 22 years, 9 months and 11 days." Source: *The Winters Advocate*, 31 May 1879. Transcribed by Chris.

"WOLFSKILL--Martha HERNANDEZ--Tragically on July 30, 2000 in Angels Camp, CA. Loving wife and soul mate of Ronald R. WOLFSKILL; dear adopted sister of Sheere and Mickey; adored daughter-in-law of Richard & Ann; cherished sister-in-law of Tim, Julie, Mike, Kika, Melinda & Jon. Also survived by many loving nephews and nieces. Friends may visit Wednesday after 5:00 PM and are invited to attend the Vigil Service on Thursday at 7:00 PM and the Funeral on Friday at 10:30 AM at the chapels of VALENTE, MARINI, PERATA & CO., 4840 Mission St., then to Church of the Epiphany where a Funeral Mass will be celebrated at 11:00 AM. Committal Service to follow at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Aug 2000. Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOLFSKILL--Death of Wm. WOLFSKILL. The telegraph announces the death of Wm.

R - Z

WOLFSKILL, of Los Angeles, one of the oldest of the American pioneers of the State. He came to California as a hunter in 1831, and settled shortly after at Los Angeles, where he married and made his permanent home. He was a man of little education, but of much judgment, probity and industry. As a horticulturist he shoed much enterprise, and all persons who have visited Los Angeles in the fall, remember with pleasure his large orchard and vineyard. It was he who first planted orange and walnut trees in considerable numbers in the State, and his vineyard was the largest in the limits of Los Angeles city. He leaves behind him many friends and no enemies." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Oct 1866, p. 2, c. 2. Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOLHER--JOTTINGS ABOUT TOWN--The man who was run over Friday evening about 6 o'clock,by yard-engine No. 2 of the Southern Pacific Railroad and instantly killed has been identified as Jacob WOLHER, a German, aged 49, who lived with his sister, Mrs. MEYERS, at the corner of Shotwell and Twentieth streets." [Submitter's note: This is actually Jacob D. WOLBERN.] Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Dec 1880. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"WOLTERS--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...WOLTERS, Milton J. - 18 years." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"WOLTMANN--In this city, January 5, 1899, Bertha J., dearly beloved wife of Leo WOLTMANN, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 55 years 7 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

"WOLTSKILL[WOLFSKILL]--Jan 16, 1965, Marcus, loving husband of Carmen WOLTSKILL [WOLFSKILL], father of Alfred and Richard WOLTSKILL [WOLFSKILL], grandfather of seven grandchildren; uncle of Gordon STONEBURNER. A native of Mexico; aged 60 years. A member of Committee Beneficencia Mexicano No. 5, International Brotherhood of Fireremen and Oilers No. 486, Employee of S.P.R.R. for 43 years. Rosary Monday, 8 p.m. Services Tuesday, 8:30 am, Daphne, SFFS, One Church St.; thence to St. John's Church for Requiem High Mass at 9 a.m. (Sacramento papers please copy). Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1965. Contact: Pamela Storm pam@sfgenealogy.com

"WOMBLE.-In this city, May 7, 1905, Mrs. Jennie C. WOMBLE, wife of the late John R. WOMBLE, a native of Toronto, Canada. (San Francisco, Toronto and London, Canada papers please copy. Funeral private." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 8 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOOD--May 14, 1936, Carrara R. WOOD." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

R - Z

"WOOD--In this city, December 4, Edward Lovett WOOD, beloved husband of Edith WOOD, father of Juanita WOOD, brother of Arthur R. and Jessie B WOOD and Mrs. Dr. George G. GERE and son of the late Sarah Louise WOOD, a native of New York, aged 41 years 5 months and 9 days..." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Dec 1901, p. 22. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"WOOD--Eugene F. WOOD, son of Mr. and Mrs. John H. WOOD, formerly of this place, but now of Reno, born and raised here, died in San Francisco last Wednesday, death being caused by typhoid pneumonia. Gene was a graduate of the S. V. Union High School; and was a most promising young man and his many friends deeply regret to hear of his untimely death." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc Co., CA), 7 March 1928. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"WOOD--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 18 -- Francis WOOD, partner of KELLY, proprietor of the Brooklyn Hall, was out at a funeral as pall bearer yesterday in perfect health, caught a severe cold and this morning died of a congestive chill. He leaves a family." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 19 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOOD--In this city, November 9, Frank D. WOOD, father of Frank N. WOOD, Mrs. W.J. HENDERSON and Mrs. W.F. PFEIFFER, a native of Vermont, aged 70 years 5 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 4 Nov 1904.

"WOOD--In El Paso, July 26, George Benjamin, beloved son of Benjamin and Annie WOOD, a native of San Mateo, Cal., aged 8 years, 9 months and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"WOOD--In Alameda, March 6, Mrs. Henrietta T. WOOD, a native Massachusetts, aged 90 years and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 7 March 1895.

"WOOD--In this city, July 30, Sidney, only son of W.S. and Mary B. WOOD, aged 3 years and 5 days. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Friday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 1224 Pine street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Aug 1879, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Joyce Kroninger.

"WOOD--In San Francisco, Jan. 26th, William T. WOOD, son of Wm. WOOD, a native of Bordentown, New Jersey, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 27 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOODALL--At Enterprise, Butte county, Dec 10th, Mrs. Ruth WOODALL, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

R - Z

"WOODALL--In this city, Nov. 23d, of diptheria, Sarah Caroline WOODALL, aged 12 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Nov 1865.

"WOODBRIDGE--In Stockton, Oct. 11th, Herbert Alfred, only son of D.K. and A.E. WOODBRIDGE, aged 9 years and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Alta California*, 16 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"WOODBURY--In this city, January 30, Isaac A. WOODBURY, cousin of A.M. HAINES, a native of Massachusetts, aged 84 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, February 3, at 10 o'clock, at Gray's chapel, Geary and Divisadero streets. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"WOODLEAF--Major WOODLEAF by Achilles KEWEN in 1853, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WOODLIEF--A duel came off at San Antonio, Alameda county, on the 8th inst., between Mr. A.L. KEWEN, of San Francisco and Col. WOODLIEF, growing out of a difficulty that occurred at the "Blue Wing," between the parties, a few nights since. At the first fire the latter was shot through the heart, dead. The distance was 40 paces, and the weapons rifles. Mr. KEWEN is a brother of E.J.C. KEWEN." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 11 Nov 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOODLIEF--"Another fatal duel had taken place near San Francisco on the 8gth of November, between Col. D.J. WOODLIEF and Achilles KEWEN, both of that city. About one hundred and fifty were assembled as spectators. The parties fought with Mississippi rifles, at forty paces - placed back to back, and to wheel and fire. At the first discharge Colonel WOODLIEF fell, shot through the heart, and died instantaneously. He was shot through and through, and was dead almost as soon as he touched the earth. Mr. KEWEN was unhurt. Col. WOODLIEF shot between the words one and two, and his antagonist between the words two and three. Mr. KEWEN was the challenged party. Both gentlemen, says the San Francisco Herald, behaved with the utmost coolness and decorum. The deceased person was formerly an officer in the Texas service and served with distinction in the Mexico. His remains were conveyed to San Francisco and buried the next day." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 4 Dec 1854. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WOODMAN--Aged Merchant Dead - William C. WOODMAN, a merchant of forty years

R - Z

standing in San Francisco, is dead. He was a native of Vermont and 82 years of age." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 23 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOODMAN--Octogenarian Dead - William C. WOODMAN, who has been connected with San Francisco commercial life for forty years, died Tuesday at his residence, 2116 Bush Street, at the age of 82 years. With his brother, P.R. WOODMAN, he established in 1866 the San Francisco Candle Company, which he operated with his brother till his death. Before coming to San Francisco, he and his brother engaged in mining in Calaveras and Tuolumne Counties for many years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 23 March 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOODS--Interment in San Francisco, April 10, Joseph WOODS, Jr., N.Y., 2." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WOODS--In this city, Sept. 11th, at the City and County Hospital, Liza WOODS, aged 15 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Sept 1865.

"WOODS--In this city, January 1, Mary, wife of Dr. George W. WOODS, U.S.N. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from Trinity Church, corner of Post and Powell streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"WOODS--Robert E. WOODS, ex-Treasurer of San Francisco county, died at his rooms in the El Dorado building, adjoining the City Hall, Wednesday evening, at 9 o'clock. He is said to have been hurt by a fall last Saturday evening, which dislocated his shoulder and inflicted injuries upon the head, including congestion of the brain. He appears to have suffered great pain from the time of the accident until death. Mr. WOODS was a native of Kentucky, was once a surgeon in the U.S. Army, and came to this country from Texas in 1849." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 11 April 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOODS--Robert E. WOODS, Esq., late treasurer of San Francisco county, died suddenly at his room in the El Dorado building on the evening of the 7th of April. He was buried on the following day by the Fraternity of Free Masons, of which the deceased was a Knight Templar." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 13 May 1858. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"WOODS--In San Francisco, March 24th, Thomas WOODS, of consumption, late of Rattlesnake Bar." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 27 Apr 1858. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WOODS--In San Francisco, Jan. 14th, William WOODS, late of New Orleans, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

"WOODWARD--C.C. WOODWARD, a printer, committed suicide in San Francisco, on Saturday, by cutting his throat." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 17 June 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WOODWARD--At San Francisco, Oct. 16, Harmon, infant son of Rev. and Mrs. W.M. WOODWARD, of this place, aged 1 year, 2 mos., 9 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 25 Oct 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOODWORTH--Esther, 84 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"WOODWORTH--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 2 - Frederick A. WOODWORTH, a prominent citizen, a brother of Commander Selim WOODWORTH, died this forenoon from enlargement of the heart." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOOLWORTH--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 31 -- The funeral of the late Commodore Selim E. WOOLWORTH takes place at 2 o'clock p.m. tomorrow. A battalion of the 2d United States Artillery will escort the remains to the grave." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"WOOLLEY--At Gold Run, July 29, 1878, James E. WOOLLEY, aged 24 years, 2 months and 17days." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"WOOLSEY--In San Francisco, Oct. 1st, Arthur Grant, son of T.D. WOOLSEY, aged 5 weeks." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WOOSTER.-In this city, December 15, 1940, Calla M. WOOSTER, wife of the late Clarence M. WOOSTER, beloved mother of Mrs. Oda W. ROBB, sister of Mrs. M. HAMMER, Mrs. Lena MADDUX and Mrs. Harvey BURCHELL, grandmother of Robert W. ROBB. Funeral and interment private (Gray's)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Dec 1940. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WOOSTER--In this city, June 10, 1939, Clarence Marshall WOOSTER, husband of Calla M. WOOSTER, father of Oda (sp?) W. ROBB, brother of Mrs. Rena ANGRAVE of Galt and Edwin C. WOOSTER: a native Angel's Camp, Calif., aged 80 years. A member of San Jose Lodge No. 10 F. & A. M. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 11 a. m., Tuesday, June 13, at Gray's, Divisadero st. at Post. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 June 1939. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

R - Z

"WOOSTER--In this city, February 23, David, only son of Dr. David and Frances WOOSTER, a native of this city, aged 2 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Webster street, between McAllister and Fulton." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Feb 1869.

"WOOSTER--George in this city, Dec. 18, 1969, George WOOSTER, loving father of Mrs. Evelyn CHEATHAM, Mary Lou and Merle WOOSTER; devoted son of Margaret WOOSTER; a native of Massachusetts, aged 54 years, a life member of Web Pressmen's Union, Local No. 4. Friends are invited to attend the funeral, Monday, Dec. 22, at 8:30a.m. from REILLY CO, 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to the Church of the Epiphany, where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary, Sunday at 8 p.m. Goodwen & Scannel, Directors." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Dec 1969. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WOOSTER--Isabelle M. -- In this city, September 17, 1969, Isabelle M. WOOSTER, Ioving mother of Dolores ARLINGTON, dear aunt of Lawrence M. MARIN; idolized grandmother of Dolores MENCONI and Harold SCHWARZMAN; a native of Benicia, aged 81 years, Past Noble Grand of Loyal Rebekah Lodge I.O.O.F. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Saturday at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of VALENTE, MARINI, PERATA & CO., 4840 Mission St., thence to Church of Epiphany where a Mass of Requiem will be offered commencing at 9 a.m. Interment St. Dominc's Catholic Cemetery, Benicia, Rosay Friday evening at 8 o'clock. VISITING HOURS UNTIL 9 P.M." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept 1969. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WOOSTER--James S. -- In S.F., Jan. 23, 1983; beloved son of May and Walter WOOSTER; dear brother of Stephen and John WOOSTER, Barbara CHURCH and Marian KERRISK; loving uncle of Diana and Nicholas CHURCH, Melissa WINDHAM, Scott WOOSTER, Timmy, Brian and Lisa KERRISK, Tiffany and Tammy WOOSTER; loving nephew of Mae BLOMQUIST, Robert and Richard CHILCOTT; a veteran of Vietnam War, U.S.M.C. receiving the Purple Heart and Bronze Star. Friends may visit Tuesday from 3 to 9 P.M. at CURRIVAN'S CHAPEL OF THE SUNSET, 2550 Irving St. (at 26th Ave.) Funeral Wednesday 9:30 A.M. from Currivan's. Mass of Christian Burial 10 A.M. at Holy Name Church, Lawton at 39th Ave. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1983. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WOOSTER--John Fairchild -- In this city, Sept. 13, 1971, John Fairchild WOOSTER, beloved husband of Ethel Fisher WOOSTER; loving father of Jean WOOSTER BENNER and the late John WOOSTER; devoted grandfather of Sharon ROWBURY, John WOOSTER, Andria and Alaina BENNER; aged 95 years; a member of the Olympic Club and past member of the Commonwealth Club. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service 2 p.m. Thursday,

R - Z

September 16, at N. GRAY & CO., Divisadero Street at Post. Memorial remembrances to the San Francisco Heart Association preferred." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 Sept 1971. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WOOSTER--Margaret -- In S.F. Nov. 11, 1979, dearly beloved wife of the late Levi WOOSTER, devoted mother of Mary W. BLOMQUIST, Walter J. and the late George WOOSTER, beloved grandmother of 10 granchildren and many great-grandchildren; loving sister of Martin MURPHY; aunt of numerous nieces and nephews. Friends may visit Tuesday from 3 to 9 p.m. at CURRIVAN'S CHAPEL OF THE SUNSET, Irving at 26th Ave. Rosary Tuesday 7 p.m. Funeral Wednesday 9:30 a.m. from the Mortuary. Mass of Christain Burial 10 a.m., Holy Name of Jesus Church, 39th Ave. and Lawton St. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Nov 1979. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WOOSTER--Mary R. (nee CHILCOTT) -- In SF, Feb. 12, 1987; beloved wife of Walter J. WOOSTER; loving mother of John P., Stephen L. WOOSTER, Marian R. KERRISK, Barbara A. CHURCH and the late James S. WOOSTER; a devoted grandmother of eleven and loved sister of Richard J. CHILCOTT. Friends may visit Mon. after 2 p.m. at HOGAN, SULLIVAN & BIANCO CHAPEL OF THE SUNSET, 1266 Ninth Ave. nr. Lincoln Way and are invited to attend the Funeral Tue. 10:30 a.m. from the mortuary thence to Holy Name of Jesus Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 11 a.m. Rosary Mon. 7:30 p.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Feb 1987. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"WORK--SAN FRANCISCO SOLDIERS - Paymaster Geo. WORK, of the monitor Tecumseh, which was sunk by a torpedo in the attack on Mobile, was one of those who went down with the vessel. He was aged 45 years and formerly a resident of San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1865. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WORMELL--DEATH - in San Francisco, March 2d, Lucy, wife of Nathaniel WORMELL, a native of Strong, Maine, aged 38 years. [Eastern papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"WORMELL--DEATH of MRS. WORMELL - In Stockton there are many who will receive the tidings of the deceased of Mrs. WORMELL with sad hearts. She died at San Francisco on the 2d instant, after a few days illness. For a number of years the family resided in this city, where they have many friends who sincerely sympathize with the husband of the deceased lady in this the hour of his bereavement. His loss is great? irreparable; but let not his heart rebel against the decree of Providence, but rather let him cheer his soul with the consciousness that the loved is not lost, but has only gone to await his coming in a better land." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 6 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

R - Z

"WORMSER--From last Saturday's Monterey 'Cypress' -- Isaac WORMSER, pioneer merchant of San Francisco, died at Hotel del Monte last Friday morning at 11 o'clock, of heart failure. His body was sent to the metropolis for burial the next day." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 8 Nov 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"WORN--In San Francisco, March 7, the wife of George A. WORN, a son." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"WORRELL--In San Francisco, Jan. 5, Robert WORRELL, aged 17 years and 4 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WORT--In this city, August 2d, Emma Louisa, only daughter of Henry and the late Mrs. Emma WORT, aged 2 years and 29 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Aug 1865.

"WORT--In San Francisco, August 1st, Emma Louise, only daughter of Henry WORT, aged 2 years and 29 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 4 Aug 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WORTHINGTON:--In this city, June 8, 1942, Margaret, beloved wife of the late Andrew J. WORTHINGTON, loving mother of Mrs. Mae CARROLL, William A. and R. Larkin WORTHINGTON; a native of Kentucky. Funeral - Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy-O'Hara Co., then St. Monica's Church (mass). Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"WORTHINGTON--In Seattle W.T., April 17, William WORTHINGTON, formerly of San Francisco, a native of Manchester, England, aged 60 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"WORTSMITH.--San Francisco, December 19--- Maggie WORTSMITH, 8 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"WOSSER--Caroline M. Mortician - Halsted & Co." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WREAS--In this city, May 26, Victoria W. WREAS, a native of California, aged 16 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"WREDE--In San Francisco, April 1st, C.H.M., son of Diederien WREDE, aged 3 years, 8 months and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WREDEN--Lillie WREDEN. the wife of Charles WREDEN. died in San Francisco on May 18th

R - Z

in her 82nd year and was given Christian burial at Olivet Memorial Park on May 20th. She leaves to mourn her a son and two daughters, grandsons and granddaughters." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, June 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"WREN--In this city, December 31, 1898, John Robert, dearly beloved son of Patrick and the late Johanna WREN, and brother of Mrs. M.J. LIDDY and James and William WREN, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years 5 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 925 Natoma street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"WRETTI--In this city, William WRETTI, aged 47 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"WRIGHT--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. WRIGHT and child." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"WRIGHT--In San Francisco, February 12, Amelia WRIGHT (known as Blanche SULLEY), aged 19 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Feb 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WRIGHT--In San Francisco, June 25th, Benjamin WRIGHT, aged 35 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 26 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WRIGHT--At Monterey, March 20th, Geo. WRIGHT, carpenter, aged 27, a native of England, formerly a resident of Cape St. Lucas, Lower California." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"WRIGHT--George W. - San Francisco, October 17, 1884- George W. WRIGHT, who was crushed by falling iron at the rolling mills yesterday, died last night at the Receiving Hospital. He made a will leaving \$1,500 to Mrs. ELLIOT and \$600 to a sister in Sacramento." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WRIGHT--In this city, Aug. 24, 1921, Jane WRIGHT, beloved wife of John T. WRIGHT and mother of F.S. GEDNEY and Mrs. Jube WRIGHT of Elko, Nevada, Mrs. Fern BERNIE and Cleveland R. WRIGHT of San Francisco, Cal., a native of Missouri, aged 72 years, and 18 days. Funeral and interment at Elko, Nevada. Mrs. WRIGHT will be at the residence chapel of the Truman Undertaking Company, Telegraph ave., at Thirtieth street, till 10 a.m. Thursday."

R - Z

Source: Oakland Tribune, 24 Aug 1921. Transcribed by jch.

"WRIGHT--In Berkeley, November 13, Henry E. WRIGHT, beloved husband of Sara H. WRIGHT, father of Mrs. Mertie A. GAY of Vermont, Mrs. Hattie L. [---nyte?] of San Francisco, Sadie R. and G.H. WRIGHT of Berkeley, a native of New Hampshire." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"WRIGHT--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 23, John W. WRIGHT, a native of California, aged about 39 years. [John W. WRIGHT, who went to San Francisco last Tuesday for a few days stay, fell down a flight of stairs Wednesday night and received injuries from which he subsequently died at St. Luke's Hospital. About midnight the deceased was ascending the stairs and had almost reached the top when he missed his footing and tumbled backward down the entire flight. He lay in an unconscious condition at the foot of the stairs and when picked up and taken to St. Luke's hospital it was found that he had sustained a fracture of the skull...the eldest son of John WRIGHT of this place...The remains were brought to Hollister for interment.] [from 31 Jan issue -- The funeral of John W. WRIGHT last Saturday was largely attended...most of his life was spent in this community...Services were held at the Catholic Church, from which place the remains were taken to the Catholic cemetery for interment. He was the eldest son of John WRIGHT, one of the leading farmers of this place, to whom his death was a sad blow. Besides the aged father, 2 sisters, Mrs. G.F. MUDER and Mrs. J.H. LYNN, and 6 brothers are left to mourn his loss.]" Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 Jan 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"WRIGHT--Interment in San Francisco, April 11, Ralph WRIGHT, Iowa, 31." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WRIGHT--In this city, May 19, 1902, Robert J. WRIGHT, beloved son of Matthew and Annie WRIGHT and brother of William E,, Mary A. and Eliza WRIGHT, a native of San Francisco, aged 13 years, 1 month and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WRIGHT--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Sarah WRIGHT, aged 56 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WRIGHT--In this city, Nov 1, Sarah CARSON, wife of John A. WRIGHT, a native of Virginia, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"WRIGHT--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 12 -- Wash. WRIGHT, formerly an editor in this State and at the East, died last Friday evening in the City Hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

R - Z

"WULFF--Conrad W. A. WULFF of 734 Willow Street was the third suicide yesterday. Up to two years ago, WULFF worked as a porter for the firm of Sachs Bros, and became afflicted with a disease of which the chief symptom is hardening of the skin. He was obligated to leave his employment and his wife supported him and herself by working in the San Francisco Laundry. Only a short time ago, WULFF told Dr. DRAY that he intended to kill himself. Mrs WULFF came home yesterday for lunch shortly after noon. She saw her husband sitting on the side of the bed and as she came in the door he said "I am going to die; good-by Annie," and fell back and expired. A tumbler which contained cyanide of potassium was near. In examining the body Deputy Coroner MEEHAN found a piece of paper on which was scribbled a request that his remains be cremated at Cypress Lawn." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"WULFF.-In Oakland, April 1, Diedrich, beloved brother of John, Adolph and Georgina WULFF, a native of Holstein, Germany, aged 32 years, 11 months and 19 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"WUTH--In this city, July 23, Genevia Claire RIPLEY WUTH, beloved wife of Gustave WUTH, mother of Elmer CURRY, daughter of Charles J. RIPLEY and the late L[a?]o RIPLEY and sister of Charles, Harry and Chester RIPLEY, a native of Marysville, Cal. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 455 Franklin street, where services will be held. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"WYATT--In Winters, Yolo County, February 24, Mrs. Lulu M. WYATT, wife of Dr. M.O. WYATT, sister of Mrs. F. M. WYATT and mother of Roy and Fred WYATT of Esparto, Erna WYATT, at home, and Velma WYATT of San Francisco; a native of Cloverdale, aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"WYMAN--Interment in San Francisco, April 19, R.A. WYMAN, Ia, 36. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"WYMAN--In Winnemucca, Nevada, July 16, at 11 1/2 p.m., William E., son of Charles F. and Mary L. WYMAN, of San Francsico, a native of Boston, aged 23 years, 1 months and 23 days. (Boston and New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. form the residence of the parents, No. 731 Bush street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 July 1879.

"WYSE--In this city, February 28, William WYSE, a native of England, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

R - Z

"WYSS--In this city, May 29, 1898, Maria WYSS, dearly beloved wife of Paul WYSS, dearly beloved mother of Paulina and Alfred WYSS, and sister of John and Jacob MERSTER of Sacramento and Mary BLASI of Switzerland, a native of Canton Salothurn, Switzerland, aged 72 years, 2 months, and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 269 Fell Street, thence to St. Boniface Church, Golden Gate Avenue, near Jones Street, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco*), 1 June 1898, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"XAVIER--In this city, January 24, 1900, Catherine, beloved wife of John XAVIER, mother of Nellie Larkin, Joseph, Martin, John, Mary and Isabel XAVIER, and daughter of Ellen and the late Martin LYNOTT, a native of New York, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 2563 Post street, thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Jan 1900, p. 11. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"XEMOS--In this city, Oct. 28, 1918, James, beloved husband of Tasoula and brother of Chris XEMOS, cousin of John and James XEMOS, a native of Greece, aged 35 years. The funeral will take place today (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m.; from the new home parlors of Wm. O'Shaughnessy, ?41 Valencia st., bet. 18th and 19th sts. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 Oct 1918, p.4.

"YAGER--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 7, 1889, Freddie, son of Augusta YAGER, aged 7y 11m 7d." Source: *The Somona Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 21 Sept 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"YARD--In Oakland, October 23, Esther A., wife of the late Dr. George M. YARD, aged 73 years. Funeral to-day at 2 p.m. from the residence of Edson ADAMS." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"YARNELL--In this city, March 1, Mabel, beloved daughter of Jos. and Clara YARNELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 6 days. Funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 430 Chestnut street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 March 1886.

"YATES--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 27, 1889, Mrs. Fanny E. YATES, (formerly of White Pine

R - Z

Co., Nv.) aged 52y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"YATES--Col. Richard **YATES**, late of Albany, N. York, died at San Francisco on 29th." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 24 Apr 1855. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"YEARDLEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 23, London, 42." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"YEARGAIN--At the home of her son in San Francisco, April 7, 1901, Dr. Emily M. YEARGAIN. Cremation at San Francisco to-day (Tuesday)." Source: *San Jose Daily Mercury*, 9 April 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"YEVLIN--Sept 29 Mary E. YEVLIN. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"YEPES--March 4, Leonerdino YEPES, Boston, 35." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"YGLESIAS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Sept. 4 -- Ferdinand SONIARO, indicted for manslaughter in the killing of Juan YGLESIAS, on Kearney street, was arraigned before Judge Sawyer this morning and plead not guilty." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"YOST--San Francisco, Mar. 19th, John D. YOST, who was connected with the firm of H.S. CROCKER & Co., died yesterday after a lingering illness of many weeks. The deceased was 48y and was widely known among the business community." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 22 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"YOUNG--In this city, July 31, Charles YOUNG, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the United Presbyterian Church, Mason, near Eddy street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"YOUNG--In this city, June 13, 1896, Edith, beloved daughter of Henry F. and Kate YOUNG, a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"YOUNG--Eliza." Source: San Francisco Morning Call. 1 Apr 1891.

R - Z

"YOUNG--In this city, February 10, Ethel Clare, infant daughter of Walter D. and Lucy YOUNG, aged 10 months and 20 days. (Sacramento papers please copy.) Interment private." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Feb 1882.

"YOUNG--In Sacramento, September 4, Fanny, daughter of William and Susan YOUNG, aged 12 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Sept 1873.

"YOUNG--In this city, August 8, Frederick **YOUNG**, a native of Sweden, aged 34 years." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"YOUNG--March 13, George YOUNG, Boston, 20." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"YOUNG--In this city, June 17, George A., beloved husband of Martha R. YOUNG, a native of England, aged 80 years and 27 days. To-day (Wednesday) a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at St. Brigid's Church, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner 19 June 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"YOUNG--Interment in San Francisco, Hiram YOUNG, Jr., Geneva, N.Y., 28." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"YOUNG--In this city, November 19th, at 3:25 P.M., John Henry, only son of Richard and E. C. **YOUNG**, aged 4 months and 19 days. Funeral will take place from the south-west corner of Polk and Broadway, at 2 P. M. this day, (Sunday.)" Source: *Alta California*, 20 Nov 1870.

"YOUNG--In the City and County Hospital, December 28, 1898, Philip YOUNG, a native of Canada, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"YOUNG--6 MEN KILLED on BOARD the MOSES TAYLOR -- The steamer Moses Taylor, of the Webb line, arrived from Australia and New Zealand yesterday. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: It will be remembered that the vessel left San Francisco on the 24th of May, after having been handsomely christened by a banquet of prominent business men, and inspected by the general public. When about 4 hours' sail from the Heads, during the 1st Assistant Engineer's watch, the flue of the starboard boiler collapsed. The hot water and steam escaping, rushed down upon the doomed men below, killing 4 and fatally scalding the 1st Assistant Engineer and a water tender; the 2 latter survived but a few hours, although they received every attention from Surgeon WOODBRIDGE. Annexed are the names of the victims: Thomas HARRISON, 1st Assistant Engineer, age 32; Nicholas PENDERGAST, fireman, age

R - Z

28; H. **MOONEY**, fireman, age 27; Paul **NICOLSON**, coal passer, age 29; Wm. **YOUNG**, coal passer, age 32; Oliver **HAYS**, water tender, age 28." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"YULICH--In this city, March 27, Annie YULICH, beloved mother of Vera O'DONNELL, daughter of the late John and Catherine KINSMAN and sister of Mrs. C. MERRITT, Mrs. M. PENROSE, Mrs. E. NEVINS, Mrs. E. BRISTOL, Mrs. Emma PRIDEAUX, Mrs. A. R. CEDERBLOOM, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 40 years 3 months and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, March 31, at 2 o'clock p. m. from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-[xxx?] street, Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from corner of Twenty-eight and Valencia streets at 2:30 o'clock p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 29 Mar 1912. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"YULICH--In this city, January 13, Clarence L., beloved child of Lewis and Anna YULICH and grandchild of Mrs. Catherine KINSMAN, a native of California, aged 3 years 3 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-marrow (Monday), at 11 o'clock a. m., from the residence of his parents, 59 Converse street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from the corner of Eighteenth and Guerrero streets, at 11:30 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1906, pg 22. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

"ZABRISKLE--May 28th 1870 - Wm. M. ZABRISKLE, a prominent criminal lawyer, died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ZACHARIAE--In this city, November 12, Otto ZACHARIAE, a native of Gottingen, Germany aged 55 years, 1 month and 16? days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, November 15 at 2 o'clock, from the undertaking parlors of Theodor Duerks, 957 Mission Street, between Fifth and Sixth. Interment Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"ZAHN--In San Francisco, Dec. 4, Phillippine, wife of Adam ZAHN, aged 27 years, 7 mos., and 2 days." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 6 Dec 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ZAHUE--In this city, Nov. 23d, at the City and County Hospital, ZAHUE, aged 20 years, a native of Sandwich Islands." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 24 Nov 1865.

"ZAMUCEN--In this city, Jan 4, 1950, Chris, beloved husband of Mary ZAMUCEN, loving father of Nicholas, Anne and Blaze (Chris) ZAMUCEN and Mrs. Eva BANCHERO, loving grandfather of Diane, Susan, Janet and Paul ZAMUCEN and Michael BANCHERO, loving uncle of six

R - Z

nieces and three nephews in Yugoslavia; a native of Yugoslavia. A member of the San Francisco Aerie No. 5, F.O.E., and the Holy Name Society of St. Joseph's Church. Funeral on Satuday at 9:30 a.m. from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, cor. 16th and Dolores Sts., thence to the Church of the Nativity, where a Solemn Mass of Requiem will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

"ZANDELL--At Castella (Shasta Co.), March 21, 1917, Fred ZANDELL, brother of Mrs. Hulda BURG of San Francisco, a native of Finland, aged 50 years." Source: *Sacramento Union,* 23 March 1917. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ZANE--In this city, November 30, Maria Louisa, wife of E.P. ZANE, and daughter of the late Hamilton LOUGHBOROUGH, of Washington county, D.C. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend her funeral and the requiem mass for the repose of her soul, at St. Mary's Cathedral, Wednesday....[copy incomplete]." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"ZANE--In this city, November 30, Maria Louisa, wife of E.P. ZANE, and daughter of the late Hamilton LODGHBOROUGH, of Washington county, D.C. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend her funeral and the requiem mass for the repose of her soul, at St. Mary's Cathedral, to-day, De-ber [sic.] 2, at 10:30 a.m." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Dec 1885.

"ZANE--Died at the Cosmopolitan Hotel, San Francisco, on Mar. 18, 1880, Willis ZANE of Healdsburg, aged 40y, native of Ohio, came to California in 1852. His mother died in 1871." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 25 Mar 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ZANZIG--Ruined by Disaster San Franciscan Dies - RENO (Nev.), October 9 - Jacob ZANZIG, who was a well-to-do hardware merchant in San Francisco before the earthquake and fire, is dead in this city, having passed away at the County Hospital whither he went a few weeks ago in a penniless condition. ZANZIG carried no insurance and was left without a cent. He refused to inform New York relatives of his condition even when he became ill." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 9 Oct 1906, Page 7. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ZARAGOZA--Helen E. - In Santa Rosa March 27, 1981; sister of Edgar **HENDRICKSON**, Lyla **YOUNG** and Alice **TACK**, all of B.C., Canada and Myrtis E. **SIGOURNEY** of Santa Rosa; dear friend of Ted **LINDQUIST** of Santa Rsa; also survived by several nieces and nephews; a native of Minn.; aged 71 years; member of Retail Clerks Local No. 1100, S.F. Friends are invited to attend services on Monday, March 30, 1981, 11 a.m. at the Daniels Chapel of the Roses, 1225 Sonoma Ave., Santa Rosa. Private Inurnment, Olivet Memorial Park, Colma. Donations to favorite charity preferred." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1981, p. 7. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

R - Z

"ZAREVICH--In San Jose, November 5, Mrs. N. ZAREVICH, a native of Austria, aged 24 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from 233 Julian street; thence to St. Clare's Church, where a mass will be celebrated fro the repose of her soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1898, p.7. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"ZECHER--In this city, February 3, Adelaide, beloved daughter of F.W. and Ernestine ZECHER, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 3 months and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Sunday, at 2 o'clock from the residence of her parents, 1821 Powell Street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"ZEGLASIAS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Aug. 1 -- Fernand LORAINE, charged with having killed Juan ZEGLASIAS, has been held to answer before the County Court on a charge of manslaughter. His bail was fixed at \$5000." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ZEGLIO--In this city, February 16, Sarah Catherine, daughter of David and the late Sarah **ZEGLIO**, a native of this city, aged 3 years, 9 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence, corner of Wolfe and Isabella street, Bernal Heights." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 Feb 1874.

"ZIEGLMAYR--In San Francisco, June 21st, Clothilde, daughter of Ferdinand and Theresa ZIEGLMAYR, aged 15 years and 4 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 25 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ZEILE--In San Francisco, August 20, of whopping cough, Henrietta, youngest child of Carl D. and Frances ZEILE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month, and 16 days. Parents resided at 818 Lombard St." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 22 Aug 1883. Transcribed by Bev Stedman.

"ZEIMER--In this city, June 28, 1920, Irving Scott ZEIMER Jr., beloved son of Dr. Irving Scott ZEIMER and the late Selma Riese ZEIMER, beloved brother of Robert Riese ZEIMER and idolized grandchild of Mrs. David RIESE and Mrs. Hannah K. ZEIMER, a native of Stockton, Cal., aged 10 years 10 months 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services today (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of Pope & Smith, funeral directors, Stockton, Cal. Interment private, in Stockton, Cal." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

R - Z

"ZEINER--In this city, May 9, Emma, beloved wife of Wendelin ZEINER, and mother of Herman ZEINER, a member of Walhalla Rebekah Degree, Lodge No. 130, I.O.O.F., and Schuetzen Damen Verein, a native of Landeshut, Schlesien, Germany, aged 46 years, 2 months and 17 days. (Detroit, Mich. and Chicago, Ill. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock, from Odd Fellows Hall, corner of Seventh and Market streets. Internment Odd Fellows' Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"ZEITFUCHS--In this city, October 2, 1898, EDWARD ZEITFUCHS, beloved brother of Emil and Ulrich ZEITFUCHS, a native of Germany, aged 60 years, 3 months, and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances and members of Pacific Stamm, No. 78, U.O.R.M., are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, October 5, at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of Mrs. Philip Stocker, 317 Minna Street; thence to Tentonia Hall, 1322 Howard Street; where the funeral services will be held, under the auspices of the Gesellschaft Tentonia, at 2 o'clock p.m. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"ZELNER.-In this city, January 4, of scarlet fever, Adeline, eldest daughter of Dr. William ZELNER, aged 7 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 January 1869, page 2. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"ZENDO--SAN FRANCISCO, January 8 - Aurelia ZENDO, an Italian girl, was asphyxiated in her room last night. She was ignorant of the use of gas and it is believed that death was the result of an accident." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 8 Jan 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ZENGALMANN--In this city, September 17, Elizabeth, only child of Henry and Frieda ZENGALMANN, aged 17 days." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p.4.

"ZENSEN.-In this city, October 31, 1918, Fred ZENSEN, Jr., beloved son of Fred and Henrietta ZENSEN, loving brothrer of Henry and Lawrence ZENSEN, Mrs. Emma FOX and Mrs. Hattie HEWTON, a native of San Francisco, Cal. aged 37 years 8 months and 14 days. A member of Wasco Lodge No 15, A.F. and A.M. of the Dalles, Ore. (St. Louis papers please copy.)" Source: Daily San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"ZENSIUS--In this city, April 10, Pauline, youngest and beloved daughter of John and Annie ZENSIUS, and sister of Elizabeth, John and Katie ZENSIUS, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 2 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Apr 1905, pg 7, col 4. and The San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Apr 1905, pg 14, col 6. Contact: Lloyd Raeg | Ibraeg@frontier.com

R - Z

"ZIMMERMAN--Captain ZIMMERMAN, of the steamer Chin-du-Wan, died at his residence in San Francisco last Saturday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"ZIMMERMAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 15 -- Mathias ZIMMERMAN died suddenly yesterday of congestion of the brain." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ZINOLA--Charles Mateo ZINOLA - (Times Redwood City Bureau) - Redwood City, Jan 21, - Charles Mateo ZINOLA, 56, a former Redwood City barber and a veteran of World War I, died yesterday at Fort Miley hospital in San Francisco after a long illness. ZINOLA had lived in Redwood City for many years but moved to Pebble Beach two years ago because of ill health. He was a native Italy, unmarried and leaves no immediate survivors. Pending funeral arrangements are being made by Layng and Tinney." Source: San Mateo Times, 21 Jan 1947, p. 11.

"ZOCCHI--Suicide by Gas - G.A. ZOCCHI was found dead in his room at San Francisco yesterday morning as the result of gas inhalation. Apparently it was a case of suicide." Source: *The Saturday Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 3 Feb 1906, Page 8. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**ZOFF**--A FEW MONTHS ago Madame **ZOFF**, of Nevada, applied for a divorce from her husband. She is now in San Francisco applying for letters to administer his estate, he having died recently in that city." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 29 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"ZUELOW--Mr. Edwin C. ZUELOW died on December 1st in his 81st year and was given Christian burial on December 3rd at Olivet Memorial Park. He leaves to mourn him his beloved wife and two sons. Mr. ZUELOW, a pastor's son was active at Saint Paulus until his illness prevented him. He died in firm faith in the atoning blood of our wonderful Savior." Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, January 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"ZUERN--In Camp Mills, N.Y., October 26, 1918, Alfred E. ZUERN, beloved son of Martin and the late Mathilda ZUERN, loving brother of Mrs. J. MOHR, Fred ZUERN, and Mrs. F. CALITEAUX, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 26 years, 7 months and 23 days." Source: Daily San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"ZUMWALT--WILLOWS MAN DEAD--WILLOWS (Glenn Co.), September 4 - Max ZUMWALT, one of the best known young men of this city, died this morning in San Francisco. Funeral arrangements have not yet been decided upon." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 4 Sept 1904, p.6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

R - Z

ZURN--Charles--January 3, 1968, Charles **ZURN**, devoted husband of Mildred **ZURN**, loving father of Charles **ZURN** and Mrs. Jean **WEINER**, loving brother of Mrs, Ellen **ROUND**, idolized grandfather of Pamela and Lynne **WEINER**, father in law of Sol **WEINER** and uncle of William **ROUND**, a retired Sergeant of the SF Police Dept and a member of the Widows and Orphans Aid Association and SF Police officers Association. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday, Jan 6 at 9:45 am from Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave at Junipero Serra Blvd, Daly City, Thence to St Veronica's Churchm, El Camino Real & Country Club Dr, So SF where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 10:30 a.m. Entombment Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary Friday 8 pm. Duggan's Serra." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 January 1968. Submitted by Cristine Hamm.

"ZWEIFEL--In Oakland, April 14 (1886), Mrs. Salome ZWEIFEL, mother of Mrs. J.C. REUD and Mrs. A. FREI, a native of Switzerland, aged 64 years and 5 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Apr 1886. Contact: Candy-Lea Chickite (3X great granddaughter) candylea@telus.net

"ZWENKA--In this city, March 9, Richard ZWENKA, a native of Germany, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ZWERNKA--In this city, March 9, Richard ZWERNKA, a native of Germany, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ZWERNKA--In this city, March 9, Richard ZWENKA, a native of Germany, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Mar 1899, p.30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ZWICKER--In this city, August 8, 1945, Eldridge G. ZWICKER, beloved father of Lenore LEE and brother of Frederick Paige ZWICKER. Funeral services will be held today, Saturday, August 11, 1945, at 2 p.m. at the memorial chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Avenue." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Aug 1945. Submitted by Marie/Mark Fletcher.

"ZWICKER--In this city, September 22, Florence Anita, dearly beloved infant daughter of Frederick and Lucille ZWICKER, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 1 month. The funeral will take place Sunday, September 24, at 1 o'clock, from the residence of her parents, 161 Eleventh Avenue, Richmond district. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Sept 1911. Submitted by Marie/Mark Fletcher.

"ZWICKER--In this city, July 29, 1920, George, dearly beloved son of Elizabeth and the late Frederick ZWICKER and brother of E. G. and Frederick ZWICKER, a native of San Francisco, Cal. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Saturday) July 31, 1920, at 2 o'clock p.m. at the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary St.,

R - Z

Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 July 1920. Submitted by Marie/Mark Fletcher.

"ZWICKER--August 11, 1938, Miss Katherine ZWICKER, beloved sister of Mrs. Elizabeth MERKELBACH and the late Frederick ZWICKER and Mrs. A. J. EASTLAND; a native of Oshkosh, Wisconsin. Friends may call at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave., S.F. Funeral announcement later." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Aug 1938. Submitted by Marie/Mark Fletcher.

"ZWYSSIG--In Daly City, Oct. 30, 1946, Evelyn ZWYSSIG, dearly beloved wife of Alfred ZWYSSIG, devoted sister of Charles O. McGILLICUDDY, beloved aunt of Mrs. Charlotte FELTER, devoted daughter-in-law of Mr. and Mrs. Anion ZWYSSIG. Funeral services will be conducted Saturday, Nov. 2, at 10 a.m., from the mortuary of W.C. Lasswell & Co., 6154 Mission St., cor. Wilson. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 Nov 1946, page 13.